

Official Journal of the Malaysian Medical Association

# The Medical Journal of Malaysia

Volume: 79

Issue No: 2

March 2024



**MJM** Official Journal of the Malaysian Medical Association

Volume 79 Number 2 March 2024

# **EDITORIAL BOARD**

Editor In Chief Prof Datuk Dr Lekhraj Rampal

International Advisory Board Laureate Professor Dr Nicholas Talley Prof Dr Mahesh Choolani

> *Editor* **Prof Dr Andee Dzulkarnaen**

Editors						
Assoc Prof Dr Subapriya Suppiah	Dr Liew Boon Seng	Dr Terence Ong Ing Wei				
Prof Dato' Dr NKS Tharmaseelan	Prof Dr Philip Rajan Devesahayam	Dr Navin Kumar Devaraj				
Prof Dr Victor Hoe Chee Wai	Prof Dr Verasingam Kumarasamy	Dr Ravindran Vashu				
Prof Dr Baharudin Abdullah Prof Dr Shatriah Ismail						
	Editorial Manager					
	Ms Mahaletchumy Alagappan					
PP 2121/01/2013 (031329)	MCI (P) 124/1/91	ISSN 0300-5283				
The Medical Journal of Malaysia is published six times a year.						
MJM is published bimonthly ie. January, March, May, July, September and November.						
All articles which are published, including editorials, letters and book reviews						
represent the opinion of the authors and are not necessarily those of the						
Malaysian Medical Association unless otherwise expressed.						

*Copyright reserved* © 2024 Malaysian Medical Association

Advertisement Rates: Enquiries to be directed to the Secretariat.

**Subscription Rates:** Price per copy is RM100.00 or RM360.00 per annum, for all subscribers.

# Secretariat Address:

Malaysian Medical Association 4th Floor, MMA House, 124, Jalan Pahang, 53000 Kuala Lumpur. Tel: (03) 4042 0617, 4041 8972, 4041 1375 Fax: (03) 4041 8187 E-mail: info@mma.org.my / mjm@mma.org.my Website: www.mma.org.my

Printed by: Digital Perspective Sdn. Bhd. 42-1, Level 1, Plaza Sinar, Taman Sri Sinar, 51200 Kuala Lumpur. Tel: 03-6272 3767 Email: dpsbkl@gmail.com

# The Medical Journal of Malaysia -MJJM INSTRUCTION TO AUTHORS

The Medical Journal of Malaysia (MJM) welcomes articles of interest on all aspects of medicine in the form of original papers, review articles, short communications, continuing medical education, case reports, commentaries and letter to Editor. Articles are accepted for publication on condition that they are contributed solely to *The Medical Journal of Malaysia*.

# NOTE: MJM is published bimonthly ie. January, March, May, July, September and November.

#### REQUIREMENTS FOR ALL MANUSCRIPTS

Please ensure that your submission to MJM conforms to the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing, and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals.

Neither the Editorial Board nor the Publishers accept responsibility for the views and statements of authors expressed in their contributions.

The Editorial Board further reserves the right to reject papers read before a society. To avoid delays in publication, authors are advised to adhere closely to the instructions given below.

#### MANUSCRIPTS

Manuscripts should be submitted in English (British English). Manuscripts should be submitted online through *MJM Editorial Manager*, http://www.editorialmanager.com/mjm.

Instructions for registration and submission are found on the website. Authors will be able to monitor the progress of their manuscript at all times via the *MJM Editorial Manager*. For authors and reviewers encountering problems with the system, an online Users' Guide and FAQs can be accessed via the "Help" option on the taskbar of the login screen.

MJM charges a one-time, non-refundable Article Processing Charge (APC) upon submission. Waiver of the APC applies only to members of the editorial board, and authors whose articles are invited by the editor. In addition, recipients of the MJM Reviewer Recognition Award from the previous year may enjoy a waiver of the APC for the next calendar year (e.g. recipients of MJM Reviewer Recognition Award 2022 will enjoy waiver of APC for articles submitted between January and December 2023).

MJM Member: RM500

Non Member: RM800 Overseas: USD200

MJM Case Report Member: RM400 Non Member: RM500

#### Preparing your manuscript

The MJM Article Processing Charge is a non-refundable administrative fee. Payment of the APC does not guarantee acceptance of the manuscript. Submitted articles will only be sent for reviews once the MJM APC has been successful completed.

All submissions must be accompanied by a completed **Copyright Assignment Form**, **Copyright Transfer Form and Conflict of Interest Form** duly signed by all authors. Forms can be download from MJM website at https://www.e-mjm.org/

Manuscript text should be submitted as Microsoft Word documents. Tables and flowcharts should be submitted as Microsoft Word documents. Images should be submitted as separate JPEG files (minimum resolution of 300 dpi).

#### PEER REVIEW PROCESS

All submissions must include at least two (2) names of individuals who are especially qualified to review the work. All manuscripts submitted will be reviewed by the Editor incharge before they are send for peer review. Manuscripts that are submitted to MJM undergo a double-blinded peer review and are managed online. Proposed reviewers must not be involved in the work presented, nor affiliated with the same institution(s) as any of the authors or have any potential conflicts of interests in reviewing the manuscript. The selection of reviewers is the prerogative of the Editors of MJM.

#### ELIGIBILITY AS AN AUTHOR

MJM follows the recommendation of the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) for eligibility to be consider as an author for submitted papers. The ICMJE recommends that authorship be based on the following four (4) criteria: 1 Substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work; or the acquisition,

- 1 Substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work; or the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; AND
- 2 Drafting the work or revising it critically for important intellectual content; AND
- 3 Final approval of the version to be published; AND
- 4 Agreement to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

#### TYPES OF PAPERS

Original Articles:

Original Articles are reports on findings from original unpublished research. Preference for publications will be given to high quality original research that make significant contribution to medicine. Original articles shall consist of a structured Abstract and the Main Text. The word count for the structured abstract should not exceed 500 words. The main text of the articles should not exceed 4000 words, tables/illustrations/figures/images up to five (5) and references up to 40. Manuscript describing original research should conform to the IMRAD format, more details are given below.

Original articles of cross-sectional and cohort design should follow the corresponding STROBE check-lists; clinical trials should follow the CONSORT check-list.

#### **Review Articles:**

Review Articles are solicited articles or systematic reviews. *MJM* solicits review articles from Malaysian experts to provide a clear, up-to-date account of a topic of interest to medical practice in Malaysia or on topics related to their area of expertise. Unsolicited reviews will also be considered, however, authors are encouraged to submit systematic reviews rather than narrative reviews. Review articles shall consist of a structured Abstract and the Main Text. The word count for the structured abstract should not exceed 500 words. Systematic Review are papers that presents exhaustive, critical assessments of the published literature on relevant topics in medicine. Systematic reviews should be prepared in strict compliance with MOOSE or PRISMA guidelines, or other relevant guidelines for systematic reviews.

#### Short Communications:

Shorts communication are short research articles of important preliminary observations, findings that extends previously published research, data that does not warrant publication as a full paper, small-scale clinical studies, and clinical audits. Short communications should not exceed 1,500 words and shall consist of a Summary and the Main Text. The summary should be limited to 100 words and provided immediately after the title page. The number of tables/illustrations/figures/images should be limited to three (3) and the number of references to ten (10).

#### Continuing Medical Education (CME) Articles:

A CME article is a critical analysis of a topic of current medical interest. The article should include the clinical question or issue and its importance for general medical practice, specialty practice, or public health. It shall consist of a Summary and the Main Text. The summary should be limited to 500 words and provided immediately after the title page Upon acceptance of selected articles, the authors will be requested to provide five multiple-choice questions, each with five true/false responses, based on the article. For guideline, please refer to: Sivalingam N, Rampal L. Writing Articles on Continuing Medical Education for Medical Journals. Med J Malaysia. 2021 Mar;76(2):119-124.

#### Case Reports:

Papers on case reports (one to five cases) must follow these rules: Case reports should not exceed 2,000 words; with a maximum of two (2) tables; three (3) photographs; and up to ten (10) references. It shall consist of a Summary and the Main Text. The summary should be limited to 250 words and provided immediately after the title page. Having a unique lesson in the diagnosis, pathology or management of the case is more valuable than mere finding of a rare entity. Being able to report the outcome and length of survival of a rare problem is more valuable than merely describing what treatment was rendered at the time of diagnosis. There should be no more than seven (7) authors.

Please note that all Case Reports will be published in the new MJM Case Reports Journal (www.mjmcasereports.org).

#### **Commentaries**:

Commentaries will usually be invited articles that comment on articles published in the same issue of the *MJM*. However, unsolicited commentaries on issues relevant to medicine in Malaysia are welcomed. They should not exceed 2,000 words. They maybe unstructured but should be concise. When presenting a point of view, it should be supported with the relevant references where necessary.

#### Letters to Editor:

Letters to Editors are responses to items published in *MJM* or to communicate a very important message that is time sensitive and cannot wait for the full process of peer review. Letters that include statements of statistics, facts, research, or theories should include only up to three (3) references. Letters that are personal attacks on an author will not be considered for publication. Such correspondence must not exceed 1,500 words.

#### Editorials:

These are articles written by the editor or editorial team concerning the MJM or about issues relevant to the journal.

#### STRUCTURE OF PAPERS

#### Title Page:

The title page should state the brief title of the paper, full name(s) of the author(s) (with the surname or last name bolded), degrees (limited to one degree or diploma), affiliation(s), and corresponding author's address. All the authors' affiliations shall be provided after the authors' names. Indicate the affiliations with a superscript number at the end of the author's degrees and at the start of the name of the affiliation. If the author is affiliated to more than one (1) institution, a comma should be used to separate the number for the said affiliation.

Do provide preferred abbreviated author names for indexing purpose, e.g. L Rampal (for Lekhraj Rampal), BS Liew (for Liew Boon Seng), B Abdullah (for Baharudin Abdullah), Hoe VC (for Victor Hoe Chee Wai).

Please indicate the corresponding author and provide the affiliation, full postal address and email.

# The Medical Journal of Malaysia

Articles describing Original Research should consist of the following sections (IMRAD format): Abstract, Introduction, Materials and Methods, Results, Discussion, Acknowledgment and References. Each section should begin on a fresh page. Scientific names, foreign words and Greek symbols should be in italic.

#### Abstract and Key Words:

A structured abstract is required for Original and Review Articles. It should be limited to 500 words and provided immediately after the title page. Below the abstract provide and identify three (3) to 10 key words or short phrases that will assist indexers in crossindexing your article. Use terms from the medical subject headings (MeSH) list from Index Medicus for the key words where possible. Key words are not required for Short Communications, CME articles, Case Reports, Commentaries and Letter to Editors.

#### Introduction:

Clearly state the purpose of the article. Summarise the rationale for the study or observation. Give only strictly pertinent references, and do not review the subject extensively.

#### Materials and Methods:

Describe your selection of the observational or experimental subjects (patients or experimental animals, including controls) clearly, identify the methods, apparatus (manufacturer's name and address in parenthesis), and procedures in sufficient detail to allow other workers to reproduce the results. Give references to established methods, including statistical methods; provide references and brief descriptions of methods that have been published but are not well-known; describe new or substantially modified methods, give reasons for using them and evaluate their limitations.

Identify precisely all drugs and chemicals used, including generic name(s), dosage(s) and route(s) of administration. Do not use patients' names, initials or hospital numbers. Include numbers of observation and the statistical significance of the findings when appropriate.

When appropriate, particularly in the case of clinical trials, state clearly that the experimental design has received the approval of the relevant ethical committee.

#### Results:

Present your results in logical sequence in the text, tables and illustrations. Do not repeat in the text all the data in the tables or illustrations, or both: emphasise or summarise only important observations in the text.

#### Discussion:

Emphasise the new and important aspects of the study and conclusions that follow from them. Do not repeat in detail data given in the Results section. Include in the Discussion the implications of the findings and their limitations and relate the observations to other relevant studies.

#### Conclusion:

Link the conclusions with the goals of the study but avoid unqualified statements and conclusions not completely supported by your data. Avoid claiming priority and alluding to work that has not been completed. State new hypotheses when warranted, but clearly label them as such. Recommendations, when appropriate, may be included.

#### Acknowledgements:

Acknowledgements of general support, grants, technical assistance, etc., should be indicated. Authors are responsible for obtaining the consent of those being acknowledged.

#### **Referencing guide:**

The Medical Journal of Malaysia, follows the Vancouver numbered referencing style. Citations to someone else's work in the text, should be indicated by the use of a number. In citing more than one article in the same sentence, you will need to include the citation number for each article. A hyphen should be used to link numbers which are inclusive, and a comma used where numbers are not consecutive. The following is an example where works 1.3,4,5.have been cited in the same place in the text.

Several effective drugs are available at fairly low cost for treating patients with hypertension and reducing the risk of its sequelae.  $^{135}$ 

The list of all of the references that are cited in the article should be presented in a list labelled as 'References'. This reference list appears at the end of the paper. Authors are responsible for the accuracy of cited references and these should be verified by the author(s) against the original documents before the manuscript is submitted. It is important that the author should never place in the list of references a document that he or she has not seen. The Journals names should be abbreviated according to the style used in the Index Medicus. All authors when six or less should be listed; when seven or more list only the first six and add et al.

If you are citingthe author's name in your text, you must insert the citation number as well. Jewell BL (8) underlined that as focus in the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic shifts to the emergence of new variants of concern (VOC), characterising the differences between new variants and non-VOC lineages will become increasingly important for surveillance and maintaining the effectiveness of both public health and vaccination programme. If you are citing more than one author's name in your text and you want to cite author names in your text, use 'et al.' after the first author. Example: Rampal et al. (9) highlighted that the. disregard of the manuscript guidelines and instruction to authors of the journal you submit, is one of the common reasons for 'Rejection' of the article.

#### **Example references Journals:**

#### Standard Journal Article

Rampal L and Liew BS. Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic. Med J Malaysia 2020; 75(2): 95-7

Rampal L, Liew BS, Choolani M, Ganasegeran K, Pramanick A, Vallibhakara SA, et al. Battling COVID-19 pandemic waves in six South-East Asian countries: A real-time consensus review. Med J Malaysia 2020; 75(6): 613-25.

NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). Worldwide trends in hypertension prevalence and progress in treatment and control from 1990 to 2019: a pooled analysis of 1201 population-representative studies with 104 million participants. Lancet 2021; 11; 398(10304): 957-80.

## Books and Other Monographs:

Personal Author(s)

Goodman NW, Edwards MB. 2014. Medical Writing: A Prescription for Clarity. 4 th Edition. Cambridge University Press.

#### Chapter in Book

McFarland D. Holland IC. Distress. adjustments. and anxiety disorders. In: Watson M. Kissane D, Editors. Management of clinical depression and anxiety. Oxford University Press: 2017: 1-22.

#### **Corporate** Author

World Health Organization, Geneva. 2019. WHO Study Group on Tobacco Product Regulation. Report on the scientific basis of tobacco product regulation: seventh report of a WHO study group. WHO Technical Report Series, No. 1015.

NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). Rising rural body-mass index is the main driver of the global obesity epidemic in adults. Nature 2019; 569: 260-64.

World Health Organization. Novel Coronavirus (2019-nCoV) Situation Report 85, April 14, 2020. [cited April 2020] Accessed from: https://www.who.int/docs/defaultsource/ coronaviruse/situationreports/20200414-sitrep-85-covid-19.

#### **Online** articles

Webpage: Webpage are referenced with their URL and access date, and as much other information as is available. Cited date is important as webpage can be updated and URLs change. The "cited" should contain the month and year accessed.

Ministry of Health Malaysia. Press Release: Status of preparedness and response by the ministry of health in and event of outbreak of Ebola in Malaysia 2014 [cited Dec 2014]. Available from http://www.moh.gov.my/english.php/database\_stores/store\_ view\_page/21/437.

#### Other Articles:

Newspaper Article Panirchellvum V. 'No outdoor activities if weather too hot'. the Sun. 2016; March 18: 9(col. 1-3).

#### Magazine Article

Rampal L.World No Tobacco Day 2021 - Tobacco Control in Malaysia. Berita MMA. 2021; May: 21-22.

#### Tables

All tables and figures should have a concise title and should not occupy more than one printed page. The title should concisely and clearly explain the content of the table or figure. They should be numbered consecutively with Roman numerals (e.g Table I) and figures with Arabic numerals (e.g. Figure 1), and placed after the sections of the manuscript which they reflect, particularly the results which they describe on separate pages. Cite tables in the text in consecutive order. Indicate table footnotes with lower-case letters in superscript font. Place the information for the footnote beneath the body of the table. If a table will be submitted as a separate document, the filename should contain the surname of the first author and match its label in the manuscript (e.g., SMITH Table I).Vertical lines should not be used when constructing the tables. All tables and figures should also be sent in electronic format on submission of the manuscript as supplementary files through the journal management platform. Clinical Photographs should conceal the subject's identity. Tables and flow-charts should be submitted as Microsoft Word documents. Images should be submitted as separate JPEG files (minimum resolution of 300 dpi).

#### **Photographs of Patients:**

Proof of permission and/or consent from the patient or legal guardian must be submitted with the manuscript. A statement on this must be included as a footnote to the relevant photograph.

#### Colour reproduction:

Illustrations and diagrams are normally reproduced in black and white only. Colour reproductions can be included if so required and upon request by the authors. However, a nominal charge must be paid by the authors for this additional service; the charges to be determined as and when on a per article basis.

#### Abbreviations:

Use only standard abbreviations. The full-term for which an abbreviation stands should precede its first use in the abstract, article text, tables, and figures, unless it is a standard unit of measurement. Abbreviations shall not be used in the Title. Abbreviations should be kept to a minimum.

#### Formatting of text:

Numbers one to ten in the text are written out in words unless they are used as a unit of measurement, except in tables and figures. Use single hard-returns to separate paragraphs. Do not use tabs or indents to start a paragraph. Do not use the automated formatting of your software, such as hyphenation, endnotes, headers, or footers (especially for references). Submit the Manuscript in plain text only, removed all 'field codes' before submission. Do not include line numbers. Include only page number.

#### BEST PAPER AWARD

All original papers which are accepted for publication by the MJM, will be considered for the 'Best Paper Award' for the year of publication. No award will be made for any particular year if none of the submitted papers are judged to be of suitable quality.

# CONTENTS

# **Original Articles**

•	Risk factors of emerging multidrug resistant <i>Acinetobacter baumannii</i> in burn patients at burn Unit of Dr. Soetomo Hospital <i>Medisa Primasari, Agus Santoso Budi, Lynda Hariani, Neneng Dwi Kurniati, Iswinarno Doso Saputro</i>	115
•	Tracheostomy decannulation readiness: A cross sectional study comparing standardised evaluation for tacheostomy decannulation to flexible endoscopic evaluation of swallowing examination Susyana Tamin, Febby Shabrina, Syahrial M. Hutauruk, Elvie Zulka Kautzia Rachmawati, Fauziah Fardizza, Trimartani Koento, Joedo Prihartono	119 n
•	Comparison of adverse effects following immunisation degree after the administration COVID-19 vaccine of different platforms Bastiana Bermawi, Adyan Donastin, Nathalya Dwi Kartika Sari, Diyan Wahyu Kurniasari, Agus Aan Adriansyah, Muhammad Auzan Ferdiansyah, Ihsan Fahmi Rofananda, Prima Ardiansah Surya	124
•	Unmasking domestic violence: Examining victim and perpetrator characteristics and injury patterns in Kuching, Sarawak Keng Sheng Chew, Shirly Siew-Ling Wong, Ke Lin Siew, Vanitha Kandasamy	128
•	Endoscopic sphincterotomy with balloon dilatation versus sphincterotomy alone for common bile duct stones removal: a randomised controlled trial Ooi Jie Soang, Ikhwan Sani Mohamad, Mohd Azem Fathi Mohammad Azmi, Leow Voon Meng, Syed Hassan Syed Abd Aziz	133
•	Optimising care: Impact of regular nephrologist appointments on clinical outcome for chronic kidney disease patients in primary care V Paranthaman, How Mei Yee, Charanjit Kaur, Koh Siew Li	141
•	Role of colchicine to reduce NLRP3 marker in STEMI patients undergo primary PCI: A randomised controlled clinical trial Birry Karim, Idrus Alwi, Muhammad Yamin, Merci Monica Pasaribu, Kuntjoro Harimurti, Nafrialdi, Rivaldo, Henrico Citrawijaya	146
•	Scoring systems, expert assessment, and identification of risk factors for the emergence of delirium in paediatric patients: Prospective cohort study Djayanti Sari, Yunita Widyastuti, Haniifa Herly Hendy, Ignasius Adi Dharma, Anindita Pancarani, Andre Krislee	151
•	Effects of Malaysian thermal spring water as adjunct therapy for mild to moderate acne vulgaris – a prospective, randomised, controlled, split face study Ummu Aiman Faisal, Adawiyah Jamil, Hafiz Jaafar, Wan Syaidatul Aqma, Mohan Arumugam	157
•	A retrospective study of breathlessness supportive therapy on chronic refractory breathlessness in a palliative care unit Khek Tjian Tay, Nik Nathasha Binti Nik Isahak, Nirmala Kasinathan, Choi Ling Yeat, Nur Dalila Saad	165
•	Clinical characteristic and management of haemophilia patients in Malaysia: A single centre experience Kee Tat Lee, Sui Keat Tan, Ai Sim Goh	170
•	Improving routine health data in Indonesia: Utilising the WHO data quality tool for Aplikasi Satu Data Kesehatan Guardian Yoki Sanjaya, Khairani Fauziah, Rio Aditya Pratama, Nur Ayu Fitriani, Mohammad Yusuf Setiawan, Ina Amali Fauziah, Lutfan Lazuardi, Surahyo Sumarsono, Sandra Hakiem Afrizal, Farida Sibuea, Evida Veronika Manullang	175

# CONTENTS

•	The effect of hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy towards multi-organ complications and its early outcome at a Malaysian district hospital Wei Hung CHONG, Hui Yun ONG, Jin Sheng OOI, Eleen Ying Ying KHAW, Lee Min LIM, Mei Mei TEW, Ho Wai KOO, Siti Aishah ABDUL RAHIM, Phei Wen GOH	184
•	The current state of understanding of oncology expanded access programs in Malaysia Fung Lin Yong, Wuan Chin Tan	191
•	Salvage neck surgery in recurrent nodal NPC: Do all patients require a comprehensive neck dissection in the modern MRI era? Daniel Xingcheng Yin, Si Min Chiow, Amit Karandikar, Julian Park Nam Goh, Bundele Mahadeorao Manish, Jereme Yijin Gan, Ernest Weizhong Fu, Hao Li, Ming Yann Lim	196

# Systematic / Narrative Review Article

•	Rebalancing of the skin microbiome with an emollient 'plus' for effective management of atopic dermatitis: A mini review <i>Chin Chwen Ch'ng</i>	203
•	Intraocular pressure measurements in paediatric glaucoma: A narrative review on accuracy, tolerability, and ease of use <i>Dian Estu Yulia, Sabrina Tan</i>	206
•	Interventions to Improve Adherence to Medication on Multidrug-Resistant Tuberculosis Patients: A Scoping Review Peppy Octaviani, Zullies Ikawati, Nanang Munif Yasin, Susi Ari Kristina, Ikhwan Yuda Kusuma	212
•	Exploring measurement tools to optimise hospital physician distribution Mohd Azri Mohd Suan, Shahrul Aiman Soelar, Rosilawati Abd Rani, Nur Anisah Anuar, Khairul Azlan Abdul Aziz, Huan-Keat Chan, Wee Kooi Cheah, Saiful Safuan Md Sani, Rosaida Md Said, Muhammad Radzi Abu Hassan	222
SI	hort Communication	
•	Audit on data accuracy of the Malaysian Dialysis and Transplant Registry (MDTR) Thong Kah Mean, Maisarah Jalalonmuhali, Choo Cheh Loo, Yee Seow Yeing, Rosnawati Yahya, Philip Navaratnam Jeremiah, Sunita Bavanandan, Hooi Lai Seong	234
•	A real-world experience of a prescribing policy for SGLT2-inhibitors in HFrEF in a Malaysian	237

A real-world experience of a prescribing policy for SGLT2-inhibitors in HFrEF in a Malaysian
 public tertiary cardiac centre
 Vee Sim Yong, Chia How Yen, Sahrin Saharudin, Sze Ling Tan, Nor Fadhilah Kaukiah, Houng Bang Liew

# Acknowledgement

v

240

# Risk factors of emerging multidrug resistant *Acinetobacter baumannii* in burn patients at Burn Unit of Dr. Soetomo Hospital during January 2020 to December 2021

# Medisa Primasari, MD<sup>1</sup>, Agus Santoso Budi, MD<sup>1</sup>, Lynda Hariani, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Neneng Dwi Kurniati, MD<sup>2</sup>, Iswinarno Doso Saputro, MD<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Plastic, Reconstructive and Aesthetic Surgery, Universitas Airlangga/ Dr. Soetomo General Academic Hospital, Surabaya, <sup>2</sup>Department of Clinical Microbiology, Universitas Airlangga/ Dr. Soetomo General Academic Hospital, Surabaya

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Burn injury patients are at high risk of infection as a result of the nature of the burn injury itself, including prolonged hospital stays, antibiotics use, treatment procedures, etc. In this era, nosocomial infections caused by *Acinetobacter baumannii* (*A.ba*) have increased significantly. This study was conducted to investigate the micro-organism pattern and the risk factors for burn patients with multi-drug resistant (MDR) *Acinetobacter baumannii* (*A.ba*) in the Burn Unit at Dr. Soetomo Hospital.

Materials and Methods: We conducted a retrospective, observational study among burn patients with *A.ba* admitted to the Burn Unit at Dr. Soetomo Hospital from January 2020 to December 2021. Potential risk factors for MDR-*A.ba* were analysed by univariate and multivariate analysis. The patients diagnosed with MDR-*A.ba* wound infection were included in the case group. The patients diagnosed with non MDR, these are: (1) the patients isolated micro-organisms other than *A.ba*, (2) sterile isolates, and (3) the patients isolated as *A.ba* but not MDR, were included in the control group.

Results: A total of 120 burn patients were included in this study. During this study, 24% burn patients were found to have Acinetobacter baumannii and 79% (from 24% of Acinetobacter baumannii) had MDR-A.ba. According to univariate analysis, risk factors that significant were: Abbreviated Burn Severity Index (ABSI) (p = 0,002; OR: 6.10; CI: 1,68 - 21,57); hospital Length Of Stay (LOS) (p < 0,000; OR: 6.95; CI: 2,56 - 18,91) and comorbid (p = 0,006; OR: 3,72; CI: 1,44 - 9,58). But, after analysed by multivariate analysis, only ABSI was the significant factor (p = 0,010; OR: 1,70; CI: 1,23 - 2,36).

Conclusion: Based on univariate analysis, the significant risk factors for MDR-*A.ba* were: ABSI, hospital length of stay and comorbid. But after adjusted by multivariate analysis, only ABSI was the significant factor.

## **KEYWORDS**:

Burns, Acinetobacter baumannii, multidrug resistance

This article was accepted: 29 January 2024 Corresponding Author: Agus Santoso Budi Email: agus\_sbeyk@yahoo.com

#### INTRODUCTION

One of the major functions of the body skin is to ensure protection against microorganisms in the external environment. The burn wound can be considered as one of the major health problems in the world.<sup>1</sup>

Patients who are hospitalised after having a major burn injury are at high risk of developing hospital-acquired infections.<sup>2</sup> If patients survive in the initial 72 hours after a burn injury, infections are the most common cause of death.<sup>2</sup> In burn injuries, the most frequent and devastating pathogens are Acinetobacter baumannii, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Klebsiella pneumoniae and Staphylococcus aureus. Acinetobacter spp. are the most common gram negative MDR nosocomial agents.<sup>3</sup>

Recently, multidrug-resistant *Acinetobacter baumannii* (MDR-*A.ba*), defined as bacteria resistant to three or more classes of antibiotics including carbapenem, has arisen as a major causes of infection related healthcare.<sup>4</sup> MDR-*A.ba* are difficult to treat and high in mortality and morbidity, it is also associated with increasing in hospital stays.<sup>4</sup> Therefore, identifying risk factors for these nosocomial infections is needed to help reduce their occurrence.<sup>4</sup>

The aim of this study was to investigate the micro-organism pattern and to assess the risk factors for burn patients with multidrug resistant *Acinetobacter baumannii* in the Burn Unit.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

Patients' Selection and Study Design

We conducted a retrospective and observational study of burn patients that were admitted to the Burn Unit of Dr. Soetomo Hospital, Surabaya, Indonesia from January 2020 to December 2021.

During the study period, wound cultures were routinely taken from all patients within 48 hours after hospitalized in Dr. Soetomo Hospital. Other cultures were collected from blood, urine and sputum/endotracheal aspirate for all patients admitted to the Burn Unit as indicated.

Risk factors	MDR-Ab (n = 23)	Non MDR (n = 97)	Total	R squared	OR (CI 95% )	<i>p</i> -value
Sex						
• Male	17	68	85	0.001	0.83 (0.29 -2.31)	0.476
• Female	6	28	35			
Age (years)						
● <=60	21	89	110	0.000	1.06 (0.21 - 5.36)	0.608
● >60	2	8	10			
% TBSA						
● <=3 (<30%)	0	6	6	0.012	1.25 (1.14 - 1.37)	0.271
● >=4 (> 31%)	23	91	114			
ABSI						
• <=7	3	46	49	0.092	6.10(1.68-21.57)	0.002
• >=8	20	51	71			
Length of stays (days)						
• <=20	7	73	80	0.177	6.95 (2.56 - 18.91)	0.000
• >=21	16	24	40			
Duration of previous antibiotics (days)						
● <=10	8	37	45	0.036	1.44 (0.05 - 1.98)	0.060
● >=11	15	20	35			
Cause						
• Fire	18	61	79	0.016	0.47 (0.16 - 1.38)	0.123
<ul> <li>Others</li> </ul>	5	36	41			
Inhalation injury						
• Yes	7	23	30	0.004	1,408 (0.516 - 3.841)	0.336
● No	16	74	90			
Comorbid						
• Yes	12	22	34	0.066	3.72 (1.44 - 9.58)	0.006
• No	11	75	85			
	1	1	1	1	1	1

Table I: Univariate analysis of risk factors for burn patients between MDR-A.ba vs non MDR

TBSA: Total body surface area, ABSI: Abbreviated Burn Severity Index, MDR-A.ba: Multidrug resistance Acinetobacter baumannii, OR: Odds ratio

Table II: Multivariate ana	lysis for risk factors in burn	patients between MDR-A.ba vs non MDR.
----------------------------	--------------------------------	---------------------------------------

Risk factors		Multivariate analysis		
	OR	95% CI	p value	
ABSI	1.70	1.23 - 2.36	0.010	
Length of stay (days)	3.03	0.24 - 37.90	0.390	
Comorbid	2.00	0.68 - 5.911	0.210	

ABSI: Abbreviated Burn Severity Index, OR: Odds ratio, CI: Confidence interval

The risk factors for MDR-*A.ba* in burn patients were identified as sex, age, inhalation trauma, comorbid diseases, causes of burn injuries, hospital length of stay, day of exposure to antibiotics, Abbreviated Burn Severity Index (ABSI) and Total Body Surface Area (TBSA).

Patients were excluded from this study if they did not undergo bacterial culture, died before 48 hour and had incomplete dat.

Burn patients were divided into two group, case and control groups. The patients diagnosed with MDR-*A.ba* wound infection were included in the case group. Patients diagnosed with non MDR, such as those who isolated micro-organisms other than *A.ba*, (2) sterile isolates and(3) those who isolated as A.ba but not MDR, were included in the control group.

Multidrug-resistant MDR-*A.ba*, defined as strains resistant to three or more classes of antibiotics including carbapenem, has emerged as a major cause of healthcare associated infection.

#### Statistical Analysis

Numeric data were presented with standard deviation (SD). Continuous variables were analysed using Student's t-test. The Mann-Whitney U test is used when the data in not normally distributed. Potential risk factors for MDR-*A.ba* were analysed by univariate and multivariate analysis. Odds ratio (OD) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) were calculated using binary logistic regression for each model. p value < 0.05 represented statistical significance. Statistical analysis was calculated using SPSS version 15.0.

#### RESULTS

During the period of this study, from January 2020 to December 2021, a total number of 143 burn patients were admitted to the Burn Unit.

Of the 143 burn patients, 120 patients were included, and 23 patients were excluded because of incomplete data and no isolates culture (Figure 1). There were 23 MDR-*A.ba* burn patients and 97 non MDR burn patients. Of the 97 non-burn



Fig. 1: Selection process in burn patients. MDR multi-drug resistant. A.ba Acinetobacter baumannii

patients, 40 patients (41%) had sterile isolate culture, six patients (6%) had Acinetobacter baumannii non MDR and 51 patients (53%) had positive isolate non *Acinetobacter baumannii*.

Table I showed the causative agents isolated from burn patients. Of the 120 burn patients, there were 80 patients (67%) with positive culture and 40 patients (37%) with negative cultures.

The most frequently isolated pathogens were *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (35), *Staphylococcus sp* (30), *Acinetobacter baumannii* (29) and *Klebsiella* (20). Of the 29 patients with Acinetobacter, 23 patients (79%) were MDR-*A.ba*, and only six patients were *Acinetobacter* non MDR.

Univariate analysis of baseline and risk factors associated with MDR-A.ba infection is presented in Table I. According to the univariate analysis, there were no significant difference associated with risk factors, such as sex, age, TBSA and cause of burns and inhalations injury. But, there were significant difference associated with ABSI (p = 0,002; OR: 6.10; CI: 1,68 - 21,57), hospital length of stay (p < 0,000; OR: 6.95; CI: 2,56 - 18,91) and comorbid (p = 0,006; OR: 3,72; CI: 1,44 - 9,58). But, after analysed by multivariate analysis, only ABSI was the significant factor (p = 0,010; OR: 1,70; CI: 1,23 - 2,36) (Tabel II).

Of the 120 burn patients, there were 44 patients (37%) death and 76 patients (63%) discharged alive. In MDR-A.ba group, there were nine patients (20%) death and 35 patients (80%) in non MDR. But, there was no significant difference between MDR-A.ba and non MDR group (p = 0.784).

### DISCUSSION

Infection become a major cause of morbidity and mortality in patients with burn injury.<sup>2</sup> The Infectious Diseases Society of America (IDSA) identifies *Acinetobacter baumannii* as one of the seven pathogens that threaten the health system because of its ability to survive on patient skin and environmental surfaces, this pathogen transmits and spreads very quickly.<sup>5</sup> Likewise in the burn unit, this pathogen often causes extraordinary events.  $\!\!\!^4$ 

Acinetobacter baumannii, previously categorised as a low pathogenicity bacterium, has evolved into a high pathogenicity bacteria because it is resistance to more than one type of antibiotic (multi drug resistance/MDR to extremely drug resistance Acinetobacter baumannii/XDR-Ab) which causes world health problems due to nosocomial outbreaks in hospitals throughout the world.<sup>5</sup>

During hospital treatment, the spread of this pathogen can occur from invasive medical devices used, such as intravenous lines, catheters, endotracheal tubes, ventilators, ward bed, to objects carried by medical personnel, such as trolleys, food, and direct contact from medical personnel.<sup>6,7</sup> We didn't investigate the source of pathogen in our hospital. However, in our burn unit, we have limitation of isolation room, therefore, in a very large number of patients were placed in the same room which increase the risk of cross contamination.

In this study it was found that the incidence of *Acinetobacter baumannii* were quite high, counted as 29%. Another study conducted by Song et al and Atilla & Kilic each reported almost the same results 21% and 30%.<sup>7,8</sup>

Acinetobacter baumannii microbes were found, 23 (79%) were categorised as MDR-A.ba. Likewise, the results of research by Song et al. and Atilla & Kilic, namely 59% and 88%, respectively.<sup>7,8</sup>

In this study, burn patients with Acinetobacter baumannii ranked third after Pseudomonas and Staphylococcus. Meanwhile, according to the results of a study by Song et al., Acinetobacter baumannii is in second place after Staphylococcus Microbes. Meanwhile, the results of Atilla & Kilic's study show that Acinetobacter baumannii ranks first.<sup>7,8</sup>

Certain risk factors increase the incidence of Acinetobacter baumannii. In our study, it was found that significant risk factors for the occurrence of MDR-A.ba were ABSI (p = 0.002),

length of stay (p = 0.000) and comorbid factors (p = 0.006). However, after multivariate analysis, ABSI was the only significant risk factor. Statistically, this means that when all variables are analysed simultaneously, length of stay and comorbidities do not play a role in increasing the risk of MDR-*A.ba*. Multivariate analysis allows for the examination of the combined effects of multiple variables, which can lead to different result than univariate analysis. The possibilities of confounding factors which can affect the result in this study are medication and treatment in previous hospital, since our hospital is the last referral hospital in Eastern Indonesia.

ABSI is an assessment to predict the survival rate in burn patients in arrival. This scoring consists of five variables, namely gender, age, presence/absence of inhalation trauma, full thickness burns and extent of burns.<sup>9</sup> Tsolakidis, et al showed that patients who developed infections tended to have higher TBSA, higher ABSI score and longer hospital stays. In this study, a retrospective study was conducted on 252 burn patients. In our study, the small population size of patients may limit the clinical applicability of the data.<sup>10</sup>

Jung et al. reported the results of his research regarding risk factors for MDR-*A.ba*, such as the use of endotracheal tubes, central venous catheters and previous use of antibiotics. Given this, they suggest that clinicians minimize the use of invasive devices and remove them as early as possible.<sup>11</sup>

Song et al. conducted a study by comparing the MDR-A.ba vs. Non-MDR-A.ba groups (non-Acinetobacter positive cultures, sterile culture and culture of Acinetobacter non MDR-A.ba).<sup>7</sup> From the results of this study, it was concluded that the significant risk factors for the occurrence of MDR-A.ba were length of stay, TBSA, intubation and causes of burns. However, after multivariate analysis, only length of stay and TBSA were significant.

Meanwhile, according to the results of Wong et al.'s study, the independent risk factors for causing MDR-A.ba were the acute physiology and chronic health evaluation (APACHE) II score at hospital admission and the number of invasive devices installed.<sup>12</sup>

Atilla & Kilic reported the results of their research, namely that significant risk factors contributing to Acinetobacter baumannii were the use of invasive devices, length of stay in hospital, length of stay in ICU and TBSA.<sup>8</sup>

Based on the research results of Munier et al. It can be concluded that the incidence of nosocomial MDR-*A.ba* infection in the burn unit is very high. The increased risk of nosocomial infection in MDR-*A.ba* burn patients is associated with factors: simplified acute physiology score (SAPS II), ABSI, *Acinetobacter baumannii* colonisation, invasive procedures and more than two skin grafts.<sup>4</sup>

# CONCLUSION

In conclusions, this retrospective-observational study found a moderate high incidence of MDR-*A.ba* nosocomial infection in burn patients. A univariate analysis showed that Abbreviated Burn Severity Index (ABSI), hospital length of

stay and comorbid, were statistically significant. But, after multivariate analysis was adjusted, ABSI was the only significant factor.

Due to increased drug resistance, wider research and further studies are necessary to control hospital infections.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We gratefully acknowledge the Burn Unit and Microbiology department of Dr. Soetomo Hospital, Surabaya, Indonesia for providing patient medical record.

#### CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

# FUNDING

The authors declare that no funding was received for the publication of this study.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Agnihotri N, Gupta V, Joshi RM. Aerobic bacterial isolates from burn wound infections and their antibiogram a five-year study. Burns. 2004; 30(3): 241-3.
- Lacthiewics AM, Hauck CG, Weber DJ, Cairns BA, et al. Bacterial infections after burn injuries: impact of multidrug resistance. Clin Infect Dis 2017; 65(120): 2130-62)
- Sedaghat A, Rezaiyan MK, Ahmadabadi A, Abbaspour H, et al. Antibacterial resistance pattern of *Acinetobacter baumannii* in burn patients in Notheast of Iran. Jundishapur J Microbiol 2019; 12 (10): e 94668.
- 4. Munier A-L, Biard L, Rousseau C, Legrand M, Lafaurie M, Lomont A, et al. Incidence, risk factors and outcome of multidrug resistant *Acinetobacter baumannii* acquisition during an outbreak in burns unit. J Hosp Infect 2019; 79: 179-84.
- Shoja S, Moosavian M, Rostami S, Farahani A, Peymani A, Ahmadi K, et al. Dissemination of carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter baumannii* in patients with burn injuries. J Chin Med Assoc 2017; 80(4): 245-52.
- Hartstein AI, Rashad AL, Liebler JM, Actis LA, Freeman J, Rourke JW, et al. Multiple intensive care unit outbreak of *Acinetobacter calcoaceticus* subspecies anitratus respiratory infection and colonization associated with contaminated, reusable ventilator circuits and resuscitation bags. Am J Med 1988; 85(5): 624-31.
- 7. Song CT, Hwee J, Song C, Tan BK, Chong SJ. Burns infection profile of Singapore: prevalence of multidrug-resistant Acinetobacter baumannii and the role of blood cultures. Burns Trauma 2016; 21(4): 13.
- Atilla A, Kilic SS. Risk factors for multidrug-resistant A. *baumannii* and *P. aeruginosa* infection in burn care unit. Cumhur Med J 2019; 41(1): 137-41.
- 9. Tobiasen J, Hiebert IM, Edlich RF. The abbreviated burn severity index. Ann Emerg Med 1982; 11: 260-62.
- 10. Tsolakidis S, Freytag DL, Dovern E, Alharbi Z, Kim B-S, Houschyar KS, et al. Infections in burn patients: a retrospective view over seven years. Medicina 2022; 58(8): 1066.
- 11. Jung JY, Park MS, Kim SE, Park BH, Son JY, Kim EY, et al. Risk factors for multi-drug resistant Acinetobacter baumannii bacteraemia in patients with colonization in the intensive care unit. BMC Infect Dis 2010; 10: 228.
- 12. Wong TH, Tan BH, Ling ML, Song C. Multi-resistant Acinetobacter baumannii on a burns unit—clinical risk factors and prognosis. Burns 2002; 28(4): 349-57.

# Tracheostomy decannulation readiness: A cross sectional study comparing standardised evaluation for tacheostomy decannulation to flexible endoscopic evaluation of swallowing examination

# Susyana Tamin, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Febby Shabrina, MD<sup>1</sup>, Syahrial M. Hutauruk, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Elvie Zulka Kautzia Rachmawati, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Fauziah Fardizza, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Trimartani Koento, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Joedo Prihartono, PhD<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Otorhinolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, Universitas Indonesia, Jakarta, Indonesia, <sup>2</sup>Department of Community Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Universitas Indonesia, Jakarta, Indonesia

# ABSTRACT

Introduction: Tracheostomy is a procedure commonly performed in neurocritical and mechanically ventilated patients in the intensive care unit. Dysphagia and impaired airway protection are the main causes for a delay in tracheostomy decannulation in patients with neurological disorders. Endoscopic evaluation is an objective examination of readiness for tracheostomy decannulation with flexible endoscopic evaluation of swallowing (FEES) as the most commonly used method, yet it requires special expertise and is heavily dependent on its operator in assessing the parameters. A relatively new method for assessing decannulation readiness in neurologic disorder, the Standardized Endoscopic Swallowing Evaluation for Tracheostomy Decannulation (SESETD) was introduced in 2013 by Warnecke, et al. This method includes stepwise evaluation of secretion management, spontaneous swallowing and laryngeal sensitivity. This study aims to find conformity between the SESETD and FEES in assessing readiness for tracheostomy decannulation in patients with neurologic disorders.

Materials and Methods: This study is a cross-sectional study conducted on 36 neurologic patients at Cipto Mangunkusumo General Hospital which was aimed to find the agreement between two modalities for tracheostomy decannulation readiness, FEES and SESETD based on parameters, standing secretion, spontaneous swallowing and laryngeal sensitivity.

Result: A total of 36 subjects were examined and 22 of them underwent successful tracheostomy decannulation. The agreement between FEES and SESETD showed significant results with p-value <0.0001 and Kappa value = 0.47.

Conclusion: There was conformity between FEES and SESETD in evaluating tracheostomy decannulation readiness based on three parameters: standing secretion, spontaneous swallowing and laryngeal sensitivity.

**KEYWORDS:** Decannulation, dysphagia, FEES, neurologic disorders, tracheostomy

This article was accepted: 06 February 2024 Corresponding Author: Susyana Tamin Email: usyana@yahoo.com

## INTRODUCTION

Tracheostomy is a common procedure performed in critically ill patients who require prolonged mechanical ventilation.<sup>1,1</sup> It involves the creation of an opening in the trachea to facilitate breathing and airway management.<sup>3</sup> However, tracheostomy is not without complications, and one of the most significant challenges is the process of decannulation, which involves the removal of the tracheostomy tube while maintaining spontaneous breathing and airway protection.<sup>4</sup> The importance of tracheostomy decannulation cannot be overstated, as it represents a crucial milestone in the recovery and rehabilitation of patients with tracheostomy.<sup>1,2,5</sup> Successful decannulation not only signifies the restoration of natural airway function but also reduces the risk of complications associated with prolonged tracheostomy tube placement, such as infection, granulation tissue formation and tracheal stenosis.<sup>2</sup>

The main causes of delayed tracheostomy decannulation are impaired airway protection and dysphagia. In neurologically ill patients, the prevalence of oropharyngeal dysphagia is 23.2 to 84%.<sup>6.7</sup> Decannulation is a critical step in the management of patients with tracheostomy, as it can significantly impact their quality of life and reduce the risk of complications.<sup>5</sup> Therefore, the accurate assessment of swallowing function and airway protection is paramount in determining the appropriateness of decannulation.

Only a number of studies brought up the optimal timing and procedure of tracheostomy decannulation.<sup>1,4</sup> Furthermore, no gold standard protocol was offered for heavily neurologically ill patients with dysphagia.<sup>1,8,9</sup> Flexible endoscopic evaluation of swallowing (FEES) is the diagnostic tool used to assess swallowing function in patients with tracheostomy. FEES is a well-established method for evaluating swallowing function, providing valuable information on the safety and efficiency of swallowing, aspiration risk, and laryngeal sensitivity and had served as an objective protocol to evaluate decannulation readiness, yet had not been officially determined to be used as standard protocol in clinical settings.<sup>1,2,5</sup> On the other hand, Standardized Endoscopic Swallowing Evaluation of Tracheostomy Decannulation (SESETD), introduced by Wernecke et al.<sup>5</sup> in 2013, is a relatively new technique that has shown promise in assessing the readiness for tracheostomy decannulation, particularly in critically ill neurologic patients.<sup>2</sup>

FEES has been widely utilised in the assessment of swallowing function in patients with tracheostomy, providing valuable insights into the presence of pharyngeal residue, penetration, aspiration and laryngeal sensitivity.<sup>10,11</sup> However, it is heavily dependence on its operator, and in the context of critically ill neurologic patients, the assessment of swallowing function regarding tracheostomy decannulation is particularly challenging due to the underlying neurologic deficits and the increased risk of aspiration.<sup>12,5</sup> SESETD presents an opportunity to enhance the assessment process by providing a standardised and objective evaluation of swallowing function management, 2) spontaneous swallowing and 3) laryngeal sensitivity, which can surpass or complement the information obtained from FEES.<sup>245</sup>

In this study, we aim to investigate the effectiveness of SESETD in assessing swallowing function and its conformity to FEES particularly in critically ill neurologic patients, so that it could serve as an alternative examination that provides an objective, practical and efficient result to assess tracheostomy decannulation readiness.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

This study was a cross-sectional study conducted at the Department of Otorhinolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, Universitas Indonesia/Dr. Cipto Mangunkusumo National General Hospital. The study included 36 patients with tracheostomy who underwent both SESETD and FEES examinations. Sample size was determined using paired two different proportion test. The patients were assessed for their readiness for tracheostomy decannulation based on the parameters of standing secretion, spontaneous swallowing and laryngeal sensitivity.

The inclusion criteria for this study were patients with tracheostomy who were at least 18 years old and had been on mechanical ventilation for at least 7 days. The general condition of these patients varies, as they had different neurological disorder diagnosis. However, those with a history of head and neck surgery, radiation therapy, or oesophageal disease was excluded from the study. Patients who were unable to tolerate the SESETD or FEES examination were also excluded.

The SESETD and FEES examination were performed at the same time, first SESETD then followed by FEES. The examination was conducted by a trained junior otorhinolaryngologist. The recording of SESETD and FEES examination was then assessed by a trained senior otorhinolaryngologist who was blinded to the results of the prior SESETD and FEES examination.

The FEES examination was performed using a flexible endoscope with a diameter of 3.4 mm. It consisted of the evaluation of swallowing function, including the presence of pharyngeal residue, penetration, aspiration and laryngeal sensitivity. The SESETD examination was also performed using a flexible endoscope with a diameter of 3.4 mm. This examination consisted of three stages, management of standing secretion, spontaneous swallowing and laryngeal sensitivity. The standing secretion was assessed by observing the patient's ability to manage secretions without the aid of suction. If massive pooling was seen in hypopharynx, on vocal cord, aspiration and or silent aspiration was found, then the patient got 0. Spontaneous swallowing was assessed by observing the patient's ability to swallow saliva. If patient swallowed less than two times in two minutes, then patient got 0. Laryngeal sensitivity was assessed by observing the patient's response to laryngeal touch with the endoscope. If no reaction was found, patient got 0. Patients who scored on all three parameters were considered ready for tracheostomy decannulation. Patients who failed one of these parameters were considered not ready.

Data were collected and analysed using SPSS version 25.0. Descriptive statistics were used to summarize the demographic and clinical characteristics of the study population. Kappa test was used to analyse interrater and intrarater agreement according to the three parameters: standing secretion, spontaneous swallowing, and laryngeal sensitivity. In order to find a conformity between SESETD and FEES, the McNemar test and Kappa assessment were used.

## RESULTS

The study included a total of 36 subjects with tracheostomy who underwent both SESETD and FEES examinations to assess their readiness for tracheostomy decannulation. The demographic and clinical characteristics of the study population are summarized in Table I. The mean age of the subjects was  $45.06 \pm 15.64$  years. The most common underlying neurologic condition necessitating tracheostomy was stroke, accounting for 63.9% of the cases. Most subjects used tracheostomy for 3 months – 1 year range (41.7%).

The interrater agreement between two otolaryngologists for SESETD was listed as Kappa score of 0.737 to 1 for three parameters, which showed good reliability. The intrarater agreement for one otolaryngologist at different times was listed as Kappa score 1, which also showed good reliability.

The results of the SESETD and FEES examinations are presented in Table II. The assessment of standing secretion, spontaneous swallowing, and laryngeal sensitivity using SESETD revealed that 16 subjects were ready for decannulation with total score of 3 (41.7%), and 20 weren't ready (58.3%). Meanwhile, the assessment using FEES with swallowing reflex initiation, epiglottic retroflexion, penetration-aspiration, and residue parameters revealed that 26 subjects (72.8%) were deemed ready for tracheostomy decannulation (PAS 1-6) and subjects were not (27.2%). Hence, there were 10 subject discrepancies for decannulation readiness between SESETD and FEES, where they were deemed ready according to FEES but not according to SESETD.

Further analysis of the discrepancies between SESETD and FEES examinations are presented in Table III and IV. It showed that the majority of discrepancies were related to the

Characteristics	Number (n = 36)
Age (Mean)	45,06 <u>+</u> 15,64
Age group	
18 – 40 years old	13
41 – 73 years old	23
Gender	
Male	17 (47.2)
Female	19 (52.,8)
Neurologic disease	
Central nervous system lesion	23
Peripheral nervous system lesion	8
Dysphagia due to prolonged intubation	5
Tracheostomy indication	
Prolonged intubation	35
Not prolonged intubation	1
Tracheostomy duration of use	
< 3 Months	8
3 months – 1 year	15
> 1 Year	13
History of dysphagia therapy	
Yes	14
No	22

# Table I: Characteristics of study population

# Table II: Conformity between SESETD and FEES examination.

SESETD conclusion	FEES conclusion		Total
	Ready	Not ready	-
Ready	16	10	0
Not ready	10	1620	
Ready	26	10	36
Annotation: Mc Nemar test $p = 0.001$ .			
Kappa (κ) = 0.47 p = 0.002			

# Tabel III: Subjects not ready for decannulation according to SESETD (n = 10)

SESETD readiness	Frequency	
Standing secretion		
Score 0	7	
Score 1	3	
Spontaneous swallowing		
<2	7	
>2	3	
Laringoreflex		
Present	5	
Not present	5	

#### Tabel IV: Subjects not ready for decannulation according to SESETD, but ready according to FEES (n = 10).

FEES readiness	Frequency	
Swallowing initiation		
Normal	5	
Delayed	5	
Epiglottic retroflexion		
Normal	5	
Delayed	5	
Penetration		
Present	4	
Not present	6	
Aspiration		
Present	0	
Not present	10	
Residue		
Present	4	
Not present	6	

assessment of spontaneous swallowing and laryngeal sensitivity. Specifically, on all 10 subjects there was no aspiration found and four subjects had PAS 2-5, which might still be considered to undergo decannulation. Based on the 10 subjects' difference, six underwent successful tracheostomy decannulation while the other four failed due to subglottic stenosis and no adequate cough reflex.

Tracheostomy decannulation was successful in 22 subjects (61%) where no complication and recanulation occurred. From the remaining 14 subjects with unsuccessful decannulation, 10 didn't pass SESETD nor FEES examination, three were found to have granulation and subglottic stenosis and 1 was found to have no adequate cough reflex. In addition, the concordance between SESETD and FEES in determining the readiness for tracheostomy decannulation was evaluated using the McNemar test and kappa statistics. The Kappa value for the concordance between SESETD and FEES was 0.47, suggesting moderate agreement.

## DISCUSSION

The assessment of tracheostomy decannulation readiness is a critical step in the management of critically ill neurologic patients. The decision to decannulate a tracheostomy tube is based on the patient's ability to manage secretions, swallow safely and protect their airway.

The method used in this study, SESETD, had interrater  $\kappa = 0.737$  and intrarater  $\kappa = 1.0$  which showed moderate and very strong agreement according to McHugh's Cohen kappa classification.12 Hence, the data taken for this study are valid according to statistical analytics.

In this study, we found that SESETD and FEES had a moderate level of agreement in their assessments of tracheostomy decannulation readiness. Specifically, we found that 61.1% of the patients were deemed ready for decannulation based on both SESETD and FEES examinations. As stated earlier, there are three parameters assessed: standing secretion, spontaneous swallowing and laryngeal sensitivity.

Standing secretion evaluation is the main parameter used for assessment using endoscopy. The accumulation of secrete is associated with an increasing risk of aspiration pneumonia and breathing distress. The second parameter is spontaneous swallowing, which is a protective aerodigestive reflex to prevent penetration and spiration. In normal individuals, spontaneous swallowing should happen 1 to 2 times in 1 minute.<sup>13</sup> A study by Murray et al.<sup>14</sup>, found that the frequency of spontaneous swallowing in patients with aspiration is significantly lower than those without aspiration. Most subjects (18 out of 36) didn't pass this 'spontaneous swallowing' parameter in the SESETD examination, hence, scored <3 for SESETD. However, when screened using FEES they acquire PAS 2-5 which show no aspiration and might still considered to undergo decannulation.<sup>15,16</sup> The difference might happen due to the amount difference of stimulus to initiate swallowing reflex, whether spontaneous or voluntary. Spontaneous swallowing in SESETD is assessed without any bolus given, while it is in FEES. The food administration stimulates the initiation of swallowing reflex,

resulting in a 'conscious' process that influence the swallowing process, voluntarily or spontaneously.<sup>13</sup>

The evaluation using both FEES and SESETD showed moderate agreement ( $\kappa = 0.47$ ). The SESETD examination has several advantages which require less examination time, no food preparation, and could be performed by otorhinolaryngologists without in-depth comprehension of FEES.<sup>17</sup> According to Muhle et al.<sup>2</sup>, the three SESETD parameters can predict the ability to protect the airway, as seen in this study. Therefore, SESETD has shown good performance in evaluating the readiness of tracheostomy decannulation in neurologically ill patients or patients with neurogenic dysphagia.

This study successfully performed decannulation on 61% of subjects. Most subjects in this study have haemorrhagic stroke, ischemic stroke, and brain tumour. Dysfunction in swallowing and airway protection is related to the degree of neurologic disease and the breadth of damage found in the brain of the subjects. This study result is in line with Muhle et al.<sup>2</sup> population study in which most subjects had ischemic (58.1%) and haemorrhagic (17.2%) strokes. This study also stated that with heavier neurologic disorders, the swallowing function might need a longer time to recover in comparison to breathing function. Another study, DECAST, by Schenider et al.<sup>18</sup> also stated that 26% with brain injury are ready for tracheostomy decannulation after 3 months, while other studies, SETPOINT, by Bosel et al.<sup>19</sup> only 47% of stroke patients can be decannulated in 6.6 to 7.5 months period. The main reason for this difference is the pathophysiology complexity of dysphagia with the heavy neurologic disorder which might induce central or peripheral swallowing organ dysfunction.

In addition to the discrepancies between SESETD and FEES, this study also identified several limitations that should be considered when interpreting the results. First, the sample size was relatively small, which may limit the generalisability of the findings. Second, the study was conducted at a single centre, which may limit the generalisability of the findings to other settings.

This study also had some limitations which should be address in future studies. First, prior airway patency should be determined before FEES and SESETD examination using flexible endoscope to exclude those without patent airway. If airway is not patent, like those with subglottic stenosis, hence SESETD is not needed. Second, general condition of the patients including GCS should be provided to get a more extensive view of the study population.

# CONCLUSION

In conclusion, this study demonstrates that Standardized Endoscopic Swallowing Evaluation for Tracheostomy Decannulation (SESETD) is an effective method for assessing swallowing function in patients with tracheostomy. The conformity between SESETD and flexible endoscopic evaluation of swallowing (FEES) was moderate agreement ( $\kappa$ = 0.47). Patients assessed as not ready through SESETD should be further evaluated using FEES. But those assessed ready, should not. Further studies with bigger samples are needed to eliminate sample bias and to achieve better agreement between the two modalities.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Our study has received approval from the Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Medicine Universitas Indonesia and permission to do the research from Cipto Mangunkusumo General Hospital. Informed consent has been obtained from each patient before the initiation of data collection. The authors declare no conflict of interest and no source of funding for this research.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Youssef G, Abdulla KM. Value of endoscopic examination of airways and swallowing in tracheostomy decannulation. Egypt J Otolaryngol 2020; 36(1): 1.
- 2. Muhle P, Suntrup-Krueger S, Burkardt K, Lapa S, Ogawa M, Claus I, et al. Standardized endoscopic swallowing evaluation for tracheostomy decannulation in critically Ill neurologic patients a prospective evaluation. Neurol Res Pract 2021; 3(1): 26.
- 3. Cheung NH, Napolitano LM. Tracheostomy: epidemiology, indications, timing, technique, and outcomesdiscussion. Respir Care 2014; 59(6): 895-919.
- Singh RK, Saran S, Baronia AK. The practice of tracheostomy decannulation—a systematic review. J Intensive Care 201720; 5(1): 38.
- 5. Warnecke T, Suntrup S, Teismann IK, Hamacher C, Oelenberg S, Dziewas R. Standardized endoscopic swallowing evaluation for tracheostomy decannulation in critically ill neurologic patients. Crit Care Med 2013; 41(7): 1728-32.
- Zeng L, Song Y, Dong Y, Wu Q, Zhang L, Yu L, et al. Risk score for predicting dysphagia in patients after neurosurgery: a prospective observational trial. Front Neurol 2021; 12: 605687.
- Zuercher P, Moret CS, Dziewas R, Schefold JC. Dysphagia in the intensive care unit: epidemiology, mechanisms, and clinical management. Crit Care 2019; 23: 103.

- 8. Ceriana P, Carlucci A, Navalesi P, Rampulla C, Delmastro M, Piaggi G, et al. Weaning from tracheotomy in long-term mechanically ventilated patients: feasibility of a decisional flowchart and clinical outcome. Intensive Care Med 2003; 29(5): 845-8.
- Shrestha KK, Mohindra S, Mohindra S. How to decannulate tracheostomised severe head trauma patients: a comparison of gradual vs abrupt technique. Nepal Med Coll J. 2012; 14(3): 207-11.
- 10. Marik PE. Aspiration pneumonitis and aspiration pneumonia. N Engl J Med 2001; 344(9): 665-71.
- Garon BR, Engle M, Ormiston C. Silent aspiration: results of 1,000 videofluoroscopic swallow evaluations. J Neurol Rehabil 1996; 10(2): 121-6.
- 12. McHugh ML. Interrater reliability: the kappa statistic. Biochem Med (Zagreb) 2012; 22(3): 276-82.
- 13. Ertekin C. Voluntary versus spontaneous swallowing in man. Dysphagia 2010; 26(2): 183-92.
- Murray J, Langmore SE, Ginsberg S, Dostie A. The significance of accumulated oropharyngeal secretions and swallowing frequency in predicting aspiration. Dysphagia 1996; 11(2): 99-103.
- 15. Bishnoi T, Sahu PK, Arjun AP. Evaluation of factors determining tracheostomy decannulation failure rate in adults: an Indian perspective descriptive study. Inidan J Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2022; 74(Suppl 3): 4849-54.
- 16. Rosenbek JC, Robbins JA, Roecker EB, Coyle JL, Wood JL. A penetration-aspiration scale. Dysphagia 1996; 11(2): 93-8.
- Kaneoka A, Krisciunas GP, Walsh K, Raade AS, Langmore SE. A comparison of 2 methods of endoscopic laryngeal sensory testing: a preliminary study. Ann Otol Rhinol 2015; 124(3): 187-193.
- Schneider H, Hertel F, Kuhn M, Ragaller M, Gottschlich B, Trabitzsch A, Wopking S. et al.Decannulation and functional outcome after tracheostomy in patients with severe stroke (DECAST): a prospective observational study. Neurocritical Care 2017; 27(1): 26-34.
- 19. Bosel J, Schiller P, Hook Y, Andes M, Neumann JO, Poli S, et al. Stroke-related early tracheostomy versus prolonged Orotracheal intubation in neurocritical care trial (SETPOINT): a randomised pilot trial. Stroke 2013; 44(1): 21-8.

# Comparison of adverse effects following immunisation degree after the administration COVID-19 vaccine of different platforms

# Bastiana Bermawi, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Adyan Donastin, Pulmonologist<sup>2</sup>, Nathalya Dwi Kartika Sari, Clin.Path<sup>3</sup>, Diyan Wahyu Kurniasari, Clin.Path<sup>1</sup>, Agus Aan Adriansyah, MPH<sup>4</sup>, Muhammad Auzan Ferdiansyah, MD<sup>5</sup>, Ihsan Fahmi Rofananda, MD<sup>5</sup>, Prima Ardiansah Surya, MD<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Clinical Pathology Departement, Faculty of Medicine, Universitas Nahdlatul Ulama Surabaya, Indonesia, <sup>2</sup>Internal Medicine Departement, Faculty of Medicine, Universitas Nahdlatul Ulama Surabaya, Indonesia, <sup>3</sup>Health Analyst Study Program, Faculty of Health, Universitas Nahdlatul Ulama Surabaya, Indonesia, <sup>4</sup>Public Health Siences Study Program, Faculty of Health, Universitas Nahdlatul Ulama Surabaya, Indonesia, <sup>5</sup>Research and Community Development Unit, Faculty of Medicine, Universitas Nahdlatul Ulama Surabaya, Indonesia

# ABSTRACT

Introduction: Vaccination is an effective way to overcome the spread of Coronavirus Disease 19 (COVID-19). However, it can give rise to adverse event following immunisation (AEFI). AEFI is an important aspect that is assessed in vaccine safety standards. It is assumed that different vaccine platforms can give rise to different degrees of AEFI severity, but so far there have been no studies that discuss the differences in the degree of AEFI on each type of COVID-19 vaccine platform. Aim: Evaluate the differences in the degree of AEFI on each type of COVID-19 vaccine platform.

Materials and Methods: The research used a quantitative analytical observational design with a cross sectional approach. Data collection from participants was carried out by filling out questionnaires. The collected data was tabulated and statistical analysis was carried out.

Results: A total of 217 respondents who received three doses of vaccine participated in the study. Of the 651 vaccine doses studied, the results showed that there were significant differences in the degree of AEFI between the three types of vaccine platforms. The degree of AEFI was significantly different (p < 0.05) between each type of vaccine platform, with the degree of AEFI starting from the lowest, namely inactivated vaccine, then viral vector vaccine and the highest was nucleic acid vaccine.

Conclusion: The degree of AEFI differs significantly between each COVID-19 vaccine platform. The degree of AEFI, from the mildest to the most severe, was inactivated vaccine, viral vector vaccine and nucleic acid vaccine. No serious AEFI was reported.

#### **KEYWORDS:** Vaccine, COVID-19, adverse effect

#### INTRODUCTION

Since the end of December 2019, Coronavirus Disease 19 (COVID-19), an infectious disease caused by the SARS-COV2 virus, has rapidly spread from Wuhan, China, throughout the world and caused a pandemic.<sup>1</sup> WHO designated COVID-

19 as a public health emergency of international concern (PHEIC) from 30 January 2020 to 5 May 2023.<sup>2,3</sup> To date (24 September 2023), the number of COVID-19 cases has reached 770 million cases and has resulted in almost seven million deaths.<sup>4</sup>

One way to overcome the impact of COVID-19 is by vaccination. Vaccination aims to form specific immunity against the SARS-COV2 virus, so it is hoped that it can reduce virus transmission, illness and death rates. Apart from that, vaccination is expected to form herd immunity in protecting groups that have contraindications to vaccination. According to a study, COVID-19 vaccination has prevented 14.4 to 19.8 million additional deaths in 185 countries from December 8, 2020 to December 8, 2021.<sup>5</sup>

However, like other vaccines, COVID-19 vaccination are associated with adverse effects following immunisation (AEFI).<sup>1</sup> World Health Organization defines AEFI as any untoward medical occurrence which follows immunisation and which does not necessarily have a causal relationship with the usage of the vaccine. AEFI can be caused by immune reactions to vaccine components, procedural errors, anxiety reactions or coincidences with things that are not related to vaccination.<sup>67</sup>

In the COVID-19 AEFI vaccination, various types of reactions can occur, starting from no reaction, local reactions such as pain, redness, swelling at the injection site, and severe reactions such as cellulitis, and systemic reactions, namely fever, muscle pain throughout the body (myalgia), joint pain (arthralgia), body weakness, headache. Other reactions can include allergic reactions such as urticaria, edema, anaphylactic reactions and syncope.<sup>8</sup> Severe AEFI can cause morbidity and death for vaccine recipients, and community resistance to vaccination.<sup>9</sup>

Until now, the COVID-19 vaccine circulating in Indonesia can be divided into three based on platform type, namely inactivated vaccine (Sinovac), viral vector vaccine (AstraZeneca) and nucleic acid vaccine (Moderna, Pfizer).<sup>10</sup> These three types of platforms have different types of vaccine

This article was accepted: 21 February 2024 Corresponding Author: Bastiana Bermawi Email: dr.bastiana@unusa.ac.id

ingredients and additional components, so they have different reactogenicities, and of course this will influence the incidence of AEFI. Until now, the differences in the severity of AEFI on different vaccine platforms circulating in Indonesia are still not clear yet, even though this is an important issue because the presence of AEFI affects vaccine safety and the level of community participation in the COVID-19 vaccination program. Therefore, this study aims to evaluate the differences in the degree of AEFI on each type of COVID-19 vaccine platform.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Study Design and Population

This research used a quantitative analytical observational design with a cross sectional approach. The population studied was all Indonesian people who had received the COVID-19 vaccine, with the sample being population that met the inclusion criteria, namely: (1) had been administered with two doses of COVID-19 vaccine and (2) filled out the questionnaire completely. The sampling technique in this research was snowball sampling, where participants were recruited online using social media.

A previous study reported AEFI prevalence of about 17% in Jakarta, Indonesia.<sup>11</sup> We used this prevalence data to calculate the sample size in OpenEpi web-based program, using theformula  $n = [DEFF*Np(1-p)]/[(d2/Z21-\alpha/2*(N-1) + p*(1-p)]]$  and taking 95% confidence level. This resulted in a requirement of 217 participants.

Respondents submitted the data using an online Google Forms questionnaire (docs.google.com/forms). Before filling out the questionnaire, respondents received an informed consent form provided in Google Forms. By filling in the questionnaire the respondent is deemed to agree to participate in this research. Data collection was carried out in the period from 21 September 2022 to 26 October 2022.

#### Variables

The variables studied consisted of vaccine platform type and the degree of AEFI. The independent variable was vaccine platform type, which includes inactivated vaccine, nucleic acid vaccine and viral vector vaccine with a nominal measuring scale. The independent variables were the degree of AEFI, which includes no complaints, local AEFI (pain at the injection site) and systemic AEFI (headache or muscle pain, joint pain, chills, fever (body temperature > 37.5°C, fatigue and nausea or vomiting) with an ordinal measuring scale. An online questionnaire was used to measure the two variables.

#### Statistical Analysis

Data were extracted from Google Forms to Microsoft Excel 2019 for cleaning and coding. Statistical analysis for the data was carried out using SPSS 24.0. Kruskal-Wallis test (p = 0.05) was perfomed to test whether there was a significant difference of the degree of AEFI on different platforms. If there was a significant difference, analysis continued with a post hoc test to assess the differences between different groups.

#### RESULTS

Demographic Characteristic of Participants

A total of 217 participants were included in this study. A majority of the participants were female (67.3%), and most have education level of diploma/bachelor degree (60.3%). Age varied between participants, from 18 to 65 years old, with a median age of 35 years (IQR: 22-44). Most participants were in the 21 to 30 years age group (32.7%). The demographic characteristic of participants is presented in Table I.

All the respondents received three doses of vaccine, with three different types of vaccine platforms used, inactivated vaccine (Sinovac), nucleic acid vaccine (Moderna, Pfizer) and viral vector vaccine (AstraZeneca), with the number of recipients for each type of vaccine are shown in Table II.

A comparison of AEFI degrees between platforms, along with the results of the Kruskal Wallis test, are shown in Table III. No serious AEFI was reported in our study. The lowest AEFI degrees were found in the inactivated vaccine, while the highest were found in the nucleic acid vaccine. It can be seen that the p-value of the Kruskal Wallis test is less than 0.05, which indicates that there was a significant difference between the degrees of AEFI on the three types of platforms. Since there were significant differences in the degree of AEFI, a post hoc test was done and its results are shown in Table IV.

The post hoc test results showed significant differences (p < 0.05) in the degree of AEFI between the three types of vaccine platforms compared to other vaccine platforms.

#### DISCUSSION

Vaccination is one way to deal with COVID-19, but just like the vaccination of other diseases, it is associated with adverse effects (AEFI). In this study, AEFI from 651 vaccine doses was studied and the results showed that there were significantly different in the degree of AEFI in the three vaccine platforms. The difference in the incidence of AEFI between each type of vaccine platform can be explained by differences in the reactogenicity of the immune system to vaccines.<sup>12</sup>

The lowest degree of AEFI was found after the administration of inactivated vaccine and the majority of inactivated vaccines administration were not followed by AEFI. Majority of viral vector vaccine recipients also did not report AEFI, however the degree of AEFI on this type of vaccine platform was higher than the inactivated vaccines. Administration of nucleic acid had the highest incidence of AEFI among the three vaccine platforms studied, with the majority of vaccine recipients experiencing systemic AEFI. In this study, there were no respondents who reported serious, life-threatening AEFI.

AEFI in COVID-19 vaccination is very common in all types of currently available vaccines,<sup>13</sup> and AEFI can appear in a matter of minutes – days.<sup>14</sup> The results of this study are in accordance with several previous studies, where the incidence of AEFI in the inactivated vaccine and viral vector vaccine was lower than that on the nucleic acid vaccine, and there were more moderate-severe AEFIs after administration of the

Variable	n	(%)	
Sex			
Male	71	32.7	
Female	146	67.3	
Age (years)			
< 21	25	11.5	
21-30	71	32.7	
31-40	32	14.7	
41-50	62	28.6	
51-60	22	10.1	
> 60	5	2.3	
Level of education			
Primary school	1	0.05	
Secondary school	46	21.2	
Diploma/bachelor degree	131	60.4	
Master degree	39	18.0	

# Table I: Demographic characteristic of participants (n = 217)

#### Table II: Number of administered vaccine doses

Vaccine platform	1st dose n (%)	2nd dose n (%)	3rd dose n (%)	Total n(%)
Inactivated vaccine	188 (86.6)	181 (83.4)	15 (6.9)	384 (60.0)
Nucleic acid vaccine	8 (3.7)	10 (4.6)	155 (71.4)	173 (26.6)
Viral vector vaccine	21 (9.7)	26 (12.0)	47 (21.7)	94 (14.4)
Total	217	217	217	651

#### Table III: Comparison of AEFI degrees between different vaccine platforms

Vaccine platform	AEFI degree	n	(%)	<i>p</i> -value
Inactivated vaccine	No AEFI	228	59.4	0.000
	Local AEFI	100	26.0	
	Systemic AEFI	56	14.6	
Nucleic acid vaccine	No AEFI	44	25.4	
	Local AEFI	49	28.3	
	Systemic AEFI	80	46.2	
Viral vector vaccine	No AEFI	39	41.5	
	Local AEFI	21	22.3	
	Systemic AEFI	34	36.2	

#### Table IV: Post hoc test results

Variable comparation	<i>p</i> -value	
Inactivated vaccine – nucleic acid vaccine	0.000	
Inactivated vaccine – viral vector vaccine	0.000	
Nucleic acid vaccine – viral vector vaccine	0.012	

nucleic acid vaccine.<sup>12,15</sup> A meta-analysis study revealed that administration of nucleic acid vaccine produces more and more severe side effects compared to other platforms.<sup>1,16</sup> However, another study stated that systemic AEFI occurred more often when administering the viral vector vaccine compared to the nucleic acid vaccine.<sup>17</sup> This is because these differences can be caused by the factors of the vaccine itself (such as differences in vaccine components and route of vaccine administration) and other factors (age, race, gender, comorbidities, etc.).<sup>8,17,18</sup> Of these factors, the number of doses administered has the greatest influence on the incidence of AEFI following COVID-19 vaccination.<sup>18</sup>

Even though it causes more severe AEFI, administration of a nucleic acid vaccine is considered safer than the the inactivated vaccine because it is not infectious, so there is no risk of infection and is safe for people with immunocompromised diseases.<sup>12</sup> After the administration of viral vector vaccines, most AEFIs are mild and systemic and very rarely can cause serious side effects in the form of thromboembolism and thrombocytopenia.<sup>13,19</sup> Nucleic acid vaccine may be associated with allergic reactions, which may be caused by the pegylated lipid component used to transport the vaccine's mRNA components into cells.<sup>20</sup> Severe AEFIs was not reported by respondents in this study.

To the extent of the author's knowledge, there has been no similar research discussing AEFI on different types of vaccine platforms in Indonesia. Another interesting thing about this research is that no serious or life-threatening side effects were reported. Severe side effects have been reported in some cases of COVID-19 vaccine administration, these events are very rare when compared with the total dose injected.<sup>11</sup> There are several limitations in this research. The sample used in this

study was small, and dominated by women, so there are limitations in generalisation to the general population. We have a small number of respondents who are over 60 years old. The participants were recruited using social media, which is infrequently used by older people, thus only a few respondents were over 60 years old. Another study conducted in Jakarta, Indonesia, showed that there was no correlation between the adults and elderly age group with the incidence of AEFI.<sup>11</sup> Until today, there were very few serious AEFI recorded in Indonesia and there was no mortality linked to COVID-19 vaccination in Indonesian adults and elderly.<sup>21,22</sup> Thus, we think the result will not be significantly different if more elderly respondents were participating in this study.

In addition, this study compared different types of vaccine platforms as a determinant of the degree of AEFI, but did not assess the existence of other factors that could influence the incidence of AEFI. In this study, the effect of the order and number of vaccine doses received by respondents on the incidence of AEFI was also not assessed. In addition, the use of a cross-sectional approach in this study limits drawing causal relationships between the two variables. Further research is needed to answer issues related to the limitations of this research, and open a wider horizon of knowledge regarding AEFI in vaccination.

## CONCLUSION

There are differences in the degree of adverse event following immunisation (AEFI) for each COVID-19 vaccine platform in Indonesia, starting from the lowest inactivated vaccine, then viral vector vaccine and the highest nucleic acid vaccine, and this difference is related to difference in vaccine reactogenicity. Most inactivated vaccine administration caused no AEFI, but viral vector and nucleic acid vaccine receiver reported AEFI, with systemic AEFI more prevalent than local AEFI. Our study found that COVID-19 vaccines used in Indonesia are safe to use, with no serious AEFI reported. Further research is required to find other factors that influence the AEFI of the COVID-19 vaccine in Indonesia.

#### CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Protocol used in this study has been ethically approved by the Health Research Ethics Committee of Universitas Nahdlatul Ulama Surabaya (No 243/EC/KEPK/UNUSA/2022).

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank the Universitas Nahdlatul Ulama Surabaya for the support of this research.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Fan YJ, Chan KH, Hung IF. Safety and efficacy of COVID-19 vaccines: a systematic review and meta-analysis of different vaccines at phase 3. Vaccines (Basel) 2021; 9(9): 989.
- 2. World Health Organization, Geneva. 2020. COVID-19 Public Health Emergency of International Concern (PHEIC) Global research and innovation forum.
- 3. World Health Organization, Geneva. 2020. Statement on the fifteenth meeting of the IHR (2005) Emergency Committee on the COVID-19 pandemic.

- 4. Ritchie H, Mathieu E, Rodés-Guirao L, Appel C, Giattino C, Ortiz-Ospina E, et al. Coronavirus pandemic (COVID-19): our world in data [cited Sep 2023]. Available from: https://ourworldindata.org/coronavirus.
- Watson OJ, Barnsley G, Toor J, Hogan AB, Winskill P, Ghani AC. Global impact of the first year of COVID-19 vaccination: a mathematical modelling study. Lancet Infect Dis 2022; 22(9): 1293 1302.
- 6. Tran VN, Nguyen HA, Le TTA, Truong TT, Nguyen PT, Nguyen TTH. Factors influencing adverse events following immunization with AZD1222 in Vietnamese adults during first half of 2021. Vaccine 2021; 39(44): 6485-91.
- World Health Organization. 2018. Serious AEFI. [cited January 2024]. Accessed from: https://www.who.int/groups/globaladvisory-committee-on-vaccine-safety/topics/aefi/serious-aefi
- Haas JW, Bender FL, Ballou S, Kelley JM, Wilhelm M, Miller FG, et al. Frequency of adverse events in the placebo arms of COVID-19 vaccine trials: a systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA Netw Open 2022; 5(1): e2143955.
- 9. Altman JD, Miner DS, Lee AA, Asay AE, Nielson BU, Rose AM, Hinton K, Poole BD. Factors affecting vaccine attitudes influenced by the COVID-19 pandemic. Vaccines; 11(3): 516.
- Government of the Republic of Indonesia. Vaksinasi COVID-19. [cited Sept 2023]. Available from: https://covid19.go.id/vaksincovid19
- 11. Satari HI, Kaswandani N, Medise BE, Sundoro J, Hadinegoro SR, Leonard E, Putra A, Angkasa PF. Safety profile of inactivated COVID-19 vaccine in indonesian adults. Vaccine X 2023; 14: 100331.
- Ganesan S, Al Ketbi LMB, Al Kaabi N, Al Mansoori M, Al Maskari NN, Al Shamsi MS, et al. Vaccine side effects following COVID-19 vaccination among the residents of the UAE-an observational study. Front Public Health 2022; 10: 876336.
- Deng S, Liang H, Chen P, Li Y, Li Z, Fan S, Wu K, Li X, Chen W, Qin Y, Yi L, Chen J. Viral vector vaccine development and application during the COVID-19 pandemic. Microorganisms 2022; 10(7): 1450.
- 14. Liu Y. Ye, Q. Nucleic acid vaccines against SARS-CoV-2. Vaccines 2022; 10(11): 1849.
- Baghban R, Ghasemian A, Mahmoodi S. Nucleic acid-based vaccine platforms against the coronavirus disease 19 (COVID-19). Arch Microbiol 2023; 205(4): 150.
- Kouhpayeh H, Ansari H. Adverse events following COVID-19 vaccination: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Int Immunopharmacol. 2022; 109: 108906.
- Klugar M, Riad A, Mekhemar M, Conrad J, Buchbender M, Howaldt HP, et al. Side effects of mRNA-based and viral vectorbased COVID-19 vaccines among German healthcare workers. Biology (Basel) 2021; 10(8): 752.
- Beatty AL, Peyser ND, Butcher XE, Cocohoba JM, Lin F, Olgin JE, et al. Analysis of COVID-19 vaccine type and adverse effects following vaccination. JAMA Netw Open 2021; 4(12): e2140364.
- Vanaparthy R, Mohan G, Vasireddy D, Atluri P. Review of COVID-19 viral vector-based vaccines and COVID-19 variants. Infez Med 2021; 29(3): 328 38.
- Pardi N, Hogan MJ, Porter FW, Weissman D. mRNA vaccines a new era in vaccinology. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2018; 17(4): 261 79.
- 21. Ministry of Health of Republic of Indonesia. 2024. Vaksinasi COVID-19 Nasional. [cited January 2024] Accessed from: https://vaksin.kemkes.go.id/#/vaccines
- 22. Ministry of Health of Republic of Indonesia. 2022. Komnas KIPI: Belum ada Kasus Meninggal yang disebabkan Vaksinasi COVID-19 [cited January 2024] Accessed from: https://sehatnegeriku.kemkes.go.id/baca/rilismedia/20220101/1039078/komnas-kipi-belum-ada-kasusmeninggal-yang-disebabkan-vaksinasi-covid-19/

# **ORIGINAL ARTICLE**

# Unmasking domestic violence: Examining victim and perpetrator characteristics and injury patterns in Kuching, Sarawak

# Keng Sheng Chew, MMed<sup>1</sup>, Shirly Siew-Ling Wong, PhD<sup>2</sup>, Ke Lin Siew, BEcon (Hons)<sup>2</sup>, Vanitha Kandasamy, MMed (Emerg Med)<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Malaysia Sarawak, Kota Samarahan, Sarawak, Malaysia, <sup>2</sup>Faculty of Economics and Business, Universiti Malaysia Sarawak, Kota Samarahan, Sarawak, Malaysia, <sup>3</sup>Emergency and Trauma Department, Sarawak General Hospital, Kuching, Sarawak, Malaysia

## ABSTRACT

Introduction: Domestic violence (DV) is a pervasive social and public health issue affecting millions globally, regardless of age, gender or socioeconomic background. Understanding victim and perpetrators' characteristics as well as the DV injury patterns are essential for developing targeted interventions and prevention strategies. Although past DV studies have often focused on female victims, it is increasingly recognised that DV affects a significant proportion of male victims as well. This study aimed to comprehensively examine both male and female DV victims and perpetrators, as well as the anatomical regions affected in DV cases in Kuching, Sarawak, so that a deeper understanding of DV within this community can be enhanced.

Materials and Methods: This prospective, observational study was conducted from March 2021 to March 2023, involving adult DV victims aged 18 years and above admitted to the One Stop Crisis Center (OSCC) of Sarawak General Hospital. Data were collected from the OSCC clerking sheet, focusing on the victims, perpetrators and the violence characteristics.

Results: A total of 133 DV victims were analysed, with 25.6% being male victims. Although majority of the perpetrators in cases involving male victims were male perpetrators, there was a significantly higher number of female perpetrators in these male DV cases (i.e., 5 out of 34 cases, 14.7%) compared to in female DV cases (4 out of 99 cases, 4.0%) (p = 0.05). The commonest type of relationship between the victims and perpetrators was spouses or ex-spouses (56.4%). Male victims had more cases involving weapons (67.6%) compared to female victims (26.3%), p < 0.001. The most affected anatomical region was the head and neck (63.9%) region although no significant differences were observed.

Conclusion: The study reveals that DV affects individuals across all societal classes and income groups. Although weapons were used more frequently in male DV cases, other injury characteristics and affected anatomical regions were not significantly different between genders, suggesting female perpetrators can inflict similar injuries as male perpetrators. Subgroup analysis showed that the majority of male victims faced abuse from their children or grandchildren, hinting at hidden geriatric abuse, that should be unmasked and treated as a separate entity.

#### **KEYWORDS:**

Domestic violence, victim-perpetrator relationships, male victims, victim characteristics, perpetrator characteristics

#### INTRODUCTION

Domestic violence (DV) is a pervasive and devastating social and public health issue that affects millions of individuals worldwide, regardless of age, gender, race, religion or socioeconomic background.<sup>1-3</sup> Despite the growing awareness and efforts to address DV, it remains a complex and often hidden problem that lurks frequently behind closed doors.<sup>1</sup> The consequences of DV may extend beyond the immediate victims, impacting family members, children, friends and even employers and co-workers as well.<sup>1</sup>

Understanding the characteristics of victims and perpetrators in DV cases, as well as the anatomical regions where the injuries are inflicted, is crucial for developing targeted interventions, support services and prevention strategies tailored to victims' specific needs. Raising societal awareness of the negative consequences of DV for example, can help survivors, not only to openly discuss their experiences and seek support, but can also encourage those who are suffering in silence to recognise the abuse they are experiencing.<sup>3</sup> Indeed, the World Health Organisation (WHO) emphasises the critical role that the healthcare providers play in DV prevention and education.<sup>3</sup> Unfortunately, comprehensive information on the profiles of victims and perpetrators as well as the associated DV injury patterns are not readily available in many regions, including in Malaysia.<sup>4</sup>

In the Malaysian context, Awang and Hariharan<sup>5</sup> had examined the socioeconomic characteristics of DV victims and perpetrators, the nature and types of violence as well as the frequency of incidents based on secondary data obtained from the Women's Aid Organisation (WAO) Malaysia from 2002 to 2005. Their findings revealed that out of the 162 cases analysed, nearly half of the victims were in their 30s, while 33% were 29 or younger. Similarly, over half of the

This article was accepted: 18 February 2024 Corresponding Author: Keng Sheng Chew Email: kschew@unimas.my

perpetrators were in their 30s. However, the study by Awang and Hariharan<sup>5</sup> only focused on female DV victims and did not include male victims in its analysis.

Indeed, DV narrative has often been viewed from a femalegendered lens.<sup>6,7</sup> In reality, however, it is increasingly recognised that DV can affect a substantial proportion of male victims as well. For example, Truman and Morgan<sup>8</sup> reported that, whilst the frequency of severe DV involving female victims can be as high as 25%, one in nine men were also reported to have experienced some forms of DV with serious consequences including injury, fearfulness and posttraumatic stress disorder. Despite that, in contrast to cases involving female DV victims, cases involving male DV victims are rarely researched.

Hence, there is an urgent need for a comprehensive study examining the characteristics of victims and perpetrators in DV cases across both genders, as well as the anatomical regions affected by these injuries. This study aimed to address this literature gap in order to contribute to a deeper understanding of DV within our community in Kuching, Sarawak.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

This was a prospective, observational design conducted from March 2021 to March 2023 in One Stop Crisis Center (OSCC) of Sarawak General Hospital (SGH). OSCC is defined as a multidisciplinary, health-system oriented centre that delivers healthcare services as well as a combination of social, legal and shelter support services to victims of domestic violence, child abuse, rape and sexual abuses.<sup>9</sup>

#### Participants

Participants of this study were all adult DV victims aged 18 years and above admitted to the OSCC of SGH during the study period. Victims who were haemodynamically unstable at the time of admission and cases involving rape or statutory rape, as defined under Section 375 of the Malaysian Penal Code (and not under the Domestic Violence Act or Act 521), were excluded.

#### Materials

All data needed in this study were obtained from the OSCC clerking sheet. The data can be categorised in to three sections, i.e., (1) characteristics of victims, (2) characteristics of the main perpetrator and (3) characteristics of the violence.

For the characteristics of victims, the variables obtained were the gender, age, monthly income and educational level. For the characteristics of the main perpetrator (defined as the individual perceived by the victim to have inflicted the most significant injuries and trauma, in instances involving multiple perpetrators), the data obtained were the gender of the main perpetrator and their relationship to the victim, such as spouse or ex-spouse, parent, child or grandchild, other relatives, or non-spousal intimate partners. For the characteristics of the abuse, data obtained were: (1) whether the victim was restrained or not, (2) whether the victim put up resistance or not and (3) whether a weapon was used or not during the violence. The anatomical regions inflicted during the violence were categorised as head and neck, trunk, right and left upper limbs and right and left lower limbs regions.

#### Procedure

Upon obtaining informed consent from the DV victims, data from the OSCC clerking sheet at SGH were manually entered into a separate data collection form specifically designed for this study. No additional face-to-face interview was necessary. The medical research ethics approval from the Malaysian Medical Research and Ethics Committee (NMRR-20-1437-5483; https://nmrr.gov.my/) was obtained before starting this study.

#### RESULTS

A total of 133 DV victims in OSCC of SGH between March 2021 to March 2023 were included in the analysis. Of these, 34 (25.6%) were male and 99 (74.4%) were female victims. The median age of the entire cohort of victims was 35 years. Mann-Whitney U test revealed that the median age for male victims (42.5 years) was statistically higher than that for female victims (34.0 years), U = 1151.5, z = -2.74, p = 0.01.

Regarding perpetrators' gender, majority were male perpetrators (124 or 92.8%), while only nine (6.8%) were female perpetrators. Similar to cases involving female victims, majority of the perpetrators in male victim cases were also caused by male perpetrators (with 96.0% and 83.5%, respectively). However, the number of female perpetrators in cases of male victims was statistically higher than the number of female perpetrators in cases of female victims, i.e., five out of 34 cases (14.7%) and four out of 99 cases (4.0%), respectively, p = 0.05.

The relationships of the main perpetrator with the victim were as follows: the majority of these perpetrators were: (1) spouses or ex-spouses (75 cases or 56.4%), followed by their (2) siblings (20 cases, 15.0%), (3) children or grandchildren (18 cases, 13.5%), (4) relatives (8 cases or 6.0%), (5) non-spousal partners (such as cohabiting boyfriends, girlfriends, fiancé, etc) (7 cases, 5.3%) and (6) parents (5 cases, 3.8%).

Fisher's exact test was used to analyse the relationships of the main perpetrator with the victims according to the victims' gender, revealing statistically significant differences between the groups (p < 0.001). Post hoc analysis involved pairwise comparisons using multiple Fisher's exact tests ( $2 \times 2$ ), and statistically significant differences were noted between (1) the 'spouse/ex-spouse' and 'siblings' groups, (2) the 'spouse/ex-spouse' and 'children or grandchildren' groups, (3) the 'spouse/ex-spouse' and 'relatives' groups, (4) the 'siblings' and 'non-spousal partners' groups and (5) the 'children or grandchildren' and 'non-spousal partners' groups, all with p < 0.001.

With regards to whether the perpetrator had used weapons during the abuse, significantly more cases with weapons were observed in male victim cases (23 out of 34, 67.6%) than in female victim cases (26 out of 99, 26.3%), p < 0.001.

The most affected anatomical region was the head and neck region (happened in 85 out of 133 cases or 63.9%), followed

	Victim's	<i>p</i> -value	
	Male	Female	1 '
	(n = 34)	(n = 99)	
Victim's age in years (range)	42.5	34.0	0.01**
	(19 - 66)	(18 - 73)	
Victim's income level			0.32
Median income (RM per month)	RM1150	RM1000	
Income range (RM per month)	RM0 – RM5000	RM0 – RM21000	
Victim's educational level	0.33**		
No formal education	0	1 (1.0%)	
Primary school	7 (21.2%)	9 (9.3%)	
Secondary school	22 (66.7%)	62 (63.9%)	
Pre-university/diploma	2 (6.1%)	17 (17.5%)	
Bachelor degree and above	2 (6.1%)	4 (4.1%)	
Postgraduate degree	0	2 (2.1%)	
Professional qualification	0	2 (2.1%)	
Missing data	1	2	
Number of perpetrators			0.23**
1	31 (91.2%)	96 (97.0%)	
2	3 (8.8%)	2 (2.0%)	
3	0	0	
4	0	1 (1.0%)	
Main perpetrator's gender			0.05**
Male	29 (85.3%)	95 (96.0%)	
Female	5 (14.7%)	4 (4.0%)	
Perpetrator who used alcohol/illicit drug during the abuse	1 (2.9%)	1 (1.0%)	0.45**
Relationship of main perpetrator with the victim			<0.001**
Spouse	4 (11.8%)	71(71.7%)	
Parents	1 (2.9%)	4 (4.0%)	
Sibling	13 (38.2%)	7 (7.1%)	
Children or grandchildren	12 (35.3%)	6 (6.1%)	
Relatives	4 (11.8%)	4 (4.0%)	
Non-spousal partners	0	7 (7.1%)	
Characteristics of abuse			
Weapons used during abuse	23 (67.6%)	26 (26.3%)	<0.001***
Put up resistance during abuse	25 (73.5%)	57 (57.6%)	0.10***
Victim was restrained during abuse	2 (5.9%)	3 (3.0%)	0.60**
Injury patterns:			
Anatomical regions of injuries			
Head and neck	21 (61.8%)	64 (64.6%)	0.84***
Trunk (front)	3 (8.80%)	6 (6.10%)	0.69**
Trunk (back)	4 (11.80%)	12 (12.10%)	0.99**
Left upper limb	12 (35.30%)	27 (27.30%)	0.39***
Right upper limb	10 (29.40%)	27 (27.30%)	0.81***
Left lower limb	2 (5.90%)	10 (10.10%)	0.73**
Right lower limb	4 (11.80%)	8 (8.10%)	0.52**

Table I. Analysis of valationals	and of models in a substant and subtle	
Table I. Abaivels of relationshi	ns of main perpetrators with	NUCTIM ACCORDING TO VICTIM'S DENDER
Tuble I. Analysis of relationshi	po or main perpetitiono mai	i violini docording to violini o gendei

\*Note: As one or more cells have expected count of less than 5, Fisher-exact test was used for this analysis.

by the left upper limb (39 out of 133 cases, 29.3%) and the right upper limb (37 out of 133 cases, 27.8%). No statistically significant differences were observed in all anatomical regions when analysed according to the victims' gender as well as the perpetrators' gender.

Subgroup analysis of the 34 male DV victims revealed that in merely four out of 34 cases (11.8%), the perpetrators were their spouses. Surprisingly, majority of these cases involved siblings (13 out of 34 cases, 38.2%) as well as children or grandchildren (12 out of 34 cases, 35.3%) as the perpetrators. In another four cases (11.8%), the perpetrators were relatives of the victims, and in one case (2.9%), the perpetrator was the parent. Among these 12 cases of male DV abused by their children or grandchildren, the youngest of these victims is 40 years old, while the oldest victim is 66 years old. The detailed

results of the victims' characteristics, perpetrators' characteristics and injury patterns analysed according to victim's gender are given in Table I.

#### DISCUSSION

Findings from this study suggest that DV can affect individuals from all societal classes, transcending income groups and educational backgrounds. This is evidenced from the fact that although the median income of DV victims in this study (RM 1150 per month for male victims and RM 1000 per month for female victims) was below the minimum wage of Malaysia in 2022 (i.e., RM 1500 per month),10 the range of income of our victims varied considerably from no income at all to earning more than RM20,000 per month for female victims and RM5,000 per month for male victims. In other words, although lower-income earners are more likely to suffer from DV,  $^{\rm 11}$  in reality, DV victims can be found in all socio-economic classes.  $^{\rm 12}$ 

Other than the findings that weapons were significantly used in male DV victims, other characteristics (i.e., whether the victim was restrained during abuse or not and whether the victim put up resistance or not during abuse) as well as the anatomical regions affected were not significantly different between the gender of the victims, suggesting that the female perpetrators are capable to inflict similar intensity and pattern of injuries compared to male perpetrators. Indeed, only a few past studies have been published comparing male and female perpetrators. In the review by Swan et al,<sup>13</sup> it was shown that women can be just as likely as men to perpetrate physical violence, and some studies even reported a higher prevalence of physical aggression committed by women. Unfortunately, male victims tend to underreport violent offenses due to feelings of shame, fear, perceptions that the injuries were minor enough to be ignored, as well as a lack of information and appropriate support rendered to them.14 Consequently, we believe that the cohort of our DV cases in Sarawak may also contain underreporting from male victims who might be reluctant to report incidents due to feelings of shame and embarrassment. Unsurprisingly, the head and neck region, due to its exposure and vulnerability, was found to be the most commonly inflicted region in DV, a finding that was also identified in a systematic review on the anatomical regions of elderly abuse.15

Another key insight that can be gleaned from this study is the finding that as many as one in four DV victims in our population were male victims. Unfortunately, many past research on DV had predominantly focused on female victims despite the fact that men can also be DV victims, experiencing both physical and psychological abuse caused their female partners as the perpetrators.6 In fact, one of the main reasons men do not report abuse is the belief that the authorities such as the police would downplay its severity and would not take any serious action.16 Hence, there is a need for society to be aware that DV cases affecting, as well as avoiding judgmental attitudes so that male victims may feel safe to report such incidents.<sup>6</sup>

More importantly, the subgroup analysis performed on the male victims of DV alone revealed that the majority of perpetrators were not their spouses, but rather their children or grandchildren. This suggests that cases of geriatric abuse may be hidden under the facade of DV. This possibility was further indicated by the fact that the age of male and female victims in this study was as old as 66 and 73 years old, respectively. The global prevalence of geriatric abuse is estimated to be around 15.7%.<sup>17</sup> In Malaysia it was found that the mean age of elder abuse victims was 70 years<sup>18</sup> whilst specifically for Sarawak, it was most prevalent among those aged 60 to 69 years,<sup>19</sup> both of which are consistent with the finding of this current study.

This study has several pertinent limitations that should be mentioned. First, the participants in this study were recruited exclusively from DV victims admitted to OSCC, SGH. Hence, our sample may only be representative of DV cases from the Kuching and Kota Samarahan divisions and may not be reflective of DV cases from the entire state of Sarawak nor Malaysia as a whole. Second, the study only included DV victims who were admitted the OSCC, potentially overlooking those who suffered in silence and did not report their experiences. Furthermore, DV encompasses not only physical violence but also psychological, sexual and now even include economic abuse as well. Therefore, our data may not capture cases primarily characterised by psychological violence or economic abuse (with less physical violence), as victims who step forward to seek assistance are primarily doing so due to the perceived severity of the physical violence that they experience. Additionally, the study may also have excluded cases where the violence was predominantly sexual in nature, as sexual abuses particularly for rape, statutory rape, and sodomy are legally classified as separate entities in Malaysia. Another limitation of the study is that it only collected personal details of the main perpetrator, neglecting information on secondary, tertiary or other additional perpetrators. Furthermore, we only captured data on whether weapons were used or not, but we did not capture the specific details regarding the types of weapons used (e.g., blunt or sharp objects). Lastly, our study also did not record the specific types of wounds (bruises, abrasions, haematomas, lacerations, etc.) sustained by the victims, as we focused only on the anatomical regions affected.

Despite its limitations, we believe that the findings from this study call for the implementation of comprehensive strategies to improve our support systems, awareness education initiatives as well as reporting mechanisms for all DV victims in Malaysia. Notably, as it is revealed that as one in four DV victims in our study population were male, this emphasises the need for increased awareness and support for male victims. Additionally, the fact that there were no significant differences in terms of the anatomical regions affected between male and female perpetrators suggests that both genders are capable of inflicting similar patterns of injuries. This underscores the necessity of addressing DV issue inclusively, regardless of the perpetrator's gender.

# CONCLUSION

This study highlights the importance of recognising domestic violence (DV) as a complex issue affecting individuals across all the societal classes, income groups and educational backgrounds. As such, inclusive support services and educational programs that address the diverse backgrounds of DV victims are needed. Furthermore, this sutdy also sheds light on the potential prevalence of geriatric abuse hidden within these DV cases, as the majority of male victims were abused by their children or grandchildren rather than spouses. Inclusive awareness campaigns that can challenge stereotypes about DV victims, are needed.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The authors acknowledged the support from the Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia through Fundamental Research Grant Scheme (FRGS) (no: FRGS/1/2020/SKK06/UNIMAS/01/1). The authors also acknowledged the help given by Miss Mandy Jing Ying Ang in formatting the manuscript.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Black IS. Domestic violence: stopping the violence. In: Fennelly LJ, Editor. Handbook of Loss Prevention and Crime Prevention. Butterworth-Heinemann; 2012: 412-7.
- Nagassar R, Rawlins JM, Sampson N, Zackerali J, Chankadyal K, Ramasir C, et al. The prevalence of domestic violence within different socio-economic classes in Central Trinidad. West Indian Med J 2010; 59(1): 20-5.
- Sivarajasingam V, Webber I, Riboli-Sasco E, Alaa A, El-Osta A. Investigating public awareness, prevailing attitudes and perceptions towards domestic violence and abuse in the United Kingdom: a qualitative study. BMC Public Health 2022; 22(1): 2042.
- Saddki N SA, Daud R. Maxillofacial injuries associated with intimate partner violence in women. BMC Public Health 2010; 10: 1-6.
- 5. Awang H, Hariharan S. Determinants of domestic violence: evidence from Malaysia. J Family Violence 2011; 26(6): 459 64.
- 6. Drijber BC, Reijnders UJ, Ceelen M. Male victims of domestic violence. J Family Violence 2013; 28: 173-8.
- Scott-Storey K, O'Donnell S, Ford-Gilboe M, Varcoe C, Wathen N, Malcolm J, et al. What about the men? a critical review of men's experiences of intimate partner violence. Trauma, Violence Abuse 2022; 24(2): 858-72.
- Truman JL, Morgan RE. Nonfatal domestic violence. Washington, DC: US Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics. 2014.
- 9. Olson RM, Garcia-Moreno C, Colombini M. The implementation and effectiveness of the one stop centre model for intimate partner and sexual violence in low-and middle-income countries: a systematic review of barriers and enablers. BMJ Global Health 2020; 5(3): e001883.
- Medina AF. Malaysia Increases Minimum Wage from May 1, 2022: What are the Implications for Businesses? Asia Briefing: Dezan Shira & Associates; 2022. Available from: https://www.aseanbriefing.com/news/malaysia-increasesminimum-wage-from-may-1-2022/.

- 11. Kadir Shahar H, Jafri F, Mohd Zulkefli NA, Ahmad N. Prevalence of intimate partner violence in Malaysia and its associated factors: a systematic review. BMC Public Health 2020; 20(1): 1550.
- 12. Rakovec-Felser Z. Domestic violence and abuse in intimate relationship from public health perspective. Health Psychol Res 2014; 2(3): 1821.
- 13. Swan SC, Gambone LJ, Caldwell JE, Sullivan TP, Snow DL. A review of research on women's use of violence with male intimate partners. Violence Vict 2008; 23(3): 301-14.
- Wörmann X, Wilmes S, Seifert D, Anders S. Males as victims of intimate partner violence—results from a clinical-forensic medical examination centre. Int J Legal Med 2021; 135(5): 2107-15.
- 15. van Houten ME, Vloet LCM, Pelgrim T, Reijnders UJL, Berben SAA. Types, characteristics and anatomic location of physical signs in elder abuse: a systematic review: awareness and recognition of injury patterns. Eur Geriatr Med 2022; 13(1): 53-85.
- 16. Carmo R GA, Magalhães T. Men as victims of intimate partner violence. J Forensic Leg Med 2011; 18: 355-9.
- Yon Y, Mikton CR, Gassoumis ZD, Wilber KH. Elder abuse prevalence in community settings: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Lancet Glob Health 2017; 5(2): e147-56.
- Firdaus MAM, Mohd Yunus R, Hairi NN, Choo WY, Hairi F, Suddin LS, et al. Elder abuse and hospitalization in rural Malaysia. PLoS One 2022; 17(6): e0270163.
- 19. Cosmas F, Aren M. The quality of life among the elderly people in Sarawak. Konselor 2020; 8.

# Endoscopic sphincterotomy with balloon dilatation versus sphincterotomy alone for common bile duct stones removal: a randomised controlled trial

# Ooi Jie Soang, MMed(Surg)<sup>1,2</sup>, Ikhwan Sani Mohamad, MMed(Surg)<sup>1,2</sup>, Mohd Azem Fathi Mohammad Azmi, MMed(Surg)<sup>1,2</sup>, Leow Voon Meng, MMed(Surg)<sup>3</sup>, Syed Hassan Syed Abd Aziz, MMed(Surg)<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Surgery, School of Medical Sciences, Universiti Sains Malaysia Health Campus, Kota Bharu, Kelantan, Malaysia, <sup>2</sup>Hospital Universiti Sains Malaysia, Kota Bharu, Kelantan, Malaysia, <sup>3</sup>Advanced Medical and Dental Institute (AMDI), Kepala Batas, Penang, Malaysia

## ABSTRACT

Introduction: Endoscopic sphincterotomy (EST) plus endoscopic papillary large balloon dilatation (EPLBD) has been reported as a valid alternative to EST alone in removing common bile duct (CBD) stone. The aim of this study is to compare efficacy, and safety of these two groups of patients in removing CBD stone in Hospital Universiti Sains Malaysia (HUSM).

Materials and Methods: This is a prospective single centre randomised single blinded comparative study conducted in HUSM. The primary endpoints for this study are the overall complete stone clearance rate and complication rate, while the secondary outcome for this study are duration of procedure and rate of usage of adjunct methods. Objective data analysis is conducted using independent sample t-test and chi-squared test.

Results: A total of 66 patients underwent endoscopic (ERCP) retrograde cholangiopancreatography for choledocholithiasis which is CBD stone. 34 patients were allocated to EST plus EPLBD arm (n=34), and 32 patients were in EST alone arm (n=32) using randomisation method. For intention to treat, patients from EST alone arm that unable to achieve complete stone clearance will be switched to EST plus EPLBD arm. The overall complete stone removal rate for both groups were comparable (EST plus EPLDB: 100% versus EST alone: 93.8%; p= 0.139). The two patients from EST alone group (6.2%) that unable to achieve complete stone clearance were converted to EST plus EPLBD group for intention to treat and able to achieve complete stone clearance by EST plus EPLBD. For procedural time, both arms are comparable as well (EST plus EPLDB: 15.8 minutes vs EST alone: 15.5 minutes; p= 0.860). Complications such as pancreatitis occurred in one patient in EST plus EPLBD arm (EST plus EPLDB: 2.9 % vs EST alone: 0 %; p= 0.328), and bleeding occurred in one patient in EST alone arm (EST plus EPLDB: 0 % vs EST alone: 3.1 %; p= 0.299), but it is not statistically significant. No perforation or cholangitis complication occurred in both groups. No adjunct usage was observed in both groups.

Conclusion: In this study with limited sample size, both EST plus EPLBD and EST alone are effective and has comparable procedural time in removing CBD stone. Even though both

This article was accepted: 18 February 2024 Corresponding Author: Associate Professor Dr Ikhwan Sani Mohamad Email: ikhwansani@usm.my methods are equally effective, EPLBD plus EST is an alternative solution if complete stone clearance is unable to achieve via EST alone.

# **KEYWORDS**:

Endoscopic sphincterotomy; balloon dilation; common bile stone; choledocholithiasis

## INTRODUCTION

Endoscopic sphincterotomy (EST) is the most widely used procedure during endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) to remove the common bile duct (CBD) stone and considered as a standard therapy for treatment of choledocholithiasis. However, in view of EST requires an adequate incision on major duodenal papilla to achieve biliary cannulation, it can potentially cause damage to biliary sphincter during the procedure and potentially increased risk of some complications such as bleeding and biliary reflux.<sup>1</sup> This procedure carries risk of complications such as haemorrhage, perforation and long-term effect like sphincter dysfunction.<sup>2</sup>

Staritz et al.<sup>3</sup> introduced a method called endoscopic papillary large balloon dilatation (EPLBD) in 1983 as an alternative to EST in clearing CBD stone. EPLBD can reduced the risk of bleeding and perforation post procedure, but it carries higher risk of post-ERCP pancreatitis.<sup>4-6</sup>

About 10 to 15% of CBD stone are unable to be extracted by both EST or EPLBD alone, especially in those patients with big and difficult stone (size bigger than 10 to 15mm, numerous, barrel-shaped, and impacted stones).<sup>7</sup> Besides that, other factors that can contribute to failure of stone extraction are periampullary diverticulum or post operative variation, tortuosity and tightening of distal common bile duct.<sup>8</sup>

In 2003, combination of EST and EPLBD was introduced as an alternative method.<sup>9</sup> It can reduce the risk of complications through avoiding a complete sphincterotomy, shortened procedure time and reducing the need of usage of mechanical lithotripsy.<sup>10</sup>

A study in 2007 showed that EST plus EPLBD had comparable efficacy and safety when compared to conventional EST

alone and both groups had similar complication rate.<sup>10</sup> Besides that, in a recent study in 2020, it was shown that EST plus EPLBD had a comparable efficacy when compared with EST alone in clearing CBD stones and EST plus EPLBD required shorter procedural time when compared with EST alone.<sup>11</sup> While, a randomised controlled study in 2017 showed that EST plus EPLBD is more effective than the EST alone in clearing large CBD stones and is equally safe compared to EST alone.<sup>12</sup> In another randomised controlled trial in 2013, the study showed that the success rate for complete CBD stone removal in first session is higher in EST plus EPLBD aroup than the EST alone and it was statistically significant.<sup>13</sup> Apart from that, there are many other studies have suggested EST plus EPBD as a safe and promising alternative to conventional EST or EPLBD.14-16 In a published meta-analysis, accumulated data showed that EST plus EPLBD is a safe and effective procedure in removing large or difficult CBD stone without any additional risk of complications.17

There is still no definite conclusion in evaluating superiority of EST plus EPLBD vs EST alone in term of efficacy in removing CBD stone.

Thus, in this study, our primary outcome is to compare the overall complete stone clearance rate and complication rate for both arms, while the secondary outcomes are the duration of procedure and rate of usage of adjunct methods.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

This is a single centre, randomised controlled trial that was conducted in Hospital Universiti Sains Malaysia (HUSM). Patient with CBD stone who seek treatment at HUSM from June 2021 to June 2022 and fulfilled the inclusion criteria will be recruited into the study.

This study had obtained approval from ethical committee board (JEPEM) from Universiti Sains Malaysia.

The inclusion criteria for this trial are patients with CBD stone as evidenced on imaging studies who are more than 18 years old. While the exclusion criteria are CBD stone size exceeding 15mm, number of CBD stone exceeding three, concurrent hepatobiliary tumour, patient with intrahepatic stone, patient with bleeding tendencies (coagulopathy, thrombocytopenia, patient on anticoagulant medication), patient in sepsis, cholangitis patient, patient with concurrent acute pancreatitis and history of patient with Bilroth II or Roux-en-y surgery.

# Sample Size Estimation

Assuming a 22.1% difference in CBD stone clearance rate in one endoscopic session with 74% in conventional group (EST alone) and 96.1% in EST plus EPLBD based on the previous positive series by Karsenti et al.<sup>12</sup> in 2017, with the usage of power and sample size programme, under Dichotomous test for sample size Design: independent, prospective, two proportion study, uncorrected chi-square test, with type 1 error of 0.05 (2-sided) and a power of 80%, P0 of 0.74, P1 of 0.961 and m=1, the sample size needed is 40 for each arm. Add on 10% dropout : 40 +4 = 44 for each arm.

Final sample size = 88

# Randomisation and Data Collection

Based on the sample size calculation, our required sample size was 88. But we were not able to achieve sample size of 88 on designated timeline (June 2021 to June 2022) due to inadequate number of patients undergone elective ERCP for choledocholithiasis in view of Malaysia movement control order (MCO) due to Covid-19 pandemic situation in Malaysia during that time. We managed to recruit 66 patients with CBD stone who meet all the inclusion criteria from period of June 2021 to June 2022. Written consent was taken from each of the patient.

A computer software for sequence generation was used and applied with 1:1 allocation using random block sizes of 6 and 8 to Group A: EST plus EPLBD or Group B: EST alone. The allocation concealment mechanism was developed by preparing equal numbers of sealed and opaque envelopes. Each envelop contain one allocation sequence which is generated by computer software. Data collection officer will randomly open one of the envelop each time one patient recruited and will need to follow the allocation sequences inside the envelop to determine whether the patient to be Group EST plus EPLBD or Group EST alone. This is single blinded study whereby the participant is blinded but the endoscopist is not blinded.

On the designated timeline, we are only able to recruit 66 patients out of 88 patients. As randomisation were already completed previously using computer software for sequence generation and allocation concealment mechanism for 88 patients with 88 sealed opaque envelopes, there were only 66 envelopes used. Thus, based on the randomisation method used above, there were 34 patients in EST+EPLBD arm and 32 patients in EST alone arm.

There is possibility of crossover of both arm in this study in which failure to clear all stone in EST alone will be proceeded with EST+EPLBD.

Participants were admitted 1 day prior to the procedure and were monitored in ward for at least 1 day after the procedure for any complication post procedure. Total duration of involvement were at least 72 hours.

# Procedure/Intervention

All the cases were done by one consultant hepatobiliary surgeon, with more than 5 years of experience in the field. ERCP was achieved with endoscopic side-viewing (Olympus Optical Co). Medications was given according to type of anaesthesia (local anaesthesia/monitored anaesthesia care/general anaesthesia) with or without the help of anaesthetist. In case of patient for ERCP under local anaesthesia, midazolam and pethidine and/or fentanyl were the preferred medications in our centre.

The initial cholangiogram was taken after cannulation of CBD.

**In EST alone group:** EST was extended to the full length of major duodenal papilla, but not exceeding the major duodenal horizontal fold avoiding crossing the intramural part of the CBD.

In EST plus EPLBD group: The length of the sphincterotomy was limited to one third the length of sphincterotomy of EST alone group. EPLBD with a balloon catheter (controlled radial expansion (CRE) wire-guided biliary dilation balloon catheter, Boston Scientific) was performed. The extent of balloon dilation was determined according to the size of the stones. The balloon was inflated slowly (1 - 2 minutes) under endoscopic and fluoroscopic guidance and was deflated immediately after the disappearance of the balloon waist.

After intervention done in both groups, conventional extraction balloon was trawled, and stone was removed from the bile duct.

#### **Operational Definition**

CBD complete stone clearance: no residual stone on cholangiogram in one endoscopic session (either via EST alone or EST plus EPLBD)

**Duration of procedure:** Defined as the duration of time from starting of intervention (EST alone or EST +EPLBD) until complete stone clearance as evidenced in cholangiogram.

Number of attempts: Defined as number of attempts of trawling that conventional retrieval balloon needed after intervention done (EST alone or EST +EPLBD) to remove CBD stone.

**Post ERCP pancreatitis:** Persistent abdominal pain more than 24 hours after ERCP and associated with rise of serum amylase more than three times of the upper normal limit.<sup>18</sup>

**Haemorrhage:** Evidence of bleeding such as melena or hematemesis with drop in at least 2g/dl of haemoglobin concentration or need for a blood transfusion.<sup>1</sup>

**Cholangitis:** Fever in which temperature  $> 38^{\circ}$ C accompanied by leucocytosis and right upper quadrant abdominal pain after the procedure, without concomitant evidence of acute cholecystitis.<sup>1</sup>

#### Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS version 26.0. Comparison of primary and secondary endpoints was done using independent t test and chi-square test. P-value of <0.005 is considered significant.

#### RESULTS

A total of 66 patients were recruited and successfully randomised using computer software into two groups, group A for EST+EPLBD arm and group B for EST alone arm.

For baseline characteristics and demographic date of patient, mean age of study participants was 46.7 years, with group A patients had mean age of 45.5 years, while group B had mean age of 48 years. In term of gender, group A: EST+EPLBD arm included 24 female patients (70.6%) and 10 male patients (29.4%), while for group B: EST alone arm included 23 female patients (71.9%) and 9 male patients (28.1%). In group A, 15 patients (44.1%) had history of laparoscopic cholecystectomy, while, in group B, 16 patients

(50%) had history of laparoscopic cholecystectomy. In term of previous history of ERCP, in group A, 28 patients (82.4%) had previously undergone ERCP, while in group B, 23 patients (71.9%) had previously undergone ERCP.

The demographic data of all the participants are summarised in Table I.

For pre-ERCP blood investigations, both arms of patients had normal blood investigations in full blood count, renal function test, coagulation profile and liver function test. The pre-ERCP blood investigations result is summarised in Table II.

For the post ERCP data, 44 study participants (66.7%) had procedure (EST plus EPLBD or EST alone) done via local anaesthesia, while 22 study participants (33.3%) had procedure done via general anaesthesia. In terms of ampulla anatomy, 27 patients (79.4%) in group A: EST plus EPLBD had normal ampulla anatomy, while 26 patients (81.3%) in group B: EST alone arm had normal ampulla anatomy (p: 0.524). In terms of mean common bile duct (CBD) diameter, there is noy statistically difference in mean CBD diameter in both groups. Group A patients had mean CBD diameter of 9.4 mm as compared to group B patient which had mean CBD diameter of 9.6 mm (p = 0.862). In terms of number of CBD stone, 55.9% of patients in group A had three CBD stone, while 40.6% of patients in group B had two CBD stone (p = 0.113). In addition, there is not statistically difference in largest size of CBD stone in both groups. Group A patients had largest CBD stone size of 7.6mm while group B patients had largest CBD stone size of 7.0 mm (p = 0.445).

Comparison of overall complete stone clearance rate in Group A: EST plus EPLBD versus Group B: EST alone arm Group A patients achieved overall 100% complete stone clearance rate (n = 34), while group B patients achieved 93.8% overall stone clearance rate (n = 32), but it is not statistically significant (p = 0.139). Two patients from group B: EST alone arm unable to the had complete stone clearance thus, was being converted to EST plus EPLBD with intention to treat and able to achieve complete stone clearance. In term of number of attempts of trawling for conventional balloon retrieval needed for complete stone clearance, 41.2% of patient from group A required single trawling attempt of conventional balloon retrieval while 28.1% of patients from group B required two trawling attempts of conventional balloon retrieval to remove the CBD stone completely after the intervention (p = 0.523).

# Comparison of Duration of Procedure in Group A: EST plus EPLBD versus Group B: EST Alone Arm

The duration for both procedures is almost similar, with 15.8 minutes for EST+ EPLBD and 15.5 minutes for EST alone (p= 0.860).

Comparison of Rate of Adjunct Usage Among Patients in Group A: EST plus EPLBD versus Group B: EST Alone There was no usage of adjunct in both groups of study.

Post ERCP data of both groups of study are summarised in Table III.

Characteristics		<i>p</i> -value <sup>a</sup>		
	All (n=66)	Group A EST + EPLBD (n=34)	Group B EST only (n=32)	
Age (years)*	46.7 ± 13.57	45.5 ± 12.64	48.0 ±14.46	0.462 <sup>b</sup>
Gender				
Male	19 (28.8)	10 (29.4)	9 (28.1)	0.908
Female	47 (71.2)	24 (70.6)	23 (71.9)	
Ethnicity				
Malay	62 (93.9)	31 (91.2)	31 (96.9)	0.332
Chinese	4 (6.1)	3 (8.8)	1 (3.1)	
History of cholecystectomy				
Yes	31 (47.0)	15(44.1)	16 (50.0)	0.632
No	35 (53.0)	19 (55.9)	16 (50.0)	
History of ERCP				
Yes	51 (77.3)	28 (82.4)	23 (71.9)	0.310
No	15 (22.7)	6 (17.6)	9 (28.1)	

# Table I: Demographic data among patients with common bile duct stone in Hospital Universiti Sains Malaysia (n=66)

\*Presented in mean ±SD, SD= standard deviation

<sup>a</sup>Chi-square test was applied, bIndependent t test was applied, significant set at 0.05

## Table II: Pre-ERCP lab investigation among patients with CBD stone in HUSM (n=66)

Characteristics		Mean (SD)				
	All (n=66)	EST + EPLBD (n=34)	EST only (n=32)			
TWC	8.6 ±2.15	8.6 ±2.13	8.5 ±2.21	0.966		
Platelet	269.2±78.78	283.0 ±74.56	254.9 ±81.61	0.152		
INR	1.1 ±0.35	1.0 ±0.08	1.1 ±0.50	0.142		
APTT	38.1 ±7.50	38.7 ±10.04	37.4 ±3.16	0.515		
Serum urea	7.0 ±15.35	7.1 ±19.28	7.0 ±9.92	0.983		
Serum creatinine	69.6 ±17.48	70.7 ±15.34	68.3 ±19.67	0.578		
Total bilirubin	15.4 ±18.80	12.8 ±13.05	18.2 ±23.51	0.267		
Albumin	41.2 ±3.79	41.5 ±4.29	40.8 ±3.22	0.466		
ALP	125.8 ±63.8	126.6 ±59.63	125.0 ±68.96	0.920		
AST	38.8 ±44.26	41.6 ±51.95	35.7 ±34.86	0.588		
ALT	60.3 ±97.88	71.1 ±118.14	48.7 ±70.44	0.357		

All data presented in mean $\pm$  SD, SD= standard deviation  $^{\circ}$  Independent t test was applied, significant set at 0.05

# Table III: Post-ERCP among patients with CBD stone in HUSM (n = 66)

Characteristics	Frequency (%)			<i>p</i> -value <sup>a</sup>
	All	EST + EPLBD	EST only	
	(n=66)	(n=34)	(n=32)	
Type of anaesthesia				
LA	44 (66.7)	22 (64.7)	22 (68.8)	0.728
GA	22 (33.3)	12 (35.3)	10 (31.3)	
Ampulla anatomy				
Normal	53 (80.3)	27 (79.4)	26 (81.3)	0.524
Floppy	12 (18.2)	7 (20.6)	5 (15.6)	
Diverticulum	1 (1.5)	0 (0.0)	1 (3.1)	
CBD diameter (mm)*	9.5 ±3.49	9.4 ±3.66	9.6 ±3.36	0.862 <sup>₅</sup>
Number of stones				
1	16 (24.2)	9 (26.5)	7 (21.9)	0.113
2	19 (28.8)	6 (17.6)	13 (40.6)	
3	31 (47.0)	19 (55.9)	12 (37.5)	
Largest size of stone (mm)*	7.3 ±2.78	7.6 ±2.61	7.0 ±2.97	0.445 <sup>b</sup>
Stone clearance				
Complete	64 (97.0)	34 (100.0)	30 (93.8)	0.139
Incomplete	2 (3.0)	0 (0.0)	2 (6.3)	
Number of attempts				
1	22 (33.3)	14 (41.2)	8 (25.0)	0.523
2	15 (22.8)	6 (17.6)	9 (28.1)	
3	14 (21.2)	7 (20.6)	7 (21.9)	
More than 3	15 (22.7)	7 (20.6)	8 (25.0)	
Duration of the procedure (minutes)*	15.6 ±6.75	15.8 ±5.58	15.5 ±7.89	0.860 <sup>b</sup>

\*Presented in Mean ±SD, SD= standard deviation

°Chi-square test was applied, °Indipendent t test was applied, significant set at 0.05

Complications	Frequen	Frequency (%)		
	EST + EPLBD (n = 34)	EST only (n = 32)		
Pancreatitis				
Yes	1 (2.9)	0 (0.0)	0.328	
No	33 (97.1)	32 (100.0)		
Bleeding				
Yes	0 (0.0)	1 (3.1)	0.299	
No	34 (100.0)	31 (96.9)		

Table IV: Complications Among Patients with CBD stone in HUSM (n=66)

<sup>a</sup>Chi-square test was applied, significant set at 0.05



Fig. 1: Consort flowchart

Comparison of complications among patients in Group A: EST plus EPLBD versus Group B: EST Alone

In general, there were only two cases of complication reported among patients in both groups of study. One patient from group A (2.9%) developed pancreatitis, while one patient from group B (3.1%) developed bleeding post procedure. There was no significant difference of complication between EST+ EPLBD and EST alone (p value >0.05).

There was no cholangitis or perforation complication happened in both groups.

Complications rate of both groups of study are summarised in Table IV.

## DISCUSSION

Gallstone is a worldwide clinical problem which is affecting most of the populations with incidence of 15 to 20% in west

and 10% in Asians.<sup>19</sup> About 5 to 15% of patients with gallstones will go on to develop bile duct calculi.<sup>20</sup> Complications of bile duct stone can be devastating including pain, complete or partial biliary obstruction leading to obstructive jaundice, cholangitis, hepatic abscess, pancreatitis, and secondary biliary cirrhosis.<sup>21</sup> Thus, due to these serious complications, there are several endoscopic strategies developed for treatment of common bile duct stone that are EST alone, EPLBD and combination of EST plus EPLBD.

The development of EST occurred in 1974.<sup>22</sup> It is the most common procedure used during ERCP to remove CBD stone and is considered as standard therapy for treatment of choledocholithiasis.

EST requires an adequate incision on major duodenal papilla to achieve biliary cannulation and thus it can potentially cause damage to biliary sphincter during the procedure and can increase risk of some complications such as bleeding and biliary reflux.<sup>1</sup> Apart from that, it can potentially carry long term effect like sphincter dysfunction.<sup>2</sup> With the loss of sphincter function, it can cause enteric biliary reflux with bacterial colonisation and thus lead to cholangitis and stone formation.<sup>4</sup>

In 1983, a method called EPLBD was introduced and it is an alternative to EST in clearing CBD stone.<sup>3</sup> EPLBD can reduce the risk of bleeding and perforation post procedure, but it carries higher risk of post-ERCP pancreatitis.<sup>4-6</sup> EPLBD is usually only useful in extracting small to moderate sized stone which is less than 10mm.6 About 10 to 15% of CBD stone was unable to be extracted by either EST nor EPLBD alone, especially in patients with large and difficult stone.<sup>7</sup>

In 2003, another method called combination of EST plus EPLBD was introduced as an alternative method to EST alone and EPLBD.<sup>9</sup> It can reduce the risk of complications through avoiding a complete sphincterotomy, shortening procedural time, and reducing the need of usage of mechanical lithotripsy.<sup>10</sup>

As mentioned above, EPLBD alone carries higher risk of post-ERCP pancreatitis.<sup>4-6</sup> EST alone carries higher risk of post-ERCP bleeding.<sup>1</sup> While EST plus EPLBD is useful in dealing with patient with flat ampulla where small sphincterotomy only can be performed.<sup>10</sup>

A meta-analysis done at 2013 to compare efficacy and safety of EST plus EPLBD and EST alone in removing large CBD stone (>15 mm in size), and this study had shown that EST plus EPLBD is equally effective as EST alone in removing large CBD stone and at the same time had lesser perforation risk.<sup>23</sup> However, in this meta-analysis, one of the limitations is this study included two low quality trials and thus vulnerable to bias. Apart from that, one systemic review and network metaanalysis done on 2020, comparing efficacy and safety of EST alone, EST plus EPLBD and EPLBD alone in managing CBD stone and the result showed that EPLBD has highest successful rate in removing CBD stone.<sup>24</sup> So, there is still no definite conclusion based on these two meta-analyses.

Thus, in our study, we aim to compare effectiveness and

safety of both arm in removing CBD stone (<15mm in size) as previous meta-analysis only conducted for large CBD stone and still no definite conclusion whether both method is equally effective, or one arm is more effective than another arm.

In our study, EST plus EPLBD group had higher percentage of overall complete stone clearance rate when compared to EST alone group (100% vs 93.8%), but it is not statistically significant (p = 0.139). Our study is in agreement in many other studies in which both EST plus EPLBD groups and EST alone groups have comparable efficacy in removing CBD stone.

In a study conducted in 2007, it was found that EST plus EPLBD had comparable efficacy and safety when compared to conventional EST alone.10 In another study in 2020 by Mustafa et al,<sup>11</sup>, it was found that EST plus EPLBD had a comparable efficacy when compared with EST alone. While in another study in 2017 by Karsenti et al,<sup>12</sup>, it was found that EST plus EPLBD groups had higher success rate of complete CBD stone removal in first session when compared to EST group alone, but the overall complete stone clearance rate and complication rate were similar in both groups. In our study, those patients who failed to achieve complete stone clearance via EST alone were converted to EST plus EPLBD arm and able to achieve complete stone clearance.

While in terms of procedural time, our study showed that there is no difference in duration of procedure for both EST plus EPLBD and EST alone groups (p = 0.860). This contrasts with the study in 2020 by Mustafa et al,<sup>11</sup> in which in the study, EST plus EPLBD required shorter procedural time.

For this study, it was noted that 77.3% of patient had previous ERCP before, which indicate likely sphincterotomy done during previous ERCP. There is no study done to compare the efficacy of EST plus EPLBD or EST alone in removing CBD stone for patients with prior sphincterotomy versus patient with no prior history of sphincterotomy. However, another study done in 2022 to quantify the effect of previous sphincterotomy on post-ERCP pancreatitis, showed that the risk of post-ERCP pancreatitis is halved by prior sphincterotomy.<sup>25</sup> In our study, there is one patient from EST plus EPLBD group (2.9%) developed post-ERCP pancreatitis while there is no patient from EST alone group developed post ERCP pancreatitis, however it is not statically significant (2.9% vs 0; p = 0.328). This is same with the study by Mustafa et al.11, in which EST plus EPLBD group did not have increased risk of post-ERCP pancreatitis. In fact, EST plus EPLBD may have a lower chance of post ERCP pancreatitis as EST done prior to EPLBD will cause the separation of biliary orifice from pancreatic duct and can lead the path of balloon dilatation towards CBD rather than pancreatic duct.<sup>26,27</sup>

In addition, none of our patients from EST plus EPLBD group developed post-ERCP bleeding complications as compared to EST alone group in which one patient developed post-ERCP bleeding (0 vs 3.1%; p = 0.299). However, it is not statically significant. In recent randomised controlled trial in 2019, the trial showed that EST alone group have higher post-ERCP bleeding rate compared to EST plus EPLBD.28 In the EST group, the bleeding rate was like the 1 to 3.0% rates reported by Cotton et al.<sup>1</sup> We believe that the decrease in bleeding episodes in EST plus EPLBD group may be caused by the balloon tamponade placed at the sphincterotomy site during EPLBD.

There is no cholangitis/perforation complication occurred in both groups of study.

## LIMITATIONS

One of the limitations of our study is the small sample size that might be too small to detect difference in clinical outcomes such as total procedural time and stone extraction between endoscopic sphincterotomy (EST) plus endoscopic papillary large balloon dilatation (EPLBD) group and EST alone group. Small sample size might also decrease the validity of the study.

Another limitation is the single-centre clinical trial design may produce potential bias.

Besides that, another limitation in the study is only shortterm complications was being studied, but not long-term complications such as recurrent common bile duct stone.

Another limitation of this study is cost of study. The cost of EPLBD is higher than EST alone as EPLBD will need a balloon catheter (Controlled Radial expansion (CRE) wire-guided biliary dilation balloon catheter, Boston Scientific).

Perhaps a future study with larger sample size and focusing of comparing long term complications such as recurrent CBD stone in both groups of patients should be carried out.

## CONCLUSION

In summary, endoscopic sphincterotomy (EST) plus endoscopic papillary large balloon dilatation (EPLBD) had comparable efficacy rate of removing common bile duct stones when compared with EST alone group, without increasing the procedural time and adverse events. EPLBD plus EST should be considered as an alternative solution if complete stone clearance unable to achieve via EST alone.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

All the authors would like to thank the endoscopic staffs, radiographers, operating theatre staff and anaesthesiology department Hospital Universiti Sains Malaysia for their help in completing the study.

#### REFERENCES

- Cotton PB, Lehman GA, Vennes JA, Geenen JE, Russell R, Meyers WC, et al. Endoscopic sphincterotomy complications and their management: an attempt at consensus. Gastrointest Endosc. 1991; 37(3): 383-93.
- Suissa A, Yassin K, Lavy A, Lachter J, Chermech I, Karban A, et al. Outcome and early complications of ERCP: a prospective single center study. Hepato-gastroenterol. 2005; 52(62): 352-5.

- 3. M Staritz, Ewe K, Meyer H. Endoscopic Papillary Dilation (EPD) for the treatment of common bile duct stones and papillary stenosis. Endoscopy 1983; 15(S 1): 197-8.
- Andriulli A, Loperfido S, Napolitano G, Niro G, Valvano MR, Spirito F, et al. Incidence rates of post-ERCP complications: a systematic survey of prospective studies. Am J Gastroenterol Supp1. 2007; 102(8): 1781-8.
- BQ F. Endoscopic papillary balloon intermittent dilatation and endoscopic sphincterotomy for bile duct stones. World J Gastrointest Endosc. 2013; 19(15): 2425.
- Shim CS, Kim JW, Lee TY, Cheon YK. Is endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation safe for treating large CBD stones? Saudi J Gastroenterol 2016; 22(4): 251-9.
- Attam R, Freeman ML. Endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation for large common bile duct stones. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2009; 16(5): 618-23.
- 8. Xu XD, Chen B, Dai JJ, Qian JQ, Xu CF. Minor endoscopic sphincterotomy followed by large balloon dilation for large choledocholith treatment. World J Gastroenterol. 2017; 23(31): 5739.
- Ersöz G, Tekeşin O, Özütemiz AÖ, Gunsar F. Biliary sphincterotomy plus dilation with a large balloon for bile duct stones that are difficult to extract. 2003; 57(2): 156-9.
- Yang XM. Endoscopic sphincterotomy plus large-balloon dilationvsendoscopic sphincterotomy for choledocholithiasis: A meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19(48): 9453.
- 11. Mostafa RE, Mohamed MK, Ahmad IE, Mohamed HS, Islam AE. Endoscopic sphincterotomy with balloon dilatation versus sphincterotomy alone for common bile duct stones removal. J Gastroenterol Hepato 2020; 9(3): 3223-7.
- 12. Karsenti D, Coron E, Vanbiervliet G, Privat J, Kull E, Bichard P, et al. Complete endoscopic sphincterotomy with vs. without largeballoon dilation for the removal of large bile duct stones: randomized multicenter study. Endoscopy. 2017; 49(10): 968-76.
- 13. Jun Bo Q, Li Hua X, Tian Min C, Liu Gen G, Yan Mei Y, Hua Sheng L. Small Endoscopic Sphincterotomy plus Large-Balloon Dilation for Removal of Large Common Bile Duct Stones during ERCP. Pak J Med Sci 2013; 29(4): 907-12.
- 14. Hwang JC, Kim JH, Lim SG, Kim SS, Shin SJ, Lee KM, et al. Endoscopic large-balloon dilation alone versus endoscopic sphincterotomy plus large-balloon dilation for the treatment of large bile duct stones. BMC Gastroenterol. 2013; 13(1).
- Kim HG, Cheon YK, Cho YD, Moon JH, Park DH, Lee TH, et al. Small sphincterotomy combined with endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation versus sphincterotomy. World J Gastroenterol. 2009; 15(34): 4298.
- 16. Mu H, Gao J, Kong Q, Jiang K, Wang C, Wang A, et al. Prognostic factors and postoperative recurrence of calculus following smallincision sphincterotomy with papillary balloon dilation for the treatment of intractable choledocholithiasis: A 72-month followup study. Dig Dis Sci 2015; 60(7): 2144-9.
- 17. Kim JH. Endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation for the removal of bile duct stones. World J Gastroenterol. 2013; 19(46): 8580.
- Xu LH, Qian JB, Gu LG, Qiu JW, Ge ZM, Lu F, et al. Prevention of post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis by epinephrine sprayed on the papilla. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011; 26(7): 1139-44.
- Everhart JE, Khare M, Hill M, Maurer KR. Prevalence and ethnic differences in gallbladder disease in the United States. Gastroenterol. 1999; 117(3): 632–9.
- Collins C, Maguire D, Ireland A, Fitzgerald E, O'Sullivan GC. A Prospective Study of Common Bile Duct Calculi in Patients Undergoing Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy. annals of surgery. 2004; 239(1): 28-33.
- 21. Williams E, Beckingham I, El Sayed G, Gurusamy K, Sturgess R, Webster G, et al. Updated guideline on the management of common bile duct stones (CBDS). Gut. 2017; 66(5): 765-82.

- 22. Kawai K, Akasaka Y, Murakami K, Tada M, Kohli Y, Nakajima M. Endoscopic sphincterotomy of the ampulla of Vater. Gastrointest Endoscop. 1974; 20(4): 148-51.
- 23. Yang XM. Endoscopic sphincterotomy plus large-balloon dilationvsendoscopic sphincterotomy for choledocholithiasis: A meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19(48): 9453.
- 24. Lyu Y, Cheng Y, Wang B, Zhao S, Chen L. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of three endoscopic methods to manage large common bile duct stones: a systematic review and network metaanalysis. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech 2021; 31(4): 443-54
- 25. Holt N, Saber E, Flores JE, Thomson A. ERCP in patients with prior sphincterotomy has a 50% lower rate of post-ERCP pancreatitis and fewer unplanned hospital admissions. Scand J Gastroenterol 2022; 57(12): 1517-21.
- 26. Baron TH, Harewood GC. Endoscopic balloon dilation of the biliary sphincter compared to endoscopic biliary sphincterotomy for removal of common bile duct stones during ERCP: A metaanalysis of randomized, controlled trials. Am J Gastroenterol. Suppl 2004; 99(8): 1455-60.
- 27. Kanazawa R, Sai JK, Ito T, Miura H, Ishii S, Saito H, et al. Prior minimal endoscopic sphincterotomy to prevent pancreatitis related to endoscopic balloon sphincteroplasty. World J Gastroenterol Endosco 2016; 8(18): 663-8.
- Kuo CM, Chiu YC, Liang CM, Wu CK, Lu LS, Tai WC, et al. The efficacy of limited endoscopic sphincterotomy plus endoscopic papillary large balloon dilation for removal of large bile duct stones. BMC Gastroenterol. 2019; 19(1).

# Optimising care: Impact of regular nephrologist appointments on clinical outcome for chronic kidney disease patients in primary care

V Paranthaman, MMed, How Mei Yee, MMed, Charanjit Kaur, FRACGP, Koh Siew Li, MBBS

Klinik Kesihatan Greentown, Ipoh, Perak

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: The rise in the cases of chronic kidney disease (CKD) with the increasing prevalence of non-communicable diseases such as type 2 diabetes mellitus and hypertension is a major public health concern in Malaysia. This results in the many cases of chronic kidney disease being managed in primary healthcare clinics. This study examines the pre- and post-clinical outcomes of scheduled nephrologist visits on CKD patients in a primary health care clinic in Ipoh, Perak.

Materials and Methods: This is a retrospective crosssectional study reviewing the medical records of patients seen by visiting nephrologists from January 2019 to December 2021 in Greentown Health Clinic. The study population are patients with CKD stage 3b, 4 and 5 who are followed up in Greentown Health Clinic. Universal sampling was done, a total of 87 patients reviewed at least once by the visiting nephrologist and with retrievable medical records were included in the study. Those whose medical records were irretrievable were excluded. Blood pressure, urine protein, fasting blood sugar (FBS), glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c), serum creatinine, eGFR and fasting lipid profile (FLP) pre- and post-visits were collected by reviewing patient medical records and laboratory results. The results were then analysed and compared using SPSS version 26.

Results: The median age of patients in this study was 66 years of age, the majority were male patients (54%) and Malay ethnicity (62.1%). Absence of urine microalbuminuria pre and post referral remain the same (n = 11). During prenephrologist visits, a higher percentage of patients exhibited moderate (30-300 mg/g) and severe (>300 mg/g) increase in urine albuminuria (15.7% and 7.2%, respectively) compared to the post-referral period. In patients with significant urine protein pre-referral, patient group with urine protein 3+ showed the highest increment of 30.1% (n = 22), in comparison to 19.3% (n = 16) observed during prereferral. Statistically significant clinical outcomes between pre- and post-referral to the nephrologist include reduction of systolic blood pressure [141±15 mmHg versus 135 ±12 mmHq, p = 0.001] and diastolic blood pressure [median = 80 mmHg (IQR: 10) versus median=71 mmHg (IQR: 17), p < 0.001]. Similarly, total cholesterol [median = 4.4 mmol/L (IQR: 1.4) versus median = 4.0 mmol/L (IQR: 1.5, p = 0.001] and LDL [median = 2.5 mmol/L (IQR: 1.2) versus median = 2.2 mmol/L (IQR: 1.2), p < 0.001)] exhibited statistically significant differences between pre- and post-referral.

However, HDL remained unchanged and other outcome variables showed no significant differences.

Conclusion: Incorporating nephrologist visits in primary care seems to have positive impact towards patient clinical outcomes. Results shown in this study can aid other primary care clinics in the decision to initiate nephrologist services in the primary care setting as a multidisciplinary approach to managing CKD patients.

## KEYWORDS:

Nephrologist, primary care, chronic kidney disease, blood pressure, cholesterol

### INTRODUCTION

Chronic kidney disease (CKD) is a leading public health problem and burden on the healthcare system. The global estimated prevalence of CKD is 13.4% and patients with endstage kidney disease (ESKD) needing renal replacement therapy are estimated to be between 4.902 and 7.083 million.<sup>1</sup> In Malaysia, a population-based study in 2011 reported that 9.1% of Malaysians have CKD<sup>2</sup> however, by 2018 this figure has rapidly increased to 15.48%.3 The prevalence of CKD is expected to further rise in the future due to the increasing prevalence of diabetes mellitus, hypertension and the ageing population in Malaysia.4 A time-series analysis published in 2017 projected the estimated incidence of new dialysis patients in Malaysia from 10,208 in the year 2020 to 19,418 in 2040. Meanwhile, the prevalence of ESKD is estimated to be 51,269 in 2020 and 106,249 in 2040.<sup>5</sup> This is quite worrying as managing CKD will have a significant socioeconomic burden on the national healthcare system.

In Malaysia, the majority of CKD patients are managed at primary healthcare centres under the Ministry of Health (MOH). Early detection of CKD and timely intervention are two important strategies in retarding the disease progression.<sup>4</sup> Studies have shown that early referral to a nephrologist can be lifesaving and also improves patients' quality of life.<sup>6</sup>

An established patient-primary care practitionernephrologist relationship can ease the transition to renal replacement therapy in future. One such intervention by MOH Malaysia is the National Action Plan for Healthy Kidneys (ACT-KID) which was developed in 2018. The main

This article was accepted: 21 February 2024 Corresponding Author: Charanjit Kaur Karnail Singh Email: cksidhu21@hotmail.com

aim of ACT-KID is to prevent or delay the onset of CKD, improve its management, and establish multidisciplinary collaboration between primary care and nephrologists. These outreach services were made available at 17 primary care clinics nationwide, with Greentown Health Clinic the only centre in Perak state providing this service.<sup>4</sup>

A retrospective study was done in 2020 at Greentown Health Clinic, to evaluate the outcome of patients with CKD under the visiting nephrologists' follow-up.<sup>7</sup> However, this study only had a small sample size of 35 patients.

The objectives of this study are to look at the impact of scheduled nephrologist visits on the clinical outcomes of CKD patients in primary care by comparing blood pressure readings, urine albumin and blood investigations (FBS, HbA1C, RP and FLP) pre- and post-referral to visiting nephrologist.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Study Design

This study is a retrospective cross-sectional study by reviewing the medical records of patients seen by visiting nephrologists from January 2019 to December 2021.

## Study Setting and Population

This study was conducted in Greentown Health Clinic, a government health clinic located in Ipoh, Perak. There are about 4000 diabetics and 5200 hypertensive patients on follow up in this clinic with two Family Medicine Specialist. The study population are patients with CKD stage 3b, 4 and 5 who are followed up in Greentown Health Clinic. Underlying comorbidities include hypertension, diabetes, ischemic heart disease and other renal related conditions. The role of the family medicine specialist is to optimise blood pressures, sugar and lipid levels by various measures. These would include lifestyle measures of dietary and exercise counselling, regular diabetes self-management education group classes to empower patients to control their diabetes, medication optimisation and pre dialysis counselling where appropriate. Patients seen in the visiting nephrologist clinic are all seen by or co-managed with a family medicine specialist to optimise their disease control at the primary care level in hope to slow down kidney disease progression prior to escalating care to the visiting nephrologist.

#### Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

All patients who have been seen by visiting nephrologist at least once were included in the study. Patients whose medical records were not retrievable were excluded from the study.

#### Sample Size and Sampling Method

Universal sampling was done in this study. The number of patients referred to the visiting nephrologist in the year 2020 has reduced in comparison to 2019 due to the COVID-19 pandemic movement control order. An average of 2 to 6 patients are seen by the visiting nephrologist in a month. Taking into consideration that the number of patients attending the clinic is reduced, all patients who were eligible were included in the study.

A total of 94 patients were seen at least once by visiting a nephrologist at Greentown Health Clinic during the study period. Seven patients were excluded as their medical records were not found. A total of 87 patients were included in the final analysis.

#### Data Collection

The medical records of 87 CKD patients were reviewed retrospectively. CKD definition in this study is defined as  $eGFR < 60 \text{ ml/min/}1.73m^2$  present for more than 3 months with or without evidence of kidney damage.<sup>10</sup> The variables for comparison in this study include pre and post-visit systolic blood pressure (SBP) and diastolic blood pressure (DBP), urine protein, fasting blood sugar (FBS), glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c), serum creatinine, eGFR and fasting lipid profile (FLP). The baseline blood investigations used will be the latest available investigations taken before the nephrologist visits. Investigations taken after nephrologist visit.

The variables were compared and analysed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 26. Data that were normally distributed were reported as mean and standard deviation (SD), and those not normally distributed were reported as median and interquartile range (IQR). Paired T-test was used for the analysis of normally distributed variables. Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used for the analysis of non-normally distributed data. A value of p<0.05 is considered statistically significant (confidence interval 95%).

#### RESULTS

Among the 87 patients analysed, the median age was 66 years (range 31 to 90 years). There were more male patients (54%) than female (46%) with the majority being Malays (62.1%). Eighty two (94.2%) had hypertension and 79 (90.8%) of the patients were non-smokers. (Table I).

Referring to the urine profiles of 83 patients before referral, 13.3% (n = 11) exhibited no signs of albuminuria. Conversely, post-referral, 15.1% (n = 11) of the 73 patients showed an absence of albuminuria. During pre-nephrologist visits, a higher percentage of patients exhibited moderate (30 300 mg/g) and severe (> 300 mg/g) increase in urine albuminuria (15.7% and 7.2%, respectively) compared to the post-referral period. In patients with significant urine protein pre-referral, patient group with urine protein 3+ showed the highest increment of 30.1% (n = 22), in comparison to 19.3% (n = 16) observed during the pre-referral (Table II).

The comparison of clinical outcomes between pre- and postreferral to the nephrologist reveals statistically significant differences in the reduction of systolic blood pressure [141±15 mmHg versus 135 ±12 mmHg, p = 0.001] and diastolic blood pressure [median = 80 mmHg (IQR: 10) versus median=71 mmHg (IQR: 17), p < 0.001]. Similarly, total cholesterol [median = 4.4 mmol/L (IQR: 1.4) versus median = 4.0 mmol/L (IQR: 1.5, p = 0.001] and LDL [median = 2.5 mmol/L (IQR: 1.2) versus median = 2.2 mmol/L (IQR: 1.2), p<0.001)] exhibited statistically significant differences between pre- and post-referral. However, HDL remained unchanged and other

	Patient demographics
	Age in years, Median (IQR)
	Gender, n (%)
	Male
	Female
	Ethnicity, n (%)
	Malay
	Chinese
	Indian
	Others (Foreigner-Taiwanese)
	Smoking, n (%)
	No
	Yes
	Comorbids (can be more than one)
	Hypertension
	Diabetes
	Hyperlipidaemia
	Ischemic Heart Disease
	Benign Prostate Hypertrophy
	Gout
	Renal calculi
	No Yes Comorbids (can be more than one) Hypertension Diabetes Hyperlipidaemia Ischemic Heart Disease Benign Prostate Hypertrophy Gout Renal calculi

# Table I: Characteristics of patients referred to visiting nephrologist

Table II: Urine profile

	Pre-referral, n = 83 Frequency/%	Post-referral, n = 73 Frequency/%	
Urine albuminuria			
Normal, < 30mg/g	11 (13.3)	11 (15.1)	
Moderately increased, 30-			
300mg/g	13 (15.7)	6 (8.2)	
Severely			
increased, >300 mg/g	6 (7.2)	4 (5.5)	
Urine FEME			
Trace	3 (3.6)	4 (5.5)	
1+	11 (13.3)	10 (13.7)	
2+	23 (27.7)	16 (21.9)	
3+	16 (19.3)	22 (30.1)	

#### Table III: Clinical outcomes

Variables	n	Pre-referral median (IQR) or mean (SD)	n	Post-referral median (IQR) or mean (SD)	<i>p</i> -value
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg), mean (SD)	87	141 (15)	78	135 (12)	0.001#
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg), median (IQR)	87	80 (10)	78	71 (17)	<0.001*
Creatinine (mmol/L), Median (IQR)	87	183.0 (92.0)	80	185.5 (134.0)	0.122*
eGFR (ml/min/1,73 m <sup>2</sup> ), median (IQR)	87	27.8 (19.5)	80	29.5 (21.6)	0.340*
Urine protein (normal), n(%)	83	11(13.3)	73	11(15.1)	>0.95∧
HbA1c (%), median (IQR)	73	6.7 (2.3)	59	6.6 (2.1)	0.233*
FBS (mmol/L), median (IQR)	87	6.3 (2.9)	74	6.2 (2.8)	0.730*
Total cholesterol (mmol/), Median (IQR)	87	4.4 (1.4)	72	4.0 (1.5)	0.001*
Triglyceride (mmol/L), Median (IQR)	87	1.5 (0.9)	72	1.4 (0.7)	0.062*
HDL (mmol/L), median (IQR)	87	1.1 (0.4)	72	1.1 (0.4)	0.006*
LDL (mmol/L), median (IQR)	87	2.5 (1.2)	72	2.2 (1.2)	<0.001*

 # Paired t-test with a mean difference of -5 (95% CI -7.77, -2.17)
 \* Wilcoxon signed-rank test
 ^ McNemar test- urine protein is re-categorized to normal (urine albuminuria < 30 mg/g) and abnormal (urine albuminuria 30 to 300mg/g, >300 mg/g, proteinuria trace/1+/2+/3+)



Fig. 1: Flow chart of sampling.

outcome variables showed no significant differences (Table III).

Post-referral data were missing in all variables as some patients defaulted follow-up visits. Several patients referred to the nephrology clinic in the tertiary centre did not have investigations ordered after their transfer out, while two patients were transferred to other local clinics.

# DISCUSSION

The results of this 3-year retrospective study further amplify the results of the previous study done in 2020.<sup>7</sup> We managed to include 87 patients in this study. Results which were consistently seen is the significant reduction in both systolic and diastolic blood pressure pre- and post-referral to nephrologist. This could be attributed to reinforcement on dietary changes and compliance to medication, optimisation of therapy and minimizing exposure to nephrotoxins that potentially lead to deterioration of renal function. The Clinical Practice Guidelines (CPG) on management of chronic kidney disease in 2018 targets blood pressure for patients with diabetic kidney disease to be  $\leq 130/80$  mmHg.<sup>8</sup> In this study, blood pressure post-nephrologist referral was reduced to a median of 135/71 mmHg.

Other significant biochemical improvements post-referral was the reduction in total cholesterol and LDL levels. The LDL- cholesterol, an important modifiable risk factor in the incidence of revascularizations, ischemic stroke, atherothrombotic process and cardiovascular death has also improved post-nephrologist referral. A mean reduction to 2.2 (IQR: 1.2) drastically reduces the risk of developing atherosclerotic events in patients with CKD, though the effects of treatment on the progression of CKD remain uncertain.<sup>9</sup>

Urine protein levels did not show significant improvement post-referral. This is expected as patients included in this study were patients with CKD stages 3b, 4 and 5 who have glomerular hyperfiltration, hypertrophy and sclerosis. Though there was no improvement in eGFR levels, it seems to have stabilized and the deterioration is lesser than expected for patients with CKD. The reduction in HbA1c was not significant but it is important to highlight the median levels of HbA1c pre-referral were 6.7, which reduced to 6.6 postreferral. This shows the majority of the patients had acceptable glycaemic control. To our knowledge, this is a novel study in Malaysia to evaluate the impact of scheduled nephrologist visits among CKD patients in primary care and can be used as a comparison for future studies. In addition to improving patient care and outcome, these patients also had better collaboration between primary and tertiary care. All the positive findings from this study are very promising and further consolidates the importance to establish a multidisciplinary collaboration and community health approach to meet the needs of CKD patients, in line with the National Action Plan for Healthy Kidneys.<sup>4</sup> Literature review on related or similar studies globally shows mixed results but prior contact with a nephrologist was not significantly associated with CKD progression, incidence of CVD or death.<sup>10-13</sup>

## LIMITATIONS

This study had a small sample size over a span of 3 years. Covid restrictions and cancellation of appointments were one of the factors resulting in lesser referrals to visiting nephrologists. For this study, we defined investigations postreferral as the earliest investigations taken post nephrologist visit, hence, investigations are sometimes taken at the earliest at 1-month post-visit. However, HbA1c investigations should be taken 12 weeks after the initial test for comparison. In subsequent studies, we hope to have a larger sample, with standardized criteria for post-referral blood investigation schedules and follow-up visits. Furthermore, without controls, there is potential for bias and confounding factors in this study (e. g., effect of treatment and patient characteristics) which may affect the results beyond or independent of the care and management by nephrologist. Ideally, this should be an interventional study with controls, which we propose for future studies.

#### CONCLUSION

Nephrologists' visits to primary care seems beneficial and this study shows significant blood pressure reduction and cholesterol improvement among of chronic kidney disease (CKD) patients. This initiative should be expanded where feasible if there are adequate nephrologists available in tertiary centres for such visits.

Another important factor to be considered would be cost effectiveness of such an initiative, as it would be preferable if it's more cost effective than patients visiting them at the tertiary level. Additionally, tertiary referral of all identified
patients would lead to a non-sustainable overload of nephrology care resources. Nephrologist can help strengthen and assist family medicine specialists in primary care to comanage patients with chronic kidney disease and further enhance multidisciplinary collaboration to meet the needs of CKD patients. We hope to have a multicentred, prospective study with a larger sample size in future with controls and standardized post-visit blood and urine investigation timings for a more robust study finding.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

We would like to thank Clinical Research Center (CRC) Hospital Raja Permaisuri Bainun Ipoh for their assistance in proposal editing and input in drafting results.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Lv JC, Zhang LX. Prevalence and disease burden of chronic kidney disease. Adv Exp Med Biol 2019; 1165: 3-15.
- Institute for Public Health (IPH) 2011. National Health and Morbidity Survey 2011 (NHMS 2011). Vol. II: Non-Communicable Diseases.
- Saminathan TA, Hooi LS, Mohd Yusoff M. et al. Prevalence of chronic kidney disease and its associated factors in Malaysia; findings from a nationwide population-based cross-sectional study. BMC Nephrol 21, 344 (2020).
- 4. Plan for Healthy Kidneys (ACT-KID) 2018-2025.de populationbased cross-sectional study. BMC Nephrol 2020; 21(1): 344.

- Bujang MA, Adnan TH, Hashim NH, Mohan K, Kim Liong A, Ahmad G, et al. Forecasting the incidence and prevalence of patients with end-stage renal disease in malaysia up to the year 2040. Int J Nephrol 2017; 2017: 2735296.
- Diamantidis CJ, Powe NR, Jaar BG, Greer RC, Troll MU, Boulware LE. Primary care-specialist collaboration in the care of patients with chronic kidney disease. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 2011; 6(2): 334-43.
- 7. Paranthaman V, Ridzuan MH. Scheduled Nephrologist Visit to Primary Care? You Gotta Be 'Kidney' Me. Perak State Health Department Technical Report 2021.
- Management of Chronic Kidney Disease (second edition) 2018. Ministry of Health Malaysia. MOH/P/PAK/394.18(GU). Available from: on http://www.moh.gov.my
- Haynes R, Lewis D, Emberson J, Reith C, Agodoa L, Cass A, et al. Effects of lowering LDL cholesterol on progression of kidney disease. J Am Soc Nephrol 2014; 25(8): 1825-33.
- Ricardo AC, Roy JA, Tao K, Alper A, Chen J, Drawz PE, et al. Influence of Nephrologist Care on Management and Outcomes in Adults with Chronic Kidney Disease. J Gen Intern Med 2016; 31(1): 22-9.
- 11. Crews DC. Chronic Kidney Disease: A Place for Primary Care and Nephrology to Meet. Journal of general internal medicine. 2016; 31(1): 5-6.
- Orlando LA, Owen WF, Matchar DB. Relationship between nephrologist care and progression of chronic kidney disease. N C Med J 2007; 68(1): 9-16.
- Saudan P, Ponte B, Marangon N, Martinez C, Berchtold L, Jaques D, et al. Impact of superimposed nephrological care to guidelines-directed management by primary care physicians of patients with stable chronic kidney disease: a randomized controlled trial. BMC Nephrol 2020; 21(1): 128.

# Role of colchicine to reduce NLRP3 marker in STEMI patients undergo primary PCI: A randomised controlled clinical trial

# Birry Karim, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Idrus Alwi, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Muhammad Yamin, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Merci Monica Pasaribu, PhD<sup>2</sup>, Kuntjoro Harimurti, PhD<sup>3</sup>, Nafrialdi, PhD<sup>4</sup>, Rivaldo, MD<sup>5</sup>, Henrico Citrawijaya, MD<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Cardiology Division, Department of Internal Medicine, Cipto Mangunkusumo National Referral Hospital/Faculty of Medicine Universitas Indonesia, <sup>2</sup>Department of Clinical Pathology, Cipto Mangunkusumo National Referral Hospital/Faculty of Medicine Universitas Indonesia, <sup>3</sup>Geriatric Division, Department of Internal Medicine, Cipto Mangunkusumo, National Referral Hospital/Faculty of Medicine Universitas Indonesia, <sup>4</sup>Department of Pharmacology and Therapeutic, Cipto Mangunkusumo National Referral, Hospital/Faculty of Medicine Universitas Indonesia, <sup>5</sup>Cipto Mangunkusumo National Referral Hospital/Faculty of Medicine Universitas Indonesia

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) is a fatal disease with significant burden worldwide. Despite advanced medical treatment performed, STEMIrelated morbidity and mortality remains high due to ischemia reperfusion injury after primary angioplasty mediated by NLRP3 inflammasome. Adding colchicine expected to reduce inflammation both in vitro and in vivo. We want to evaluate the effect of colchicine administration on the NLRP3 level of STEMI patient who undergo primary cutaneous intervention (PCI).

Materials and Methods: Randomised controlled trial was conducted on STEMI patients who undergo PCI in two hospitals in Jakarta, 104 patients enrolled to this study, and 77 patients completed the trial. 37 patients were randomly assigned to receive colchicines (2 mg loading dose; 0.5 mg thereafter every 12 hour for 48 hours) while 40 patients received placebo. NLRP3 level was measured from venous blood at baseline (BL), after procedure (AP), dan 24-hour post procedure (24H).

Results: No NLRP3 difference was observed initially between colchicine arm and placebo arm 38,69 and 39,0138, respectively (p >0.05). Measurement conducted at 24H, patients received colchicine demonstrate reduction in NLRP3 level (37.67), while placebo arm results increase in NLRP3 level (42.89) despite not statistically significant (p >0,05).

Conclusion: Colchicine addition to standard treatment of STEMI patients undergo PCI reduce NLRP3 level despite statistically insignificant.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

STEMI, inflammasomes, colchicine, acute coronary syndrome, reperfusion injury

#### INTRODUCTION

STEMI, ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction, is an urgent and potentially life-threatening medical emergency.

STEMI occurs when there is a complete blockage of the coronary artery supplying blood to the affected area of the heart. STEMI patients manifested as intense chest pain and have a substantial portion of their heart muscle at risk. Swift access to procedures aimed at restoring blood flow to the coronary arteries is the gold-standard treatment, with a continued focus on minimising the time from admission to balloon angioplasty.1 Myocardial infarct is still a major global health issue. In 2015, there was an estimated 7.4 million deaths due to coronary heart disease. Prevalence of myocardial infarct varies from 0.06% in men <45 years to 2.46% in men  $\geq$ 75 years old.<sup>2</sup> However, despite adequate management in the form of percutaneous coronary intervention 3.4% of patients experience mortality within 7 days and up to 12.6% within 1 year after primary PCI conducted.<sup>3,4</sup> Restoring blood flow to previously blocked artery can induce ischemia reperfusion injury, which is attributable to an increased rate of major adverse cardiac events.<sup>5</sup> NLRP3, a crucial component of inflammasome, plays an important role in mediating ischemia reperfusion injury and serve as a potential therapeutic target.<sup>6</sup> Colchicine exhibits inhibition of inflammation in the NLRP3 associated pathway in COVID-19 and has been shown to reverse atherosclerosis mediated by NLRP3.<sup>7,8</sup> However, study assessing the effect of colchicine on the NLRP3 in STEMI patients who undergo primary PCI has not been studied yet. This study aims to address that matter.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Study Setting

Study was conducted from December 2022 and April 2023 in Cipto Mangunkusumo National Referral Hospital and Jakarta Heart Centre. Study performed according to the Declaration of Helsinki and its 64th World Medical Assembly, Fortaleza, Brazil, 2013 amendments. Study was implemented corresponding to Good Clinical Practice guideline from ICH Tripartite Guideline. Ethical approval was issued by Ethical Committee of Faculty of Medicine University of Indonesia/Cipto Mangunkusumo National Referral Hospital (Ethical Approval Number, KET-1057/UN2.F1/ETIK/PPM.00.02/2022). This study also registered in www.clinicaltrials.gov with identification

This article was accepted: 20 February 2024 Corresponding Author: Birry Karim Email: drbirrykarim@yahoo.co.id

number NCT05734612. Written informed consent was obtained from every study participant.

#### Population

Eligible patients are defined as those aged 18 to 80 years who have been diagnosed with STEMI and meet diagnostic criteria including typical chest pain, recorded ST-segment elevation and increased cardiac biomarker. Patients were enrolled to either colchicines arm or placebo arm which undergoes primary percutaneous coronary intervention and agree to participate in this study. Exclusion criteria encompass history of malignancy, allergy to colchichine, intolerance to contrast material, type 2 myocardial infarct, severe systolic dysfunction, stroke within 3 months, CABG within 3 years, inflammatory bowel disease, eGFR <30 mL/minute, chronic liver disease, autoimmune and long usage of corticosteroid, or abdominal pain with VAS score >5.

#### Protocol

This study is double blinded. Randomisation and allocation were made by third parties that didn't participate in data collection. Participants were divided into two groups, colchicine arm and placebo arm. Colchichine arm received loading dose of 2 mg before primary PCI procedure and 0.5 mg thereafter every 12 hour for 1 days. Placebo arm received same amount of glucose as a placebo. Both arm received standard medication for STEMI management. Venous blood sample was obtained before primary PCI and 24 hours after primary PCI procedure.

The samples used for NLRP3 examination is whole blood EDTA or PBMC. The selection of the best sample type is carried out by optimising examination of two samples using whole blood or PBMC. The sample used will be selected based on the most optimal results. The examination method used was flow cytometry with the Facs Canto BD® tool. CD14+-tagged monocytes have intracellular NRLP3. PBMC/whole blood samples will be given a marker for monocytes, namely CD14+. Cells that have CD14+ will be given a permeabilising agent to create pores on the cell surface, in order to the markers NRLP3 is able enter the cells. Cells that have CD14+ and ASC+, NRLP3+, Caspase 1+ markers will be read on a flow cytometry tool.

#### Data Analysis

Demographic data retrieved include age, sex, onset duration of chest pain, STEMI type and history of risk factors (smoking, hypertension, diabetes mellitus type 2, obesity, coronary artery disease, chronic kidney disease). Results from coronary angiography and primary PCI were collected regarding the number of vessels affected and the artery related to infarct. Ejection fraction was obtained after procedure. Data analysis was carried out using the SPSS version 20 (IBM).

Descriptive data will be arranged in table form. If the numerical data is normally distributed, it will be presented in the form of a mean with a standard deviation, and if it is not normally distributed, it will be presented in the form of a median with a interquartile range. Categorical data is presented in percentage form. The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was carried out to determine the normality of the data. Analysing differences observed NLRP3 levels between the two intervention groups, independent T test used if the data was normally distributed or the Mann-Whitney test if the data was not normally distributed. Repeated measurement of NLRP3 concentration was done using generalised linear model. P value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

A total of 104 STEMI patients were screened to participate in this study. 20 patients met exclusion criteria, three patients refused to participate and attending physician of one patient refused to participate. 80 patients were randomised evenly to each group (intervention arm n = 40; placebo arm n = 40). However, three of the intervention group received wrong drugs. 37 patients in intervention arm and 40 patients in placebo arm completed the study with zero dropout. This study recruitment, allocation, follow-up and analysis flow chart was summarised in Figure 1.

The mean age of this study participants was  $55.22 \pm 9.9$  years and majority of sex was male (76.6%) (Table I). There was no statistically significant difference of subject characteristics between intervention and control arm. Every study participant has comorbidities, including diabetes, hypertension, dyslipidaemia, history of smoking, obesity, chronic kidney disease and coronary artery disease. The most prevalent comorbidity is history of smoking (71.42%). Larger part of the study participants experienced three vessel disease (3VD; n = 44.15%) with the most frequent infarct-related artery was left anterior descending (LAD; n = 53.24%).

Measurement of NLRP3 concentration from baseline (BL), after procedure (AP) and 24-hour post procedure (24H) shows no statistically significant difference (p > 0.05), was observed between colchicine and placebo arm (Table II). However, NLRP3 concentration measured in colchicine arm shows a trend of decrease from BL (38.69) to 24H (37.67) compared in placebo arm (39.01 vs 42.89), despite statistically insignificant.

Neither comparison of NLRP3 median delta ( $\Delta$ ) between colchicine arm and placebo arm yielded statistically insignificant results, whether comparison measured on AP-BL, 24H-BL or 24H-AP (Table III). Observation of median concentration of NLRP3 shows declining concentration in colchicine arm from BL to 24H, meanwhile placebo arm NLRP3 concentration shows increase (Figure 2).

#### DISCUSSION

Initial assessment of NLRP3 levels in the two intervention groups found no statistically significant difference (p = 0,950). Subsequent comparison of absolute concentrations reveals no significant difference. However, NLRP3 concentration in the colchicine arm decreased from baseline to 24H post primary PCI while the NLRP3 concentration in the placebo arm steadily increased. Comparisons of delta concentrations between AP and BL, 24H and BL, 24H and AP, shows no significant differences. On the other hand, comparison of absolute median between colchicine arm and placebo arm shows that  $\Delta$  is always smaller or negative in the colchicine arm. Observations at 24H after primary PCI

Subject characteristics	Colchicine N=37	Placebo N=40	<i>p</i> -value
Age (Mean ± SD)	55.3 ± 10.01	55.15 ± 9.88	0.930*
Sex, n (%)			
Male	27 (72.9)	32 (80)	0.467†
Female	10 (22.1)	8 (20)	
STEMI nset, (Mean ± SD)	6.0 ± 2.78	7.19 ± 3.34	0.10*
Comorbidities n (%)			
DM	15 (40.5)	13 (32.5)	0.464†
Dyslipidaemia	22 (59.4)	29 (72.5)	0.227†
Hypertension	23 (62.1)	25 (62.5)	0.976†
Smoking	25 (67.6)	30 (75.0)	0.471†
Obesity	17 (45.9)	23 (57.5)	0.311†
Chronic kidney disease	1 (2.7)	1 (2.5)	0.733†
Coronary artery disease	2 (5.4)	1 (2.5)	0.470†
Ejection fraction (Median ± IQR)	54.5% ± 10.70	55.0% ± 10.08	0.756†
Coronary angiography, n (%)			
CAD 1VD	7 (18.91)	14 (35.00)	0.260*
CAD 2VD	11 (29.72)	11 (27.5)	
CAD 3VD	19 (51.35)	15 (37.50)	
Infarct location, n(%)			
LAD	18 (48.64)	23 (57.5)	0.388*
LCx	6 (16.21)	2 (5.00)	
RCA	13 (35.13)	15 (37.5)	

#### Table I: Baseline subject characteristics

\*= Chi quare test, †= Independent t-test

#### Table II: Comparison of absolute NLRP3 concentration

Measurement	NLRP3 co	<i>p</i> -value*	
	Colchicine arm (n = 37)	placebo arm (n = 40)	
Baseline (BL), mean (SD)	38,69 (16,59)	39,0138 (29,77)	0,950
After procedure (AP), mean (SD)	38,30 (19,91)	38,04 (28,05)	0,938
24 Hour post procedure, mean (SD)	37,67 (17,48)	42,89 (28,39)	0,276

\*=Independent T-test

#### Table III: Comparison of NLRP3 concentration delta

Comparison	Difference in NLR	<i>p</i> -value*	
	Colchicine arm (n = 37)	placebo Arm (n = 40)	
AP-BL Δ, median (IQR)	-2,86 (16,82)	3,88 (16,71)	0,378
24H-BL Δ, median (IQR)	-0,125 (26,85)	0,415 (38,45)	0,370
24H-AP Δ, median (IQR)	1,415 (26,19)	3,045 (38,3)	0,396

showed that the NLRP3 concentration decreased in the colchicine group while it increased in the placebo group.

Based on the literature exploration by researchers, there has been no previous research examining the effect of administering colchicine on reducing NLRP3 levels in STEMI cases in humans. Similar research conducted by Bakhta et al, conducted using mice subjects who were induced to undergo IMA-EST, found that administration of colchicine could reduce NLRP3 mRNA expression compared to without administration of colchicine.<sup>9</sup> Research on COVID-19 patients showed that administration of colchicine could significantly reduce NLRP3 activity, Measured by a decrease in the final synthesis of the cytokine IL-18.<sup>7</sup> A prospective cohort study assessing the effect of colchicine administration in chronic coronary syndrome patients showed a decrease in the synthesis of NLRP3 end products, namely IL-18, IL-6 and the IL-1 receptor agonist.<sup>10</sup> Several mechanisms hypotheses to explain colchicine role in reducing NLRP3. Colchicine demonstrated inhibition of pyrin gene expression, thus preventing NLRP3 assembly.<sup>11</sup> Misawa, et al shows that colchicine inhibits transport of apoptosis-associated speck-like protein containing a caspase recruitment domain (ASC), component of NLRP3, resulted in blocked colocalisation of NLRP3.<sup>12</sup> Colchicine also act as inhibitor of P2X7 induced pore formation, crucial steps in NLRP3 inflammasome response to ATP, which resulted in lower levels of ROS and IL-1 $\beta$ .<sup>13</sup>

The main possible reason that this study yet to achieve statistically significant result is the level of inflammation occurs in STEMI higher than in NSTEMI.<sup>14</sup> Thus, colchicine administered in this study unable to achieve significant reduction in NLRP3 concentration. These data show that the cardioprotective mechanism of colchicine in inhibiting acute or chronic processes when STEMI occurs due to NLRP3 also occurs *in vivo*.



Fig. 1: Study flow chart



Fig. 2: Comparison of NLRP3 median

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

All related parties who contributed to this study has been included in the authors list.

#### FUNDING

No external funding or research grant was awarded to this study.

#### **CONFLICT OF INTEREST**

No conflict of interest arises during this study.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Kingma JG. Myocardial Infarction: An Overview of STEMI and NSTEMI Physiopathology and Treatment. World J Cardiovasc Dis. 2018; 8(11): 498-517.
- Jayaraj JC, Davatyan K, Subramanian SS, Priya J, Jayaraj JC, Davatyan K, et al. Epidemiology of Myocardial Infarction. In: Myocardial Infarction . IntechOpen; 2018 [cited Sep 2023]. Available from: https://www.intechopen.com/chapters/59778
- 3. Hosseiny AD, Moloi S, Chandrasekhar J, Farshid A. Mortality pattern and cause of death in a long-term follow-up of patients with STEMI treated with primary PCI. Open Heart 2016; 3(1): e000405.
- Wang X, Li B, Hu Y, Xiao S, Guo M, Xu T, et al. Novel grading system for ischemia-reperfusion injury manifestations in patients with acute ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention. Sci Rep 2022; 12(1): 19349.
- Caccioppo A, Franchin L, Grosso A, Angelini F, D'Ascenzo F, Brizzi MF. Ischemia Reperfusion Injury: Mechanisms of Damage/Protection and Novel Strategies for Cardiac Recovery/Regeneration. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20(20): 5024.
- Ghafouri-Fard S, Shoorei H, Poornajaf Y, Hussen BM, Hajiesmaeili Y, Abak A, et al. NLRP3: Role in ischemia/reperfusion injuries. Front Immunol 2022 [cited Sep 2023]. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC9552576/

- Amaral NB, Rodrigues TS, Giannini MC, Lopes MI, Bonjorno LP, Menezes PISO, et al. Colchicine reduces the activation of NLRP3 inflammasome in COVID-19 patients. Inflamm Res 2023; 72(5): 895-9.
- 8. Martínez GJ, Celermajer DS, Patel S. The NLRP3 inflammasome and the emerging role of colchicine to inhibit atherosclerosisassociated inflammation. Atherosclerosis 2018; 269: 262-71.
- 9. Bakhta O, Blanchard S, Guihot AL, Tamareille S, Mirebeau-Prunier D, Jeannin P, et al. Cardioprotective Role of Colchicine Against Inflammatory Injury in a Rat Model of Acute Myocardial Infarction. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther 2018; 23(5): 446-55.
- Opstal TSJ, Hoogeveen RM, Fiolet ATL, Silvis MJM, The SHK, Bax WA, et al. Colchicine Attenuates Inflammation Beyond the Inflammasome in Chronic Coronary Artery Disease. Circulation 2020; 142(20): 1996-8.
- 11. Nidorf SM, Eikelboom JW, Thompson PL. Targeting cholesterol crystal-induced inflammation for the secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther 2014; 19(1): 45-52.
- Misawa T, Takahama M, Kozaki T, Lee H, Zou J, Saitoh T, et al. Microtubule-driven spatial arrangement of mitochondria promotes activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome. Nat Immunol 2013; 14(5): 454-60.
- Marques-da-Silva C, Chaves MM, Castro NG, Coutinho-Silva R, Guimaraes MZP. Colchicine inhibits cationic dye uptake induced by ATP in P2X2 and P2X7 receptor-expressing cells: implications for its therapeutic action. Br J Pharmacol 2011; 163(5): 912–26.
- 14. Di Stefano R, Di Bello V, Barsotti MC, Grigoratos C, Armani C, Dell'Omodarme M, et al. Inflammatory markers and cardiac function in acute coronary syndrome: difference in ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) and in non-STEMI models. Biomed Pharmacother 2009; 63(10): 773-80.

# Scoring systems, expert assessment, and identification of risk factors for the emergence of delirium in paediatric patients: Prospective cohort study

# Djayanti Sari, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Yunita Widyastuti, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Haniifa Herly Hendy, MD<sup>2</sup>, Ignasius Adi Dharma, MD<sup>2</sup>, Anindita Pancarani, MD<sup>2</sup>, Andre Krislee, MD<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Anesthesiology and Intensive Therapy Department, Faculty of Medicine, Public Health, and Nursing, Gadjah Mada University/Dr. Sardjito General Hospital, Yogyakarta, Indonesia, <sup>2</sup>Faculty of Medicine, Public Health, and Nursing, Gadjah Mada University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Emergence delirium (ED) is a transient irritative and dissociative state that arises after the cessation of anaesthesia in patients who do not respond to calming measures. There are many risk factors for ED, but the exact cause and underlying mechanism have not been determined because the definition of ED is still unclear in consensus. This study aims to determine ED incidence, identify ED risk factors and external validation of Watcha, Cravero and expert assessment to Pediatric Anesthesia Emergence Delirium (PAED) scoring system in ED prediction.

Materials and Methods: This study is a prospective cohort study on 79 paediatrics who underwent elective surgery with general anaesthesia. Parameter measures include the incidence of ED, ED risk factors, and the relationship between PAED, Watcha, Cravero score and expert assessment. The ED risk factor was analysed using univariate and multivariate analysis. The relationship between PAED, Watcha, Cravero score, and expert assessment was determined using Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) curve analysis.

Results: The incidence of ED was 22.8%. All parameters examined in this study showed p < 0.05. Watcha's scoring correlates with the PAED scoring and shows the highest discrimination ability with AUC 0.741 and p < 0.05.

Conclusion: The incidence of ED in paediatrics is relatively high. Compared to others, Watcha score are more reliable for ED prediction. However, some demographic and perioperative factors are not the risk factor of ED.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Emergence delirium, general anaesthesia, paediatric, risk factor, scoring system

#### INTRODUCTION

Emergence delirium (ED) is a mental disturbance during recovery from general anaesthesia, which consists of hallucination, delusion and confusion that manifests with moaning, anxiety, involuntary physical activity, and thrashing in bed. ED is a term often used to describe changes in behaviour after anaesthesia. Nevertheless, until now, there is no clear consensus for ED.<sup>1</sup> The incidence of ED is still unclear, ranging from 10 to 80%.<sup>2.3</sup> In some studies, it is mentioned that in conditions where pain and other confounding factors can be controlled, the incidence of ED may drop from 2 to 80% to 20 to 30%. Although ED can occur in adults, the highest incidence of ED is in children aged 2 to 7 years.<sup>4</sup>

It is a self-limited disorder (lasting 5 to 25 minutes after cessation of anaesthesia). It can repeatedly occur for up to 2 days and can be dangerous to the patient self. It may cause physical damage by removing intravenous lines, drainage tubes, patient monitoring devices, dressings or wound protectors.<sup>1</sup> A large prospective cohort study states that morbidity and mortality of postoperative delirium is around 7.2 to 8.7%.<sup>5</sup>

Controlling ED in children is a challenge. It requires more time, a longer length of stay in post anaesthesia care unit (PACU), and the addition of staff to treat patients after anesthesia.<sup>3</sup> During this decade, ED became one of the concerns whether it happened after surgery or not. Children with ED have a 1.43 times greater risk of experiencing maladaptive behaviour with long-term effects.<sup>6</sup> In different studies reported in patients who are preoperatively experiencing anxiety, the incidence of ED increases and even persists for up to 14 days.<sup>7</sup>

There are many risk factors for ED, but the exact cause and underlying mechanism have not been determined because the definition of ED is still unclear in consensus. Some of the factors that are considered to cause ED are age (children around 74%), previous ED (65%), mental condition of the patient (severe anxiety around 57%), untreated postoperative pain (60%), aesthetic method (with gas anaesthesia, rapid emergence in about 55%), and surgical procedures (surgery of the ear, eye or tooth in about 50%).<sup>8.9</sup>

Some limitations of existing studies on ED are that the numbers of samples are relatively small, done in a limited scope, and do not get much attention from the world of medicine, especially in the field of anaesthesia. In addition, There are many multifactorial aetiologies of ED and no gold standard for establishing ED diagnosis.<sup>4</sup>

This article was accepted: 22 February 2024 Corresponding Author: Djayanti Sari Email: jayantisari@ugm.ac.id

Many scores for assessing ED are available, usually having three to five categories. Three most widely used scales are the Pediatric Anesthesia Emergence Delirium Scale (PAEDs), Watcha and Cravero. Each diagnostic tool available has advantages, disadvantages and methods.<sup>1,2,10</sup> However, scoring with PAEDs also has some limitations; some items have objective criteria, the responses are not well defined, and there is a possibility of false-positive values, even though each item has been validated from previous studies. Some items in PAED are not specific to ED, and there is no consensus on whether cut-off values should be included for ED.<sup>1</sup>

The existing problems, such as limited ED diagnosis and scoring, a large number of cases, variety of complications, can affect the safety and quality of surgery/anaesthesia services. Meanwhile, ED treatment and prevention can be done without difficulty by recognising risk factors, diagnosing ED, and providing the right drugs. Therefore, it is necessary to conduct a study to determine the incidence of ED, identify the risk factors, and external validation of the ED scoring system such as PAED, Watcha, and Cravero score systems as predictors of ED.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

This research was approved by the Faculty of Medicine, Public Health and Nursing, Universitas Gadjah Mada research ethics commission. The approval number is KE/KF/0024/EC.

#### Research Design

This study uses a prospective cohort study design. The aim is to carry out external validation of PAED, Watcha and Cravero as predictors of ED in patients at Dr. Sardjito General Hospital. Sampling data is carried out using a nonprobability sampling method in a consecutive manner where all subjects who meet the criteria are recruited into the study sequentially.<sup>11</sup> The inclusion criteria are: (1) Patients undergoing elective surgery, (2) paediatric age between 2 to 10 years and (3) ASA I-II. Exclusion criteria in this study are: (1) Diffable/communication interference, (2) history of neurological disorders and (3) history of cardiovascular disorders. Samples were taken prospectively and sequentially for two months after receiving ethical approval. With a data collection period of 2 months, the number of samples obtained is about 79 subjects.

#### Variable Dependent and Independent

The dependent variable in this study is the incidence of ED, assessed by experienced paediatric anaesthesiologists. There were two paediatric anaesthesiologists involved in the study. There were different thresholds for ED. The PAED score was >12, the Watcha score was 3-4 and the Cravero score was 4-5. The output variable in this study on the categorical scale is ED (yes or no). The independent variable is the variable that exists on the PAED, Watcha and Cravero scores (Supplementary material 1, 2 and 3).<sup>14</sup>

#### Procedure

Patients' age, body weight, gender, premedication, type of surgery and intraoperative anaesthesia and postoperative

analgesia were also recorded. All children were observed by two experienced paediatric anaesthesiologists in a video recording. Observations are recorded at three-time points: (1) at the patient's initial arrival at the PACU, (2) the worst score for the initial 10 minutes, and (3) the worst score for the next 10 minutes by another researcher. At the same time, paediatric anaesthesiologists will observe whether an ED happened to the patient and decide on the therapy administration according to the protocol.

#### Data Analysis

To assess the inter-observer agreement, we used the kappa test. The kappa score between 0.81 to 0.99 shows almost perfect agreement, 0.61 to 0.80 shows good agreement, 0.41 to 0.60 shows moderate agreement, 0.21 to 0.40 shows fair agreement, and 0.01 to 0.20 shows slight agreement.12 Data analysis in this study focuses on the ability of discrimination and calibration. Discrimination ability was evaluated with a receiver operating characteristic (ROC) and the area under the curve (AUC).11 AUC values ranged from 0 to 1. The wider the AUC, the better the scoring ability to detect ED events. When an AUC area is found between 0.9 to 1, the scoring ability to detect ED could be interpreted as remarkable. Meanwhile, the scoring ability is good when the AUC area is found between 0.8 to 0.9. A mediocre ability is when an AUC is found between 0.7-0.8, and a poor ability is when the area found is between 0.6 to 0.7. While if the area is between 0.5 to 0.6, then the scoring is considered failed to detect ED.<sup>11</sup> The univariate were determined using independent t-test (if numerical) or chi-square (if categorical). After that, if p <0.05, we continue to multivariate analysis to determine the risk factor (p < 0.05).

#### RESULTS

Before conducting the ED assessment, socialisation and training were done. The assessment is done through video recording and is assessed separately. The inter-observer agreement test shows a result of 0.76, which means that the agreement between the assessors is good. During the data collection period, 79 data were obtained. Demographic baseline data and those associated with ED incidence assessed using PAED can be seen in Table I and Table II. The mean age of the subjects in this study was  $5.19 \pm 2.6$  years, body mass index (BMI)  $15.7 \pm 3.9$  and surgery duration 113.4 $\pm$  84.8 minutes. In general, research subjects were primarily male, ASA 2, underwent non-major surgery type, calm when separated from their parents, general anaesthesia techniques with endotracheal intubation, premedication with more than one drug, induction with a non-inhalant agent (intravenous) anaesthesia, maintenance via inhalation, without using muscle relaxants, without regional anaesthesia, use of analgesics during and post-surgery other than fentanyl.

According to the PAED score, the mean age was  $5.05 \pm 2.9$  years for the subjects with ED, slightly younger than those without ED. In addition, the average BMI was  $15.8 \pm 4.8$ , and the operating time was  $123.5 \pm 97.7$  minutes. In subjects who experienced ED, it was more common in female, ASA 2 physical status, non-major surgery, calm when separated from their parent, general anaesthesia intubation techniques, given more than one drug of premedication,

#### Table I: Baseline demographic data

Variables	Total	
Age (years), mean±SD	5.19 ± 2.6	
Body mass index (BMI), mean±SD	15.7 ± 3.9	
Gender		
• Male, n (%)	46 (58.2%)	
• Female, n (%)	33 (41.8%)	
American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA)		
• I, n (%)	38 (48.1%)	
• II, n (%)	41 (51.9%)	
Type of operation		
• Major, n (%)	15 (19.5%)	
• Non-Major, n (%)	62 (80.5%)	
Operation duration, mean±SD	113.4 ± 84.8	
Child's behaviour on parental separation		
• Calm, n (%)	58 (74.4%)	
• Restless, n (%)	20 (25.6%)	
Anaesthesia technique		
<ul> <li>Total intravenous anaesthesia (TIVA), n (%)</li> </ul>	14 (17.7%)	
• Larvngeal mask airway (LMA), n (%)	26 (32.9%)	
<ul> <li>Intubation n (%)</li> </ul>	39 (49 4%)	
Premedication:		
• One drug n (%)	22 (27 8%)	
• More than one drug in (%)	57 (72 2%)	
Induction:	57 (72.270)	
• Inhalation n (%)	19 (24 1%)	
• Non-inhalation n (%)	60 (75 9%)	
Use of muscle relaxants	00(75.570)	
• Yes n (%)	37 (46.8%)	
• No. n (%)	42 (53 2%)	
Maintenance:	42 (55.270)	
<ul> <li>Inhalation n (%)</li> </ul>	77 (97 5%)	
<ul> <li>Non-inhalation, n (%)</li> </ul>	2 (2 5%)	
Use of regional anaesthesia	2 (2.3 /0)	
• Ves n (%)	7 (8 0%)	
• Tes, T(70) • No. n (%)	7 (0.3 /0)	
Analgeric uses during surgery:	72 (51.170)	
• Eentanyl n (%)	0 (11 /0/)	
<ul> <li>Non fontanyl, n (%)</li> </ul>	70 (99 60/)	
Non-rentany, n (70)     Destenerative analogsis usage:	70 (00.070)	
• Fontanyl n (%)	F (9 90/)	
<ul> <li>Periodity, 11 (70)</li> <li>Non fontanyl n (%)</li> </ul>	5 (0.070) 52 (01 204)	
	JZ (31.270)	

induced with non-inhalation, without using muscle relaxant, maintenance anaesthesia with inhalation, without using regional anaesthesia techniques, using non-fentanyl analgesics during and postoperatively.

In this study, none of the patients had communication, neurological, cardiological and eye contact disorders, nor were there any patients with decreased consciousness. All operations are elective operations. All variables studied did not make a significant difference to the incidence of ED.

The number of subjects who experienced ED as measured by PAED, Watcha, Cravero score, and expert assessment can be seen in Table III. From Table III, the highest number of patients diagnosed with ED were based on the Watcha score with 63.3%, and the lowest was based on expert's assessment with 10.1%. Details of the number of patients diagnosed with ED (based on PAED >12) either by Watcha, Cravero scoring or expert assessment can be seen in Figure 1. Only two patients (11.1%) agreed positively on ED incidence using Watcha, Cravero scores and expert assessments.

A correlation test was carried out between the PAED score and Watcha, Cravero score and expert assessment before the ROC analysis. From Table III, only Watcha's scoring correlates with PAED scoring (p < 0.05).

The three scores analysed by the ROC curve, only Watcha and Cravero scores showed discrimination in the incidence of ED (Figure 2). The ROC curve from the expert assessment did not show discrimination incidence of ED (p = 0.935).

The size of the AUC area shows how much the accuracy of a test is. In this study, the accuracy of scoring and assessments made by experts (can be seen in Table IV). From Table IV, both Cravero and expert assessment's have AUC between 0.5 to 0.6, which means that only Watcha's score shows the highest discrimination ability compared to Cravero's and expert assessment, although only classified as mediocre.

From the data that have been collected, there were no variables with p-value <0.05, so we stopped at the univariate analysis.

Age (years), mean ± SD $5.6 \pm 2.9$ $5.6 \pm 2.8$ $0.795$ BM, mean ± SD $15.8 \pm 4.8$ $15.4 \pm 3.8$ $0.919$ Gender $7$ $38.9\%$ $39$ $63.9\%$ $0.101$ • (mode, n (%) $7$ $16.9\%$ $0.101$ • (mode, n (%) $11$ $(61.7\%)$ $22$ $(5.5\%)$ $0.101$ • (mode, n (%) $12$ $(66.7\%)$ $29$ $(47.5\%)$ $0.106\#$ • (mode, n (%) $4$ $(22.2\%)$ $11$ $(18.6\%)$ $0.741\#$ • (mode, n (%) $4$ $(22.2\%)$ $11$ $(18.6\%)$ $0.741\#$ • (mode, n (%) $4$ $(22.2\%)$ $11$ $(18.6\%)$ $0.741\#$ • (mode, n (%) $14$ $(7.8.9\%)$ $0.216\#$ $0.216\#$ • Call, n, (%) $11$ $(61.1\%)$ $47$ $(78.3\%)$ $0.216\#$ • NA, n (%) $2$ $(11.1\%)$ $2$ $(19.7\%)$ $0.216\#$ • Maior, n (%) $11$ $(61.1\%)$ $2$ $(10.3\%)$ $0.216\#$ • Mode than one drug, n (%) $12$	Variables	With emergence delirium	Without emergence delirium	<i>p</i> -value
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Age (years), mean±SD	5.05 ±2.9	5.6 ± 2.8	0.795
Gender         Image         Image <thimage< th=""> <t< td=""><td>BMI, mean±SD</td><td>15.8 ± 4.8</td><td>15.4 ± 3.8</td><td>0.919</td></t<></thimage<>	BMI, mean±SD	15.8 ± 4.8	15.4 ± 3.8	0.919
• Male, $n$ (%)         7 (38,9%)         39 (63,9%)         0.101           ASA         2 (36,1%)         22 (36,1%)         ASA           • i, $n$ (%)         6 (33,3%)         32 (52,5%)         0.186#           • i, $n$ (%)         12 (65,7%)         29 (47,5%)         7           Type of operation         2 (47,5%)         0.741#           • Non-major, $n$ (%)         4 (22,2%)         11 (18,6%)         0.741#           • Non-major, $n$ (%)         14 (77,8%)         48 (81,4%)         0.837#           Operation duration, mean±SD         123,5 ± 97.7         110.8 ± 84.5         0.837#           • Calm, $n$ (%)         11 (61,1%)         47 (78.3%)         0.216#           • Restless, $n$ (%)         7 (38.9%)         13 (21,7%)         Aasthesia technique           • TitVA, $n$ (%)         2 (11,1%)         12 (19,7%)         0.493#           • Intubation, $n$ (%)         5 (27,8%)         21 (34,4%)         0.493#           • Intubation, $n$ (%)         11 (61,1%)         28 (45,9%)         7           • Premedication:         -         -         -           • Intubation, $n$ (%)         11 (61,1%)         28 (45,9%)         -           • Intubation, $n$ (%)         10 (56,7%)         23 (45	Gender			
• Female, n (%)         11 (61.1%)         22 (36.1%)           ASA         -         -           ASA         -         - $(i, n (\%)$ 6 (33.3%)         32 (52.5%)         0.186# $(i, n (\%)$ 12 (66.7%)         29 (47.5%)         - $(Major, n (\%)$ 4 (22.2%)         11 (18.6%)         0.741# $(Major, n (\%)$ 4 (77.8%)         48 (81.4%)         0.741# $(Major, n (\%)$ 123.5 ± 97.7         110.8 ± 84.5         0.837#           Child's behaviour on parental separation         -         -         - $(Child's behaviour on parental separation         -         -         -           (Mathy)         7 (38.9%)         13 (21.7%)         0.216#           (Mathy)         5 (27.8%)         21 (13.4%)         -           (Mathy)         6 (33.3%)         16 (26.2%)         0.561#           (Mathy)         12 (66.7%)         45 (73.8%)         0.212#           (Mathy)         12 (66.7%)         17 (27.9%)         0.212#           (Mathy)         10 (55.6%)         32 (52.5%)         0.561#           (Mathy)         10 (55.6%)         32 (52.5%)         0.499#$	• Male, n (%)	7 (38.9%)	39 (63.9%)	0.101
ASA       -       -       -         • I, n (%)       6 (33.3%)       32 (52.5%)       0.186#         Type of operation       -       -       -         • Major, n (%)       12 (66.7%)       29 (47.5%)       0.741#         • Non-major, n (%)       14 (77.8%)       48 (81.4%)       0.741#         Operation duration, mean±SD       123.5 ± 97.7       110.8 ± 84.5       0.837#         • Child's behaviour on parental separation       11 (61.1%)       47 (78.3%)       0.216#         • TIVA, n (%)       2 (11.1%)       13 (21.7%)       0.493#         • INA, n (%)       2 (11.1%)       12 (19.7%)       0.493#         • Intubation, n (%)       11 (61.1%)       28 (45.9%)       -         • TIVA, n (%)       5 (27.8%)       21 (34.4%)       0.561#         • Intubation, n (%)       12 (66.7%)       28 (45.9%)       -         • One drug, n (%)       12 (66.7%)       45 (73.8%)       0.212#         • More than one drug, n (%)       12 (66.7%)       44 (72.1%)       -         • Inhalation, n (%)       10 (55.6%)       32 (52.5%)       -         • Non-inhalation, n (%)       17 (94.4%)       60 (98.4%)       0.406#         • Yes, n (%)       1 (15.6%)	• Female, n (%)	11 (61.1%)	22 (36.1%)	
$\bullet$  , n (%)6 (33.3%)22 (52.5%)0.186#Type of operation29 (47.5%)29 (47.5%)0Type of operation12 (66.7%)29 (47.5%)0Non-major, n (%)4 (22.2%)11 (18.6%)0.741#Operation duration, mean±SD123.5 ± 97.7110.8 ± 84.50.837#Child's behaviour on parental separation $\bullet$ Calm, n (%)7 (38.9%)13 (21.7%)0.216#Anaesthesia technique2 (11.1%)12 (19.7%)0.493# $\bullet$ TIVA, n (%)5 (27.8%)21 (34.4%)- $\bullet$ Intubation, n (%)11 (61.1%)28 (45.9%)-Premedication:06 (33.3%)16 (26.2%)0.561# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, n (%)12 (11.1%)17 (27.9%)0.212# $\bullet$ Induation, n (%)10 (55.6%)32 (52.5%)- $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, n (%)10 (55.6%)32 (52.5%)- $\bullet$ Non, n (%)10 (55.6%)32 (52.5%)- $\bullet$ Non, n (%)17 (94.4%)60 (98.4%)0.406# $\bullet$ Non, n (%)17 (55.6%)1 (1.6%)- $\bullet$ Yes, n (%)2 (11.1%)5 (8.2%)0.655# $\bullet$ Non, n (%)16 (88.9%)44 (72.1%)- $\bullet$ Non, n (%)16 (88.9%)56 (91.8%)0.406# $\bullet$ Non, n (%)15 (63.3%)55 (90.2%)- $\bullet$ Non, n (%)15 (63.3%)55 (90.2%)- $\bullet$ Non, n (%)15 (83.3%)55 (90.2%)- $\bullet$ Non, n (%)15 (83.3%)55 (90.2%)- <td>ASA</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	ASA			
• II, n (%)       12 (66.7%)       29 (47.5%)         Type of operation       • (22.2%)       11 (18.6%)       0.741#         • Non-major, n (%)       14 (77.8%)       48 (81.4%)       • (78.3%)         Operation duration, mean±SD       123.5 $\pm$ 97.7       110.8 $\pm$ 84.5       0.837#         • Child's behaviour on parental separation       • (78.3%)       0.216#       • (78.3%)       0.216#         • Restless, n (%)       7 (38.9%)       13 (21.7%)       0.493#       • (11.1%)       12 (19.7%)       0.493#         • INVA, n (%)       2 (11.1%)       12 (19.7%)       0.493#       • (11.1%)       28 (45.9%)       • (11.1%)	• I, n (%)	6 (33.3%)	32 (52.5%)	0.186#
Type of operation $\cdot$ Major, n (%)         4 (22.2%)         11 (18.6%)         0.741#           Non-major, n (%)         14 (77.8%)         48 (81.4%)         0           Operation duration, mean±SD         123.5 ± 97.7         110.8 ± 84.5         0.837#           Child's behaviour on parental separation         -         -         0.837#           Calm, n (%)         11 (61.1%)         47 (78.3%)         0.216#           Restless, n (%)         7 (38.9%)         13 (21.7%)         0.493#           Anaesthesia technique         -         -         -           • TVA, n (%)         2 (11.1%)         12 (19.7%)         0.493#           • LMA, n (%)         5 (27.8%)         21 (34.4%)         -           • Intubation, n (%)         11 (61.1%)         28 (45.9%)         -           • Premedication:         -         -         -           • One drug, n (%)         6 (33.3%)         16 (26.2%)         0.561#           • More than one drug, n (%)         12 (66.7%)         44 (72.1%)         -           Induction:         -         -         -           • Noe, ninhalation, n (%)         10 (55.6%)         32 (52.5%)         -           Maintenance:         -         -	● II, n (%)	12 (66.7%)	29 (47.5%)	
Major, n (%)4 (22.2%)11 (18.6%)0.741# $\circ$ Non-major, n (%)14 (77.8%)48 (81.4%)	Type of operation			
$\bullet$ Non-major, $n$ (%)14 (77.8%)48 (81.4%)Operation duration, mean±SD123.5 ± 97.7110.8 ± 84.50.837# $\bullet$ Calm, $n$ (%)123.5 ± 97.7110.8 ± 84.50.837# $\bullet$ Calm, $n$ (%)7 (38.9%)13 (21.7%)0.216# $\bullet$ TIVA, $n$ (%)2 (11.1%)12 (19.7%)0.493# $\bullet$ LIMA, $n$ (%)5 (27.8%)21 (34.4%)0.493# $\bullet$ Intubation, $n$ (%)11 (61.1%)28 (45.9%)0.561# $\bullet$ One drug, $n$ (%)6 (33.3%)16 (26.2%)0.561# $\bullet$ One drug, $n$ (%)12 (16.7%)44 (72.1%)0.212# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)2 (11.1%)17 (27.9%)0.212# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)10 (55.6%)32 (52.5%)0.999# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)10 (55.6%)32 (52.5%)0.999# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)17 (94.4%)60 (98.4%)0.406# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)16 (88.9%)11.1%4 (8.3%)0.418# $\bullet$ Yes, $n$ (%)2 (11.1%)5 (82.9%)0.655# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)10 (55.6%)32 (52.5%)0.999# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)12 (56.6%)10.65%0.655# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)16 (88.9%)56 (91.8%)0.406# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)16 (88.9%)50 (92.8%)0.999# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)15 (83.3%)55 (90.2%)0.999# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)15 (83.3%)6 (91.8%)0.999# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, $n$ (%)15 (83.3%) <td>• Major, n (%)</td> <td>4 (22.2%)</td> <td>11 (18.6%)</td> <td>0.741#</td>	• Major, n (%)	4 (22.2%)	11 (18.6%)	0.741#
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	• Non-major, n (%)	14 (77.8%)	48 (81.4%)	
$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c } Child's behaviour on parental separation & Calm, n (%) & 11 (61.1%) & 47 (78.3%) & 0.216# & \\ Calm, n (%) & 7 (38.9%) & 13 (21.7%) & \\ Restless, n (%) & 2 (11.3%) & 2 (19.7\%) & 0.493# & \\ & UMA, n (%) & 5 (27.8\%) & 21 (34.4\%) & \\ & UMA, n (%) & 5 (27.8\%) & 21 (34.4\%) & \\ & Intubation, n (\%) & 11 (61.1\%) & 28 (45.9\%) & \\ & One drug, n (\%) & 6 (33.3\%) & 16 (26.2\%) & 0.561# & \\ & One drug, n (\%) & 6 (33.3\%) & 16 (26.2\%) & 0.561# & \\ & One drug, n (\%) & 12 (66.7\%) & 45 (73.8\%) & \\ & Inhalation, n (\%) & 2 (11.1\%) & 17 (27.9\%) & 0.212# & \\ & Non-inhalation, n (\%) & 16 (88.9\%) & 44 (72.1\%) & \\ & Ves, n (\%) & 10 (55.6\%) & 32 (52.5\%) & \\ & Maintenance: & & & & \\ & Inhalation, n (\%) & 17 (94.4\%) & 60 (98.4\%) & 0.406# & \\ & Non-inhalation, n (\%) & 1 (5.6\%) & 1 (1.6\%) & \\ & Ves, n (\%) & 16 (88.9\%) & 46 (98.4\%) & 0.406# & \\ & Non-inhalation, n (\%) & 15 (83.3\%) & 55 (80.2\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 15 (83.3\%) & 55 (90.2\%) & \\ & Postoperative analgesic usage: & & \\ & Fentanyl, n (\%) & 1 (11.1\%) & 4 (8.3\%) & 0.418# & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & 44 (91.7\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & 44 (91.7\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & 44 (91.7\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & 44 (91.7\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & 44 (91.7\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & 8 (88.9\%) & \\ & Non-fentanyl, n (\%) & \\ $	Operation duration, mean±SD	123.5 ± 97.7	110.8 ± 84.5	0.837#
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Child's behaviour on parental separation			
$\bullet$ Restless, n (%)7 (38.9%)13 (21.7%)Anaesthesia technique $\bullet$ $\bullet$ TIVA, n (%)2 (11.1%)12 (19.7%)0.493# $\bullet$ LIMA, n (%)5 (27.8%)21 (34.4%)0 $\bullet$ Intubation, n (%)11 (61.1%)28 (45.9%)0Premedication: $\bullet$ $\bullet$ 0 $\bullet$ One drug, n (%)6 (33.3%)16 (26.2%)0.561# $\bullet$ More than one drug, n (%)12 (66.7%)45 (73.8%)0Induction: $\bullet$ $\bullet$ $\bullet$ $\bullet$ Inhalation, n (%)2 (11.1%)17 (27.9%)0.212# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, n (%)16 (88.9%)44 (72.1%)0Use of muscle relaxants $\bullet$ $\bullet$ $\bullet$ $\bullet$ Yes, n (%)8 (44.4%)29 (47.5%)0.999# $\bullet$ No, n (%)10 (55.6%)32 (52.5%)0.999#Maintenance: $\bullet$ $\bullet$ $\bullet$ $\bullet$ Inhalation, n (%)17 (94.4%)60 (98.4%)0.406# $\bullet$ Nor.inhalation, n (%)16 (88.9%)56 (91.8%)0.655# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, n (%)16 (88.9%)56 (91.8%)0.999# $\bullet$ Non-inhalation, n (%)15 (83.3%)55 (90.2%) $\bullet$ $\bullet$ Pentanyl, n (%)15 (83.3%)55 (90.2%)0.999# $\bullet$ Non-fentanyl, n (%)1 (11.1%)4 (8.3%)0.418# $\bullet$ Non-fentanyl, n (%)1 (11.1%)4 (8.3%)0.418#	• Calm, n (%)	11 (61.1%)	47 (78.3%)	0.216#
Anaesthesia technique $2 (11.1\%)$ $12 (19.7\%)$ $0.493$ #         • TIVA, n (%) $2 (11.1\%)$ $12 (19.7\%)$ $0.493$ #         • LMA, n (%) $5 (27.8\%)$ $21 (34.4\%)$ $0.493$ #         • Intubation, n (%) $11 (61.1\%)$ $28 (45.9\%)$ $0.493$ #         Premedication: $0$ $0.651$ # $0.651$ #         • One drug, n (%) $6 (33.3\%)$ $16 (26.2\%)$ $0.561$ #         • More than one drug, n (%) $2 (11.1\%)$ $17 (27.9\%)$ $0.212$ #         • Inhalation, n (%) $2 (11.1\%)$ $17 (27.9\%)$ $0.212$ #         • Non-inhalation, n (%) $2 (11.1\%)$ $32 (52.5\%)$ $0.999$ #         Use of muscle relaxants $0$ $0.406$ # $0.406$ #         • Non, n (%) $10 (55.6\%)$ $32 (52.5\%)$ $0.999$ #         • Non, n (%) $15 (5.6\%)$ $1 (1.6\%)$ $0.406$ #         • Non-inhalation, n (%) $1 (5.6\%)$ $1 (1.6\%)$ $0.406$ #         • Non-inhalation, n (%) $1 (5.6\%)$ $1 (1.6\%)$ $0.406$ #         • Non-inhalation, n (%) $1 (5.6\%)$ $0.698.4\%$ $0.999$ #         • Non-inhalation, n (%) $1 (8.8.9\%)$	<ul> <li>Restless, n (%)</li> </ul>	7 (38.9%)	13 (21.7%)	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Anaesthesia technique			
$\bullet$ LMA, n (%)5 (27.8%)21 (34.4%) $\bullet$ Intubation, n (%)11 (61.1%)28 (45.9%)Premedication:	• TIVA, n (%)	2 (11.1%)	12 (19.7%)	0.493#
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c } \bullet & 11 (61.1\%) & 28 (45.9\%) & \\ Premedication: & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &$	• LMA, n (%)	5 (27.8%)	21 (34.4%)	
Premedication:         ·         ·         ·           • One drug, n (%)         6 (33.3%)         16 (26.2%)         0.561#           • More than one drug, n (%)         12 (66.7%)         45 (73.8%)	<ul> <li>Intubation, n (%)</li> </ul>	11 (61.1%)	28 (45.9%)	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c } & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &$	Premedication:			
• More than one drug, n (%)         12 (66.7%)         45 (73.8%)           Induction:         -         -           • Inhalation, n (%)         2 (11.1%)         17 (27.9%)         0.212#           • Non-inhalation, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         44 (72.1%)         0.212#           Use of muscle relaxants         -         -         -           • Yes, n (%)         8 (44.4%)         29 (47.5%)         0.999#           • No, n (%)         10 (55.6%)         32 (52.5%)         0.406#           Maintenance:         -         -         -           • Inhalation, n (%)         17 (94.4%)         60 (98.4%)         0.406#           Use of regional anaesthesia         -         -         -           • Yes, n (%)         1 (5.6%)         1 (1.6%)         -           • Stard anaesthesia         -         -         -           • Yes, n (%)         2 (11.1%)         5 (8.2%)         0.655#           • Non, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         56 (91.8%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         15 (83.3%)         55 (90.2%)         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)	• One drug, n (%)	6 (33.3%)	16 (26.2%)	0.561#
Induction:         2 (11.1%)         17 (27.9%)         0.212#           • Non-inhalation, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         44 (72.1%)         0.212#           Use of muscle relaxants         9 (47.5%)         0.999#           • Yes, n (%)         8 (44.4%)         29 (47.5%)         0.999#           • No, n (%)         10 (55.6%)         32 (52.5%)         0.999#           Maintenance:         -         -         -           • Inhalation, n (%)         17 (94.4%)         60 (98.4%)         0.406#           • Non-inhalation, n (%)         1 (5.6%)         1 (1.6%)         -           Use of regional anaesthesia         -         -         -           • Yes, n (%)         2 (11.1%)         5 (8.2%)         0.655#           • No, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         56 (91.8%)         -           • No, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Fentanyl, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         5 (9.2%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         15 (83.3%)         55 (90.2%)         0.999#           • Sotoperative analgesic usage:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           <	<ul> <li>More than one drug, n (%)</li> </ul>	12 (66.7%)	45 (73.8%)	
• Inhalation, n (%)       2 (11.1%)       17 (27.9%)       0.212#         • Non-inhalation, n (%)       16 (88.9%)       44 (72.1%)	Induction:			
• Non-inhalation, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         44 (72.1%)           Use of muscle relaxants         •         •           • Yes, n (%)         8 (44.4%)         29 (47.5%)         0.999#           • No, n (%)         10 (55.6%)         32 (52.5%)         0.406#           Maintenance:         •         •         •         •           • Inhalation, n (%)         17 (94.4%)         60 (98.4%)         0.406#           • Non-inhalation, n (%)         1 (5.6%)         1 (1.6%)         •           Use of regional anaesthesia         •         •         •           • Yes, n (%)         2 (11.1%)         5 (8.2%)         0.655#           • Non, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         56 (91.8%)         0.655#           • Sectoring surgery:         •         •         •         •           • Fentanyl, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#	<ul> <li>Inhalation, n (%)</li> </ul>	2 (11.1%)	17 (27.9%)	0.212#
Use of muscle relaxants         8 (44.4%)         29 (47.5%)         0.999#           • No, n (%)         10 (55.6%)         32 (52.5%)         0.406#           Maintenance:         -         -         -           • Inhalation, n (%)         17 (94.4%)         60 (98.4%)         0.406#           • Non-inhalation, n (%)         1 (5.6%)         1 (1.6%)         -           Use of regional anaesthesia         -         -         -           • Yes, n (%)         2 (11.1%)         5 (8.2%)         0.655#           • No, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         56 (91.8%)         -           Analgesic uses during surgery:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         15 (83.3%)         55 (90.2%)         -           Postoperative analgesic usage:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         8 (88.9%)         44 (91.7%)         -	<ul> <li>Non-inhalation, n (%)</li> </ul>	16 (88.9%)	44 (72.1%)	
• Yes, n (%)       8 (44.4%)       29 (47.5%)       0.999#         • No, n (%)       10 (55.6%)       32 (52.5%)	Use of muscle relaxants			
• No, n (%)         10 (55.6%)         32 (52.5%)           Maintenance:         -         -           • Inhalation, n (%)         17 (94.4%)         60 (98.4%)         0.406#           • Non-inhalation, n (%)         1 (5.6%)         1 (1.6%)         0.406#           • Ves, n (%)         2 (11.1%)         5 (8.2%)         0.655#           • No, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         56 (91.8%)         0.406#           Analgesic uses during surgery:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         15 (83.3%)         55 (90.2%)         -           Postoperative analgesic usage:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         8 (88.9%)         44 (91.7%)         -	• Yes, n (%)	8 (44.4%)	29 (47.5%)	0.999#
Maintenance:         Inhalation, n (%)         17 (94.4%)         60 (98.4%)         0.406#           • Non-inhalation, n (%)         1 (5.6%)         1 (1.6%)         0.406#           Use of regional anaesthesia         2 (11.1%)         5 (8.2%)         0.655#           • Yes, n (%)         2 (11.1%)         5 (6 (91.8%)         0.655#           • No, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         56 (91.8%)         0.999#           Analgesic uses during surgery:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         15 (83.3%)         55 (90.2%)         -           Postoperative analgesic usage:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         8 (88.9%)         44 (91.7%)         -	• No, n (%)	10 (55.6%)	32 (52.5%)	
• Inhalation, n (%)       17 (94.4%)       60 (98.4%)       0.406#         • Non-inhalation, n (%)       1 (5.6%)       1 (1.6%)       1         Use of regional anaesthesia       2 (11.1%)       5 (8.2%)       0.655#         • No, n (%)       2 (11.1%)       5 (6 (91.8%)       0.999#         Analgesic uses during surgery:       7 (16.7%)       6 (9.8%)       0.999#         • Non-fentanyl, n (%)       3 (16.7%)       6 (9.8%)       0.999#         • Non-fentanyl, n (%)       15 (83.3%)       55 (90.2%)       0.418#         • Fentanyl, n (%)       1 (11.1%)       4 (8.3%)       0.418#	Maintenance:			
• Non-inhalation, n (%)       1 (5.6%)       1 (1.6%)         Use of regional anaesthesia       2 (11.1%)       5 (8.2%)       0.655#         • Yes, n (%)       2 (11.1%)       5 (6 (91.8%))       0.655#         • No, n (%)       16 (88.9%)       56 (91.8%)       0.999#         Analgesic uses during surgery:       7       6 (9.8%)       0.999#         • Non-fentanyl, n (%)       15 (83.3%)       55 (90.2%)       0.418#         • Fentanyl, n (%)       1 (11.1%)       4 (8.3%)       0.418#         • Non-fentanyl, n (%)       8 (88.9%)       44 (91.7%)       0.418#	<ul> <li>Inhalation, n (%)</li> </ul>	17 (94.4%)	60 (98.4%)	0.406#
Use of regional anaesthesia         2 (11.1%)         5 (8.2%)         0.655#           • Yes, n (%)         2 (11.1%)         5 (8.2%)         0.655#           • No, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         56 (91.8%)         -           Analgesic uses during surgery:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         15 (83.3%)         55 (90.2%)         -           Postoperative analgesic usage:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         8 (88.9%)         44 (91.7%)         -	<ul> <li>Non-inhalation, n (%)</li> </ul>	1 (5.6%)	1 (1.6%)	
• Yes, n (%)       2 (11.1%)       5 (8.2%)       0.655#         • No, n (%)       16 (88.9%)       56 (91.8%)       -         Analgesic uses during surgery:       -       -       -         • Fentanyl, n (%)       3 (16.7%)       6 (9.8%)       0.999#         • Non-fentanyl, n (%)       15 (83.3%)       55 (90.2%)       -         Postoperative analgesic usage:       -       -       -         • Fentanyl, n (%)       1 (11.1%)       4 (8.3%)       0.418#         • Non-fentanyl, n (%)       8 (88.9%)       44 (91.7%)       -	Use of regional anaesthesia			
• No, n (%)         16 (88.9%)         56 (91.8%)           Analgesic uses during surgery:         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         15 (83.3%)         55 (90.2%)         -           Postoperative analgesic usage:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         8 (88.9%)         44 (91.7%)         -	• Yes, n (%)	2 (11.1%)	5 (8.2%)	0.655#
Analgesic uses during surgery:         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Fentanyl, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         15 (83.3%)         55 (90.2%)         -           Postoperative analgesic usage:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         8 (88.9%)         44 (91.7%)         -	• No, n (%)	16 (88.9%)	56 (91.8%)	
• Fentanyl, n (%)         3 (16.7%)         6 (9.8%)         0.999#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         15 (83.3%)         55 (90.2%)         -           Postoperative analgesic usage:         -         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         8 (88.9%)         44 (91.7%)         -	Analgesic uses during surgery:			
• Non-fentanyl, n (%)         15 (83.3%)         55 (90.2%)           Postoperative analgesic usage:         -         -           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         8 (88.9%)         44 (91.7%)         0.418#	• Fentanyl, n (%)	3 (16.7%)	6 (9.8%)	0.999#
Postoperative analgesic usage:         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         8 (88.9%)         44 (91.7%)         0.418#	<ul> <li>Non-fentanyl, n (%)</li> </ul>	15 (83.3%)	55 (90.2%)	
• Fentanyl, n (%)         1 (11.1%)         4 (8.3%)         0.418#           • Non-fentanyl, n (%)         8 (88.9%)         44 (91.7%)         0.418#	Postoperative analgesic usage:			
• Non-fentanyl, n (%) 8 (88.9%) 44 (91.7%)	• Fentanyl, n (%)	1 (11.1%)	4 (8.3%)	0.418#
	<ul> <li>Non-fentanyl, n (%)</li> </ul>	8 (88.9%)	44 (91.7%)	

Table II: The incidence of	f emergence delirium wit	h Pediatric Anesthesi	a Emergence Delirium

Statistical analysis with t-test and chi-square#.

## Table III: The correlation between Pediatric Anesthesia Emergence Delirium cores and Watcha, Cravero and expert assessment

Scole				
Scoring	Number of patients with ED (N total=79)	<i>p</i> -value		
PAED >12, n (%)	18 (22.8%)	ref		
Cravero >3, n (%)	32 (40.5%)	0.057		
Watcha >2, n (%)	50 (63.3%)	0.002*		
Expert assessment, n (%)	8 (10.1%)	0.99		

\*p < 0.05.

#### Table IV: Area under curve on all three scores in diagnosing ED (based on PAED >12)

Scoring	AUC	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
Cravero >3	0.630	0.476-0.784	0.104
Watcha >2	0.741	0.615-0.867	0.002*
Expert assessment	0.503	0.353-0.660	0.935

\*p < 0.05



Fig. 1: Venn diagram between Cravero score, Watcha score and expert assessment in diagnosing emergence delirium (based on Pediatric Anesthesia Emergence Delirium >12)



Fig. 2: Graph of receiver operating characteristic (ROC) on all three scores in diagnosing emergence delirium (based on PAED >12). A. Watcha, B. Cravero and C. Expert assessment

#### DISCUSSION

Post general anaesthesia ED is still considered a clinical problem for anaesthesiologists. Although there is no explicit agreement on the definition and measurement tool of ED, it is recognised by the patient's period of restlessness, agitation, inconsolable crying, disorientation, delusions, hallucinations, impaired cognitive function and memory.<sup>13</sup> In addition, there is no clear definition of ED and ED assessment instruments have various performance.

This study, which compares three scoring system, differs from the investigation conducted by Bajwa et al.<sup>1</sup> This study was focused on children aged 2 to 10 years, in contrast to previous studies involving children up to 18 years old. Additionally, the incorporation of expert assessment from two paediatric anaesthesiologist, rather than a single anaesthesiologist (as in the previous research) is expected to increase the validity of these findings.<sup>1</sup>

In assessing ED, PAED, Watcha and Cravero scores are widely used.<sup>1</sup> Based on existing knowledge and experience, the assessment carried out by paediatric anaesthesiologists is one way of detecting and measuring the incidence of ED and has been widely applied in diagnosing ED at Dr. Sardjito General Hospital. This study used PAED scoring as a standard. PAED score has been widely used because it has high sensitivity and specificity to detect ED incidence.<sup>1</sup> The PAED score with a cut-off >12 has a sensitivity of 100% and a specificity of 94.5%,<sup>1.4</sup>

so in this study, the PAED score is used as the standard to detect ED. Despite the high sensitivity and specificity, PAED scoring is not practical and fast to use.

The data obtained during this study were 79. One data was dropped out because the video recording did not exist. The data was taken by researchers who had been trained to use three ED assessment scores (PAED, Watcha and Cravero). An inter-observer agreement assessment was also carried out with good results. The evaluator assessed ED in the PACU room by all three scores without knowing the case.

As assessed by the PAED score, the incidence of ED is 22.8%, still within the range of ED incidence reported from various publications, around 20 to 80%.<sup>1,2</sup> In addition, the ED and non-ED groups were not significantly different, meaning that the two groups could be compared (Table II).

The incidence of ED was most diagnosed by Watcha scoring. The highest scoring able to detect for ED was Watcha scoring, followed by Cravero scoring, and lastly by expert assessment. Only two patients (11.1%) agreed positively on ED incidence using Watcha, Cravero scores and expert assessments. By looking at the numbers, this study illustrates that the agreement on ED assessment is still relatively low. However, the Watcha score being the only scoring correlated with the PAED score, has the highest discrimination compared to other scoring or expert assessments, even though the ability to detect ED incidents is classified as mediocre. From a previous study that compares PAED and Watcha, PAED has high sensitivity and specificity compared to Watcha. However, Watcha is easier to use in PACU.<sup>1</sup>

Many factors influence the incidence of ED, which makes the results of each study vary and differ from the results of this study. From previous studies, several risk factors that possibly can increase the incidence of ED are rapid emergence for anaesthesia, use of short-acting volatile aesthetic agents, postoperative pain, type of operation, age, preoperative anxiety, and child temperament.<sup>14</sup> However, we found that the variables we studied were unrelated to the incidence of ED.

Variations in the identification of risk factors between this study and previous studies could occur due to several reasons. One potential reason is the homogeneity of the subject ages, ranging from 2 to 10 years, which likely resulted in the age variable not demonstrating significant differences in this investigation. One of a study in Indonesia that studied ED in children aged 1 to 12 years showed that preoperative anxiety and pain were risk factors for ED.<sup>15</sup> In our study, preoperative anxiety as represented by child behaviour on parental separation was not associated with the incidence of ED. This may be because behavioural variables are assessed subjectively so this shows different results. Despite these differences, this study showed the same results that age, ASA physical status, type of surgery, and induction score were not the risk factors of ED.<sup>15</sup>

There were some limitations in our study. The scoring system used as gold standard for ED incidence in this study is the PAED scoring, with a cut-off value of more than 12. This is because there are study that reported the cut-off value of 12 have the highest sensitivity and specificity compared to another cut-off. But, one meta-analysis showed that the cutoff 10 or 12 was not significantly different.<sup>16</sup> In addition, one of the variables that examines preoperative anxiety was subjective, so we recommend to using scoring that has been proven to be valid and reliable. This study does not rule out other variables that may be significant but have not been studied as risk factors for ED.

#### CONCLUSION

All the parameters studied are not risk factors of emergence delirium (ED) incidence in paediatric patients. Only Watcha's score correlates with the Pediatric Anesthesia Emergence Delirium (PAED) score and shows the highest discrimination ability compared to Cravero's score and expert assessment, although the ability to discriminate is relatively good.

#### CONFLICT OF INTEREST

There is no conflict of interest.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Bajwa SA, Costi D, Cyna AM. A comparison of emergence delirium scales following general anesthesia in children. Paediatr Anaesth 2010; 20(8): 704-11.
- 2. Vlajkovic GP, Sindjelic RP. Emergence delirium in children: Many questions, few answers. Anesth Analg 2007; 104(1): 84-91.
- 3. Dahmani S, Delivet H, Hilly J. Emergence delirium in children: An update. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol 2014; 27(3): 309-15.
- Lee CA. Paediatric emergence delirium: an approach to diagnosis and management in the postanaesthesia care unit. J Perioper Crit Intensive Care Nurs 2018; 04(01): 2-4.
- Street JT, Lenehan BJ, Dipaola CP, Boyd MD, Kwon BK, Paquette SJ, et al. Morbidity and mortality of major adult spinal surgery. A prospective cohort analysis of 942 consecutive patients. Spine J 2012; 12(1): 22-34.
- Kain ZN, Caldwell-Andrews AA, Weinberg ME, Mayes LC, Wang SM, Gaal D, et al. Sevoflurane versus halothane: Postoperative maladaptive behavioral changes: a randomized, controlled trial. Anesthesiology 2005; 102(4): 720-6.
- Kain ZN, Mayes LC, Caldwell-Andrews AA, Karas DE, mcclain BC. Preoperative anxiety, postoperative pain, and behavioral recovery in young children undergoing surgery. Pediatrics 2006; 118(2): 651-8.
- 8. Cravero J, Surgenor S, Whalen K. Emergence agitation in paediatric patients after sevoflurane anaesthesia and no surgery: a comparison with halothane. Paediatr Anaesth 2000; 10(4): 419-24.
- 9. Kanaya A. Emergence agitation in children: risk factors, prevention, and treatment. J Anesth 2016; 30(2): 261-7.
- 10. Wilson TA, Graves SA. Pediatric considerations in a general postanesthesia care unit. J Post Anesth Nurs 1990; 5(1): 16-24.
- 11. Dahlan M. 2011. Statistik Untuk Kedokteran dan Kesehatan. 5th Edition. Salemba Medika.
- 12. Viera AJ, Garrett JM. Understanding interobserver agreement: the kappa statistic. Fam Med 2005; 37(5): 360-3.
- 13. Sikich N, Lerman J. Development and Psychometric Evaluation of the Pediatric Anesthesia Emergence Delirium Scale. Anesthesiol 2004; 100(5): 1138-45.
- 14. Reduque LL, Verghese ST. Paediatric emergence delirium. Contin Educ Anaesthesia, Crit Care Pain 2013; 13(2): 39-41.
- Andriyanto L, Utariani A, Hanindito E, Santoso KH, Hamzah H, Puspita EA. Incidence of emergence agitation in pediatric patient after general anesthesia. Folia Medica Indones 2019; 55(1): 25.
- Russell PSS, Mammen PM, Shankar SR, Viswanathan SA, Rebekah G, Russell S, et al. Pediatric anesthesia emergence delirium scale: a diagnostic meta-analysis. World J Clin Pediatr 2022; 11(2): 196-205.

# Effects of Malaysian thermal spring water as adjunct therapy for mild to moderate acne vulgaris – a prospective, randomised, controlled, split face study

# Ummu Aiman Faisal, MD<sup>1,2</sup>, Adawiyah Jamil,AdvMDerm<sup>2</sup>, Hafiz Jaafar, PhD<sup>1</sup>, Wan Syaidatul Aqma, PhD<sup>3</sup>, Mohan Arumugam, AdvMDerm<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Sains Islam Malaysia, Nilai, Negeri Sembilan, Malaysia, <sup>2</sup>Department of Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, <sup>3</sup>Faculty of Science and Technology, Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia, Selangor, Malaysia

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Acne is a common skin disease with a high psychosocial burden, affecting mostly adolescents and youth worldwide. Management of acne is often challenged by cutaneous side effects that leads to therapeutic intolerance, poor compliance and impaired efficacy.

Materials and Methods: This was a single-centre, evaluatorblinded, split-face, randomised study investigating the effects of thermal spring water (TSW) in improving efficacy and tolerability of standard acne therapy. Total of 31 participants with mild-to-moderate acne were recruited and subjected to TSW spray to one side of the face 4 times daily for 6 weeks in addition to standard therapy. The other side received standard therapy only.

Results: Six (19.4%) males and 25 (80.6%) female with mean age 25.1±6.13 participated, 15 (48.4%) had mild acne while 16 (51.6%) had moderate acne. Seven (22.6%) were on oral antibiotics, 25 (80.6%) used adapalene, 6 (19.4%) tretinoin and 21 (67.7%) benzoyl peroxide. Skin hydration improved and better on spring water treated side with mean difference12.41±30.31, p = 0.04 at the forehead, 39.52±65.14, p < 0.01 at the cheek and 42.172±71.71, p < 0.01 at the jaw at week 6. Participants also report significant reduction in drvness at the treated side at week 6. mean difference 0.93±0.10, p < 0.001. TEWL, sebum and pH were comparable on both sides with no significant differences. Tolerability towards standard therapy improved as early week 2 with reduction of stinging following application of topical therapy (mean difference 0.62±1.43, p = 0.03), increase in skin feeling good (-1.79±1.70, p < 0.001) and skin suppleness (0.62±1.43, p < 0.001). These improvements were significantly maintained till week 6. Cardiff acne disability index significantly improved at week 6 (p<0.001) despite no significant changes in Comprehensive Acne Severity Scale score before and after treatment.

Conclusion: TSW may have a role as an adjunct to standard acne therapy by improving hydration, acne disability index and tolerability towards standard topical treatment.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Acne, thermal spring water, trans-epidermal water loss, hydration

INTRODUCTION

Acne vulgaris is a common dermatologic disorder and was ranked as the 8th most prevalent disease worldwide by The Global Burden of Disease Project with a prevalence rate of 9.4%.<sup>1</sup> Approximately 85% of all individuals experience acne to some degree in their adolescence. Acne is a multifactorial chronic inflammatory disease of the pilo-sebaceous unit with four main pathogenetic mechanisms. Abnormal keratinocyte proliferation leads to ductal obstruction. An increase in sebum production creates a condition conducive for *Cutibacterium acnes* colonisation which cause production of inflammatory and chemotactic mediators that drive the inflammatory process leading to formation of comedones, papules pustules and sometimes nodules.<sup>2</sup> Acne has profound psychosocial effects that may undermine self-confidence and self-esteem at a vulnerable time in life.<sup>3</sup>

Patients with acne vulgaris exhibited markedly higher sebum secretion, greater transepidermal water loss (TEWL) and reduced stratum corneum (SC) hydration compared to age and gender matched controls.<sup>4</sup> The degree of SC barrier permeability impairment correlates directly with acne severity.<sup>5</sup> Current treatment for acne is effective and well established, however irritant dermatitis and side effects associated with local inflammation like dryness, irritability and redness are common and may lead to poor compliance. Restoring SC hydration and barrier function is an important factor in acne management to improve tolerability, compliance and ultimately efficacy.

Thermal spring water has been used for years in both spa and aerosol forms in patients suffering from multitude of skin diseases especially those associated with inflammation such as psoriasis and eczema. Their beneficial effect has been recognised for centuries especially in alleviating symptoms of inflammation.<sup>6-10</sup> Thermal spring water (TSW) use for burn scars, pruritus, rosacea-like dermatosis and ichthyosis have also been widely described.<sup>9,11,12</sup>

Our study objectives were to investigate the effect of a local thermal spring water on skin biophysical parameters including SC hydration, TEWL, sebum and pH in patients on treatment for acne vulgaris. Effect of the thermal spring water on local inflammatory symptoms associated with acne and tolerability to the standard acne topical therapy were determined.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Study Design

This was an investigator-blinded, randomised split-face standard therapy-controlled trial conducted at the Department of Dermatology, Hospital Canselor Tuanku Muhriz in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia. The sample size was determined using G\*Power software (version 3.1.9.4). By comparing experiment and control groups with an effect size of 0.8, power of 80% and a 5% type 1 error and accounting for a 20% of drop-out rate, the final required sample size is approximately 31 patients for each treatment and control group.

Patients aged 14 to 45 years old with diagnosis of mild to moderate acne vulgaris on topical therapy (topical retinoids: adapalene 0.1% gel or tretinoin 0.05% cream) with or without oral antibiotics (doxycycline) were included. Diagnosis and severity of acne was confirmed by a dermatologist. Exclusion criteria was known hypersensitivity to thermal spring water or mineral bath, any generalised dermatitis, current or recent (within 1 month from initiation of study) local inflammation or infection on the face, and patients on isotretinoin or  $\leq 8$  weeks of discontinuation of isotretinoin therapy.

Participant's face was split with an imaginary midline and block randomisation was used to determine the side for thermal water therapy. One side received thermal spring water with standard therapy while the other side received standard therapy alone. Split face study design is used to reduce risk of other cofounding factors such as the skin type, spray technique, compliance and other environmental factors. Throughout the whole study period, the investigator assessing the clinical outcome was blinded to the side of treatment.

Clinical outcome assessment includes TEWL, SC hydration, sebum and surface pH were measured using Tewameter TM300, DermaLab Combo and Hanna Instrument pH meter respectively. Measurement was performed at the forehead, maxillary and mandibular areas on both sides of the face. Inflammatory (papules and pustules) and non-inflammatory lesion (comedones) of each side were counted by the same investigator and the severity of acne was assessed using Comprehensive Acne Severity Scale (CASS). All parameters were assessed at baseline, week 2 and week 6. All participants were acclimatised in dermatology laboratory for 20 to 30 minutes at temperature of 18°C prior to measurement so that the skin parameters were measured under the same conditions throughout the study.

Participants self-assessment include tolerability to topical therapy, local inflammatory symptoms stinging, itching, erythema and dryness was assessed using a visual analogue score (VAS) at three time points: before treatment (baseline), during treatment (week 4 and week 6). The impact of acne on quality of life and the participants' perception of their acne was scored using Cardiff Acne Disability Index (CADI) at baseline and week 6. CADI is a validated short five-item participants self-administered questionnaire derived from the longer version of acne disability index.<sup>13</sup>

#### Thermal Spring Water Collection and Storage.

The source of the thermal mineral spring water is from Sq Lalang located in Hulu Langat, Selangor, Malaysia. Spring water from this area is known to have low mineral composition with almost absence of sulphur component due to its non-volcanic nature. Sungai Lalang Hot Spring Water is a neutral spring water with pH 7.3 and low mineral content with Na 30.137 mg/L, K 1.64 mg/L, Silicates 27.96 mg/L, Fe 0.057 mg/L, Zn 0.009 mg/L, Mg 0.0425 mg/L, Ca 1.373 mg/L and Cu 0.0004 mg/L. The water also contains bicarbonates.<sup>14</sup> Thermal mineral spring water was obtained from the main well in Sq Lalang using a high-density polyethylene (HDPE) aspirator bottle. The water is left to cool to room temperature before filtered with filter paper No.54 via a glass funnel into the smaller 100 ml aluminium cylinder bottle and immediately sealed with mist spray nozzle. HDPE bottle is heat resistant with a low risk of leaching which may change the mineral composition of the studied water. Aluminium cylinder bottle was chosen due to its non-toxic and excellent corrosion resistance and act as a highly reflective coating for both light and heat and this is important to avoid thermal spring water composition alterations. Filtered water sample was cultured to ensure there was no bacteria contamination. All cultures showed no growth, similar to the autoclaved water sample which was used as control.

#### Patient Enrollment and Study Procedure

Thermal mineral spring water was supplied to the participants during their first visit (baseline) and second visit (week 2). Participants were instructed to spray one side of the face at a rate of five sprays in 1 minute, four times per day (7.00 to 8.00 am, 12.00 to 1.00 noon, 4.00 to 5.00 pm, 8.00 to 9.00 pm) for 6 weeks. A rigid plastic sheet was placed at the centre of the face to ensure the water mist did not reach the other side. The water was then left to air dried. The spray bottle was weighed weekly to monitor compliance.

Participants were required to continue their prescribed acne treatment on both sides of face. If the time of topical treatment coincided with the time for thermal water spray, thermal water was used first and let it air dried before application of topical medication. Participants were not allowed to change their usual skin care regime or use any acne treatment during the study period. Moisturisers or serum use were not allowed. Cosmetics use were allowed but adding new products was prohibited.

Written informed consent was obtained from all participants before participation in the study. The study was approved by University Kebangsaan Malaysia Research Ethic Committee, research code FF-2022-038.

#### Statistical Analysis

Data analysis was performed using SPSS version 24. Descriptive analyses determined sociodemographic characteristics of the study population. Categorical variables were presented as frequency with percentages. Continuous variables are presented as mean with standard deviation, median and inter-quartile range represent skewed data.

Bivariate analyses determined the effect of thermal spring water on TEWL, hydration, sebum, pH, tolerability to acne

Characteristics	Mean(SD)	n	%
Age	25.1(6.13)		
Age of onset	17.2(4.95)		
Duration (months)			
Gender	24.1(14.2)		
Male		6	19.4
Female		25	80.6
Recurrence of Acne			
Yes		24	77.4
No		7	22.6
CASS			
Almost clear		5	16.1
Mild		10	32.3
Moderate		16	51.6
Current Treatment			
Tretinon		6	19.4
BPO		21	67.7
Adapalene		25	80.6
Antibiotic		7	22.6

#### Table I: Participants baseline sociodemographic characteristics (n = 31)

Abbreviations: CASS, Comprehensive Acne Severity Score

#### Table II: Effects of TSW in skin barrier function, hydration, sebum and pH (n = 29) in both arms

Parameters	Mean Difference	Standard Deviation	<i>p</i> -value
TEWL			
Week 2			
Forehead	-0.27	3.88	0.711
Maxillary	0.07	4.44	0.932
Mandibular	0.13	2.79	0.8
Week 6			
Forehead	-0.53	3.98	0.48
Maxillary	-1.68	4.6	0.06
Mandibular	-0.77	3.57	0.26
Hydration			
Week 2			
Forehead	3.53	35.89	0.59
Maxillary	-8.1	47.12	0.35
Mandibular	5.7	78.37	0.69
Week 6			
Forehead	12.41	30.31	0.04
Maxillary	39.52	65.14	0.003
Mandibular	42.17	71.71	0.004
Sebum			
Week 2			
Forehead	0.83	11.74	0.7
Maxillary	-0.37	7.45	0.79
Mandibular	-2.03	6.79	0.11
Week 6			
Forehead	-0.31	9.67	0.86
Maxillary	-1.55	7.73	0.29
Mandibular	-2.14	10.12	0.27
PH			
Week 2			
Forehead	0.05	0.19	0.14
Maxillary	0.06	0.27	0.24
Mandibular	0.03	0.33	0.66
Week 6			
Forehead	0.01	0.19	0.74
Maxillary	0.10	0.29	0.06
Mandibular	0.02	0.19	0.56

Note: Results presented as a mean difference of skin biophysical parameters between side treated with standard topical acne therapy combined with TSW and standard topical acne therapy alone at week 2 and week 6. Abbreviations: TSW, Thermal Spring Water; TEWL, Trans-epidermal Water Loss.

Parameters	Me	ean	Mean Difference	SD	<i>p</i> -value
	Week 0	Week 6			
TEWL					
Forehead	14.819	10.949	3.869	3.768	<0.001
Maxillary	12.645	11.406	1.24	4.96	0.19
Mandibular	11.118	9.493	1.62	4.63	0.07
Hydration					
Forehead	154.48	167.93	-13.45	59.85	0.24
Maxillary	224.79	266.28	-41.48	83.39	0.01
Mandibular	202.83	271.76	-68.93	82.71	<0.001
Sebum					
Forehead	13.38	12.38	1	15.81	0.74
Maxillary	10.3	9.07	0.97	11.33	0.65
Mandibular	7.41	9.93	-2.52	8.79	0.13
PH					
Forehead	5.49	5.38	0.11	0.45	0.22
Maxillary	5.71	5.69	0.02	0.43	0.79
Mandibular	5.72	5.65	0.07	0.42	0.39

#### Table III: Comparison of effects of TSW on TEWL, hydration, sebum and pH between week 0 and week 6 (n = 29)

Note: Results presented as a mean difference of skin biophysical parameters between baseline and 6 weeks (end of study period) over the side treated with TSW

Abbreviations: TSW, Thermal Spring Water; TEWL, Trans-epidermal Water Loss.

## Table IV: Assessment on the effect of TSW on local inflammatory symptoms associated with acne and topical acne treatment (n = 29)

Symptoms	Mean Difference	Standard Deviation	<i>p</i> -value	
Pruritus				
Week 2	0.03	1.49	0.90	
Week 6	0.10	1.15	0.63	
Dryness				
Week 2	0.3	1.37	0.24	
Week 6	0.93	0.99	<0.001	
Redness (Erythema)				
Week 2	0.33	1.27	0.16	
Week 6	-0.17	1.23	0.46	
Stinging				
Week 2	0.1	1.45	0.70	
Week 6	0	1.07	1	

Note: The mean difference of inflammatory symptoms associated with acne and the topical therapy between the treated side with TSW versus the untreated side.

Abbreviations: TSW, Thermal Spring Water.

Table V. Assessment of chinical effect of the TSW on inimediate skin sensation post ache topical treatment
--

Sensation	Mean difference	Standard deviation	<i>p</i> -value	
Skin Suppleness				
Week 2	-1.29	1.61	<0.001	
Week 6	-1.82	1.36	<0.001	
Skin tightness				
Week 2	0	2.39	1	
Week 6	0	2.61	1	
Skin feeling good				
Week 2	-1.79	1.7	<0.001	
Week 6	-2.14	1.43	<0.001	
Stinging				
Week 2	0.62	1.43	0.026	
Week 6	0.79	1.95	0.037	

Note: The mean difference of skin sensation between the treated side with TSW versus the untreated side.

Table VI: Effects of TSW on acne severity and acne associated disability

	Mean	Mean difference	Standard deviation	<i>p</i> -value
CADI				
Week 0	7	2.774	3.074	<0.001
Week 6	4.23			
CASS				
Week 0		0	0.72	1
Week 6		0	0.76	1

Abbreviations: TSW, Thermal Spring Water; CASS, Comprehensive Acne Severity Score; CADI, Cardiff Acne Disability Index.

treatment, quality of life and local inflammatory symptoms. Level of significance was pre-set at 0.05.

#### RESULTS

A total of 31 participants were enrolled, 29 completed the study and were included in the statistical analysis. One patient withdrew secondary to treatment related adverse event and another one was lost to follow up. Baseline sociodemographic characteristics were summarised in Table I.

#### Clinical Outcome Assessment

#### Evaluation of effect of TSW in Skin Biophysical parameters

TSW treated side demonstrated better hydration compared to the untreated side with p < 0.05 at week 6. Mean difference in hydration between the treated side and the control side was 12.41 (p = 0.036) at forehead, 39.52 (p = 0.003) over maxillary area and 42.17 (p = 0.004) over the mandibular area. Sebum, TEWL and pH showed no significant difference between the treated side and the control side at each visit as shown in Table II. On the side treated with TSW, there was improvement in TEWL and hydration at week 6 in comparison to baseline. All areas namely forehead, maxillary and mandibular showed reduced TEWL and increased hydration numerically but the results were statistically significant over forehead area for TEWL and maxillary and mandibular area for hydration as shown in Table III.

#### Evaluation of effect of TSW in acne severity

There were no significant CASS score changes between the treatment arm and the control arm at baseline and at the end of the study. Some patients had improvement in acne severity which were not statistically significant.

#### Patient's Subjective Assessment

The effect of improved stratum corneum hydration of the skin was reflected by patients' self-assessment of symptoms. A significant number of patients reported improvement in skin dryness at treated side compared to the untreated side at week 6 with a mean difference of 0.931 (p < 0.001). Other inflammatory symptoms such as pruritus, erythema and stinging sensation showed no significant difference as shown in Table IV.

The side treated with thermal spring water significantly improved tolerability towards standard topical therapy as a significant number of participants reported reduced stinging sensation over the treated side of the face immediately after application of the topical treatment compared to the control side of the face and the difference can be felt as early as week 2 (p = 0.026). There was also improvement of the skin feeling good sensation and skin suppleness over the treated side compared to the non-treated side with (p < 0.001). However, there were no significant changes in the skin tightness sensation as per shown in Table V. These show that the TSW has a calming effect on the skin irritation induced by the topical acne treatment, and this would likely to improve participants adherence to therapy.

Majority of patients had reduction in CADI score at week 6 with mean difference of 2.774 (p < 0.001) as depicted in Table VI. At baseline, most participants had a mean score of 7, indicating moderate quality of life impairment. However, by the end of the 6-week study period, the mean CADI score had decreased to 4.23, indicating mild quality of life impairment. Participants' self-perceived improvement in quality of life impacted by acne measured by CADI score did not translate to improvement in their acne severity measured by CASS. There was no significant difference between the CASS score of the treated side of the face and the non-treated side of the face.

#### Safety

One participant developed adverse reaction to the studied water. She had facial erythema and itchiness on the treated side of the face after using the thermal spring water for 1 day (total of four spray). She was withdrawn from the study, symptoms resolved after stopping TSW. A few participants experienced mild tingling sensation over the treated side of the face, immediately after spraying which is transient selflimiting and did not warrant any intervention.

#### DISCUSSION

Emerging scientific data supports the beneficial effects of thermal spring water balneotherapy as an alternative or adjunctive treatment of skin diseases.<sup>9,10,15-29</sup> Hulu Langat thermal spring water has low mineral concentration compared to other hot springs worldwide.14 Renowned thermal spring water with low mineral concentration include Avène (ASW) and La Roche-Posay (LRP) in France.9,21,27 The beneficial effects of these waters were attributed to its low mineral content with some specific characteristic like presence of unique microflora which is Aquaphilus dolomiae found in Avène and Vitreoscilla filiformis found in La Roche Posay, an ideal calcium magnesium ratio, high silicates content for ASW and high selenium content for LRP. Low mineral water has been shown to produce better hydration and skin comfort compared to high mineral content. Water with low salt concentration stay in contact with the skin longer as high surface tension caused the water to spread less over the skin surface and evaporated slower leading to a

better hydration.<sup>28</sup> Scanning electron microscopy showed application of low mineral concentration spring water on human skin explants resulted in homogeneous deposits of small crystals composed of only sodium and chlorine, whereas application of mineral rich spring water resulted in the formation of needle-like crystals composed of calcium and small sulphur grains which were heterogeneously spread across the skin surface.<sup>30</sup>

The mineral content of thermal spring water affects the physical sensations experienced upon application to the skin and regular use. Freshness, suppleness, softness and comfort were perceived greater with lower mineral concentration thermal spring waters.<sup>28</sup> Thermal spring water also possess anti-inflammatory properties and exhibit antioxidant qualities which has been clearly documented in multiple in vitro studies. Lymphocytes cultured in Avène water had increased lymphoproliferative response to some mitogens, increased IL-2 and IFN-y productions and decreased production of IL-4.<sup>31</sup> La Roche Posay and Avène waters showed clear inhibitory effect on IL-6 and attenuated the formation of reactive oxygen species in human keratinocytes after UVB stimulation.<sup>15</sup> The reduction of IL-6 levels was similar to betamethasone-17-valerate treatment.<sup>15</sup> Avène water was able to inhibit histamine release and it was postulated that calcium and bicarbonate ions play a major role in its anti-allergic properties.<sup>32</sup> It also reduced the inflammatory effect in a model of human skin explants stimulated by a neurotransmitter (vasoactive intestinal peptide).<sup>33</sup> High silicates content in Hulu Langat thermal spring water is advantageous as silica rich water like Monfortinho thermal spring water in Portugal has been shown to reduce cell metabolism and proliferation of keratinocytes and macrophages<sup>34</sup> and improve skin hydration in clinical study.<sup>35</sup> These findings suggest that silicate-rich spring water may hold promise in managing abnormal follicular keratinisation and inflammation in acne as well as alleviating irritation and barrier dysfunction associated with acne therapy.

Hulu Langat thermal spring water was an effective adjunct therapy for mild to moderate acne vulgaris in our study. Local symptom of dryness significantly improved, accompanied by objective increase in stratum corneum hydration and reduction in TEWL. Improvement of the skin barrier function might be one of the reasons thermal spring water reduce the irritant effect of topical retinoids and giving a better skin comfort sensation post topical retinoids application. Multiple studies have shown the beneficial effect of thermal spring water on skin hydration and barrier. Study using Sao Pedro of Sul thermal water in Portugal was able to improved skin barrier disruption in 82.4% of volunteers with skin irritation induced by sodium lauryl sulphate compared to sites treated with purified water.<sup>36</sup> Daily 20-minute baths in saline groundwater in South Korea for 2 weeks resulted with significant improvement in SCORAD index, skin hydration, TEWL, and pruritus in patients with atopic dermatitis.<sup>26</sup> A gel formulation containing Cró thermal water from Portugal which is rich in sodium, silica, potassium, and calcium resulted in improvement of skin textural parameters with significant improvements in hydration, TEWL, and skin relief.<sup>37</sup> The benefit on the skin barrier repair is likely due to

the combination of magnesium and calcium salts.<sup>38</sup> This beneficial effect of TSW in barrier function of the skin has also been demonstrated in other studies involving an atopic dermatitis patient where skin barrier defect is one of the underlying pathology with positive results.<sup>17–20,26,27</sup>

Acne therapy especially topical retinoids contribute to inflammatory symptoms perceived by patients. This hinders adherence to therapy which leads to poor control of acne. Regular use of thermal spring water is beneficial in combating local inflammatory symptoms induced by acne and standard topical acne therapy. Significant reduction in desquamation was observed with retinoic acid combined with thermal spring water sprays compared to retinoic acid alone after 4 weeks in a randomised study.<sup>22</sup> A significant number of our study participants reported enhanced suppleness and skin feeling good with thermal spring water post topical retinoid application as early as 2 weeks of therapy. Similar study using Leopoldine spa water showed a reduction in erythema measured by chromometer post sodium lauryl sulphate application which support an inhibitory effect of irritation.<sup>39</sup> Ave`ne thermal spring water use after fractional photo thermolysis has demonstrated a calming effect by minimising short-term adverse effects namely pain, dryness and redness in patients with dermal melasma treated with fractional resurfacing.23 The use of low mineral thermal spring water following various dermatology procedures has been shown to effectively relieved pain and pruritus hence restoring patient comfort.<sup>21,24,25,29</sup>

We did not observe significant changes in acne severity measured by CASS score likely due to the short study duration. A longer treatment duration would probably improve the efficacy as better hydration promotes better absorption of the medications. Improvement in acne treatment tolerability equal to a better adherence to therapy and the combined effect of these two would lead to a clinical improvement in acne. This study found that addition of thermal spring water to standard acne therapy resulted in a mean improvement on 2.7 points in CADI score reflecting the enhancement of stratum corneum hydration, reduction of local inflammatory symptoms and positive sensation did translate into better patient's quality of life (QoL). Acne is a dermatological condition with substantial psychosocial impact. The CADI is a questionnaire commonly used in clinical practice and therapeutic research to evaluates the impact of acne on patient quality of life. It has been identified as the simplest QoL scale to employ in dermatology practice.<sup>39</sup> A recent review revealed the widespread use of CADI questionnaire in therapeutic research globally.<sup>36</sup> Acne is a dermatological condition with substantial psychosocial impact. Although we did not demonstrate an improvement in CASS score, it established the relevance of CADI as a valuable addition to standard topical acne therapy in enhancing quality of life.

Numerous studies conducted on TSW from various regions around the world have demonstrated their positive impact on skin health both in vivo and in vitro studies and this also translated into their observed beneficial role in clinical studies. Although TSW from different sources may have distinct mineral compositions, each appears to offer skin health benefits. The findings of this study offer further scientific support for the therapeutic application of spa waters in the management of chronic inflammatory skin diseases.

Treatment with thermal spring water is generally safe and the occurrence of adverse effect is almost negligible. Previous study in Thailand to evaluate acute cutaneous tolerance with thermal spring water with patch test found to be non-irritating under occlusion.<sup>18</sup> However, one of our patients developed a reaction which necessitate withdrawal from the study. Although rare, hypersensitivity or irritation reaction to thermal spring water is possible and need to be further explored.

#### CONCLUSION

Hulu Langat thermal spring water was safe, well tolerated and beneficial as an adjunct treatment in mild to moderate acne vulgaris. Stratum corneum hydration improved associated improvement in symptoms of dryness. Adjuvant treatment with thermal spring water improve tolerability towards standard topical acne therapy such as benzoyl peroxide and retinoids by mitigating the irritation caused by these therapies. This led to lower patient-based rating of their acne impact on life.

#### LIMITATION

This study is limited by the small sample size and the lack of placebo control to determine if improved hydration and tolerability towards standard acne treatment is purely due the effect of thermal spring water or just water itself.

The optimal duration and frequency of thermal spring water treatment has yet to be determined. A longer follow up would also give more information on its effect on the acne severity.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The authors would like to thank Mr. Mohammad Noorakmal Anuar for his assistance with the thermal spring water collection and Puan Juliana Ramli and Puan Nor Afifah for their kind assistance with the participant assignment according to the block randomisation.

#### CONFLICT OF INTEREST

This is an investigator initiated study, none of the authors have relevant conflicts of interest.

#### DISCLOSURE

This research is partially funded by Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia as part of UKM SULAM programme initiatives. The author report no other conflicts of interest.

#### REFERENCES

1. Vos T, Flaxman AD, Naghavi M, Lozano R, Michaud C, Ezzati M, et al. Years lived with disability (YLDs) for 1160 sequelae of 289 diseases and injuries 1990-2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet 2012; 380: 2163-96.

- 2. Bhate K, Williams HC. Epidemiology of acne vulgaris. Br J Dermatol. 2013; 168: 474-85.
- 3. Brown SK, Shalita AR. Acne vulgaris. Lancet 1998; 351: 1871-6.
- 4. Thiboutot D, Del Rosso JQ. Acne vulgaris and the epidermal barrier: is acne vulgaris associated with inherent epidermal abnormalities that cause impairment of barrier functions? do any topical acne therapies alter the structural and/or functional integrity of the epidermal barrier? J Clin Aesthet Dermatol 2013; 6: 18-24.
- 5. Yamamoto A, Takenouchi K, Ito M. Impaired water barrier function in acne vulgaris. Arch Dermatol Res 1995; 287: 214–8.
- Pigatto P. The efficacy of Avène thermal spring water in light to moderate atopic dermatitis. Ann Dermatol Venereol 2005; 132: 6S16-8.
- Giannetti A. The hydrotherapy centre in Avène-les-bains. A controlled study in atopic dermatitis. Ann Dermatol Venereol 2005; 132: 6S12-5.
- 8. Sachdev H, Chavda R, Mery S. Interest of associating Thermal Spring Water spray with emollient in the maganement of atopic dermatitis. In: Poster at European Academy and Dermatology and Venerology: Berlin, Germany. 2009.
- 9. Seite S. Thermal waters as cosmeceuticals: La Roche-Posay thermal spring water example. Clin Cosmet Investig Dermatol 2013; 6: 23-8.
- 10. Silva A, Oliveira AS, Vaz C V., Correia S, Ferreira R, Breitenfeld L, et al. Anti-inflammatory potential of Portuguese thermal waters. Sci Rep 2020; 10: 22313.
- 11. Cacciapuoti S, Luciano MA, Megna M, Annunziata MC, Napolitano M, Patruno C, et al. The role of thermal water in chronic skin diseases management: a review of the literature. J Clin Med 2020; 9: 1-19.
- Goddard AL, Lio PA. Alternative, complementary, and forgotten remedies for atopic dermatitis. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med 2015; 2015: 676897.
- Finlay AY. Cardiff Acne Disability Index (CADI). Wales college of medicine. Department of dermatology. 1992. Available from: https://www.cardiff.ac.uk/medicine/resources/quality-of-lifequestionnaires/cardiff-acne-disability-index.
- 14. Simon N, Unjah T, Yusry M, Dzulkafli MA. Physico-chemical Characterization and Potential Health Benefit of the Hulu Langat Hot Spring in Selangor, Malaysia. Sains Malaysiana 2019; 48: 2451-62.
- 15. Zöller N, Valesky E, Hofmann M, Bereiter-Hahn J, Bernd A, Kaufmann R, et al. Impact of different spa waters on inflammation parameters in human keratinocyte HaCaT cells. Ann Dermatol 2015; 27: 709-14.
- 16. Matz H, Orion E, Wolf R. Balneotherapy in dermatology. Dermatol Ther 2003; 16: 132-40.
- Ribet V, Mielewczyk E, Sirvent A, Georgescu V, Rossi AB. A novel dermo-cosmetic product containing thermal spring water, sucralfate, copper sulfate, and zinc sulfate in the management of hand eczema. Clin Cosmet Investig Dermatol 2018; 11: 373-81.
- Duangjit S, Somsuwan B, Inpeng S, Buddhisa S, Bumrungthai S. The specific properties of phusang hot spring water: safety and benefits. Cosmetics 2022; 9: 89.
- 19. Choi YJ, Lee HJ, Lee DH, Woo SY, Lee KH, Yun ST, et al. Therapeutic effects and immunomodulation of suanbo mineral water therapy in a murine model of atopic dermatitis. Ann Dermatol 2013; 25: 462-70.
- 20. Nocera T, Jean-Decoster C, Georgescu V, Guerrero D. Benefits of Avène thermal hydrotherapy in chronic skin diseases and dermatological conditions: an overview. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2020; 34 Suppl 5: 49-52.
- Merial-Kieny C, Castex-Rizzi N, Selas B, Mery S, Guerrero D. Avène Thermal Spring Water: an active component with specific properties. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2011; 25 Suppl 1: 2–5.
- 22. Alirezai M, Vie K, Humbert P, Valensi P, Cambon L, Dupuy P. A low-salt medical water reduces irritancy of retinoic acid in facial acne. Eur J Dermatol 2000; 10: 370-2.

- 23. Barolet D, Lussier I, Mery S, Merial-Kieny C. Beneficial effects of spraying low mineral content thermal spring water after fractional photothermolysis in patients with dermal melasma. J Cosmet Dermatol 2009; 8: 114-8.
- 24. Goldman MP, Merial-Kieny C, Nocera T, Mery S. Comparative benefit of two thermal spring waters after photodynamic therapy procedure. J Cosmet Dermatol 2007; 6: 31-5.
- 25. Garcia BD, Goldman MP, Gold MH. Comparison of pre- and/or postphotodynamic therapy and intense pulsed light treatment protocols for the reduction of postprocedure-associated symptoms and enhancement of therapeutic efficacy. J Drugs Dermatol 2007; 6: 924-8.
- 26. Yoo J, Choi JY, Lee BY, Shin CH, Shin JW, Huh CH, et al. Therapeutic Effects of Saline groundwater solution baths on atopic dermatitis: a pilot study. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med 2020; 2020:8303716.
- 27. Merial-Kieny C, Mengual X, Guerrero D, Sibaud V. Clinical efficacy of Avène hydrotherapy measured in a large cohort of more than 10,000 atopic or psoriatic patients. J Eur Acad Dermatology Venereol 2011; 25: 30-4.
- Bacle I, Meges S, Lauze C, Macleod P, Dupuy P. Sensory analysis of four medical spa spring waters containing various mineral concentrations. Int J Dermatol 1999; 38: 784-6.
- 29. Sulimovic L, Licu D, Ledo E, Naeyaert JM, Pigatto P, Tzermias C, et al. Efficacy and safety of a topically applied avene spring water spray in the healing of facial skin after laser resurfacing. Dermatologic Surg 2002; 28: 415-8.
- Mias C, Maret A, Gontier E, Carrasco C, Satge C, Bessou-Touya S, et al. Protective properties of Avène Thermal Spring Water on biomechanical, ultrastructural and clinical parameters of human skin. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2020; 34 Suppl 5: 15-20.
- 31. Portalès P, Ariès MF, Licu D, Pinton J, Hernandez-Pion C, Gall Y, et al. Immunomodulation induced by Avène spring water on Th1- and Th2-dependent cytokine production in healthy subjects and atopic dermatitis patients. Skin Pharmacol Appl Skin Physiol 2001; 14: 234-42.

- 32. Joly F, Galoppin L, Bordat P, Cousse H, Neuzil E. Calcium and bicarbonate ions mediate the inhibition of mast cell histamine release by Avène spa water. Fundam Clin Pharmacol. 2000; 14: 611-3.
- 33. Boisnic S, Branchet-Gumila MC, Segard C. Inhibitory effect of Avene spring water on vasoactive intestinal peptide-induced inflammation in surviving human skin. Int J Tissue React 2001; 23: 89-95.
- 34. Oliveira AS, Vaz CV, Silva A, Correia S, Ferreira R, Breitenfeld L, et al. In vitro evaluation of potential benefits of a silica-rich thermal water (Monfortinho Thermal Water) in hyperkeratotic skin conditions. Int J Biometeorol 2020; 64: 1957-68.
- 35. Almeida C, Madeira A, Marto J, Graça A, Pinto P, Ribeiro H. Monfortinho Thermal Water-Based Creams: Effects on Skin Hydration, Psoriasis, and Eczema in Adults. Cosmetics 2019; 6: 56.
- 36. Ferreira MO, Costa PC, Bahia MF. Effect of São Pedro do Sul thermal water on skin irritation. Int J Cosmet Sci 2010; 32: 205-10.
- 37. Nunes F, Rodrigues M, Ribeiro MP, Ugazio E, Cavalli R, Abollino O, et al. Incorporation of Cró thermal water in a dermocosmetic formulation: cytotoxicity effects, characterization and stability studies and efficacy evaluation. Int J Cosmet Sci 2019; 41: 604-12.
- Denda M, Katagiri C, Hirao T, Maruyama N, Takahashi M. Some magnesium salts and a mixture of magnesium and calcium salts accelerate skin barrier recovery. Arch Dermatol Res 1999; 291: 560-3.
- 39. Hercogova J, Stanghellini E, Tsoureli-Nikita E, Menchini G. Inhibitory effects of Leopoldine spa water on inflammation caused by sodium lauryl sulphate. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2002; 16 :263-6.

## A retrospective study of breathlessness supportive therapy on chronic refractory breathlessness in a palliative care unit

Khek Tjian Tay, MRCP, Nik Nathasha Binti Nik Isahak, MRCP, Nirmala Kasinathan, MBBS, Choi Ling Yeat, MRCP, Nur Dalila Saad, MBBS

Palliative care unit, Hospital Raja Permaisuri Bainun, Ipoh, Malaysia

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Chronic refractory breathlessness is a debilitating symptom which negatively affects quality of life with profound impact on physical and psychosocial functioning of patients and/or carers. Multidisciplinary based interventions which focus on non-pharmacological approach have shown to be effective. We developed a breathlessness intervention service called breathlessness supportive therapy (BST) in a palliative care unit with limited resources. The aim is to evaluate the feasibility of developing a BST service and to study the characteristics and outcome of patients with chronic refractory breathlessness.

Materials and Methods: This is a retrospective study of patients with chronic refractory breathlessness and Modified Medical Research Council (mMRC) dyspnoea scale grade  $\geq$  2 who attended the BST clinic over 1 year period. BST consists of two clinic sessions 2 weeks apart. Data was retrieved from patients' medical notes and analysis done using Microsoft Excel.

Results: A total of 21 patients were identified. Median age was 69 years with 52% of females. 72% had non-malignant diagnoses. Median Charlson's Comorbidity Index score was 6.5. Median mMRC dyspnoea scale was 3. 47.6% had long term oxygen usage. Median Australian Karnofsky Performance Scale (AKPS) was 65 and the median baseline breathlessness visual analogue scale (VAS) was 2. 62% completed two sessions, the remaining 38% completed only one session. Mean time from BST intervention to death was 18.26 weeks, median was 22 weeks. 72% died at home, whilst 28% died in the hospital. All the patients scored 4 (somewhat agree) and 5 (strongly agree) on the overall feedback score.

Conclusions: Development of a breathlessness intervention service is feasible in a resource limited setting and generally accepted by most patients. More research and prospective studies are needed to evaluate the effectiveness of BST in the future.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Chronic refractory breathlessness, palliative care, breathlessness intervention service, breathlessness supportive therapy, nonpharmacological intervention

#### INTRODUCTION

Chronic refractory breathlessness is defined as breathlessness at rest or on minimal exertion that persists despite optimal treatment of underlying causes.<sup>1</sup> Breathlessness is a debilitating symptom that leads to suffering and negatively affects quality of life with profound impact on physical and psychosocial functioning of patients and/or carers.<sup>2</sup> Two large whole-of-population surveys done suggest that the prevalence of chronic breathlessness in the community is 9 to 11%.<sup>3,4</sup> Prevalent aetiologies include chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (up to 95%), advanced cancer (up to 90%), heart failure (up to 88%) and end stage renal failure.<sup>5,6</sup>

The breathing, thinking and functioning model proposed by Spathis et al postulates that the problems arising from one or more of these domains contribute to the generation of breathlessness. For example, a person with chronic breathlessness may has an ineffective breathing pattern with increased work of breathing (breathing domain) which can lead to anxiety and/or fear (thinking domain), perpetuating the symptom of breathlessness. Patient may become socially isolated with reduced physical activity, leading to cardiovascular and muscle deconditioning, further worsening breathlessness (functioning domain).<sup>7</sup> These domains may co-exist and interconnect. Hence, identification of the domain which predominantly causes breathlessness helps clinicians focus on the management strategies to break the vicious cycle.

Oral or parenteral opioids can improve refractory breathlessness however the quality of evidence is low.8 Nonpharmacological approaches such as handheld fans, breath training, pulmonary rehabilitation, cognitive behavioural therapy, mindfulness therapy, exercise and selfmanagement strategies have been shown to improve breathlessness.<sup>7-10</sup> There is emerging evidence of multidisciplinary based interventions shown to improve breathlessness. The Cambridge breathlessness intervention service is effective in reducing patients' distress and fear/worry due to breathlessness, as well as demonstrating cost effectiveness in the management of breathlessness.<sup>11</sup> An integrated service including palliative care, respiratory medicine, physiotherapy and occupational therapy showed that patients with chronic refractory breathlessness report improved breathlessness in both cancer and non-cancer groups.12

This article was accepted: 05 March 2024 Corresponding Author: Khek Tjian Tay Email: Kt4896@hotmail.com

Table I: Patient characteristics

Patient characteristics	
Variables	
Age, median (IQR)	69 (57.5 – 74.25)
Gender	
Male, n (%)	10 (47.6%)
Female, n (%)	11 (52.4%)
Diagnosis	
Malignancy, n (%)	6 (28.6%)
COPD, n (%)	6 (28.6%)
Heart failure, n (%)	6 (28.6%)
ESRD, n (%)	1 (4.76%)
Pulmonary hypertension, n (%)	1 (4.8%)
Pulmonary fibrosis	1 (4.8%)
CCI, median (IQR)	6.5 (4.25-8)
0-3, n (%)	1 (4.8%)
4-6, n (%)	7 (33.3%)
7-9, n (%)	6 (28.8%)
≥10, n (%)	1 (4.8%)
Missing data, n (%)	6 (28.6%)
mMRC dyspnoea scale, median (IQR)	3 (2-3.75)
2, n (%)	5 (23.8%)
3, n (%)	5 (23.8%)
4, n (%)	5 (23.8%)
Missing data, n (%)	6 (28.6%)
Oxygen use	
Yes, n (%)	10 (47.6%)
No, n (%)	5 (23.8%)
Missing data, n (%)	6 (28.6%)
AKPS, median (IQR)	65 (60-70)
40, n (%)	1 (4.8%)
50, n (%)	2 (9.5%)
60, n (%)	6 (28.6%)
70, n (%)	4 (19%)
80, n (%)	2 (9.5%)
Missing data, n (%)	6 (28.6%)
Baseline VAS score, median (IQR)	2 (2-4.5)
1, n (%)	2 (8.3%)
2, n (%)	3 (14.3%)
3, n (%)	1 (4.8%)
4, n (%)	1 (4.8%)
5, n (%)	2 (9.5%)
6, n (%)	1 (4.8%)
Missing data, n (%)	11 (52.4%)

IQR: Interquartile Range; COPD: Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease; ESRD: End Stage Renal Disease; CCI: Charlson Comorbidity Index; mMRC: Modified Medical Research Council; AKPS: Australia-modified Karnofsky Performance Scale; VAS: Visual Analogue Score

To our knowledge, there is no dedicated multidisciplinary breathlessness intervention service in Malaysia. The exact prevalence of chronic refractory breathlessness in Malaysia is unknown. Based on an Asia-based population survey amongst individuals above 40 years of age, the estimated prevalence of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) is 4.7%, and 12.5% has severe symptomatic phenotype.<sup>13</sup> In addition, with increasing cancer incidence annually and increasing percentage (89.5 to 93%) of late-stage lung cancer on diagnosis, patients with refractory breathlessness is expected to rise.<sup>14,15</sup>

The Palliative Care Unit in Hospital Raja Permaisuri Bainun has developed a breathlessness supportive therapy (BST) outpatient service which incorporates non-pharmacological interventions and provides an individualised breathlessness action plan. The aims of this study are to assess the feasibility and acceptability of the BST to patients and evaluate outcomes of the service. This can help guide us to develop better services in the future to manage patients with chronic refractory breathlessness.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Study Design

We conducted a retrospective cohort analysis of patients with chronic refractory breathlessness who attended the BST clinic in a single Palliative Care Unit at Hospital Raja Raja Permaisuri Bainun, Ipoh, Malaysia. This is a descriptive study. We obtained ethics approval from the Medical Ethics and Research Committee, Ministry of Malaysia (NMRR ID-23-01300-PLD).

#### Study Population

All adult patients  $\geq$  18 years with chronic refractory breathlessness and mMRC dyspnoea scale grade  $\geq$  2 who attended the BST from 1st January 2022 to 31st December 2022 were included in the study.

Outcomes	n (%)	
Number of patients, n (%)	21 (100%)	
Completed 2ndsessions, n (%)	13 (61.9%)	
Only completed 1st session, n (%)	8 (38.1%)	
Clinical outcome $(n = 21)$		
Died, n (%)	18 (85.7%)	
Alive, n (%)	3 (14.3%)	
Reason for not completing 2nd session (n = 8)		
Too unwell, n (%)	5 (62.5%)	
Not interested, n (%)	1 (12.5%)	
Died, n (%)	1 (12.5%)	
Logistics, n (%)	1 (12.5%)	
Hospital admission post BST (n = 21)		
Yes, n (%)	7 (33.3%)	
No, n (%)	13 (61.9%)	
Missing data, n (%)	1 (4.8%)	
Time from BST intervention to death (weeks)		
Median, weeks (IQR)	22 (8.5-26)	
Place of death (n = 18)		
Home, n (%)	13 (72%)	
Hospital, n (%)	5 (28%)	

#### Table II: Outcomes of BST intervention.



Fig. 1: Patients' feedback score for BST.

#### Data Collection

Data was retrieved from the patients' medical records which are stored in the medical records department. As medical records were kept in a physical folder, data from the medical records were transcribed into a password protected computer. Baseline data collected from the first BST clinic visit included demographics (age and gender); diagnosis, comorbidities; Australia-modified Karnofsky performance scale (AKPS); mMRC dyspnoea scale, oxygen use, and baseline breathlessness visual analogue score (VAS). Charlson comorbidity index (CCI) is used to categorise comorbidities of patients by the sum of all the individual scores for every comorbidity score assigned.

Outcome data extracted include BST clinic completion rates, clinical outcome, post BST intervention breathlessness VAS scores, reasons for not completing two sessions, feedback scores, number of hospital admission post BST intervention. Feedback scores are recorded using a 5-point Likert scale of 1 to 5.

#### Data Analysis

We used Microsoft Excel to perform summary statistics in the format of mean and standard deviation (SD), median and interquartile range (IQR). As the number of patients is too small and with significant missing data, further statistical analysis is not carried out as it is likely to be insignificant.

#### RESULTS

A total of 21 patients attended BST with chronic refractory breathlessness and mMRC grade  $\geq$  2 from 1st January 2022 to 31 December 2022. 52% were females. The median age was 69 years (IQR: 57 to 74). Malignancy accounts for 28.6% of primary diagnosis. Non-malignant diagnoses such as COPD, heart failure end stage renal disease, pulmonary fibrosis and pulmonary hypertension account for the remaining 71.4%. The median CCI score was 6.5 (IQR: 4.25 to 8). Median mMRC dyspnoea scale was 3 (IQR: 2 to 3.75). 47.6% have long term oxygen usage. Median AKPS score was 65 (IQR: 60 to 70) and the median baseline breathlessness VAS score was 2 (IQR: 2 to 4.5). Baseline patient characteristics are shown in Table I.

#### Outcomes

A total of 62% of patients completed two sessions, the remaining 38% completed only the first session. For the eight patients who did not complete the 2nd session, five (62%) were too unwell to participate, one (12%) was not interested, one (12%) died and one (12%) was unable to attend due to logistic reasons. 18 (86%) patients died and three (14.3%) remained alive during the time of writing.

After BST intervention, 13 patients (62%) did not require hospital admission. Of the seven (33%) patients who had hospital admission, one (14%) had only one admission, five (72%) had two admissions and one (14%) had five admissions. Only one remains alive at the time of data collection, amongst those who had no hospital admission post BST intervention. The mean time from BST intervention to death was 18.26 weeks (SD: 11.99), median time was 22 weeks (IQR: 8.5 to 26). 13 (72%) died at home, whilst five (28%) died in the hospital.

We were only able to extract data on post BST intervention breathlessness VAS score for seven patients (33%). Two patients showed improvement with change of VAS -2 where both had baseline VAS score of 5 and 6 respectively. Three had no change in VAS score, although they had baseline VAS score of less than 2. One had a worsening VAS score from 3 to 4 post intervention. No adverse events were recorded during BST clinic.

All the participants responded with scores of 4 (somewhat agree) and 5 (strongly agree) to the feedback scores on BST intervention. Among questions asked on feedback form include: 1) group sessions useful 2) Individual session/action plan useful; 3) info delivered clearly; 4) Duration adequate; 5) will use strategies and 6) recommend to others. None of the participants scored 3 or less on any of the category.

#### DISCUSSION

Our study showed that it is feasible to initiate a breathlessness intervention service in a resource limited setting. By adopting a multi-disciplinary approach and focusing on non-pharmacological interventions to manage breathlessness, most patients find that BST clinic to be helpful. Majority of patients (62%) were able to complete two sessions. To our knowledge, the BST clinic is the first breathlessness intervention service in the country, especially in a locality with limited resources.

Each BST clinic session is run by a dedicated palliative care medical officer and an occupational therapist. The role of the medical officer is to perform clinical assessment during BST clinic, while the occupational therapist provides education and training on non-pharmacological strategies in managing breathlessness. No additional staff members were recruited, or extra funds required to run the BST clinic. The BST clinic is conducted in an existing PCU outpatient building, hence no new infrastructure is required. Inpatient referrals come from the palliative care ward and other departments where the specialist palliative care team provides consultative service. Outpatient referrals are from the palliative care clinic. Patients with chronic refractory breathlessness with mMRC dyspnoea scale grade  $\geq 2$  are considered for referral to the BST clinic, regardless of diagnosis. In the first BST clinic session, patients undergo initial clinical assessment followed by a group session on non-pharmacological interventions. An information booklet containing information on interventions such as breathing techniques, breathing positions, energy conserving strategies and thought management strategies is given to patients who are advised to practise twice daily for 10 minutes based on a practice schedule. Patient is then reassessed individually 2 weeks later, and a personalised breathlessness action plan is created.

As this is a newly developed service, all referrals are received upon assessment and deemed appropriate by the specialist palliative care team. A total of 32 referrals were recorded in 2022. There were 11 patients (34%) who were not able to attend BST clinic upon referral. Nine of them were either too ill to attend or have died prior to BST clinic appointment. This highlights the need to triage patients and improve patient selection for BST clinic in the future.

Our cohort of patients with chronic refractory breathlessness have better functional status (70% with AKPS  $\geq$  40) and with predominantly cardiorespiratory diagnoses (71.4%). However, due to small sample size, we were not able to adequately assess symptom burden or intensity in our study. It is postulated that breathlessness intensity in people with better functional status (AKPS  $\geq$  40) and with cardiorespiratory diseases in the last weeks of life.<sup>16</sup> This indicates that our group of patients may have a more significant symptom burden and highlight the need to improve breathlessness management strategies.

Interestingly, our study shows that there is lesser hospital admission (62% not hospitalized) post BST intervention. In addition, majority of the patients died at home (72%) compared to 28% in the hospital. This may suggest that BST intervention is useful in managing breathlessness and subsequently reduce the need for acute hospital services utilisation and inpatient end of life care.

There are several limitations to our study. Firstly, this is a retrospective study and is subjected to biases associated with this study design. The sample size of the study is small and unlikely to contribute to statistically significant data. As previously mentioned, there are significant gaps in the baseline data collected especially with pre and post BST intervention breathlessness score. Hence, we are not able to measure the effectiveness of the BST intervention and study associated factors. Although we manage to show lower hospital admission and increased home deaths post BST intervention, there could be many other confounding factors that could contribute to this observation and are not included in the analysis of this study.

#### CONCLUSION

Multidisciplinary non-pharmacological approach to manage chronic refractory breathlessness is helpful. We have demonstrated that developing a breathlessness intervention service is feasible in a resource limited setting. However, further prospective studies are required to measure its effectiveness.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENT

We would like to thank the Hospital Director of Hospital Raja Permaisuri Bainun, Ipoh for the support given to initiate the BST clinic. A special mention of Intan Sofia Bt Mohamed Daud who has contributed to the initiation and delivery of BST clinic services and has recently retired.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Currow DC, Abernethy AP, Ko DN. The active identification and management of chronic refractory breathlessness is a human right. Thorax 2014; 69: 393-4.
- 2. Booth S, Johnson MJ. Improving the quality of life of people with advanced respiratory disease and severe breathlessness. Breathe (Sheff) 2019; 15(3): 198-215.
- Currow DC, Plummer JL, Crockett A, Abernethy AP. A community population survey of prevalence and severity of dyspnea in adults. J Pain Symptom Manage 2009; 38(4): 533-45.
- Bowden JA, To TH, Abernethy AP, Currow DC. Predictors of chronic breathlessness: a large population study. BMC Public Health 2011; 11: 33.
- Higginson J. Refractory breathlessness: oxygen or room air? Lancet. 2010; 376(9743): 746-8.
- Solano JP, Gomes B, Higginson IJ. A comparison of symptom prevalence in far advanced cancer, AIDS, heart disease, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and renal disease. J Pain Symptom Manage 2006; 31: 58-69
- Spathis A, Booth S, Moffat C, Hurst R, Ryan R, Chin C, Burkin J. The Breathing, Thinking, functioning clinical model: a proposal to facilitate evidence-based breathlessness management in chronic respiratory disease. NPJ Prim Care Respir Med 2017; 27(1): 27.
- Barnes H, McDonald J, Smallwood N, Manser R. Opioids for the palliation of refractory breathlessness in adults with advanced disease and terminal illness. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2016; 3(3): CD011008.

- 9. Bausewein C, Booth S, Gysels M, Higginson I. Nonpharmacological interventions for breathlessness in advanced stages of malignant and non-malignant diseases. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2008; (2): CD005623.
- 10. Howard C, Dupont S. 'The COPD breathlessness manual': a randomised controlled trial to test a cognitive-behavioural manual versus information booklets on health service use, mood and health status, in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. NPJ Prim Care Respir Med 2014; 24: 14076.
- 11. Farquhar MC, Prevost AT, McCrone P, Brafman-Price B, Bentley A, Higginson IJ, et al. Is a specialist breathlessness service more effective and cost-effective for patients with advanced cancer and their carers than standard care? Findings of a mixed-method randomised controlled trial. BMC Med 2014; 12: 194.
- 12. Higginson IJ, Bausewein C, Reilly CC, et al. An integrated palliative and respiratory care service for patients with advanced disease and refractory breathlessness: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Respir Med 2014; 2(12): 979-87.
- 13. Lim S, Lam DC, Muttalif AR, Yunus F, Wongtim S, Lan le TT, Shetty V, Chu R, Zheng J, Perng DW, de Guia T. Impact of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) in the Asia-Pacific region: the EPIC Asia population-based survey. Asia Pac Fam Med 2015; 14(1): 4.
- Azizah AM, Hashimah B, Nirmal K, Siti Zubaidah AR, Puteri NA, Nabihah A, et al. Malaysia National Cancer Registry Report 2012-2016.
- 15. World Health Organization. Overview of Cancer in Malaysia 2020 country profile. Available from: https://cdn.who.int/media/ docs/default-source/country-profiles/cancer/mys-2020.pdf
- Currow DC, Smith JM, Chansriwong P, Noble SIR, Nikolaidou T, Ferreira D, et al. Missed opportunity? Worsening breathlessness as a harbinger of death: a cohort study. Eur Respir J 2018; 52(3): 1800684.

## **ORIGINAL ARTICLE**

# Clinical characteristic and management of haemophilia patients in Malaysia: A single centre experience

#### Kee Tat Lee, MRCP, Sui Keat Tan, MRCP, Ai Sim Goh, FRCP

Haematology Unit, Department of Medicine, Hospital Pulau Pinang, Pulau Pinang, Malaysia

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Haemophilia is one of the commonest inherited bleeding disorders which may lead to long term disabilities if not treated properly. Our aim of study is to understand the clinical characteristic, treatment and complications of adult haemophilia patients in our centre.

Materials and Methods: A retrospective cross-sectional review of all adult haemophilia A (HA) or haemophilia B (HB) patients who received treatment in Hospital Pulau Pinang from January 2021 to December 2022 was conducted. Data was retrieved from patients' medical records.

Results: A total of 75 haemophilia patients (64 HA and 11 HB) were included in this study with median age of 37 years (range 19 70). 42 of them had severe haemophilia (50% of HA, 91% of HB). All HB and 93.8% of severe HA patients were on prophylaxis. Six severe and one mild HA patients developed inhibitor with four of them currently on non-factor prophylaxis. 24 patients (32%) had prior hepatitis C infection and all of them have been successfully treated. The mean annual bleeding rate for severe haemophilia patients were 1.77 (SD  $\pm$ 3.6). Target joints were observed in 9.3% of patients with ankle joint (71.4%) being the most affected joint. More than one quarter (26.7%) of our patients have comorbidities with majority of them having hypertension (17/20), followed by diabetes mellitus (5/20) and ischemic heart disease (5/20).

Conclusion: Our study showed that a significant number of adult patients with haemophilia have comorbidities. Apart from optimising factor replacement therapy, future planning should include improvement in screening, risk modification and prevention of cardiovascular disease.

KEYWORDS:		
Haemophilia, Malaysi	a, comorbidities	

#### INTRODUCTION

Haemophilia is a group of inherited bleeding disorders caused by deficiency or dysfunction of the coagulation proteins factor VIII and factor IX which lead to haemophilia A (HA) and haemophilia B (HB) respectively. Haemophilia is a X-linked recessive disorder, affecting mainly males. Both, factors VIII and IX genes are located on the X chromosome in which factor VIII gene is large and more complex (26 exons) as compared to factor IX gene (eight exons).<sup>1</sup> Since the discovery of factor VIII gene sequencing, a large number of

mutations that cause HA, have been identified. The most common genetic defect in severe HA is intron 22 inversion and intron one inversion which occurred 45% and 4% of patients, respectively.<sup>2</sup> HB is also genetically heterogenous and predominantly due to missense mutation in contrast to inversions in the factor VIII gene. The prevalence is around 17.1 and 3.8 per 100,000 male births for HA and HB globally.<sup>3</sup> Based on the report of the Annual Global Survey 2022 by World Federation of Haemophilia, the prevalence of people with haemophilia in Malaysia is 1048, with 899 (85.8%) haemophilia A and 149 (14.2%) haemophilia B.

Patients with moderate to severe haemophilia are prone to spontaneous bleeding, mainly into joints and muscles. Historically, the bleeding episodes of haemophilia were treated with fresh frozen plasma and cryoprecipitate in the 1960's to 1970's and replacement therapy with plasma derived clotting factors in the 1980's onwards. However, multiple transfusion of blood products has been linked to higher risk of transfusion-transmitted infections due to lack of strict screening of blood and its components in the past.

With the advances in clotting factor concentrates, development of specialised haemophilia treatment centres and usage of factor prophylaxis, the number of severe haemorrhages has decreased. Advances in management of haemophilia have also led to significant improvements in life expectancy. Haemophilia patients are experiencing higher numbers of medical conditions associated with aging such as cardiovascular disease. The health burden of the current generation of adult haemophilia patients are due to both the haemophilia-related complications and increasing agerelated comorbidities.

Our aim of study is to understand the demographic, comorbidities, treatment and complications of haemophilia patients in our centre. We hope this study will help to improve our understanding about adult haemophilia patients and help in future planning and management of this group of patients.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

This is a single centre, retrospective cross-sectional study of all adult patients with HA and HB who received treatment in Hospital Pulau Pinang, Malaysia from January 2021 to December 2022. Demographic data, clinical characteristics, comorbidities, treatment history, complications and factor consumption were retrieved from patients' medical records

This article was accepted: 06 March 2024 Corresponding Author: Lee Kee Tat Email: keetat.lee@gmail.com

and data were collected using a standardised form. Transfusion-transmitted infections (hepatitis B, hepatitis C, human immunodeficiency virus infection) and comorbidities (hypertension, diabetes mellitus, dyslipidaemia, cardiovascular disease, chronic kidney disease, liver cirrhosis and malignancy) were obtained.

Severity of haemophilia was defined as: a) Mild: clotting factor level between 5 to 40% of normal factor activity, b) Moderate: clotting factor level between 1 to 5% of normal factor activity and c) Severe: clotting factor level less than 1% of normal factor activity. Target joint is defined as the joint with 3 or more spontaneous bleeds that have occurred within a consecutive 6-month period. Annual bleeding rate was defined as the total number of reported bleeding events for each patient for 1 year.

Data were analysed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences software (version 21.0). Categorical data were expressed as frequencies and percentages. Wilcoxon signed rank test were used to compare dependent variables and p value <0.05 was considered as statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

#### Patient Characteristics

A total of 75 haemophilia patients were included in this study with median age of 37 years (range 19 to 70). Majority of them were Chinese (50.7%) followed by Malay (36%) and Indian (13.3%). There were 64 patients diagnosed with HA (50% of them had severe haemophilia) and 11 patients were diagnosed with HB (91% with severe haemophilia B) (Table I). All severe HB patients and 93.8% of severe HA patients were on prophylactic factor replacement therapy, respectively (Table II). Besides, there were eight mild and moderate HA patients on prophylaxis therapy due to recurrent bleeding episodes and antiplatelet therapy for various underlying comorbidities.

#### Comorbidities

More than one quarter (26.7%) of our patients have comorbidities with majority of them having hypertension (17/20). They were diagnosed with hypertension at median age of 42 years (range 29 to 61). Five patients (6.7%) have ischemic heart disease and diabetes mellitus respectively (Table III). Two patients died during the study period due to cardiovascular event and hepatocellular carcinoma respectively.

#### Clinical Characteristics

Plasma-derived factor concentrate is the main treatment for our haemophilia patients without inhibitor, except for one patient who is receiving recombinant factor concentrate due to allergic reaction towards plasma-derived factor concentrate. The mean prophylaxis dose for haemophilia A and B was 59.8  $\pm$  28.1 IU/kg/week and 48.5  $\pm$  16.2 IU/kg/week, respectively.

The mean annual bleeding rate for severe haemophilia patients were 1.77 (SD  $\pm$ 3.6). Target joints were observed in 9.3% of patients with ankle joint (71.4%) being the most affected joint. There was a significant number of patients

(41.3%) who developed haemophilic arthropathy. Among those with haemophilic arthropathy, 58.1% had single-joint involvement and knee joints were the most commonly affected (Table IV).

Hepatitis C infection (32%) was the commonest blood-borne infection among our study population. All of them successfully cleared the virus either with treatment (13/24) or spontaneous seroconversion (11/24). None of our study population had hepatitis B or human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection.

Seven patients (9.3%) developed inhibitor and six of them were severe HA and one was a mild HA. The patient with mild HA was exposed to intensive treatment with factor VIII concentrate for haemothorax requiring cardiothoracic surgery. The incidence of inhibitor among HA patients who were on demand and prophylaxis factor replacement therapy were 4.2% (1/24) and 15% (6/40), respectively (Table V). This was not statistically significant (p = 0.241). Among the patients with inhibitor, four of them are currently on nonfactor prophylaxis therapy. Four of the patients with inhibitor have factor VIII gene mutation (intron 22 inversion and large deletion) that are commonly associated with inhibitor development. Besides, two of these patients are siblings.

#### DISCUSSION

With the advancement in haemophilia care, life expectancy of people with haemophilia (PWH) is now approaching that of the general population. There are a number of complications of haemophilia such as inhibitor development, joint disease and cardiovascular disease (CVD) which are increasing with aging.<sup>4-6</sup>

Transfusion-transmitted infection is one of the serious complications of haemophilia patients. Older haemophilia patients who were exposed to fresh frozen plasma and cryoprecipitate prior to availability of viral inactivation techniques were infected with hepatitis C and HIV.7 These infections occurred more often before 1985. Majority of the infected patients do not suffer any acute symptoms and cleared the infection spontaneously, the remaining patients become chronic carriers. These older haemophilia population have higher risk of liver cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma.8 In our study, hepatitis C infection was the commonest transfusion-transmitted infection and was found in 32% of our haemophilia patient. Another study on haemophilia patients in Malaysia by Boo YL et al, reported almost similar rate of hepatitis C infection (30%) among their study cohort.9 Almost half of our haemophilia patients with hepatitis C infection had cleared the virus spontaneously and the remaining were started on anti-viral treatment and all of them were cured from hepatitis C infection.

Musculoskeletal bleeding is the most common haemorrhagic manifestation among haemophilia patients. Haemarthrosis mainly affects large joints such as knees, elbows, ankles and more frequently involve the dominant side of weight-bearing joints as child begins to walk. Repeated haemarthrosis will lead to synovial hyperplasia and angiogenesis with further

#### **Original Article**

	841.4	Bill - Jawa (a	0	<b>T</b> = ( - 1
	Mild	Moderate	Severe	lotal
Haemophilia A				
Severity, n (%)	16	16	32	64
Age distribution, n (%)				
15-24	1	1	3	5
25-34	3	4	11	18
35-44	4	3	11	18
45-54	3	6	6	15
55-64	4	1	0	5
65-75	1	1	1	3
Ethnicity, n (%)				
Malay	5	2	16	23
Chinese	11	10	12	33
Indian	0	4	4	8
Haemophilia B				
Severity, n (%)	0	1	10	11
Age distribution, n (%)				
15-24	0	0	1	1
25-34	0	1	5	6
35-44	0	0	3	3
45-54	0	0	1	1
55-64	0	0	0	0
65-75	0	0	0	0
Ethnicity, n (%)				
Malay	0	0	4	4
Chinese	0	0	5	5
Indian	0	1	1	2

#### Table I: Demographic and clinical characteristics of patient with haemophilia

#### Table II: Treatment characteristic of patients with haemophilia

	Mild	Moderate	Severe	Total			
Haemophilia A							
On demand, n (%)	15	9	2	26			
Prophylaxis, n (%)	1	7	30	38			
Inhibitors							
Yes, n (%)	1	0	6	7			
No, n (%)	15	16	26	57			
Haemophilia B							
On demand, n (%)	0	1	0	1			
Prophylaxis, n (%)	0	0	10	10			
Inhibitors							
Yes, n (%)	0	0	0	0			
No, n (%)	0	1	10	11			
Mean prophylaxis dose (IU/kg/week)							
Haemophilia A	59.7 ± 28.1						
Haemophilia B		48.5 ± 16.2					

#### Table III: Comorbidity of patients with haemophilia

Comorbidity	n = 20 (26.7%)	
Diabetes mellitus	5	
Hypertension	17	
Dyslipidaemia	4	
Ischemic heart disease	5	
Chronic kidney disease	3	
Chronic liver disease	3	
Stroke	2	

Complications	Value	
Inhibitor		
Yes, n (%)	7 (9.3)	
No, n (%)	68 (90.7)	
Blood-borne infections		
Hepatitis B		
Yes, n (%)	0 (0)	
No, n (%)	75 (100)	
HIV		
Yes, n (%)	0 (0)	
No, n (%)	75 (100)	
Hepatitis C		
Yes, n (%)	24 (32)	
Treated	13	
Not treated	11	
No, n (%)	51 (68)	
Musculoskeletal		
Haemophilic arthropathy		
Yes, n (%)	31 (41.3)	
Single joint	18 (58.1)	
Multiple joints	13 (41.9)	
No, n (%)	44 (58.7)	
Chronic synovitis		
Yes, n (%)	4 (5.3)	
No, n (%)	71 (94.7)	
Target joint	7 (9.3)	
Yes, n (%)		
Knee, n	1	
Ankle, n	5	
Elbow, n	1	
No, n (%)	68 (90.7)	
Annual bleeding rate (Severe haemophilia)	1.77 ± 3.6	
Surgery		
Yes, n	6	
Major	3	
Minor	3	

#### Table IV: Complications of patients with haemophilia

Table V: Characteristics	of	haemophilia	patients	with	inhibitor
--------------------------	----	-------------	----------	------	-----------

	Presence	of inhibitor	P value	
	Yes	No		
Factor replacement therapy				
On demand	1	23	0.241	
Prophylaxis	6	40		

bleeding occurring in the friable and thickened synovium.<sup>10</sup> Eventually, these will result in chronic synovitis and progressive chronic haemophilic arthropathy. The gold standard in prevention of bleeding and its complication is the prophylaxis with clotting factor replacement. Almost all our severe haemophilia patients were on prophylactic factor replacement therapy currently. However, there is still a significant number of our patients (41.3%) who developed haemophilic arthropathy. This was mainly due to lack of access or non-compliance to prophylaxis factor replacement therapy previously. There are other factors contribute to the development and progression of arthropathy in haemophilia patients, such as genetic susceptibility and environmental factors.<sup>11</sup> Gene polymorphisms associated with an increased expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as tumour necrosis factor (TNF)- $\!\alpha$  and thus lead to more rapid joint damage progression. Overweight and obesity is associated with increased joint weight loading, decreased range in motion of joints, accelerated loss of joint mobility and involved in progression of haemophilic arthropathy in patients with haemophilia.<sup>12</sup> According to the World Health Organisation, the prevalence of obesity has tripled since the 1975 and the concerns this trend raises for managing the health of all patients. Several epidemiological data in United States and Europe suggest that the prevalence of overweight and obesity in haemophilia patients is comparable with the general population.<sup>13</sup> A study in Taiwan showed that obesity had a positive correlation with annual joint bleeding rate and thus leads to higher rate of haemophilic arthropathy.<sup>14</sup> The development of inhibitors remains one of the most serious challenges in haemophilia patient care. This has been associated with significant morbidity and results in deterioration in quality of life (QoL) as well as with increased healthcare cost.<sup>15</sup> A European multicentre study evaluated the orthopaedic complications and QoL in severe haemophilia patients with or without inhibitors, they reported that higher number of patients with inhibitors suffered joint pain, reduced mobility, orthopaedic

complications and poor QoL as compared to those without inhibitors.<sup>16</sup> In addition, severe studies show the similar results and haemophilia patients with inhibitors experienced more bleeding complications and haemophilic arthropathy.<sup>17.8</sup>

Besides, there are emergence of age-related comorbidities, and these poses additional challenges in providing optimal care for this aging population of patients. Previously, there is little attention on cardiovascular disease (CVD) prevention in PWH. Several studies reported lower risk of CVD among PWH as compared with general male population due to perception that they are protected from thrombus formation by their hypocoagulability.<sup>19-21</sup> However, CVD in particular are increasingly being reported among PWH recently. A study by Pocoski et al. showed that cardiovascular comorbidities are more prevalent among PWH and they appear earlier in life in comparison to the general male population in United States.<sup>22</sup> Another study by Wang JD et al, reported prevalence of CVD among PWH was comparable to that of general population but appeared at earlier age among PWH.<sup>23</sup> In our study, there were five patients (6.7%) with ischemic heart disease and two patients (2.7%) had developed non haemorrhagic stroke. Hypertension is the commonest comorbidities among our study cohort. These results are consistent with ARCHER study, which included the largest Canadian cohort of PWH, in which 31.3% of them has hypertension and 10.5% has diabetes mellitus.<sup>24</sup> Besides, the prevalence of hypertension in PWH were also reported to be higher compared to the general population in several studies.<sup>25-26</sup> It was also highlighted that hypertension starts at younger age among PWH as compared to the general population, therefore blood pressure monitoring should be part of standard care in haemophilia patients.

There were several limitations in the present study which include being a single centre study and small sample size. Due to the small sample size, it is difficult to made a significant comparison of prevalence of comorbidities between our haemophilia patient with the general male population.

#### CONCLUSION

With the increasing age of adult haemophilia patients, management of this population will become more complex. Our study showed that a significant number of adult patients with haemophilia have comorbidities, in which majority of them have hypertension. Management of these age-related comorbidities in haemophilia patients remains a challenge due to its complexity and lack of evidence-based guidelines on usage of antithrombotic and antiplatelet agents in this condition. Therefore, future planning should include implementation of strategies on improvement in screening, risk modification and prevention of cardiovascular disease.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank the Director General of Health Malaysia for the permission to publish these findings.

#### FUNDING

The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

#### DECLARATION OF CONFLICTING INTEREST

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest.

#### **APPROVAL**

Ethical approval of this study was obtained from Malaysia Medical Research & Ethics Committee (NMRR ID-23-01195-HTS).

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Bowen DJ. Haemophilia A and haemophilia B: molecular insights. Mol Pathol 2002; 55(2): 127-44. doi: 10.1136/mp.55.2.127. Erratum in: Mol Pathol 2002; 55(3): 208.
- 2. Pezeshkpoor B, Oldenburg J, Pavlova A. Insights into the molecular genetic of hemophilia A and hemophilia B: The relevance of genetic testing in routine clinical practice. Hamostaseologie 2022; 42(6): 390-9.
- 3. World Federation of Hemophilia. World Federation of Hemophilia report on the annual global survey 2022. Montréal Canada: WFH; 2023. Available from: https://www1.wfh.org/publications/files/pdf-2399.pdf
- Franchini M, Tagliaferri A, Mannucci PM. The management of hemophilia in elderly patients. Clin Interv Aging 2007; 2(3): 3618.
- Berntorp E, Mauser-Bunschoten E, Jiménez-Yuste V, Spears JB. Comorbidities and inhibitors in adult patients with haemophilia: issues, costs and management strategies. Eur J Haematol 2015; 95 Suppl 80: 1-15.
- Gouw SC, van der Bom JG, Marijke van den Berg H. Treatmentrelated risk factors of inhibitor development in previously untreated patients with hemophilia A: the CANAL cohort study. Blood 2007; 109(11): 4648-54.
- Spanoudaki A, Papadopoulos N, Trifylli EM, Koustas E, Vasileiadi S, Deutsch M. Hepatitis C virus infections in patients with hemophilia: links, risks and management. J Multidiscip Healthc 2022; 15: 2301-9.
- Shetty S, Sharma N, Ghosh K. Epidemiology of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) in hemophilia. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 2016; 99: 129-33.
- 9. Boo YL, Liam CCK, Yong KY, Fann RJ, Lee GWC, Wilfred G, et al. Haemophilia care and outcome in a major haemophilia treatment centre in Malaysia. Med J Malaysia 2021; 76(1): 46-50.
- van Vulpen LFD, Holstein K, Martinoli C. Joint disease in haemophilia: Pathophysiology, pain and imaging. Haemophilia 2018; 24 Suppl 6: 44-9.
- Gualtierotti R, Solimeno LP, Peyvandi F. Hemophilic arthropathy: Current knowledge and future perspectives. J Thromb Haemost 2021; 19(9): 2112-21.
- 12. Carpenter Sl, Chrisco M, Johnson E. The effect of overweight and obesity on joint damage in patients with moderate or severe hemophilia. Blood 2006; 108 (11): 4064.
- Wilding J, Zourikian N, Di Minno M, Khair K, Marquardt N, Benson G, et al. Obesity in the global haemophilia population: prevalence, implications and expert opinions for weight management. Obes Rev 2018; 19(11): 1569-84.
- 14. Chang CY, Li TY, Cheng SN, Pan RY, Cheng CN, Wang HJ, et al. Obesity and overweight in patients with hemophilia: Prevalence by age, clinical correlates, and impact on joint bleeding. J Chin Med Assoc 2019; 82(4): 289-94.
- Walsh CE, Jiménez-Yuste V, Auerswald G, Grancha S. The burden of inhibitors in haemophilia patients. Thromb Haemost 2016; 116 Suppl 1: S10-7.

- 16. Morfini M, Haya S, Tagariello G, Pollmann H, Quintana M, Siegmund B, et al. European study on orthopaedic status of haemophilia patients with inhibitors. Haemophilia 2007; 13(5): 606-12.
- 17. Shah S, Patel T, Bhatnagar N, Gajjar M, Shah M, Tripathi S. Prevalence of inhibitors in hemophilia patients and its clinical implications: a study of 276 patients in western India. Glob J Transfus Med 2019; 4:168-74.
- Soucie JM, Cianfrini C, Janco RL, Kulkarni R, Hambleton J, Evatt B, et al. Joint range-of-motion limitations among young males with hemophilia: prevalence and risk factors. Blood 2004; 103(7): 2467-73.
- Rosendaal FR, Briët E, Stibbe J, van Herpen G, Leuven JA, Hofman A, et al. Haemophilia protects against ischaemic heart disease: a study of risk factors. Br J Haematol 1990; 75(4): 525-30.
- 20. Tuinenburg A, Mauser-Bunschoten EP, Verhaar MC, Biesma DH, Schutgens RE. Cardiovascular disease in patients with hemophilia. J Thromb Haemost 2009; 7(2): 247-54.
- Srámek A, Kriek M, Rosendaal FR. Decreased mortality of ischaemic heart disease among carriers of haemophilia. Lancet 2003; 362: 351-4.

- 22. Pocoski J, Ma A, Kessler CM, Boklage S, Humphries TJ. Cardiovascular comorbidities are increased in U.S. patients with haemophilia A: a retrospective database analysis. Haemophilia 2014; 20(4): 472-8.
- 23. Wang JD, Chan WC, Fu YC, Tong KM, Chang ST, Hwang WL, et al. Prevalence and risk factors of atherothrombotic events among 1054 hemophilia patients: a population-based analysis. Thromb Res 2015; 135(3): 502-7.
- 24. Minuk L, Jackson S, Iorio A, Poon MC, Dilworth E, Brose K, et al. Cardiovascular disease (CVD) in Canadians with haemophilia: Age-Related CVD in Haemophilia Epidemiological Research (ARCHER study). Haemophilia 2015; 21(6): 736-41.
- Fransen van de Putte DÊ, Fischer K, Makris M, Tait RC, Collins PW, Meijer K, et al. Increased prevalence of hypertension in haemophilia patients. Thromb Haemost 2012; 108(4): 750-5.
- von Drygalski A, Kolaitis NA, Bettencourt R, Bergstrom J, Kruse-Jarres R, Quon DV, et al. Prevalence and risk factors for hypertension in hemophilia. Hypertension 2013; 62(1): 209-15.

### **ORIGINAL ARTICLE**

# Improving routine health data in Indonesia: Utilising the WHO data quality tool for *Aplikasi Satu Data Kesehatan*

# Guardian Yoki Sanjaya<sup>1</sup>, Khairani Fauziah<sup>1</sup>, Rio Aditya Pratama<sup>1</sup>, Nur Ayu Fitriani<sup>1</sup>, Mohammad Yusuf Setiawan<sup>1</sup>, Ina Amali Fauziah<sup>1</sup>, Lutfan Lazuardi<sup>1</sup>, Surahyo Sumarsono<sup>1</sup>, Sandra Hakiem Afrizal<sup>1,2</sup>, Farida Sibuea<sup>3</sup>, Evida Veronika Manullang<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Health Policy and Management, Faculty of Medicine, Public Health and Nursing, Universitas Gadjah Mada, Yogyakarta, Indonesia, <sup>2</sup>Public Health Master Programs, Faculty of Health Sciences and Technology, Universitas Binawan, Jakarta, Indonesia, <sup>3</sup>Ministry of Health of the Republic of Indonesia

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Assessment of data quality in the era of big data is crucial for effective data management and use. However, there are gaps in data quality assessment for routine health data to ensure accountability. Therefore, this research aims to improve the routine health data quality that have been collected and integrated into *Aplikasi Satu Data Kesehatan* (ASDK) as the primary health data system in Indonesia.

Materials and Methods: This descriptive study utilises a desk review approach and employs the WHO Data Quality Assurance (DQA) Tool to assess data quality of ASDK. The analysis involves measuring eight health indicators from ASDK and *Survei Status Gizi Indonesia* (SSGI) conducted in 2022. The assessment focuses on various dimensions of data quality, including completeness of variables, consistency over time, consistency between indicators, outliers and external consistency.

Results: Current study shows that routine health data in Indonesia performs high-quality data in terms of completeness and internal consistency. The dimension of data completeness demonstrates high levels of variable completeness with most variables achieving 100% of the completeness.

Conclusion: Based on the analysis of eight routine health data variables using five dimensions of data quality namely completeness of variables, consistency over time, consistency between indicators, outliers. and external consistency. It shows that completeness and internal consistency of data in ASDK has demonstrated a high data quality.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Data quality, Completeness, consistency

#### INTRODUCTION

Big data is important to monitor population health status to evaluate population-based health service quality, and to conduct research for innovative solutions which bring great promise for public health.<sup>1</sup> However, poor data quality has resulted in several consequences, including misallocation of health resources, misguided decisions and plans, missed opportunities, incorrect reports and follow-up actions and the indirect impact to the future direction of health plans.<sup>2,3</sup> To avoid the poor data quality, the assessment of data quality of health programs is conducted to review activities during the implementation period of the health program that must be carried out on a routine basis and using a standardised data quality assessment tool.<sup>4-6</sup> WHO has released a data quality tools (DQA) as a method for determining data quality criteria through routine data analysis by using the data quality dimensions such as completeness, consistency and timeliness.<sup>7</sup>

The utilisation of the data quality tool plays a crucial role in monitoring population health status, assessing the quality of population-based health services and supporting evidencebased research for innovative public health solutions.8-10 Previous research shows that the quality of routine data remains poor in the primary health care facility as the main source of the health data.<sup>11,12</sup> Based on the study, a health management information system is not an effective tool for monitoring health-care performance and as a source of data for planning and decision-making. The similar condition happened in Indonesia where in 2012, the Ministry of Health had issued a data quality assessment tool called Penilaian Mandiri Kualitas Data Rutin (PMKDR) (Independent Routine Data Quality Assessment).<sup>13,14</sup> However, several barriers had been raised during the data quality assessment using the PMKDR tool i.e. limited data entered into the system, limited operating system and manual input using excel template which may cause the data inaccuracy.<sup>15</sup>

To streamline the diverse range of data from multiple health information systems in healthcare facilities across Indonesia, the Ministry of Health has introduced a unified system called ASDK, short for Aplikasi Satu Data Kesehatan (ASDK) or Single Health Data Application.<sup>16</sup> ASDK leverages District Health Information System (DHIS2), an open-source platform that enables data analysis, reporting and visualisation of various health program data. The integrated information system ensures that all data entered adhere to a standardised data quality assessment system, specifically employing the dimensions of aggregate data quality, given that reporting primarily relies on aggregate data.<sup>17</sup> Conducting a comprehensive review of data quality dimensions is crucial at

This article was accepted: 10 March 2024 Corresponding Author: Sandra Hakiem Afrizal Email: sandra.hakiem@binawan.ac.id

all levels, starting from the local health care facilities up to the national level.<sup>16,17</sup> The data collected from health facilities, most are individual data being reported to the higher levels with multiple purposes including reporting, program review, planning and monitoring activities to enhance the program quality as the aggregate data.

The assessment of aggregate data involves three processes: data review by using the aggregate data quality dimension approach, data verification by comparing reported data with field data and monitoring and evaluation systems that identify unqualified data. On the other hand, individual data undergoes assessment during the data collection on the early stage using the dimensions of individual data quality. Thus. the research is aimed to analyse the routine data quality using the WHO DQA which is integrated to the ASDK platform as the main health data resource in Indonesia.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

A cross-sectional study was carried out from January to February 2023 which involves 34 provinces in Indonesia. Convenient sampling technique was used to select the region from west to east of Indonesia. The study involved reviews of documents from ASDK and *Survei Status Gizi Indonesia* (SSGI) in the year 2022. The source of data was transferred from the monthly summary report in electronic form. Eight variables were selected namely number of births in health facilities, number of antenatal visits, number of maternal deaths, number of neonatal visits, number of stunting cases, number of tuberculosis cases treated, prevalence of stunting from SSGI (variable number 7) and ASDK (variable number 8). The detail of variables is as follow:

All the variables considered are key indicators of the health program and are required to be regularly collected on a monthly basis. The analysis of these variables was conducted using the desk review method. employing the WHO DQA on the ASDK platform. Initially, patient data is recorded in a healthcare information management system or register book and these records are compiled and submitted at the end of the month to the District Health Office as aggregate data. The report is then transferred to an electronic system known as the DHIS2. Additionally, the report for each program is submitted to the ASDK platform for further analysis, such as data quality assessment using the WHO DQA tool.

The authors monitored the reporting data of selected variables on the ASDK platform throughout January to December 2022, aiming to analyse the dimensions of data quality including completeness, consistency over time, internal consistency between indicators and external consistency. The WHO DQA tool was employed to analyse the five dimensions of data quality, namely completeness, consistency over time, consistency between indicators, outliers and external consistency.<sup>19</sup>

#### RESULTS

#### Completeness

Completeness refers to the availability of data, calculated as a percentage of the reports submitted to the system. A total of eight variables from 34 provinces were evaluated using the ASDK platform. However, only one variable was chosen for assessment and this assessment included eight provinces: Aceh, Sumatera Utara, Sumatera Barat, Riau, Jambi, Sumatera Selatan, Lampung and DKI Jakarta. The findings reveal that all provinces successfully submitted their annual reports for the year 2022 and no records were missing for the variable representing the number of pregnant women giving birth in a health facility (Figure 1).

#### Internal Consistency

#### Internal consistency over time

Internal consistency over time is analysed by comparing the data for the year to be analysed with the average data for the previous three years.<sup>19</sup> In this activity, the primary data was taken from the year 2022 and compared to previous 2 years from 2019 to 2021. The position of the dot on the vertical axis on this chart represents the numerator value for the month selected. The dot on the horizontal axis represents the average value in the same district over the previous 11 months. A difference of more than  $\pm$  33% would indicate inconsistency.

Based on the result as seen in Figure 2, it shows that most of the data is located between the lines which means that most of the data have consistency over time.

#### Consistency between indicators

Consistency between indicators is analysed by comparing two related variables.<sup>19</sup> In this study, two variables were being compared such as the number of pregnant women giving birth in a health facility and the number of antenatal visits. Comparison ratio between these two variables in each region is then compared to the national ratio. A difference of more than  $\pm$  33% would indicate inconsistency in the observed year. Internal consistency over time can be analysed using the consistency analysis menu with the type of analysis between indicators. Each dot on the scatter plot represents the total values for one district over the last 12 months. A diamond shape represents provinces with values that fall

Table	I:	List	of	variables	
-------	----	------	----	-----------	--

No	Variables	Metadata	Source
1	Number of pregnant women giving birth in a health facility	Data element	ASDK
2	Number of antenatal visits	Data element	ASDK
3	Number of maternal deaths	Data element	ASDK
4	Number of neonatal visits	Data element	ASDK
5	Number of stunting children	Data element	ASDK
6	Number of tuberculosis cases treated	Data element	ASDK
7	Prevalence of stunting	Data element	SSGI 2022
8	Prevalence of stunting (ASDK)	Indicator	ASDK

ASDK
.Ц
tools
quality
data
MHO
using
alysis
an
quality
Data
÷
Table

Province		-			7			m			4			ъ			و		1 and 2 (Internal	7 and 8 (External
										Dir	nension	SI								
	-	2	4	-	2	4	-	2	4	-	2	4	1	2	4	1	2	4	с	5
Aceh	100	-0.29	33.33 25.00	100	-0.95	33.33	58.3	-0.34	0.00	100	-0.17	33.33	100	1.61	N/A	100	-0.12	8.33	-0.05	0.73
West Sumatra	001	0.05	33.33	001	0.70	33.33	20.2	-0.30	00.0	001	0.40	25.00	001	-0.17	16.67	001	-0.03	A/N	0.02	0.53
Riau	100	0.01	25.00	100	0.64	25.00	58.3	0.12	0.00	100	0.26	25.00	100	0.25	16.67	100	-0.11	N/A	-0.09	0.79
Jambi	100	-0.03	41.67	100	0.66	41.67	58.3	0.71	0.00	100	0.39	41.67	100	0.02	16.67	100	-0.10	N/A	-0.08	0.76
South Sumatra	100	0.13	25.00	100	0.92	25.00	58.3	0.07	0.00	100	0.52	41.67	100	0.49	N/A	100	-0.14	N/A	-0.03	0.88
Bengkulu	100	0.03	N/A	100	0.67	N/A	50	0.68	0.00	100	0.39	N/A	100	-0.53	16.67	100	-0.02	N/A	-0.05	0.78
Lampung	100	0.09	33.33	100	0.75	33.33	50	-0.04	0.00	100	0.53	33.33	100	-0.07	16.67	100	-0.09	N/A	-0.03	0.65
Bangka Belitung	100	-0.01	N/A	100	0.57	N/A	58.3	0.72	0.00	100	0.38	N/A	100	-0.49	8.33	100	0.07	N/A	0.02	0.66
Riau islands	100	0.07	N/A	100	0.74	8.33	2 2	-0.24	0.00	100	0.55	0.00	100	0.37	16.67	100	-0.14	N/A	-0.11	0.51
DKI Jakarta	100	-0.13	8.33	100	0.40	8.33	20.3	-0.33	0.00	100	0.30		100	0.71	NA 22,21	0	0.11	A/N	-0.05	0.78
West Java		0.0	52.55	001	0.00	00.02	20.2	0.23	0.33	001	0.44	52.55 0 22	001	0.10	/0.01		20.0		-0.02	8C.U
la Vocatada	001	20.0	0.33		0.00	0.55		-0.4	00.0		0.00	0.33		00.0	0.77 0.72 0.72		/0.0	0.33 N/A	0.0	0.45
East Java	100	-0.12		100	0.20	0.03 8.33	58.3	-0.25	0.33 8.33	100	0.19	8.33	100	0.27	16.67	100	-0.01	8.33	0.18	0.56
Banten	100	-0.02	8.33	100	0.47	8.33	58.3	0.18	16.67	100	0.50	8.33	100	0.27	16.67	100	-0.12	8.33	-0.05	0.73
Bali	100	-0.14	25.00	100	0.39	33.33	50	0.11	0.00	100	0.22	25.00	100	0.31	N/A	100	-0.06	N/A	0.00	0.51
West Nusa Tenggara	100	-0.08	33.33	100	0.33	33.33	50	0.27	0.00	100	0.26	33.33	100	1.85	16.67	100	-0.07	N/A	0.01	0.40
East Nusa Tenggara	100	0.01	8.33	100	0.09	8.33	50	0.48	8.33	100	0.38	8.33	100	-0.79	8.33	100	-0.03	N/A	0.08	0.28
West Kalimantan	100	0.03	8.33	100	0.66	8.33	20	0.27	0.00	100	0.56	25.00	100	0.12	16.67	100	-0.08	N/A	-0.13	0.45
Central Kalimantan	100	0.00	33.33	100	0.62	41.67	20	0.22	8.33	100	0.45	41.67	100	0.22	A/A	100	0.13	A/A	-0.18	0.51
South Kalimantan	100	-0.07	8.33	100	0.51	8.33	58.3	0.16	0.00	100	0.26	33.33	100	0.02	8.33	100	-0.05	8.33	-0.01	0.55
East Kalimantan	100	-0.06	8.33	100	0.51	8.33	6	-0.26	0.00	100	0.66	16.67	100	0.84	16.67	100	-0.02	8.33	0.03	0.35
North Kalimantan	100	0.07	25.00	100	0.71	16.67	6	0.80	0.00	100	0.49	16.67	100	0.78	16.67	100	-0.15	8.33	0.01	0.31
	001			001	0.4/			-0.53	0.33 0.43	001	0.30	/0.14 /0.14	001	79.0	8.33 10.73	001	-0.06	A/N	0.00	0.81
South Sulawesi	001	0.08	8.33 N/A	001	19.0	8.33 41.67	20.0 20.0	CU.U	0.00		0.44 -0.87	53.33 N/∆		77.0 -0.72	16.0/	001	- 0	A/N	0.04	0.44 0.55
South Janaces	800	000	11 67	001	0,67		0.0 0 0 0		0.00	80	() ^ C	11 67	001	1 08	16.67	001			0.07	
Gorontalo	100	0.47	8.33	100	1.29	A/N	202	0.07	0.00	100	0.97	8.33	100	1.94	8.33	100	-0.20	A/N	0.14	0.56
West Sulawesi	100	0.23	16.67	100	0.90	25.00	58.3	0.50	0.00	100	0.77	N/A	100	0.07	16.67	100	-0.13	8.33	0.0	0.23
Maluku	100	-0.17	41.67	100	0.27	41.67	58.3	-0.29	8.33	100	0.12	33.33	100	1.03	N/A	100	-0.09	N/A	-0.11	0.64
North Maluku	100	0.03	33.33	100	0.58	33.33	58.3	0.60	0.00	100	0.49	41.67	100	0.80	8.33	100	-0.06	N/A	-0.01	0.58
Papua	100	0.02	N/A	100	0.70	N/A	50	1.34	16.67	100	0.70	N/A	100	1.09	8.33	100	-0.08	N/A	0.19	0.39
Papua Barat	100	0.85	N/A	100	0.67	N/A	50	-0.77	0.00	100	2.37	N/A	0	-1.00	0.00	100		N/A	-0.19	N/A
*The red result value inc	licates	that the	value ex	ceeds t	he thres	hold on	the anâ	Ilysis of (	data qua	lity dim	ensions.									
Variables:							Qualit	y dimen.	sions:											
<ol> <li>Number of motners</li> <li>Number of antenata</li> </ol>	gıvıng İ visits	birth at	health r.	acilities			> Ŭ - ~	ariabie c onsistenc	ompiete. :y over ti	ness me										
<ol> <li>Number of materna</li> <li>Number of meonatal</li> </ol>	l death visits	s					Ŭ Ū mi ⊲	onsisten	cy betwe	en indic	ators									
5. Number of stunting	childre	ç					Ω	ternal o	onsisten	Ŀ.										
<ul> <li>b. Number of tubercul</li> <li>7. The prevalence of st</li> </ul>	osis cas unting	from SS	ចូច																	
8. The prevalence of st	unting	data rrc	M ASUR																	

		1.00	100		1.4.1	1000	1.000	1.1	-	-		1.000		Weight 0	
Unit 11	Data	Jan 22	Feb 22	Mar 22	Apr 22	May 22	Jun 22	Jul 22	Aug 22	Sep 22	Oct 22	Nov 22	Dec 22	Missing	
11 - ACEH	dqa_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	6708.0	12157.0	18068.0	24327.0	25245.0	26144.0	26115.0	26128.0	26156.0	26151.0	26124.0	32945.0	0	
12 - SUMATERA UTARA	dqa_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	16574.0	32195.0	51846.0	71982.0	92523.0	111628.0	111628.0	111628.0	111628.0	111628.0	111628.0	133681.0	0	
13 - SUMATERA BARAT	dqa_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	6617.0	12946.0	19113.0	25261.0	31973.0	41019.0	41019.0	41019.0	41019.0	41019.0	41019.0	44859.0	0	
14 - RIAU	dqa_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	8536.0	15861.0	23764.0	31800.0	39243.0	41786.0	41786.0	42810.0	43089.0	43748.0	43748.0	48910.0	0	
15 - JAMBI	dqa_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	4596.0	9178.0	12664.0	17115.0	22562.0	26605.0	26712.0	26803.0	26885.0	27023.0	27171.0	27328.0	0	
16 - SUMATERA SELATAN	dqa_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	11512.0	22671.0	33721.0	45060.0	55351.0	68559.0	68733.0	69054.0	69227.0	69451.0	69684.0	77203.0	0	
18 - LAMPUNG	dqa_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	10611.0	21224.0	32535.0	44002.0	56013.0	67404.0	67404.0	67404.0	67404.0	67404.0	67404.0	72465.0	0	
31 - DKI JAKARTA	dqa_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	25077.0	30072.0	44417.0	53628.0	62387.0	68361.0	68361.0	68361.0	68361.0	68361.0	68361.0	68361.0	0	

Fig. 1: Missing data analysis.



Fig. 2: Internal consistency analysis over time.

outside of the grey threshold lines. This result shows there was no diamond shape outside the lines which means a good internal consistency (Figure 3) and this variable is increasing over time.

#### Outlier

In this study, outliers are determined automatically by the WHO data quality tool that was identified by comparing monthly values to the mean of values for the year for the

same unit. Data is classified as an 'extreme' outlier if it is more than three standard deviations and 'moderate' outliers for those between two and three standard deviations. The shaded values are indicative of data quality problems. This study shows that several data from 12 provinces in the earlier 2022 (January to April) was classified as outliers by the system (Figure 4). Based on DQA tool, grey shading is for moderate outliers while pink shading is for extreme outliers.<sup>19</sup>



Fig. 3: Internal consistency analysis between indicators.

Unit Ik	Data	Jan 22	Feb 22	Mar 22	Apr 22	May 22	Jun 22	Jul 22	Aug 22	Sep 22	Oct 22	Nov 22	Dec 22
11 - ACEH	dga_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	6708,0	12157.0	18068.0	24327.0	25245.0	26144.0	26115.0	26128.0	26156.0	26151.0	26124.0	32945.0
12 - SUMATERA UTARA	dga_num_Jumlah ibu melahirkan di faskes	16574.0	32195.0	51846.0	71982.0	92523.0	111628.0	111628.0	111628.0	111628.0	111628.0	111628.0	133681.0
13 - SUMATERA BARAT	dqa_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	6617.0	12946.0	19113.0	25261.0	31973.0	41019.0	41019.0	41019.0	41019.0	41019.0	41019.0	44859.0
14 - RIAU	dga_num_Jumlah ibu melahirkan di faskes	8536.0	15861.0	23764.0	31800.0	39243.0	41786.0	41786.0	42810.0	43089.0	43748.0	43748.0	48910.0
15 - JAMBI	dqa_num_Jumlah ibu melahirkan di faskes	4596.0	9178.0	12664.0	17115.0	22562.0	26605.0	26712.0	26803.0	26885.0	27023.0	27171.0	27328.0
16 - SUMATERA SELATAN	dqa_num_Jumlah ibu melahirkan di faskes	11512.0	22671.0	33721.0	45060.0	55351.0	68559.0	68733.0	69054.0	69227.0	69451.0	69684.0	77203.0
18 - LAMPUNG	dga_num_Jumlah ibu melahirkan di faskes	10611.0	21224.0	32535.0	44002.0	56013.0	67404.0	67404.0	67404.0	67404.0	67404.0	67404.0	72465.0
31 - DKI JAKARTA	dga_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	25077.0	30072.0	44417.0	53628.0	62387.0	68361.0	68361.0	68361.0	68361.0	68361.0	68361.0	68361.0
32 - JAWA BARAT	dqa_num_Jumlah ibu melahirkan di faskes	76834.0	129392.0	198496.0	263541.0	338285.0	400335.0	403994.0	407749.0	411572.0	411572.0	419050.0	434058.0
33 - JAWA TENGAH	dqa_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	35005.0	66106.0	104465.0	134205.0	142171.0	158301.0	158301.0	158301.0	158301.0	158301.0	158301.0	158301.0
36 - BANTEN	dga_num_Jumlah Ibu melahirkan di faskes	20040,0	37090.0	53820.0	71037.0	91938.0	104721.0	104721.0	104721.0	104721.0	104721.0	104721.0	104721.0
51 - BALI	dqa_num_Jumlah ibu melahirkan di faskes	5010.0	9524.0	14813.0	16570.0	20027.0	23734.0	23734.0	23734.0	23734.0	23734.0	23734.0	38906.0

Fig. 4: Outlier analysis.



Fig. 5: External consistency analysis.
#### External consistency

External consistency is analysed by comparing the routine data in ASDK with other survey data sources. The two data sources being compared must have the same variables. In this study, we used the prevalence of stunting variables from two data sources, ASDK and SSGI in the year 2022. The ratio of the routine value to the survey value is then calculated. If the result is more than 0.33, it is said to be inconsistent. The output of the outlier analysis is a scatterplot with the national-level ratio of data source 1 compared to data source 2 depicted by the dark grey line. Subnational unit values that fall above or below the thresholds are potential data quality problems (Figure 5).

The study shows that most of the values fall below the thresholds for quality which represent differences from the national-level ratio that are greater than standard and are therefore potential data quality problems. In general, data quality analysis of the ASDK platform for the year 2022 is represented Table II.

#### DISCUSSION

ASDK is an integrated data platform which collects information from several electronic registers such as Komunikasi Data platform or Komdat elektronik-Pencatatan dan Pelaporan Gizi Berbasis Masyarakat or ePPGBM, Sistem Informasi Tuberkulosis or SITB and eKohort.<sup>16</sup> The system integration is a potential solution for improving data quality and data collection in developing countries.<sup>20-22</sup> However, some literature conclude that barriers and challenges in low resource settings might impact the quality of the data.<sup>23,24</sup> These studies suggest that the data integration must be followed by a routine data quality assessment. Thus, our study was conducted to assess the data quality using WHO DQA tool which integrates to the ASDK platform using the data quality dimensions such as completeness, Consistency over time, consistency between indicators, outlier and external consistency.

The recent study shows that most variables have improved the completeness of data such as number of mothers giving birth at health facilities. number of antenatal visits. number of neonatal visits. number of stunting in under five children. and number of treated tuberculosis cases. There is only one variable namely the number of maternal deaths which have insufficient data in all provinces. Many instances of incompleteness in this variable seem to arise due to lack of integration system or lack of infrastructure to record relevant data. Thus. the data for this variable is only available from January to May 2022.

The current research shows that the data have good consistency over time in several variables such as the number of mothers giving birth at health facilities. number of stunting children. and number of treated tuberculosis cases. There are no significant data fluctuations in the year 2022 compared to previous years. However, the other variables such as the number of antenatal and neonatal visits have poor consistency over time. These results indicate that the data quality is different in several periods which might be caused by several barriers during the data collection or data report such as the significant decrease number of visits amongst pregnant women to health facilities during pandemic<sup>25</sup> or other technical errors and barriers such as lack of infrastructure. and limited health care resources which brings impact to the technology adoption.<sup>26</sup>

In this study, we conducted a comparison of data between related indicators. specifically examining two variables: the number of pregnant women giving birth in a health facility and the number of antenatal visits. The findings reveal that there were no instances of a diamond shape outside the lines. indicating a satisfactory consistency between related indicators and an overall upward trend in the variables over time. According to the results. most provinces demonstrate good consistency between related indicators (Table II). Despite these positive findings confirmation through other data sources, known as external consistency. is essential. Many indicators in this study exhibit data classified as outliers. However, some areas do not present outliers in their data. The presence of outliers may result from various issues, such as errors in the data entry process in the information system used. The DQA tool can offer insights into the extreme values, explaining where and why a value deviates significantly from others around it by drilling down the data and displaying values by districts within the province.

External consistency was analysed by comparing the consistency of routine data from ASDK with data from other data sources. In this study, we used a variable of prevalence of stunting from ASDK and compared with the prevalence of stunting from SSGI 2022. The results show that the data from the two sources are inconsistent. There are significant differences between routine data and survey data in most provinces in Indonesia. Data consistency between routine data and survey data was only found in three provinces such as East Nusa Tenggara, North Kalimantan and West Sulawesi. This difference might occur due to several barriers including: 1) competency of data collectors, 2) differences in the selection of the respondents that were collected, 3) different data collectors where ASDK was taken by governance health workers while SSGI data was taken by surveyor, 4) data collection periods where routine data are collected in consistently every month while the survey data collection period is carried out only once a year.

This study provides an account of the data quality analysis using the WHO DQA tool, encompassing five data quality dimensions: completeness, consistency over time, consistency between related indicators, outliers and external consistency. The results reveal that the majority of provinces in Indonesia have adopted integrated data collection using the ASDK platform and consistently submit reports. Leading to high percentages of data completeness. However, limitation of this study is the absence of guidelines recommending the minimum acceptable percentage of data incompleteness in routine health data collection. Additionally, the study was unable to directly verify issues related to data quality dimensions at the data sources as it did not scrutinise the data collection process at the health facility level. Instead it relied on secondary data available in the ASDK, collected through an integration mechanism. Regarding data completeness, it is also influenced by the data integration

process from the information system of each variable's data source. It is possible that a health facility or health office has entered and sent data to a higher level but due to delayed data integration, the information is not yet accessible in the ASDK application. Nonetheless, further follow-up is necessary to confirm with the data source by conducting field assessments.

#### CONCLUSION

The current study shows that routine data quality in Indonesia performs high-quality data in terms of completeness and internal consistency. The dimension of data completeness demonstrates high levels of variable completeness with most variables achieving 100% of the completeness. Regarding the dimension of internal consistency over time, all variables except variables related to maternal and neonatal health show good consistency. Therefore, it indicates the need for improvement in these areas. Furthermore, the analysis reveals that the majority of provinces demonstrate good consistency between indicators due to the limited number of interrelated variables in Aplikasi Satu Data Kesehatan (ASDK). In terms of external consistency, the analysis shows inconsistent results between the prevalence of stunting from ASDK and prevalence of stunting from the SSGI 2022 survey. It might be caused by the data collection process in the field.

Based on the aforementioned results, the utilisation of WHO Data Quality Tools (DQA) on ASDK proves to be a selected tool for assessing the quality of routine data in Indonesia. While there are areas that require improvement such as to provide further training and guidance of the health information managers regarding the assessment methods. Furthermore, monitoring of the data quality on a routine basis using ASDK should be carried out at all levels through the desk review at the local health office. The limitation of this study is that this research solely relies on the secondary data recorded in the ASDK system and does not examine the data collection process from the lowest level nor the data transfer from lower levels to the central system.

#### CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest related to the research.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

We are grateful to all informants from national and subnational level who took part in the study and the World Health Organisation Indonesia. for providing research funding.

- 1. Thorpe JH, Gray EA. Big data and public health: Navigating privacy laws to maximize potential. Public Health Rep 2015; 130(2): 171-5.
- 2. Puttkammer N, Baseman JG, Devine EB, Valles JS, Hyppolite N, Garilus F. et al. An assessment of data quality in a multi-site electronic medical record system in Haiti. Int J Med Inform 2016; 86: 104-16.

- Kabakama S, Ngallaba S, Musto R, Montesanti S, Konje E, Kishamawe C. Assessment of four common underfive children's illnesses routine health management information system data for decision making at llemela Municipal Council, Northwest Tanzania: a case series analysis. Int J Med Inform 2016; 93: 85-91.
- 4. Sowe A, Gariboldi MI. An assessment of the quality of vaccination data produced through smart paper technology in The Gambia. Vaccine 2020; 38(42): 6618-26.
- 5. Álvarez Sánchez R, Beristain Iraola A, Epelde Unanue G, Carlin P. TAQIH, a tool for tabular data quality assessment and improvement in the context of health data. Comput Methods Programs Biomed 2019; 181: 104824.
- 6. Chen H, Yu P, Hailey D, Cui T. Application of a four-dimensional framework to evaluate the quality of the HIV/AIDS data collection process in China. Int J Med Inform 2021; 145: 104306. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2020.104306
- 7. World Health Organization. Improving data quality: a guide for developing countries. 2003; 74.
- 8. Jalloh MF, Namageyo-Funa A, Gleason B, Wallace AS, Friedman M, Sesay T, et al. Assessment of VaxTrac electronic immunization registry in an urban district in Sierra Leone: implications for data quality. defaulter tracking, and policy. Vaccine 2020; 38(39): 6103-11.
- 9. Wilkins K, Nsubuga P, Mendlein J, Mercer D, Pappaioanou M. The data for decision making project: assessment of surveillance systems in developing countries to improve access to public health information. Public Health 2008; 122(9): 914-22.
- 10. Medhanyie AA, Spigt M, Yebyo H, Little A, Tadesse K, Dinant GJ, et al. Quality of routine health data collected by health workers using smartphone at primary health care in Ethiopia. Int J Med Inform 2017; 101: 9-14.
- 11. Rumisha SF, Lyimo EP, Mremi IR, Tungu PK, Mwingira VS, Mbata D, et al. Data quality of the routine health management information system at the primary healthcare facility and district levels in Tanzania. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2020; 20(1): 1-22.
- 12. Ahanhanzo YG, Ouendo EM, Kpozèhouen A, Levêque A, Makoutodé M, Dramaix-Wilmet M. Data quality assessment in the routine health information system: An application of the lot quality assurance sampling in Benin. Health Policy Plan 2015; 30(7): 837-43.
- 13. Indonesia Ministry of Health. Modul Penilaian Mandiri Kualitas Data Rutin (PMKDR). Jakarta; 2013.
- Pusdatin. Kebijakan Sistem Informasi Kesehatan Nasional [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2018 Feb 8]. Available from: https://staff.blog.ui.ac.id/r-suti/files/2016/09/SIK\_nasional\_ kebijakan.pdf
- 15. Lazuardi L, Siahaan RGMS, Firdaus MZ. Evaluasi ddigitalisasi Pelayanan dan Sistem Informasi Kesehatan Ibu dan Anak. 2021.
- Indonesia Ministry of Health. Peraturan Menteri Kesehatan Tentang Penyelenggaraan Satu Data Bidang Kesehatan Melalui Sistem Informasi. Permenkes No 18 Tahun 2022 Indonesia; 2022.
- 17. Calciolari S, Buccoliero L. Information integration in health care organizations. Health Care Manage Rev 2010; 35(3): 266-75.
- Lodge W, Menon G, Kuchukhidze S, Jumbam DT, Maongezi S, Alidina S. et al. Assessing completeness of patient medical records of surgical and obstetric patients in Northern Tanzania. Glob Health Action 2020; 13(1). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/16549716.2020.1765526
- World Health Organization. Data Quality Assurance (DQA).
   2021. Available from: https://www.who.int/data/data-collectiontools/health-service-data/data-quality-assurance-dqa
- 20. Michelsen K, Brand H, Achterberg P, Wilkinson J. Promoting better integration of health information systems: best practices and challenges. Health Evidence Network Synthesis Report. Available from: http://www.euro.who.int/\_data/assets/pdf\_file/ 0003/270813/Promoting-better-integration-of-HIS-best-practicesand-challenges.pdf

- 21. Jardim SVB. The electronic health record and its contribution to healthcare information systems interoperability. Procedia Technol 2013; 9: 940-8.
- 22. Katapally TR. The SMART framework: Integration of citizen science. community-based participatory research. and systems science for population health science in the digital age. JMIR mHealth uHealth 2019; 7(8): 1-12.
- 23. Afrizal SH, Handayani PW, Hidayanto AN, Eryando T, Budiharsana M, Martha E. Barriers and challenges to Primary Health Care Information System (PHCIS) adoption from health management perspective: a qualitative study. Informatics Med Unlocked 2019; 17: 100198.
- 24. Heart T, Ben-Assuli O, Shabtai I. A review of PHR, EMR and EHR integration: a more personalized healthcare and public health policy. Heal Policy Technol 2017; 6(1): 20-5.
- 25. de Guzman GS, Banal-Silao MJB. Antenatal care utilization during the COVID-19 pandemic: an online cross-sectional survey among Filipino women. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth 2022; 22(1): 1-12.
- 26. Afrizal SH, Hidayanto AN, Handayani PW, Siregar KN, Besral. Budiharsana M, et al. Survey-based data describing readiness to adopt an electronic pregnancy registration-monitoring system amongst health workers. Data Br 2020; 32: 106192.

# The effect of hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy towards multi-organ complications and its early outcome at a Malaysian district hospital

Wei Hung CHONG, MD<sup>1</sup>, Hui Yun ONG, MD<sup>1</sup>, Jin Sheng OOI, MBBS<sup>1</sup>, Eleen Ying Ying KHAW, MBBS<sup>1</sup>, Lee Min LIM, MD<sup>1</sup>, Mei Mei TEW, BPharm (Hons)<sup>2</sup>, Ho Wai KOO, DrPaeds<sup>1</sup>, Siti Aishah ABDUL RAHIM, DrPaeds<sup>1</sup>, Phei Wen GOH, Fellowship in Neonatology (MAL)<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Paediatrics, Hospital Sultan Abdul Halim, Sungai Petani, Kedah, <sup>2</sup>Clinical Research Centre, Hospital Sultan Abdul Halim, Sungai Petani, Kedah

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy (HIE) is a clinically defined syndrome of disturbed neurologic function in the newborn with evidence of perinatal asphyxia. Stages of HIE are categorised into mild, moderate or severe based on the Sarnat classification. Neurological dysfunction constitutes a part of the wide spectrum of hypoxic ischemic insult as affected infants can have co-existing multi-organ dysfunction which further contributes to morbidities and mortality. This study aims to determine the relationship between the severity of HIE with multi-organ complications and early clinical outcomes.

Materials and Methods: All neonates who were admitted to the NICU at Hospital Sultan Abdul Halim between January 2018 to December 2022, who fulfilled the inclusion criteria were included. Demographic data, clinical course and investigation results were retrospectively obtained from the medical records.

Results: From a total of 90 infants (n = 90) who fulfilled our inclusion criteria, 31 (34%) were mild, 31 (34%) were moderate and 28 (31%) were severe HIE. The mean maternal age was 27 years. Common antenatal issues include diabetes mellitus (37.8%) and anaemia (22.2%). The Apgar scores at 1 and 5 minutes, initial resuscitation requiring intubation, chest compression and adrenaline were associated with higher severity of HIE (p < 0.05). Coagulation dysfunction was the most common complication (79.7%), followed by respiratory dysfunction (33.3%), cardiac dvsfunction (28.9%). renal dvsfunction (16.1%). haematological dysfunction (15.6%) and hepatic dysfunction (12%). Respiratory and haematological dysfunctions were significantly associated with higher mortality (p < 0.05). There was a significant longer hospital stay (p = 0.023), longer duration of ventilation (p < 0.001) and increase in frequency of seizures (p < 0.001) when comparing moderate and severe HIE patients to mild HIE patients. With increasing severity of HIE, there was also statistically significant higher mortality (p < 0.001).

Conclusions: There is a significant relationship between multiorgan dysfunction, the severity of HIE and mortality. Early anticipation of multi-organ injury is crucial for optimal early management which would reduce the mortality and improve the neurological outcome of the patients.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy, term newborn, multiorgan dysfunction, early outcome, mortality

#### INTRODUCTION

Neonatal encephalopathy is a clinically defined syndrome of disturbed neurologic function in the earliest days of life in an infant born at or beyond 35 weeks of gestation.<sup>1</sup> The most prominent cause of neonatal encephalopathy is perinatal asphyxia, more appropriately called hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy (HIE). There is no gold standard test for the diagnosis of HIE and it is a diagnosis made based on the clinical evidence and markers of acute hypoxia-ischemia.<sup>2</sup>

The incidence of neonatal encephalopathy in the developed world is estimated at 2 to 6 per 1000 live term births, with HIE occurring in approximately 1.5 per 1000 live term births.<sup>2</sup> It is also very common in Malaysia and the incidence of HIE in Malaysia in 2012 was 2.59 per 1,000 live births.<sup>3</sup>

HIE is classified as mild, moderate or severe based on Sarnat criteria and infants with moderate to severe encephalopathy are more likely to develop the long-term neurologic morbidity.<sup>4</sup> An alternative scoring system for identifying HIE in Malaysia NICUs is the Thompson score. Thompson score is based on features of HIE and it can have a maximum (worst) score of 22.<sup>5</sup> It allows a very precise clinical description of infants by assigning a numeric score rather than 'mild', 'moderate' or 'severe'. Day 1 Thompson score showed statistically significant correlation with morbidity and mortality of HIE babies, p-values 0.024 and 0.001 respectively.<sup>6</sup>

Neurological dysfunction is only part of the spectrum of hypoxic ischemic insult, infants can have co-existing multiorgan dysfunction which further contributes to subsequent morbidities and mortality.<sup>7</sup> The underlying cause of cell damage in each organ is likely to be secondary to a mixture of reperfusion, direct reactive oxidative stress, and cytokine injury.<sup>8</sup>

This article was accepted: 08 March 2024 Corresponding Author: Wei Hung CHONG Email: weihung94@yahoo.com

There are several studies evaluating organ(s) dysfunction in newborns with HIE. The prevalence of each organ involvement varies in previous literatures, with pulmonary involvement (26 to 86%), cardiac involvement (29 to 78%), renal involvement (15 to 72%), liver involvement (73.7 to 85%) and coagulopathy (41 to 50.9%).<sup>9-12</sup> A study by Michniewicz et al. (N = 57) comparing the incidence of end organ complications between stage II and stage III HIE patients showed that the latter had experienced significantly higher incidence of kidney and liver dysfunction, with thrombocytopaenia.<sup>12</sup> Sweetman et al. created a simple multi-organ dysfunction in neonatal encephalopathy scoring (MODE) system which include the cardiovascular, haematological respiratory, gastrointestinal, and neurological systems and found that neonates with higher MODE scores were significantly more likely to have moderate/severe NE (grade II/III) p-value (p < 0.001).<sup>13</sup>

The understanding of the relationship between organ dysfunction and HIE is lacking and there is currently no data available in the Malaysian population. The emergence of new biomarkers such as urinary cystatin C (CysC), kidney injury molecule-1, troponin T and brain natriuretic peptide showed good ability to predict early organ dysfunction involvement in neonatal encephalopathy.14,15 However, these biomarkers are not readily available in a developing country like Malaysia. Therefore, a good understanding of the co-existing and prevalence of organ dysfunction in newborns with HIE in Malaysia is important. The anticipation and early detection of cardiac, respiratory, hepatic, renal, haematological and coagulation dysfunction will assist the acute management and hopefully improve outcomes of these patients.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

We performed a retrospective study of 90 neonatal patients diagnosed with HIE in the neonatal intensive care unit (NICU), Hospital Sultan Abdul Halim between 2018 and 2022. Newborns with presumed HIE who fulfilled our eligibility criteria were included and we retrieved the relevant data from our hospital medical records.

#### Inclusion Criteria

We included late preterm and term infants born at or beyond 35 weeks of gestation who met all the diagnostic criteria for HIE:

- (a) Any three features of encephalopathy within 72 hours of birth, such as abnormal level of consciousness (e.g. hyperalert state, lethargy, stupor or coma), abnormal muscle tone, abnormal deep tendon reflexes, seizure, abnormal Moro reflex, abnormal sucking reflex, abnormal respiratory pattern and oculomotor or pupillary abnormalities.
- (b) Three or more findings of acute perinatal events, such as arterial cord pH < 7.00, Apgar score < 5 at 5 minutes of life, evidence of multi-organ system dysfunction within 72 hours of birth, evidence of foetal distress on antepartum monitoring, abnormal electroencephalogram and abnormal imaging of the brain showing ischaemia or oedema within seven days of birth.<sup>16</sup>

We further classify the severity of HIE newborns as mild, moderate or severe according to modified Sarnat's criteria<sup>17,18</sup> and Thompson score.<sup>5</sup> The highest Thompson score obtained for the infant was used as classification. Infants with score 1 to 10 were considered to have mild HIE, 11 to 14 have moderate HIE and 15 to 22 were considered to have severe HIE.<sup>6</sup> If the classification of the severity between the Sarnat staging and Thompson score is different, the more severe one would be chosen to classify the patient.

#### Exclusion Criteria

Patients with underlying congenital cerebral infections/abnormalities or inborn errors of metabolism that could account for the encephalopathy are excluded.

#### Criteria for Organ Dysfunction and Outcome

Although multi-organ dysfunction is well described and included in the criteria of HIE there are no standardised consensus definitions of individual organ dysfunction. We defined the criteria for involvement of each organ as follows based on previous literature.

Early outcomes are measured based on length of hospital stay, presence of clinical or subclinical neonatal seizures, inhospital mortality and presence of MRI abnormalities done in 10 to 14 days of life.

#### Statistical Analysis

The data was analysed using SPSS version 29. Continuous data is presented as mean/SD or median/IQR while categorical data is presented as frequency/percentage. Categorical data was analysed using Chi-square or Fisher's exact test. The relationship between the three severities of HIE was analysed using one way ANOVA for normally distributed data or Kruskal Wallis test for non-normally distributed data. Post hoc Dunn-Bonferroni test was performed for two groups comparison. Independent T test was used to measure the differences between the survivor and non-survivor groups (normally distributed) or Mann-Whitney test for non-normally distributed data. A value of p < 0.05 is considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

A total of 98 newborns were identified with the diagnosis of neonatal encephalopathy. Two patients were excluded in view of prematurity at 33 weeks, five were excluded as they failed to meet the diagnosis criteria for HIE and one was excluded as he was diagnosed with Edward syndrome. The remaining 90 patients were eligible and subjected to this study.

Table II shows the maternal characteristics of the affected newborn. The mothers of the affected babies had a mean age of 27 (8) years, and the majority were of Malay ethnicity (77, 85.6%). 47 (52.2%) of them were primigravida. Diabetes mellitus (34, 37.8%) and anaemia (20, 22.2%) were the two most common maternal illnesses and none of them were affected by eclampsia, chorioamnionitis and placenta praevia. There was no significant difference in maternal age, ethnicity, primigravida, diabetes mellitus, hypertension, eclampsia, anaemia, abruptio placenta and obesity among the mothers of newborns with HIE.

	5,
Cardiac dysfunction	Measured qualitatively by evaluating the heart haemodynamics and contractility using echocardiography. <sup>19</sup>
	Hypotension requiring inotropic support beyond 2 hours post birth was also included as having cardiac dysfunction. <sup>10</sup>
Respiratory dysfunction	Needed respiratory support with 40% oxygen for at least the first 4 hours after birth. <sup>9</sup>
Hepatic dysfunction	Liver enzymes aspartate aminotransferase >100 IU/l or alanine aminotransferase > 100 IU/l at any time during the first week after birth. <sup>9</sup>
Renal dysfunction*	Serum creatinine greater than 100 mm/L (1.5 mg/dL). <sup>13</sup>
	An increased of serum creatinine of at least 17 to 27 mm/L (0.2 to 0.3 mg/dL) per day from a previous lower value. <sup>20</sup>
Haematological	Thrombocytopenia (platelet count (PLT) <100,000/mm3. <sup>10</sup>
aystunction	International normalized ratio (INR) >1.5, activated partial thromboplastin time (aPTT) >50 seconds or features of haemorrhagic diathesis. <sup>12</sup>
Multiorgan dysfunction	Involvement of two or more organ dysfunctions (cardiac, respiratory, hepatic, renal, haematological).
	Central nervous system dysfunction is excluded since it is considered a baseline characteristic for HIE.

Table I: Criteria for organ dysfunction

\*Blood for renal profile must be taken at least after 24 hours of life

Table II: Maternal characteristics of newborns with hypoxic ischaemic encephalopathy (n = 90)

Variable			No. (%)		
	Total	Mild HIE	Moderate HIE	Severe HIE	<i>p</i> -value
	(n = 90)	(n = 31)	(n =31)	(n = 28)	
Age*	27 (8)	26 (5)	27 (7)	29.5 (11)	0.667
Ethnicity					0.548
Malay	77 (85.6)	26 (83.9)	29 (93.5)	22 (78.6)	
Chinese	2 (2.2)	1 (3.2)	0 (0)	1 (3.6)	
Indian	6 (6.7)	2 (6.5)	2 (6.5)	2 (7.1)	
Others	5 (5.6)	2 (6.5)	0 (0)	3 (10.7)	
Primigravida	47 (52.2)	21 (67.7)	15 (48.4)	11 (39.3)	0.080
Diabetes mellitus	34 (37.8)	15 (48.4)	9 (29)	10 (35.7)	0.280
Hypertension	2 (2.2)	1 (3.2)	0 (0)	1 (3.6)	0.760
Eclampsia	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	NA
Chorioamnionitis	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	NA
Anaemia	20 (22.2)	6 (19.4)	7 (22.6)	7 (25.0)	0.872
Abruptio placentae	1 (1.1)	0 (0)	1 (3.2)	0 (0)	1.000
Placenta previa	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	NA
Obesity	14 (15.6)	4 (12.9)	5 (16.1)	5 (17.9)	0.935

\*Data presented as median (interquartile range).

Table III shows that most babies affected were from the 37 weeks to 40 weeks gestation group (60, 66.7%) and they had a good weight of more than 2.5 kg (80, 88.9%). Statistically, there were no significant differences in terms of birth weight, gestational age, growth status, gender, mode of delivery or being inborn in the different HIE categories. The mean APGAR score at 1 and 5 minutes were 3.6 (2.2) and 5.6 (2.7) respectively. APGAR score was significantly lower as the severity of HIE increased (p < 0.001). The mean pH from cord blood gas or blood gas taken in 1 hour of life was 6.99 (SD 0.19). 89 (98.9%) of them required oxygen support at initial resuscitation and severe HIE neonates have significantly higher chance of ETT ventilation (p = 0.038), chest compression (p < 0.001) and adrenaline requirement (p < 0.001). There was also a higher proportion of them in

increasing severity of HIE to receive cooling therapy (p < 0.001).

Table IV demonstrates that coagulation dysfunction was the most common complication (63, 79.7%), followed by respiratory dysfunction (30, 33.3%), cardiac dysfunction (26, 28.9%), renal dysfunction (14, 16.1%), haematological dysfunction (14, 15.6%) and hepatic dysfunction (9, 12%). Coagulation and haematological dysfunction showed a significant difference among the three groups with p-values of 0.006 and 0.019 respectively. Multi-organ dysfunction affected (41/90) 45.6% of the subjects and it showed significant differences among the three groups (p = 0.011). There was a significantly longer hospital stay (p = 0.023), longer duration of ventilation (p < 0.001) and increased in

Variable			No. (%)		
	Total	Mild HIE	Moderate HIE	Severe HIE	<i>p</i> -value
	(n = 90)	(n = 31)	(n = 31)	(n = 28)	
Birth weight					0.766
≤1500 g	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
1501 to 2500 g	10 (11.1)	4 (12.9)	4 (12.9)	2 (7.1)	
≥2501 g	80 (88.9)	27 (87.1)	27 (87.1)	26 (92.9)	
Gestational age					0.053
35 to 36weeks+ 6days	10 (11.1)	1 (3.2)	4 (12.9)	5 (17.9)	
37 to 40 weeks	60 (66.7)	26 (83.9)	16 (51.6)	18 (64.3)	
> 40 weeks	20 (22.2)	4 (12.9)	11 (35.5)	5 (17.9)	
Growth status					0.427
SGA	6 (6.7)	2 (6.5)	1 (3.2)	3 (10.7)	
AGA	81 (90)	29 (93.5)	29 (93.5)	23 (82.1)	
LGA	3 (3.3)	0 (0)	1 (3.2)	2 (7.1)	
Male	58 (64.4)	20 (64.5)	21 (67.7)	17 (60.7)	0.824
Singleton	90 (100)	31 (100)	31 (100)	28 (100)	NA
Mode of delivery					0.394
Vaginal	36 (40)	14 (45.2)	10 (32.3)	12 (42.9)	
Forceps	17 (18.9)	7 (22.6)	5 (16.1)	5 (17.9)	
Vacuum	7 (7.8)	1 (3.2)	4 (12.9)	2 (7.1)	
EMLSCS	28 (31.1)	9 (29.0)	10 (32.3)	9 (32.1)	
ELLSCS	2 (2.2)	0 (0)	2 (6.5)	0 (0)	
APGAR score					
at 1 min*	3.6 ± 2.2	4.4 ± 2.0	4.1 ± 1.9	2.1 ± 1.9	<0.001
at 5 min*†	5.6 ± 2.7	7.0 ± 2.5	6.4 ± 2.0	3.1 ± 2.0	<0.001
Blood gas pH*	6.99 ± 0.19	6.99 ± 0.18	7.03 ± 0.20	6.96 ± 0.18	0.313
Resuscitation at birth					
Oxygen	89 (98.9)	31 (100)	30 (96.8)	28 (100)	1.000
Bag-and-mask ventilation	85 (94.4)	28 (90.3)	29 (93.5)	28 (100)	0.365
Chest compression	27 (30)	5 (16.1)	4 (12.9)	18 (64.3)	<0.001
ETT ventilation	79 (87.8)	25 (80.6)	26 (83.9)	28 (100)	0.038
Adrenaline	19 (21.1)	3 (9.7)	3 (9.7)	13 (46.4)	<0.001
Inborn	76 (84.4)	30 (96.8)	24 (77.4)	22 (78.6)	0.051
Cooling therapy	68 (75.6)	12 (38.7)	28 (90.3)	28 (100)	<0.001

Table III: Characteristics of newborns with hypoxic ischaemic encephalopathy (n = 90)

\*Data presented as mean ± standard deviation. †n=76, after excluding missing data.

SGA: small for gestational age; AGA: appropriate for gestational age; LGA: large for gestational age; EMLSCS: emergency lower segment Caesarean section; ELLSCS: elective lower segment Caesarean section; ETT: endotracheal tube.

frequency of seizures (p < 0.001) when comparing moderate and severe HIE patients to mild HIE patients. However, post hoc analysis showed no statistically significant difference between moderate and severe HIE groups. With increasing severity of HIE, there was also statistically significance higher mortality (p < 0.001). 53 of the subjects underwent MRI at day 10 to 14 of life and 36/53 (67.9%) had evidence of HIE on the scan; however, no difference was found in the occurrence between the three groups.

Table V shows comparison of factors affecting survivors and non-survivors. Respiratory and haematological dysfunctions were significantly higher among non-survivor groups with the p-value of 0.018 and 0.019 respectively. All the non-survivors had multi-organ dysfunction and this was significantly higher (p < 0.001) compared to the survivors group. Lower APGAR scores at 1 and 5 minutes were observed among non-survivor group as well (p < 0.001). There were no statistically significant differences in seizure occurrence, cooling therapy requirement and being outborn among the two groups.

#### DISCUSSION

Antenatal, intrapartum and initial resuscitation affects the severity and outcome of newborns with HIE. Our study revealed diabetes mellitus, anaemia and obesity are the most common antenatal problems, and this finding is similar to our country's national data reported in 2012.3 Gestational diabetes mellitus is common, with the recent meta-analysis in 2021 showing a prevalence of 21.5% among Malaysian women. Maternal hyperglycaemia significantly increases the risks of low Apgar scores and asphyxia-related neonatal complications in the infants.<sup>21,22</sup> A standardised screening for gestational diabetes mellitus and proper antenatal follow up are crucial to reduce the risk of HIE. Our current study did not reveal any maternal factor that significantly affected the severity of HIE. However, intrapartum factors including low APGAR, extensive initial resuscitation requiring intubation, CPR or adrenaline highly correlate with the severity of HIE; this is similar to observations in another study.<sup>3</sup>

In addition to CNS involvement, 81% of the subjects have at least 1 other organ involvement. Coagulation dysfunction was the most common complication (79.7%) and showed statistically significant differences among the different

Variable			No. (%)		
	Total	Mild HIE	Moderate HIE	Severe HIE	<i>p</i> -value
	(n = 90)	(n = 31)	(n =31)	(n = 28)	
Cardiac dysfunction	26 (28.9)	5 (16.1)	12 (38.7)	9 (32.1)	0.132
Respiratory dysfunction	30 (33.3)	7 (22.6)	12 (38.7)	11 (39.3)	0.292
Hepatic dysfunction*	9 (12)	3 (16.7)	3 (10.0)	3 (11.1)	0.816
Renal dysfunction†	14 (16.1)	2 (6.9)	5 (16.1)	7 (25.9)	0.163
Haematological dysfunction	14 (15.6)	2 (6.5)	3 (9.7)	9 (32.1)	0.019
Coagulopathy#	63 (79.7)	13 (59.1)	24 (80)	26 (96.3)	0.006
Multi-organ dysfunction	41 (45.6)	8 (25.8)	15 (48.4)	18 (64.3)	0.011
Number of organ(s) dysfunction≠	1 (2)	1 (2)	1 (2)	2 (2)	<0.001
Highest oxygen support					0.171
Nasal prong oxygen	1 (1.1)	1 (3.2)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
Non-invasive ventilation	3 (3.3)	3 (9.7)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
Conventional ventilation	80 (88.9)	24 (77.4)	30 (96.8)	26 (92.9)	
HFOV	6 (6.7)	3 (9.7)	1 (3.2)	2 (7.1)	
Length of hospital stay (day)≠	11 (10)	7 (9)	13 (13)	12 (13)	0.023
Ventilation duration (day)≠	4 (4)	1 (2)	4 (3)	5 (3)	<0.001
Seizures (clinical/subclinical)	36 (40)	4 (12.9)	16 (51.6)	16 (57.1)	<0.001
Positive MRI findings of HIEµ	36 (67.9)	6 (50)	20 (74.1)	10 (71.4)	0.343
Alive	78 (86.7)	31 (100)	30 (96.8)	17 (60.7)	<0.001

Table IV: Clinical problems, organ(s) dysfunction and outcome of newborns with hypoxic ischaemic encephalopathy (n = 90)

\*n=75, after excluding missing data ; tn=87, after excluding missing data ; #n=79, after excluding missing data ; μ=53, after excluding missing data ; ≠Data presented as median (interquartile range). HFOV: high frequency oscillation ventilation ;MRI: magnetic resonance imaging.

Table V: Comparison of su	rvivors and non-survivors o	f hypoxic ischaemic	encephalopathy ( $n = 90$ )

Variable	No. (%)			
	Total	Survivor	Non-survivor	<i>p</i> -value
	(n = 90)	(n = 78)	(n = 12)	
Cardiac dysfunction	26 (28.9)	20 (25.6)	6 (50)	0.097
Respiratory dysfunction	30 (33.3)	22 (28.2)	8 (66.7)	0.018
Hepatic dysfunction*	9 (12.0)	7 (10.9)	2 (18.2)	0.612
Renal dysfunction†	14 (16.1)	10 (13.2)	4 (36.4)	0.072
Haematological dysfunction	14 (15.6)	9 (11.5)	5 (41.7)	0.019
Coagulopathy#	63 (79.7)	51 (76.1)	12 (100)	0.112
Multi-organ dysfunction	41 (45.6)	29 (37.2)	12 (100)	<0.001
Number of organ(s) dysfunction≠	1 (2)	1 (1)	3 (1)	<0.001
Seizure	36 (40)	29 (37.2)	7 (58.3)	0.210
Cooling therapy				0.384
Completed active cooling	40 (44.4)	36 (46.2)	4 (33.3)	
Completed passive cooling	16 (17.8)	12 (15.4)	4 (33.3)	
No cooling/incomplete cooling	34 (37.8)	30 (38.5)	4 (33.3)	
APGAR score at 1 min≠	3 (3)	4 (2)	0.5 (2)	<0.001
APGAR score at 5 min≠&	6 (3)	6 (3)	2 (3)	<0.001
Outborn	14 (15.6)	10 (12.8)	4 (33.3)	0.088

\*n = 75, after excluding missing data; †n = 87, after excluding missing data; #n = 79, after excluding missing data; and n = 76, after excluding missing data; ≠Data presented as median (interquartile range)

severities of HIE (p = 0.006), this result is comparable to a study by Michniewicz et al, which also showed highest incidence of coagulation dysfunction in their subjects.12 Haematological dysfunction and thrombocytopenia, which are closely related to coagulopathy, also showed significant differences between different stages of HIE and between survivors and non-survivor groups (p = 0.019). The disturbance in haemostasis is due to various factors after birth asphyxia. Oxygen deprivation to the liver and bone marrow may suppress the coagulation factors and platelet production while disseminated intravascular coagulopathy may follow a severe asphyxial event.<sup>23</sup> In addition, hypothermia therapy, which was initiated in 75.6% of newborns in this current study may impair haemostasis by slowing enzymatic function of the coagulation cascade, impairing thrombin generation and further triggering DIC.<sup>24</sup>

Respiratory and cardiac dysfunctions were the next commonest complications following coagulopathy with involvement of 33.3% and 28.9% of the newborns. This was similar to other studies with reported incidences of between 20 to 30%.<sup>11,12</sup> 87.8% of the newborns in this study required intubation at birth but most of them were ventilated with low ventilation setting. However, some of them developed respiratory failure and this may be directly related to hypoxia induced persistent pulmonary hypertension (PPHN) or be indirectly associated with meconium aspiration syndrome or perinatal sepsis/pneumonia.<sup>25</sup>

Cardiovascular dysfunctions include myocardial damage, right ventricular (RV) dysfunction and altered transitional circulation, all of which will further lead to greater risk of adverse cerebral injury.<sup>26</sup> Giesinger et al,<sup>27</sup> suggested that a

complete haemodynamically assessment (including clinical evidence, biochemical evaluation and echocardiography) should not only be performed early in all infants with HIE treated with a cardiovascular agent, but also in infants with moderate to severe HIE before or at 24 hours after initiation of therapeutic hypothermia (TH) to identify myocardial dysfunction that may not be clinically apparent. Our incidence might underestimate the actual incidence as many of our subjects involved did not have a biochemical evaluation or echocardiography done in view of lack of resources and expertise.

Renal dysfunction affected 16.1% of HIE newborns in this study. This is lower compared to other studies, which varied from 22 to 70%.<sup>28</sup> This study also did not show significant differences of renal involvement in different stages of HIE. Urine output and serum creatinine were used to identify patients with renal injury in our study. However, creatinine is not an ideal biomarker of neonatal AKI as it peaks late (often lags 48 to 72 hours behind the onset of injury) and may reflect maternal creatinine level.<sup>29</sup> Cystatin C and Neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin (NGAL) are better biomarkers to reflect renal injury but are not readily available in our center.<sup>14,30</sup>

Hepatic dysfunction is the least affected organ, with only 9/75 (12%) of newborns affected and it showed no significant differences among the different HIE severity. This is in contrast with previous studies which showed the incidence to be high at 80 to 85%.<sup>9,10</sup> This could be due to improvement in HIE management in terms of hypothermia therapy as both previous studies were done prior to the hypothermia era. The pathogenesis of liver injury is related to the hypoxic ischemic insult causing formation of blebs and ruptures of plasma membrane in the liver resulting in the release of intracellular enzymes (AST, ALT, ALP).<sup>31</sup>

This study also showed statistically significant relationship between the number of organ dysfunction, severity of HIE and infant death, which were also demonstrated in other studies.<sup>11,23</sup> With increasing severity of HIE, there was also statistically significant higher mortality. Moderate and severe HIE babies also had significantly longer hospital stay, longer duration of ventilation and higher rate of seizure activity when compared to mild HIE babies. However, there were no differences between moderate and severe HIE babies. This may be in part due to shorter durations of ventilation in severe HIE infants because of higher mortality.

MRI brain abnormality did not show a significant difference among the groups as there was much missing data, especially from the mild and severe HIE groups. We did not proceed with the MRI brain in some mild HIE babies due to cost limitations; whereas for the severe HIE babies, 11 babies passed away prior to the MRI brain, which was usually done at second week of life for better prognostication value.<sup>32</sup>

Several limitations were identified in this study. Our scales and criteria for organ dysfunction were selected based on previous studies and there were no standardized criteria for them. This may explain the inconsistent findings of the incidences in organ dysfunction among the studies. This was an observational study among HIE cohorts without having a normal control. The strength of this study was the use of readily available biomarkers and clinical criteria that could be applied to most hospitals with limited resources.

#### CONCLUSION

In conclusion, this study shows the relationship of multiorgan dysfunction with hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy (HIE) severity and outcome. Early anticipation of multi-organ injury is crucial for optimal early management which will reduce the mortality and improve the neurological outcome of the patients. In the absence of multiorgan dysfunction, the origin of neonatal encephalopathy should be carefully investigated as perinatal asphyxia might not be the underlying aetiology.

#### CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

#### ETHICAL APPROVAL

The study had been registered under National Medical Research Register (NMRR) and ethical approval by the Medical Research and Ethics Committee (MREC). Research ID: RSCH ID-23-02012-TYG.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank the Director General of Health Malaysia for his permission to publish this article.

- 1. Mary E. D'Alton, Gary D.V. Hankins, Richard L. Berkowitz, Jessica Bienstock, et al. Executive summary: neonatal encephalopathy and neurologic outcome, second edition. Obstet Gynecol 2014; 123(4): 896-901.
- Qureshi AM, ur Rehman A, Siddiqi TS. Hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy in neonates. J Ayub Med Coll Abbottabad 2010; 22(4): 190 3.
- Boo NY, Cheah IGS. The burden of hypoxic-ischaemic encephalopathy in Malaysian neonatal intensive care units. Singapore Med J 2016; 57(8): 456.
- Robertson C, Finer N. Term infants with hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy: outcome at 3.5 years. Dev Med Child Neurol 1985; 27(4): 473-84.
- Thompson CM, Puterman AS, Linley LL, Hann FM, van der Elst CW, Molteno CD, et al. The value of a scoring system for hypoxic ischaemic encephalopathy in predicting neurodevelopmental outcome. Acta Paediatr 1997; 86: 757-61.
- 6. Bhagwani DK. To study the correlation of thompson scoring in predicting early neonatal outcome in post asphyxiated term neonates J Clin Diagn Res 2016; 10(11): SC16-SC19.
- O'Dea M, Sweetman D, Bonifacio SL, El-Dib M, Austin T, Molloy EJ. Management of multi organ dysfunction in neonatal encephalopathy. Front Pediatr 2020; 8: 239.
- 8. Wassink G, Gunn ER, Drury PP, Bennet L, Gunn AJ. The mechanisms and treatment of asphyxia encephalopathy. Front Neurosci 2014; 8: 40.
- Shah P, Riphagen S, Beyene J, Perlman M. Multiorgan dysfunction in infants with post-asphyxial hypoxic-ischaemic encephalopathy. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed 2004; 89: F152–5.

- 10. Hankins GD, Koen S, Gei AF, Lopez SM, Van Hook JW, Anderson GD. Neonatal organ system injury in acute birth asphyxia sufficient to result in neonatal encephalopathy. Obstet Gynecol 2002; 99: 688-91.
- Martin-Ancel A, Garcia-Alix A, Gaya F, Cabanas F, Burgueros M, Quero J. Multiple organ involvement in perinatal asphyxia. J Pediatr 1995; 127: 786-93.
- Michniewicz B, Al Saad SR, Karbowski LM, Gadzinowski J, Szymankiewicz M, Szpecht D. Organ complications of infants with hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy before therapeutic hypothermia. Ther Hypothermia Temp Manag 2021; 11(1): 58 63.
- 13. Sweetman D, Murphy J, Donoghue V, Segurado R, Molloy E. Multi-organ dysfunction scoring in neonatal encephalopathy. Arch Dis Child 2014; 99(Suppl 2).
- Sweetman DU, Onwuneme C, Watson WR, O'Neill A, Murphy JF, Molloy EJ. Renal function and novel urinary biomarkers in infants with neonatal encephalopathy. Acta Paediatr 2016; 105:e513-e9.
- Armstrong K, Franklin O, Sweetman D, Molloy EJ. Cardiovascular dysfunction in infants with neonatal encephalopathy. Arch Dis Child 2012; 97: 372-5.
- 16. Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development. Report of the Workshop on Acute Perinatal Asphyxia in Term Infants 2022 [cited August 2022]. Available from: https://www.nichd.nih.gov/publications/pubs/ acute/Pages/acute.aspx#Executive%20Summary.
- Sarnat HB, Sarnat MS. Neonatal encephalopathy following fetal distress. A clinical and electroencephalographic study. Arch Neurol 1976; 33: 696.
- Shankaran S, Laptook AR, Ehrenkranz RA, Tyson JE, McDonald SA, Donovan EF, et al. Whole-body hypothermia for neonates with hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy. N Engl J Med 2005; 353: 1574.
- Armstrong, K., Franklin, O., Sweetman, D., & Molloy, E. J. Cardiovascular dysfunction in infants with neonatal encephalopathy. Arch Dis Child 2012; 97(4): 372-5.
- Selewski DT, Charlton JR, Jetton JG, Guillet R, Mhanna MJ, Askenazi DJ, et al. Neonatal acute kidney injury. Pediatrics 2015; 136: e463.

- Teng CL, Foo KY, Lum KM, Toh SY, Hii CX, Nalliah S. Gestational diabetes in Malaysia: A systematic review of prevalence, risk factors and outcomes. Sains Malaysiana 2021; 50(8), 236-77.
- Cnattingius S, Lindam A, Persson M. Risks of asphyxia-related neonatal complications in offspring of mothers with type 1 or type 2 diabetes: the impact of maternal overweight and obesity. Diabetologia 2017; 60: 1244-51.
   Forman KR, Diab Y, Wong EC, Baumgart S, Luban NL, Massaro
- 23. Forman KR, Diab Y, Wong EC, Baumgart S, Luban NL, Massaro AN. Coagulopathy in newborns with hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy (HIE) treated with therapeutic hypothermia: a retrospective case-control study. BMC Pediatrics 2014; 14(1): 1 -6.
- 24. Reed RL, Johnson TD, Hudson JD, Fischer RP. The disparity between hypothermic coagulopathy and clotting studies. J Trauma 1992; 33: 465-70.
- 25. Lapointe A, Barrington KJ. Pulmonary hypertension and the asphyxiated newborn. J Pediatr 2011; 158(Suppl. 2): e19-24.
- Kluckow M. Functional echocardiography in assessment of the cardiovascular system in asphyxiated neonates. J Pediatr 2011; 158(Suppl): e13-e18.
- 27. Giesinger RE, El Shahed AI, Castaldo MP, Breatnach CR, Chau V, Whyte HE, et al. Impaired right ventricular performance is associated with adverse outcome following hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2019; 200: 1294-305.
- 28. Askenazi DJ, Ambalavanan N, Goldstein SL. Acute kidney injury in critically ill newborns: what do we know? What do we need to learn? Pediatr Nephrol 2009; 24: 265-74.
- 29. Gharaibeh KA, Hamadah AM, El-Zoghby ZM, Lieske JC, Larson TS, Leung N. Cystatin C predicts renal recovery earlier than creatinine among patients with acute kidney injury. Kidney international reports, 2018; 3(2): 337-42.
- 30. Treiber M, Gorenjak M, Balon BP. Serum cystatin-c as a marker of acute kidney injury in the newborn after perinatal hypoxia/asphyxia. Ther Apher Dial 2014; 18: 57-67.
- Choudhary M, Sharma D, Dabi D, Lamba M, Pandita A, Shastri S. Hepatic dysfunction in asphyxiated neonates: prospective case-controlled study. Clin Med Insights Pediatr 2015; 9 1-6.
- Rutherford M, Malamateniou C, McGuinness A, Allsop J, Biarge MM, Counsell S. Magnetic resonance imaging in hypoxicischemic encephalopathy. Early Hum Dev 2010; 86: 351-60.

# The current state of understanding of oncology expanded access programs in Malaysia

#### Fung Lin Yong, PhD, Wuan Chin Tan, Bachelor of Science

Medical Affairs, Pfizer, Malaysia

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: An expanded access program (EAP) is a regulatory mechanism that provides access to an investigational drug, which is not approved for use, in treating life-threatening conditions when all the standard-of-care treatments are exhausted.

Materials and Methods: An online, anonymous, voluntary survey was conducted to assess the level of knowledge and understanding about EAPs among Malaysian oncologists using SurveyMonkey® between April 2020 and June 2020. Oncologists who had enquired about EAP in the past, were invited at random to participate in the survey. Participants who did not provide consent or failed to complete the survey were excluded.

Results: A total of 15 oncologists participated in the survey, from both public (46.6%) and private (46.6%) practices. Most respondents (80%) had filed between 1 to 10 EAP applications in the past 12 months. For 73.3% respondents, resources or training were not provided for EAPs from institutions. Around 53% of the respondents reported that their knowledge of EAPs and application processes including country regulations is 'good'. The majority of respondents (73.3%) reported that the educational modules on an overview of EAPs, country regulations and the EAP application process will be beneficial. Most participants received information about the existing EAPs either by reaching out to a pharmaceutical sponsor or through another health care provider and some received information about the existing EAPs through their institutions or patients/caregivers. Most of the respondents recommended that pharmaceutical companies should have readily available information related to the availability and application of EAPs for all pipeline products on their websites.

Discussion: EAPs are crucial treatment access pathways to provide investigational drugs to patients who have exhausted their treatment options and are not eligible for participation in clinical trials. Malaysian oncologists have a fair understanding about the EAPs and the application processes.

Conclusion: Additional training and awareness are needed for Malaysian oncologists to upscale the utilisation of EAPs.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Expanded access program, oncology, investigational drug, lifethreatening conditions

This article was accepted: 15 February 2024 Corresponding Author: Wuan Chin Tan Email: wuanchin.tan@pfizer.com

#### INTRODUCTION

Expanded access program (EAP) is one of the treatment access pathways that provides the use of investigational medicinal products (IMP), which is otherwise not approved for use, at a defined conditions to patients.<sup>1</sup> Depending on the country or region of the world, these programs are known by different terms such as 'Expanded access', 'Compassionate drug use', 'Preapproval access', 'Special access', 'access' and 'Treatment use'.<sup>2</sup> These programs are made available to patients who are not eligible for a clinical trial and have exhausted all standard of care treatments for a life-threatening or serious diseases.<sup>1</sup> Compared to clinical trials, the eligibility criteria for EAPs are usually less rigorous and are more in line with the indication of the drug for which the approval is sought.<sup>3-7</sup>

In Malaysia, EAPs are available for the treatment of patients with life-threatening diseases with high unmet medical needs.<sup>3</sup> There is a guideline in place for importing/manufacturing products which are not registered with the Ministry of Health (MOH) Malaysia Drug Control Authority (DCA) for treating life-threatening diseases. Unregistered products may be brought to Malaysia via approved import license issued by DCA. Any serious or unexpected adverse drug reactions of the treatment is required to be reported to the Centre for Investigational New Products.<sup>3</sup>

In this study, we report result of a survey that primarily focuses on assessing the level of understanding of Malaysian oncologists for EAPs based on the different parameters including educational needs, perceptions and perspectives.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

An online survey that was anonymous, voluntary, structured and self-administered was conducted using SurveyMonkey® online questionnaire tool between 29 April 2020 and 17 June 2020. Randomly invited oncologists took part in the survey and were required to answer all the survey questions. The oncologists who had contacted Pfizer previously for oncology related EAPs were eligible to be a part of the survey. The exclusion criteria of the survey involved participants who could not furnish informed consent (e. g., language barriers and unavailability of an interpreter)8 or failed to complete the survey (exclusion was confirmed at the discretion of the principal investigator). The participants were excluded from the study, if they were not comfortable with the language of the interview that was taken. The survey questionnaire consisted of 13 questions and qualitative data was extracted based on the questionnaire. The questionnaire comprised of three subscales: i) 'demographics and experience in practice with EAPs applications' (four items), (ii) 'educational needs' (three items) and (iii) 'perception and perspectives' (six items).

The study met the tenets of the 18th World Medical Assembly, Helsinki, 1964, and its subsequent revisions. Potential participants were notified about the study objective and the scope of the participants involvement. The survey participants did not receive any financial incentives and no approval was required from the ethics committee (EC).

A literature search was carried out using PubMed and Google Scholar databases to identify articles published on EAPs in Malaysia. Studies published between 1st January 2011 and 31st December 2021 were screened for information related to EAPs in Malaysia, the current regulation, the procedure, the Health Care Providers (HCPs) experiences, and other associated challenges.

#### RESULTS

A total of 15 oncologists from Malaysia answered the survey questions. Most of the respondents either practiced in a public or government hospital/clinic (7 (46.6%)) or a private hospital/clinic (7 (46.6%)). One of the respondents worked in both public and private hospital/clinic (Figure 1a). Among the participants, eight respondents (53.3%) reported having an oncology practice experience between 10 to 20 years (Figure1b). A total of 12 (80%) respondents reported having filed between 1 to 10 applications for EAPs in the past 12 months when the survey was undertaken (Figure 1c).

According to 11 (73.3%) of the respondents, their institutions did not provide the resources/training for EAPs applications whereas only four (26.6%) of the respondents reported having the resources/training for EAPs at their institution (Figure 2a). The total number of respondents that reported having 'good' knowledge of EAPs and application processes including country regulations was eight (53.3%) (Figure 2b). In addition, among other respondents, one (6.6%) participant rated their adequacy of knowledge as 'very good', one (6.6%) rated it as 'excellent', two (13.3%) rated their knowledge to be 'poor' and three (20%) rated it as 'Fair' (Figure 2b). Majority of the respondents (10 (66.6%)) reported being 'mostly clear' about the application process set in place by pharmaceutical sponsors for applying for EAPs while the rest of participants reported that they were either 'very clear' (2 (13.3%)) or 'somewhat unclear' (2 (13.3%)) regarding the application process set in for applying for EAPs (Figure 3b). Additionally, most respondents 10 (66.6%) stated being 'mostly clear' about their country's regulations and processes set in place by the regulatory authorities for applying for EAPs, other respondents were 'somewhat unclear' or 'totally unclear' (4 (26.6%) and (1 (6.6%)) (Figure 2d). Furthermore, most of the participants got to know about an existing EAPs either by reaching out to a pharmaceutical sponsor or through another health care provider (Figure 2c). Few other respondents stated that they were informed about an existing EAPs either through their institutions or through patients or

caregivers. In addition, most respondents (12 (80%)) reported that global pharmaceutical sponsors provide more options for EAPs related to their practice (Figure 2e).

According to majority of the respondents (10 (66.6%)), it was not very challenging to educate the eligible patients about EAPs (Figure 3a). Most of the respondents (11 (73.3%)) stated that the educational model on 'Overview of compassionate use programs', 'Country EAPs regulations and overview', and 'EAPs application process' would be a beneficial educational initiative (Figure 3c). Two of the respondents stated that there is no major difference between the global and domestic sponsors, whereas one respondent reported that domestic sponsors provide more options for EAPs related to their Many respondents recommended practice. that pharmaceutical companies should have information related to the availability and application of EAPs for all pipeline products that are readily available on their websites (Figure 3d).

Among the 29 articles screened, no articles were found related to EAPs in Malaysia. A similar search was conducted on Google Scholar with the same search strings which resulted in 16,11,900 hits. Out of the total hits only two articles were relevant and had some information related to EAPs in Malaysia.

#### DISCUSSION

This study summarises the results of a survey that was conducted with a focus to understand the current standing of EAPs and its associated challenges pertaining to the regulations, resources/training available, and overall knowledge of its application process among Malaysian oncologists. In this survey, an equal number of oncologists took part from both public and private practices. Most of the participants involved had experience of about 10 to 20 years of oncology practice. Furthermore, most of the oncologists reported that no resources/training was provided by their institutions related to the EAPs applications. Overall, more than half of the respondents reported having a good knowledge of EAPs and application processes including country's regulations. Most respondents stated that they were very clear about the application process and the local regulations that have been set in place by the pharmaceutical sponsors and the regulatory authorities for applying for EAPs. However, most respondents think an educational model on different topics such as overview of EAPs, country EAPs regulations and overview, and EAPs application process can be a beneficial educational initiative. Information related to EAPs is mostly obtained from pharmaceutical sponsors or through other health care providers. Moreover, the global pharmaceutical sponsors are considered to provide more options for EAPs related to their practice. In terms of patient education, most respondents did not feel it to be very challenging to educate the eligible patients about EAPs. Even though more than half (53.3%) of the oncologists participated represented having a good understanding of EAPs, there is still a need to have clearer regulations and processes in place.6 This can help address issues and create further awareness among physicians regarding EAPs application process which can lead to better



Fig. 1: Demographics of the survey participants.



Fig. 2: Survey participants knowledge on compassionate use program in Malaysia.

outreach of the programs, patient access and ultimately patient outcomes.  $^{\rm 6}$ 

Our study results were found to be in line with the results of the overall study conducted by Singh et al., 2021, which included oncologists from various parts of Asia and has shown that majority of the respondents were clear about the EAPs application processes including the country regulations (88.23%). It was also shown that physicians had clarity regarding the EAPs application process through a pharmaceutical sponsor (71.56%), and EAPs regulations and processes set by country's regulatory authorities (53.92%).<sup>6</sup> Most respondents stated that their institutions did not provide any resources/training for EAPs application and felt that educational model on 'Country EAPs regulations and overview' would be beneficial for such application processes. In Malaysia, according to the Regulation 15(6) of the Regulations Drug and Cosmetic Control 1984, medical experts from private hospital or institutes or from organisation that are not under the Ministry of Health Malaysia are required to apply for import/manufacture of products that are not registered with the MOH Drug Control Authority.<sup>3</sup> Such application for unregistered drugs through EAPs are only indicated for patients with life-threatening disease.(3) The ongoing scenario with respect EAPs in Malaysia indicates that apart from government institutes, private physicians can also apply for EAPs and get access to life saving drugs. The results witnessed in this study could be due to lack of clarity related to EAPs in Malaysia.

One of the other challenges of expanded access (EA) use is the time and effort needed to be invested by the treating physicians to this process. The physicians must be willing to



Fig. 3: Survey participant's educational needs.

be actively involved in the EA process and must be familiar with the investigational drug.<sup>9</sup> In general, the request of EA use of a treatment by a physician is infrequent due to complexity of the process. Physicians often face the pressure of helping the patients to decide whether to receive an investigational treatment, frequently without having adequate data. Such processes are usually a time-consuming affair, and the physician is usually uncompensated for their work.<sup>9</sup> There are also concerns of legal issues, as there are no defined boundaries regarding whether the physician will be held responsible in the case of a fatal adverse event and whether the patient's informed consent will be considered adequate.<sup>9</sup>

In the USA, the fundamental public policy goal associated with the regulatory approval of drugs is to ensure only safe and effective drugs reaches the market. Such drugs are extensively tested in both animals and humans.<sup>10,11</sup> Yet, individuals who are critically ill are often in a state, where they are unable to wait for such new drugs that are yet to be approved.<sup>10,11</sup> In such context, for maximizing the chances of cure or remediation, patients seek investigational drugs regardless of the lack of information about their efficacy or safety through EAPs.<sup>10,11</sup> The U.S. Food and Drug Administration's (FDA) initiated EAPs, for critically ill patients, where an investigational product can be used as a last resort of cure or remedy when no other comparable or effective treatments are available,<sup>7,11,12</sup> to patients who are either ineligible or have already participated in a clinical trial.<sup>13</sup> Access to investigational drugs is completely supported

by the FDA for patients that are in most need. Though, the most preferred option is to enrol patients in clinical trials, whenever possible, for those patients who wish to gain access to investigational drugs.<sup>14</sup>

In the case of individual patients, expanded access usually depends on the cooperation and expertise of many parties, that includes the physician (who applies on behalf of the patient), the drug company, the institutional review board (IRB), and the FDA. Each of these involved individuals have an important role and must work together for the expanded access process to succeed.<sup>14</sup>

According to the Code of Federal Regulation (CFR) of the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) EAPs, sometimes also known as Compassionate Use Programmes (CUPs).13 The definition of EAP varies across the world. According to the European Medicines Agency (EMA) recommendation, which is meant for EU countries, suggests including EAP patients who were previously treated in a clinical trial and wished to continue the treatment further. Nevertheless, around the world, it is recognised that patients treated in a clinical trial could have the option of continuing treatment for an extended period in an Open-label Extension study to generate long-term data on the intervention efficacy, safety, tolerability, and administration of the drug. Furthermore, in contrast with the FDA, the meaning of CUPs and EAPs are different in Europe.<sup>13</sup> In Europe, the EMA permits companies that manufacture promising medicines to run CUPs to allow early access to their medicine and to extend its use to patients who can benefit from it. In addition, the EMA also allows patients that have been treated with the medicine during a clinical trial and who wish to continue using it may be able to do so via an EAP.<sup>13</sup>

There are numerous healthcare decisions that are faced by patients diagnosed with life threatening cancerous diseases, which have various implications on their life expectancy and quality of life.<sup>11</sup> In scenarios when patients do not respond to the standard anti-cancer treatments, opting for medication by participating in clinical trial remains to be the last choice, especially when the preliminary result of the research is promising.<sup>11,15</sup> But, in such instances there might be some set of patients who might not be eligible to be a part of such trials and through EAPs access to such drugs can be obtained.<sup>11,15</sup> A study conducted by Moerdler et al. 2018 involved paediatric patients under 18 years of age where enrolling of such patients in critical clinical trials is often difficult.<sup>15</sup> In this study the primary focus was to evaluate the experiences of paediatric oncologists in terms of applying and obtaining access to EAPs.<sup>15</sup> During this study it was reported that about 37% of respondents considered themselves as either competent or very competent in seeking approval from pharmaceutical companies for the use of an investigational drug.15 The study also reported that participation in EAPs is influenced by physician's experience in clinical practice, size of institution, and availability of educational resources and administrative support.<sup>15</sup> Besides, the most common challenges in terms of utilisation of the EAPs were reported to be the inability to identify a drug which has a potential efficacy and lack of understanding and knowledge about the application process.<sup>15</sup>

EAPs involves various strategies being assessed to simplify the processes and reduce the approval time. Many expanded access requests are being initiated based on the evidence that demonstrate treatment matched to a patient's tumour molecular/biologic aberrations that maybe associated with superior clinical outcomes compared to treatment not matched to patients' alterations.<sup>9</sup> Generating and using real-world evidence from expanded-access patients provides an opportunity to offer critical data on patient outcomes that can serve regulatory approval in conjunction with other observational datasets or clinical trials, and in limited circumstances may be the best data available for regulatory review.<sup>16</sup> In addition, it may also support and encourage patient-centred care and a personalised medicine approach towards drug development.<sup>16</sup>

In this survey some of the country-based limitations have been highlighted related to EAPs. Devising proper channels and strategies to increase awareness among physicians and patients is crucial. Availability of adequate information, resources and trainings can make the program to be more accessible to a larger population who are in dire need of some life-saving medicines. A well-defined landscape of EAPs can be a game changer for providing effective treatment to oncology patients that doesn't have any other medical alternatives in Malaysia.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to acknowledge Ms. Vaidehi Wadhwa (Senior Scientific Communications Specialist, Medical Excellence, Pfizer), Ms. Shrestha Priyadarsini (Senior Scientific Communications Specialist, Medical Excellence, Pfizer) and Ms. Hoa Ly My (Senior Scientific Communications Specialist, Medical Excellence, Pfizer) for their medical writing and editorial support in preparing this manuscript.

- Expanded Access: U.S. Food & Drug Administration: US FDA 2021 [cited March 2022]. Available from: https://www.fda.gov/news-events/public-health-focus/expandedaccess.
- 2. Shetty YC, Brahma S, Manjesh PS. Compassionate drug use: Current status in India. Perspect Clin Res 2020; 11(1): 3 7.
- Malaysia PSP-MoH. Application To Import/Manufacture Unregistered Products For The Treatment of Life-Threatening Illnesses (Private/Non-MOH Institutions). 2020. Cited September 2023. Access from: https://www.pharmacy.gov.my/v2/en/ documents/application-import-manufacture-unregisteredproducts-treatment-life-threatening-illnesses-private.html.
- Brower V. Food and Drug Administration responds to pressure for expanded drug access. J Natl Cancer Inst 2014; 106(6): dju171.
- 5. Patil S. Early access programs: Benefits, challenges, and key considerations for successful implementation. Perspect Clin Res 2016; 7(1): 4-8.
- Singh M, Jain A, Fang W, Ong P, Uehara R, Zhong J. Educational needs, perception, and perspectives of oncologists regarding compassionate use programs in Asia. Curr Med Res Opin 2021; 37(9): 1609-15.
- Jarow JP, Lurie P, Ikenberry SC, Lemery S. Overview of FDA's expanded access program for investigational drugs. Ther Innov Regul Sci 2017; 51(2): 177-9.
- Singh M, Jain A, Fang W, Ong P, Uehara R, Zhong J. Educational needs, perception, and perspectives of oncologists regarding compassionate use programs in Asia. Curr Med Res Opin 2021; 37(9).
- Fountzilas E, Said R, Tsimberidou AM. Expanded access to investigational drugs: balancing patient safety with potential therapeutic benefits. Expert Opin Investig Drugs 2018; 27(2): 155-62.
- 10. Caplan AL, Teagarden JR, Kearns L, Bateman-House AS, Mitchell E, Arawi T, et al. Fair, just and compassionate: A pilot for making allocation decisions for patients requesting experimental drugs outside of clinical trials. J Med Ethics 2018; 44(11): 761-7.
- 11. Hoerger M. Right-to-try laws and individual patient 'compassionate use' of experimental oncology medications: A call for improved provider-patient communication. Death Stud 2016; 40(2): 113-20.
- 12. Scepura B, Chan M, Kim T, Boehmer J, Goldberg KB, Pazdur R. Oncology expanded access and FDA's project facilitate. Oncologist 2021; 26(10): e1880-e2.
- 13. Iudicello A, Alberghini L, Benini G, Mosconi P. Expanded access programme: looking for a common definition. Trials 2016; 17: 21.
- 14. Jarow JP, Lurie P, Ikenberry SC, Lemery S. Overview of FDA's expanded access program for investigational drugs. Ther Innov Regul Sci 2017; 51(2): 177-9.
- Moerdler S, Zhang L, Gerasimov E, Zhu C, Wolinsky T, Roth M, et al. Physician perspectives on compassionate use in pediatric oncology. Pediatr Blood Cancer 2019; 66(3): e27545.
- 16. Wasser JS, Greenblatt DJ. Applying real-world data from expanded-access ("compassionate use") patients to drug development. J Clin Transl Sci 2023; 7(1): e181.

# Salvage neck surgery in recurrent nodal NPC: Do all patients require a comprehensive neck dissection in the modern MRI era?

# Daniel Xingcheng Yin, MBBS<sup>1</sup>, Si Min Chiow, MBBS<sup>2</sup>, Amit Karandikar, FRCR<sup>2</sup>, Julian Park Nam Goh, FRCR<sup>2</sup>, Bundele Mahadeorao Manish, FRCPath (UK)<sup>3</sup>, Jereme Yijin Gan, FAMS (ORL)<sup>4</sup>, Ernest Weizhong Fu, FAMS (ORL)<sup>4</sup>, Hao Li, FAMS (ORL)<sup>4</sup>, Ming Yann Lim, FAMS (ORL)<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Tan Tock Seng Hospital, Singapore, <sup>2</sup>Department of Diagnostic Radiology, Tan Tock Seng Hospital, Singapore, <sup>3</sup>Department of Pathology, Tan Tock Seng Hospital, Singapore, <sup>4</sup>Department of Otolaryngology, Tan Tock Seng Hospital, Singapore

#### ABSTRACT

Objective: The standard treatment for regional failure in nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC) is the radical neck dissection (RND). Our study sought to determine if magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) may accurately predict nodal involvement to allow selected levels of neck dissection to be preserved.

Study Design and Setting: We analysed retrospectively all NPC patients in our centre undergoing neck dissections as salvage therapy for nodal recurrence. Nodal involvement based on the preoperative MRI was assessed and compared with postoperative histopathology.

Methods: This is a retrospective study conducted on patients in our centre with recurrent NPC from February 2002 to February 2017. Patients were identified from the database of the otolaryngology oncology division at our institution. Of these, 28 patients met all our inclusion and exclusion criteria. We calculated sensitivity and specificity as well as average number of nodes per patient.

Results: In our study, we calculated the false negative and false positive rates of preoperative MRI neck by levels. Overall sensitivity of MRI picking up disease by level was 76% and specificity was 86%.

Conclusion: Based on our study, we will be missing a total of 10 (7.1%) diseased neck levels in eight (28.5%) patients. MRI alone, therefore, does not provide enough information to allow safe selective preservation of neck levels in surgical salvage of neck recurrences in NPC.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Nasopharyngeal carcinoma, radical neck dissection, selective neck dissection, magnetic resonance imaging, neck recurrence

#### INTRODUCTION

Nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC) is a distinct type of head and neck cancer. It has a high incidence of nodal metastases, with up to 70% of patients presenting with cervical lymphadenopathy.<sup>20</sup> The mainstay of treatment for primary tumours and neck nodal metastases includes radiotherapy (RT) or a combination of RT and chemotherapy. Local recurrence has been reported to be between 10 to 20% of patients following primary curative treatment,<sup>26</sup> while locoregional recurrent nodal metastases has been reported to be 5.8 to 12.9% at 3 years in existing literature<sup>21</sup> Locoregional recurrences are typically salvaged with surgery if resectable. Re-irradiation or chemotherapy can be utilised in unresectable cases. Distant systemic metastases is treated with first line chemotherapy or second line chemotherapy or immunotherapy.<sup>25</sup> Patients who underwent chemotherapy in our centre received a combination of chemotherapy agents such as cisplatin, carboplatin, 5-FU and gemtricitabine.<sup>9</sup>

Locoregional recurrent nodal metastases following primary treatment requires salvage surgery, though the extent of salvage surgery is controversial. Various types of neck dissection are employed. In RND, levels I to V are addressed together with resection of sternocleidomastoid (SCM), internal jugular vein (IJV) as well as accessory nerve. In a modified RND (MRND), levels I to V are addressed with removal of one or more of the more structures (SCM, IJV or accessory nerve). In a selective neck dissection (SND), levels likely to have occult nodal metastases are preferentially dissected. In a super selective neck dissection (SSND), two or fewer contiguous neck levels are dissected as appropriate.<sup>19</sup>

Currently, the widely adopted standard-of-care for neck nodal management is the radical neck dissection (RND). This philosophy was a result of the landmark study by William Wei et al.<sup>5</sup> In this study, Wei examined the extent of nodal disease in 43 RND specimens following NPC recurrence and found that all levels of the neck had the potential to be involved, with level II being the most common (53%) while metastases at levels I or V occurred in only 4% of patients. More than 70% of specimens had a higher number of tumour-bearing lymph nodes than evident on clinical examination and/or preoperative computerised tomography (CT) scans and was frequently complicated by extracapsular spread involving the accessory nerve and the internal jugular vein.<sup>5</sup> Preoperative clinical examination and CT scans were gross underestimates of true nodal involvement. The authors hence concluded that RND is the treatment of choice.

Routine use of RND is, however, associated with significant acute and chronic morbidities.<sup>9,11</sup> As such, some centres have moved towards offering selective neck dissections (SND).

This article was accepted: 19 December 2023 Corresponding Author: Daniel Xingcheng Yin Email: Daniel.yin@mohh.com.sg

Several previous retrospective studies have reported that SND offers high overall survival and comparable 5-year disease free survival rates<sup>7,32</sup> and can be considered non-inferior to RND.

Additionally, Wei's study was based on clinical examination, with a CT scan performed in selected cases to form an overall clinical impression of the neck levels involvement. The advent, in recent years, of contrast enhanced magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) as the preferred imaging modality with superior soft tissue delineation has enabled more accurate determination of the location of recurrent cancers, relationship to adjacent vital structures and extent of nodal involvement.<sup>13,16</sup>

We therefore sought to determine if modern-day MRI may allow a better assessment of disease, and hence more targeted neck dissections, than clinical exam and/or CT scan alone. This would potentially allow the treating clinician to perform MRI imaged guided selective neck dissections.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

This is a retrospective study conducted on patients in our centre with recurrent NPC from February 2002 to February 2017.

The management of persistent or recurrent nodal disease from NPC at our institution involves preoperative crosssectional imaging with MRI followed by RND or modified radical neck dissection (MRND). RT and chemotherapy are reserved for selected cases. Because the philosophy has been a comprehensive neck dissection for every patient, this allowed us to compare the final histology with the preoperative MRI, to determine the performance of the MRI scan in delineating the nodes.

Patients were identified from the database of the otolaryngology oncology division at our institution. Between February 2002 and February 2017, 55 patients had suspected nodal recurrence of NPC at our centre. Inclusion criteria were all NPC patients from our institution with (1) residual/recurrent nodal disease after completion of primary RT/CRT, (2) who received a RND or MRND as part of salvage treatment or electively in the presence of local recurrent disease and had a (3) preoperative MRI scan prior to salvage surgery. Of these, 34 patients were excluded for the following reasons (1) 15 had no preoperative MRI and (2) 12 records were not available in our database (Figure 1).

A total of 28 patients with histopathology-proven isolated regional recurrence met all our inclusion and exclusion criteria. This study was approved by our local institutional review board. (NHG DSRB reference: 2018/00184)

#### Management Protocol

Of the patients undergoing salvage surgery, 11 (39.3%) patients had received RT alone in their initial treatment; 17 (60.7%) patients received both chemotherapy and RT in their initial treatment. All patients in our series underwent only unilateral neck dissection and none received neoadjuvant chemotherapy prior to salvage surgery. As part of workup to

evaluate disease extent, all patients with locoregional nodal recurrences included in our study had MRI performed preoperatively. These MRIs were performed at least 3 months following initial treatment to assess for recurrence and within a month prior to salvage surgery.

The MRI protocol consisted of the following sequences: axial T1 weighted, coronal T1 weighted, axial T2 weighted fat sequence spin echo and contrast enhanced axial and coronal spin echoes. Subsequently, the coronal contrast enhanced sequence and axial T2 weighted sequence were later replaced in our institution with an isotropic 3D gradient echo sequence and T2 weighted non-fat saturated sequence respectively. All cases were performed by experienced head and neck surgeons in our department.

Retrospective evaluation of the scans by levels were performed by two senior head and neck radiologists. Both radiologists evaluated all scans independently and any discordance was resolved by mutual discussion and consensus.

All the patients underwent neck dissection of all the five levels. 18 (64.3%) underwent RND while 10 (35.7%) underwent MRND. Lymph node specimens were excised, marked by level, and sent for postoperative histopathological examination.

Number of nodes involved with disease were reported by level and this data was collected retrospectively. Key patient demographics and disease characteristics are summarised in Table I. All patients were staged using the criteria of American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) 8th Edition.

#### Radiological Criteria

All preoperative MRI scans were read by experienced clinical radiologists in our centre. Each level was analysed for the presence and number of radiologically suspicious nodes using evidence-based criteria. Our criteria to classify lymph nodes seen as suspicious was if the node had any one of the following:

- (1) Short axis diameter (retropharyngeal lymph node > 5 mm, level I/II > 11 mm, all other levels >10 mm).<sup>17</sup>
- (2) Shape (round or irregular pathological | ovoid not pathological).<sup>14</sup>
- (3) Margins (irregular or ill-defined pathological | welldefined - not pathological).<sup>14</sup>
- (4) Any extranodal extension (grade 1 and 2) (0 Tumour confined within the lymph node with no extranodal extension | 1 – Tumour invading beyond the capsule of lymph node, 2 – All tumour tissue with no residual nodal tissue).<sup>22</sup>
- (5) Necrosis and clustered<sup>10</sup>

False negative (FN) was defined as a particular level with no suspicious lymph nodes seen on preoperative MRI but metastatic nodes were found on postoperative histopathological analyses. Conversely, false positive (FP) was defined as when suspicious nodes were seen on preoperative MRI but no metastatic nodes were found on histology postoperatively.

#### **Original Article**

Table I: Sui	mmary of patient	and disease	characteristics
--------------	------------------	-------------	-----------------

Characteristics	N = 28 (%)
Gender	
Female	4 (14.3%)
Male	24 (85.7%)
Age	
<60	15 (53.6%)
≥60	13 (46.4%)
Primary tumor AJCC VIII stage	
	0 (0.0%)
II	8 (28.6%)
III	8 (28.6%)
IV	7 (25.0%)
Unknown	5 (17.8%)
Primary tumor treatment	
RT	11 (39.3%)
ChemoRT	17 (60.1%)
Recurrence AJCC VIII stage	
r0	2 (7.1%)
rl	1 (3.6%)
rll	23 (82.1%)
rIII	1 (3.6%)
rlV	1 (3.6%)
Type of surgery	
RND	18 (64.3%)
MRND	10 (35.7%)

Characteristics	N = 28 (%)
Total number of suspicious lymph nodes on preoperative MRI	
Level I	3
Level II	24
Level III	9
Level IV	2
Level V	7
Total number of tumor-containing lymph nodes on histopathology	
Level I	3
Level II	18
Level III	10
Level IV	6
Level V	4
False negatives	
Level	3
Level II	0
Level III	2
Level IV	4
Level V	0
False positives	
Level I	3
Level II	6
Level III	2
Level IV	1
Level V	3
Extracapsular spread	
Yes	8 (28.6%)
No	20 (71.4%)

# Table II: Collective radiological and histopathological analyses of all included specimens N = 28 (%)

### Table III: Patient's with one or more false negative lymph node levels are summarized above with any corresponding extranodal extension noted on postoperative histopathology

Subject number	False negative levels	Extranodal extension	
1	1	Yes	
3	3	No	
17	4	Yes	
19	1	No	
20	3, 4	Yes	
25	4	Yes	
27	3, 4	Yes	
36	1	No	

Salvage neck surgery in recurrent nodal NPC: Do all patients require a comprehensive neck dissection in the modern MRI era?

N = 28	Sensitivity	Specificity	
Level 1	25%	92%	
Level 2	100%	40%	
Level 3	70%	89%	
Level 4	33%	95%	
Level 5	100%	88%	
Overall	76%	86%	

Table IV: Sensitivity and specificity of preoperative MRI in the detection of recurrent/residual nodal disease of NPC per neck level. Overall sensitivity and specificity were also calculated

#### Table V: Overall number of false negatives and positives on modern day preoperative MRI

Total number of levels dissected	140	
Overall false negatives Overall false positives	10 (7.1%) 14 (10%)	

Table VI: Mean lymph nodes per patient found in our study with modern-day preoperative MRI compared to Wei et al's landmark study in 1992 using CT and clinical examination. In our study, there is a closer correlation between mean number of suspicious nodes found clinically and that found on histopathology

	Clinically suspicious lymph nodes on clinical exam/CT on histopathology or MRI	Range per patient	Mean per patient	Tumor- containing lymph nodes	Range per patient	Mean per patient	Ratio Difference in detection of nodal recurrence on preoperative scans and postoperative histopathology
Wei et al., 1992⁵	59	0 to 5	1.5	294	0 to 62	7.4	4.6
Current study	105	0 to 10	3.8	91	0 to 5	3.6	0.95

#### Pathological Analyses

All intraoperative lymph node specimens were sent for postoperative histopathological analyses in 10% neutral buffered formalin for histopathological analyses. These specimens were oriented by the surgeon using orientating sutures demarcating lymph node subgroups (level I to level V) and was sent en-bloc to our histopathology lab for further tissue processing. All the macroscopically negative or equivocal lymph nodes were submitted in totality. Limited representative sections of grossly apparent positive nodes or matted positive nodes were submitted for microscopic documentation of metastasis. Each tissue slice was cut to a thickness of 3 to 4 mm for processing and further paraffin block preparation. Standard 4-micron thick tissue sections were cut on glass slides and stained with haematoxylin and eosin for histology assessment.

Apart from the number of nodes involved by metastatic carcinoma, the greatest dimension of metastatic deposit and the presence or absence of extranodal extension was also documented.

#### RESULTS

#### Histopathological Findings

A total of 23 patients had metastatic carcinoma in at least one lymph node level, while five patients had no metastatic carcinoma found in all five levels following RND or MRND. Single level involvement was found in 11 patients, while other 12 patients had multilevel involvement. Nodal recurrences most frequently occurred in levels II and III (n = 8 (28.6%), n = 8 (28.6%) respectively). Eight patients (28.6%) had extracapsular spread in at least one lymph node seen on postoperative histopathology. Tumour infiltration was found in structures including the perinodal soft tissue, skeletal muscle and vasculature. Interestingly, all levels on preoperative MRI in our study were found to have false negatives, except for levels II and V. Exact distribution of nodal involvement for both preoperative MRI and postoperative histopathology is summarised in Table II.

### Comparison Between MRI and Histology (Mean Positive Nodes Detected Per Patient)

In our study, for the 28 patients analysed, a total of 105 radiologically suspicious lymph nodes were detected by MRI with a range of 0 to 10 lymph nodes (mean, 3.8) per patient. In contrast, the number of positive nodes that actually contained tumour on histopathology were 91, with a range of 0 to 5 per patient (mean, 3.6).

#### False Positives by Level

There were two (6.0%) false positives in level I, six (18.2%) in level II, two (6.0%) in level III, one (3.0%) in level IV and three (9.1%) in level V.

#### False Negatives by Level

Eight (28.6%) patients had one or more false negatives in one or more neck levels. There were three (10.7%) false negatives in level I, zeo (0%) in level II, three (10.7%) in level III, four (14.3%) in level IV and zero (0%) in level V. Five of these patients also had extranodal extension (Table III).

These figures translate into sensitivities and specificities per level as documented in Table IV. Taking into account all



levels, the overall sensitivity and specificity based on all lymph node levels in our series of patients were 76% and 86% respectively. Table V summarises the overall number of false negative and false positives levels out of the 140 levels dissected.

We would, in theory, conserve a total of 95 out of 140 neck levels in our 28 patients if we were to perform selective neck dissections based solely on suspicious lymph node levels on preoperative MRI. This would however result in 10 missed neck levels, affecting eight patients in total (28.6%).

#### Outcomes

All patients were followed up regularly until discharge or death. Two (7.1%) were lost to follow up. Of the 26 remaining patients, the follow-up interval ranged from 2 months to 14 years and 2 months with a median follow up of 1 year and 7 months. There were four (14.3%) local recurrences and six (21.4%) systemic metastases.

There were also 11 (39.2%) deaths in our series of patients. Two (7.1%) died of systemic metastases and two (7.1%) from local recurrences. Another seven (25%) died of causes not related to recurrent NPC, including cardiac arrests and strokes.

#### DISCUSSION

In a landmark study, Wei et al. examined a series of wholeneck dissections in 40 patients whose RND specimens contained tumour tissue.<sup>5</sup> The total number of suspicious lymph nodes detected clinically, with or without preoperative CT scan, were 59 with a range of 1 to 5 (mean, 1.5) per patient. The number of lymph nodes that actually contained tumour were 294, with a range of 1 to 62 (mean, 7.4) per patient. In a follow-up study, the authors<sup>9</sup> further found that all neck levels had the potential to be involved with levels II and V being the most common (53%). Extracapsular spread was evident in over 60% of metastatic lymph nodes. These findings reflect the aggressive nature of recurrent NPC in the neck. The authors thus concluded that RND with removal of surrounding sternocleidomastoid, internal jugular vein and spinal accessory nerve is the treatment of choice to achieve curative resection. This conclusion is supported by various other earlier studies.  $^{\scriptscriptstyle 2,3}$ 

Radical neck dissection, however, is associated with high rates of functional and cosmetic defects. These included postoperative shoulder syndrome in cases of CN XI sacrifice, skin flap necrosis, shoulder syndrome, surgical site infection and delays in wound healing.<sup>11,18</sup> Since the landmark trials almost 20 years ago, more recent studies by Yen et al. and Liu et al. reported similar 5-year survival and neck control rates for patients treated with more limited neck dissections.7,24, 25 Another recently reported large series by Zhang et al<sup>17</sup> analysed 355 patients and recommended selective neck dissection be considered for patients with a single residual node. Other studies have also shown that metastatic lymph nodes appear to be primarily located at levels II and V.<sup>20</sup> With the refinement of surgical techniques and imaging modalities over the last decades, the requirement of a routine RND is under scrutiny.<sup>1,20,24</sup> The concept of sparing unaffected levels has also been applied in the treatment of other head and neck cancers.

Over the past decades, there have been significant advances in imaging with the advent of MRI for evaluating nodal metastases and planning radiotherapy in patients with head and neck cancers. MRI has become the preferred modality of assessment of primary nasopharyngeal cancers because of better contrast resolution and less prominent motion artefacts compared to CT scans.<sup>12</sup> Other authors have also purported that MRI, compared to CT, offers equivalent or superior sensitivity, specificity and accuracy in detecting nodal recurrences and soft tissue extension beyond the nasopharynx (P Olmi et al., 1995).<sup>6</sup>

Our present study is a series of recent (2002 to 2017) recurrent NPC cases treated with neck dissections. All cases underwent preoperative MRI to identify levels with suspicious lymph nodes. Histopathology was subsequently used as a postoperative gold standard to affirm if a neck level was involved. We sought to determine whether we could safely treat NPC neck nodal recurrence with selective neck dissection by demonstrating a high sensitivity of MRI, using histopathology as the gold standard. In William Wei's study, for the 40 patients analysed, a total of 59 clinically-suspicious lymph nodes were detected on CT and physical examination preoperatively with a range of 1 to 5 lymph nodes (mean, 1.5) per patient. In contrast the number of lymph nodes that actually contained tumour on histopathology was 294, with a range of 1 to 62 (mean, 7.4). This represents a histology: clinical ratio of 4.6 times difference between the two groups.

In our study, for the 28 patients analysed, a total of 105 radiologically-suspicious lymph nodes were detected by MRI with a range of 0 to 10 lymph nodes (mean, 3.8) per patient. In contrast, the number of positive nodes that actually contained tumour on histopathology was 91, with a range of 0 to 5 per patient (mean, 3.6). This represents a histology: clinical ratio of 0.95 times between the two groups, demonstrating a marked improvement in nodal detection with the routine use of preoperative MRI in the detection of disease from 4.6 times in William Wei's study (Table VI). In fact, with MRI, as opposed to clinical examination and CT in William Wei's study, there were more nodes deemed as suspicious on preoperative assessment compared to those found on final histology.

Despite the superiority of MRI over CT scan, the sensitivity and specificity do not approach 100%. Of note, the use of size itself does not definitely discriminate disease. Nodes larger than 10 mm are conventionally considered abnormal. However, 20% of nodes that exceed 10 mm harbour no metastatic deposits and histologically show only hyperplasia. On the other hand, 23% of nodes that show extracapsular spread measure less than 10 mm.<sup>4</sup> It Is clear that no imaging modality, including MRI, is able to depict all of the micrometastases of small recurrent lymph nodes.<sup>17</sup> Specificity can also be affected by the presence of suppurative nodes that show central areas of low attenuation. Assumptions that these nodes are cancerous are further confounded that such inflammatory nodes can sometimes have irregular and illdefined margins.<sup>10</sup>

Despite the improved sensitivity of MRI over CT, further analysis showed that the sensitivity of MRI for NPC nodal disease ranged from 25 to 100% by levels and was 76% overall (Table IV). This means that out of the 28 patients (140 neck levels) operated upon, we would be missing 10 (7.1%) diseased lymph node levels in a total of eight patients (28.6% of patients). Hence, based on our study, MRI was not able to allow for an ontologically safe image-guided selective neck dissection.

There are several limitations to this study. First, our study is a retrospective study with a small sample size. Despite the fact that data is examined over a 15-year period, our study was limited by the relative paucity of recurrent nodal metastases in nasopharyngeal cancer in general. Second, the results of this study are based on the definition of what constitutes a radiologically suspicious node, as defined by our paper. It is recognized that different institutions may have different criteria for what constitutes a radiologically suspicious node. However, we envisage that the results of this study should provide a close approximation of the relative sensitivity and specificity of preoperative MRI in the majority of centres. Thirdly, some recent studies have purported improved

metastatic lymph node detection over MRI by using more contemporary imaging modalities such as the 18 flurodeoxyglucose-proton emission tomography CT or MRI (18F PET-CT or MRI) with resultant improved sensitivity of 90% with PET-CT over 77% with MRI alone in detecting nodal recurrence. This can be attributed to the superior ability of PET-CT or MRI to distinguish recurrence NPC from local scar or fibrous tissue following irradiation.<sup>5,26</sup> However, a significant proportion of our patients from earlier years did not undergo routine preoperative PET scans, thus this was not included in our study. PET scans still require a critical volume of disease to pick up tumour, and has its own limitations.

#### CONCLUSION

Regional neck recurrence after (chemo) radiation of primary nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC) can involve all five levels of the neck. Salvage surgery is indicated as first line therapy for such cases. Our study suggests that even with modern-day MRI, we are unable to fully eliminate false negatives to allow safe selective neck dissections. This is of clinical importance as salvage surgery is deemed as a last resort to achieve tumour clearance. Hence, a comprehensive neck dissection should continue to be the first line treatment for recurrent NPC to achieve salvage.

#### **FUNDING INFORMATION**

No funding information to declare for this study.

#### CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

No conflicts of interest to declare for this study.

#### **INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD (IRB)**

This study is approved by Tan Tock Seng Hospital IRB

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The data that support the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author upon reasonable request.

- 1. Byers RM. Modified neck dissection. A study of 967 cases from 1970 to 1980. Am J Surg 1985; 150(4): 414-21.
- Ho CM, Wei WI, Sham JS, Lau SK and Lam KH. Radical neck dissection in nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Aust N Z J Surg 1991; 61(12): 898-902.
- King, W. W., P. M. Teo and A. K. Li (1992). Patterns of failure after radical neck dissection for recurrent nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Am J Surg 164(6): 599-602.
- Som, PM. Detection of metastasis in cervical lymph nodes: CT and MR criteria and differential diagnosis. AJR Am J Roentgenol 1992; 158(5): 961-9.
- Wei WI, Ho CM, Wong MP, Ng WF, Lau SK, Lam KH. Pathological basis of surgery in the management of postradiotherapy cervical metastasis in nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 1992; 18(9): 923-9.
- Olmi P, Fallai C, Colagrande S, Giannardi G. Staging and followup of nasopharyngeal carcinoma: magnetic resonance imaging versus computerized tomography. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 1995; 32(3): 795-800.

- Yen, KL, Hsu LP, Sheen TS, Chang YL, Hsu MH. Salvage neck dissection for cervical recurrence of nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 1997; 123(7): 725-9.
- 8. Chong V. Cervical lymphadenopathy: what radiologists need to know. Cancer Imaging 2004; 4(2): 116-20.
- 9. Ishikawa M, Anzai Y. MR imaging of lymph nodes in the head and neck. Neuroimaging Clin N Am 2004; 14(4): 679-94.
- 10. Laverick SD, Lowe JS, Vaughan BED, and Rogers SN. The impact of neck dissection on health-related quality of life. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2004; 130(2): 149-54.
- 11. Harish K. Neck dissections: radical to conservative. World J Surg Oncol 2005; 3(1): 21.
- Rumboldt Z, Gordon L, Gordon L, Bonsall R Ackermann S. Imaging in head and neck cancer. Curr Treat Options Oncol 2006; 7(1): 23-34.
- Comoretto M, Balestreri L, Borsatti E, Cimitan M., Franchin G, Lise, M. (2008). Detection and restaging of residual and/or recurrent nasopharyngeal carcinoma after chemotherapy and radiation therapy: comparison of MR imaging and FDG PET/CT. Radiology 2004; 249(1): 203-11.
- 14. de Bondt, RB, Nelemans PJ, Bakers, Casselman JW, Peutz-Kootstra C, Kremer B. et al. Morphological MRI criteria improve the detection of lymph node metastases in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma: multivariate logistic regression analysis of MRI features of cervical lymph nodes. Eur Radiol 2019; 19(3): 626-33.
- 15. Khafif A, Ferlito A, Takes RP, Thomas Robbins K. Is it necessary to perform radical neck dissection as a salvage procedure for persistent or recurrent neck disease after chemoradiotherapy in patients with nasopharyngeal cancer? Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2010; 267(7): 997-9.
- 16. Ng, SH, Chan SC, Yen, TC, Liao CT, Chang JT, Ko SF, et al. Comprehensive imaging of residual/ recurrent nasopharyngeal carcinoma using whole-body MRI at 3 T compared with FDG-PET-CT. Eur Radiol 2010; 20(9): 2229-40.
- 17. Zhang GY, Liu LZ, Wei WH, Deng YM, Li YZ, Liu XW. Radiologic criteria of retropharyngeal lymph node metastasis in nasopharyngeal carcinoma treated with radiation therapy. Radiology 2010; 255(2): 605-12.

- Bradley PJ, Ferlito A, Silver CE, Takes RP, Woolgar JA, Strojan P, et al. Neck treatment and shoulder morbidity: still a challenge. Head Neck 2011; 33(7): 1060-7.
- 19. Suarez C, Rodrigo JP, Robbins KT, Paleri V, Silver CE, Rinaldo A et al. Superselective neck dissection: rationale, indications, and results. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2013; 270(11): 2815-21.
- Chen, H, Chen J, Wang M, Liao L. Retrospective study of selective neck dissection versus radical neck dissection as salvage therapy for patients with recurrent nasopharyngeal squamous cell carcinoma. J Craniomaxillofac Surg 2014; 42(8): 1655-8.
- 21. Li, JG, Venigalla P, Leeman JE, LaPlant Q, Setton J, Sherman E. et al. Patterns of nodal failure after intensity modulated radiotherapy for nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Laryngoscope 2017; 127(2): 377-82.
- 22. Ai, QY, King AD, Poon DMC, Mo FK, Hui, PFE. Extranodal extension is a criterion for poor outcome in patients with metastatic nodes from cancer of the nasopharynx. 2019; Oral Oncol 88: 124-30.
- 23. Liu, YP, Li H, You R, Li JB, Liu XK, Yang AK, et al. Surgery for isolated regional failure in nasopharyngeal carcinoma after radiation: selective or comprehensive neck dissection. Laryngoscope 2019; 129(2): 387 95.
- 24. Liu YP, Wen YH, Tang J, Wei Y, You R, Zhu XL, et al. Endoscopic surgery compared with intensity-modulated radiotherapy in resectable locally recurrent nasopharyngeal carcinoma: a multicentre, open-label, randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol 2021; 22(3): 381-90.
- 25. Poh, SS, Soong YL, Sommat K, Lim CM, Fong KW, Tan TW, et al. Retreatment in locally recurrent nasopharyngeal carcinoma: Current status and perspectives. Cancer Commun (Lond) 2021; 41(5): 361-70.
- 26. Piao, Y, Cao C, Xu Y, Huang S, Jiang F, Jin T et al. Detection and staging of recurrent or metastatic nasopharyngeal carcinoma in the era of FDG PET/MR. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2022; 279(1): 353-9.

# Rebalancing of the skin microbiome with an emollient 'plus' for effective management of atopic dermatitis: A mini review

#### Chin Chwen Ch'ng, MRCP, AdvMDerm

Subang Jaya Medical Centre, Subang Jaya, Selangor, Malaysia

#### ABSTRACT

A balanced and diverse skin microbiome is pivotal for healthy skin. Dysregulation of the skin microbiome could disrupt the skin barrier function and result in the development of atopic dermatitis (AD), a common chronic and relapsing inflammatory skin disorder. Given the role that the skin microbiome plays in the initiation and maintenance of AD, maintaining a healthy skin microbiome is crucial for effective disease management. Specifically, current guidelines recommend emollients as the treatment mainstay in maintaining a functional skin barrier across disease severity. Emollient 'plus' or therapeutic moisturisers have recently emerged as the next-generation emollients that specifically aim to rebalance the skin microbiome and subsequently improve AD lesions. This article provides a quick overview of an emollient 'plus' or therapeutic moisturiser, discussing the clinical efficacy and tolerability of Lipikar Baume AP+M as a companion in AD management.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Skin microbiome, barrier function, atopic dermatitis, emollient 'plus', therapeutic moisturiser

#### INTRODUCTION

Human skin is colonised by an abundant and diverse population of microorganisms, called microbiome, that coexist with human skin cells in an intricately controlled environment.<sup>1</sup> These microbial communities support the overall skin health through their interaction with the host, such as by reinforcing the physical and immunological barriers of the skin.<sup>1</sup> The skin uses several mechanisms to control its microbiome, including regulation of pH, water content, lipid composition and antimicrobial peptides (AMPs).<sup>1</sup>

Dysregulation in any of these systems could cause an imbalance in the skin microbiome, represented by an overabundance of one microbial species or a decrease in overall microbial diversity, a condition known as 'dysbiosis'.<sup>1</sup> In many instances, dysbiosis could disrupt skin homeostasis and lead to the development of many chronic skin diseases, including atopic dermatitis (AD).<sup>1</sup>

AD is a chronic relapsing and remitting inflammatory skin disorder characterised by dry skin, localised erythema, pruritus and skin pain. AD is a common condition that affects up to 10% of adults and up to 20% of children worldwide.<sup>2</sup> AD exacts a substantial burden on patients and their families through its effect on health-related quality of

life (HRQoL) and socioeconomic costs,<sup>3</sup> making it an important public health problem worldwide.

#### Skin Microbial Dysbiosis and AD

Dysbiosis is well documented in patients with AD, with evidence showing heavy colonisation of *Staphylococcus aureus* and loss of microbial diversity in AD skin compared with the skin of healthy individuals.<sup>4</sup> Specifically, *S. aureus* is associated with and often preceded AD flares,<sup>5</sup> and the degree of *S. aureus* colonisation correlates with disease severity.<sup>5</sup>

*S. aureus* initiates and exacerbates AD by exploiting mechanisms that affect the skin barrier function and skin immunity.<sup>1,6</sup> In a nutshell, *S. aureus* colonisation on the skin can lead to biofilm production, causing disruption in the skin barrier function and permitting entry of infectious agents into the dermis, resulting in chronic inflammation and skin immunity impairment.<sup>1,6</sup> Therefore, maintaining a balanced and diverse microbial population is crucial for overall cutaneous health.

#### Current Guidelines for AD Management

International,<sup>7</sup> regional<sup>8</sup> and local<sup>9</sup> guidelines recommend a stepped-care approach for AD management, involving regular use of emollients and additional therapies based on disease severity. As the quantity of emollients is essential for effective AD control, the European guidelines recommend prescribing a minimum amount of 250 g per week for adults.<sup>7</sup> Meanwhile, the Asian guidelines recommend prescribing 120 to 225 g per week for adults and 40 to 75 g per week for children aged 4 years.<sup>8</sup>

While current guidelines do not offer specific recommendations on targeted support to improve the skin microbiome as an initial treatment approach, various AD therapies have been shown to reduce the abundance of *S. aureus* and improve microbial diversity, leading to effective disease control. Accordingly, the Malaysian guidelines and others recommend identifying and managing aggravating factors, such as microbial colonisation, for better AD control.<sup>9</sup> More specifically, the European guidelines have now recognised the role of emollient 'plus' or therapeutic moisturisers in improving AD lesions and regulating skin microbiome in patients with AD.<sup>7</sup>

#### Skin Microbiome Rebalancing with an Emollient 'Plus': Evidence of Clinical Efficacy and Tolerability

Lipikar Baume AP+M (La Roche-Posay Laboratoire Dermatologique, France) is an emollient 'plus' specifically formulated for AD skin. Multiple studies of patients with

This article was accepted: 19 February 2024 Corresponding Author: Chin Chwen Ch'ng Email: chinchwen@gmail.com

mild-to-moderate AD demonstrated that Lipikar Baume AP+M has higher efficacy in modulating the skin microbiome compared with commercial emollients.<sup>10,11</sup> In particular, patients receiving Lipikar Baume AP+M had a higher reduction of the *S. aureus* population and a significant increase in the *Xanthomonas* genus than those receiving the usual emollient, despite using less product.<sup>10</sup>

Compared with the usual emollient, Lipikar Baume AP+M monotherapy led to significant improvement in the average Scoring Atopic Dermatitis (SCORAD) level, corresponding with an 11% reduction in SCORAD level at Day 28 (p = 0.018).<sup>10</sup> A recent longer-term follow-up study showed that Lipikar Baume AP+M monotherapy significantly improved the SCOARD, signs and symptoms at Day 168 versus the baseline period in patients with mild-to-moderate AD (all p < 0.05).<sup>12</sup> Notably, patients receiving Lipikar Baume AP+M were twice less likely to experience relapse within 28 days of follow-up than with usual emollients.<sup>10</sup> Lipikar Baume AP+M also reduced the number and intensity of flares in the longer-term follow-up study.<sup>12</sup>

A significant steroid-sparing effect was also observed with Lipikar Baume AP+M without affecting its efficacy.<sup>13</sup> In patients with mild-to-moderate AD receiving topical corticosteroids (TCS), the addition of Lipikar Baume AP+M significantly reduced TCS use by 34% compared with a routine emollient (p = 0.041), driven by the decrease in the number of TCS applications per days and the number of days of TCS use.<sup>13</sup> When used as an adjunct to systemic agents, Lipikar Baume AP+M led to a significantly greater reduction in current pruritus of moderate-to-severe AD at Week 10 (p = 0.0277), even with less product use.<sup>14</sup> In addition, the improvement in patient global assessment and SCORAD scores were greater with Lipikar Baume AP+M versus the usual emollient.<sup>14</sup>

Importantly, daily use of Lipikar Baume AP+M monotherapy for 6 months resulted in a significant improvement in the HRQoL of patients with mild-to-moderate AD over time (p <0.001).<sup>12</sup> Similarly, patients with moderate-to-severe AD receiving adjunct Lipikar Baume AP+M had a 20% reduction in the Dermatology Life Quality Index (DLQI) score than the control group, with patients receiving Lipikar Baume AP+M reporting significantly better responses for DLQI items #6 and #7.<sup>14</sup> The studies showed that Lipikar Baume AP+M as monotherapy or adjunct therapy has a good safety profile,<sup>12,14</sup> with high overall tolerance and satisfaction rate of over 96%.<sup>15</sup>

Notably, two cost-effectiveness analyses conducted in the UK (including lost productivity cost)16 and France (only direct healthcare costs)17 showed that Lipikar Baume AP+M was the more cost-effective strategy for relapse prevention than other commercially tested emollients and no emollients. Compared with emollients of a similar price range, patients using Lipikar Baume AP+M will have an additional 1.08 to 4.92 months without flares over 6 years of follow-up.<sup>17</sup> Similarly, Lipikar Baume AP+M will generate a respective gain of 1.08, 3.84 and 6.12 months without flares compared with less costly, more costly and no emollients over 6 years.<sup>17</sup>

The microbiome maintenance action of Lipikar Baume AP+M is thought to be driven by the active ingredients *Vitreoscilla filiformis* and microresyl.<sup>18</sup> The *V. filiformis* biomass extract has been shown to activate endogenous cutaneous antioxidants and increase the secretion of AMPs via the toll-like receptor 2 and protein kinase C signalling pathway to effectively control inflammation in AD.<sup>18</sup> Extracted from Ophiopogon japonicum tuberous roots, microresyl has been shown to reduce the inflammatory markers on the skin cells (such as thymic stromal lymphopoietin and interleukin 8) and limit *S. aureus* adhesion to the skin.<sup>19</sup>

Another emollient 'plus', Dermoflan AD cream (Meda Pharma, Sweden), has also been shown to exhibit microbiome maintenance properties, attributed to the selective antibacterial and prebiotic activities of galactooligosaccharides and xylitol.<sup>20</sup> Dermoflan AD cream significantly increased microbial diversity in treated areas at Day 28 versus baseline among participants predisposed to AD.<sup>20</sup> The author concluded that larger studies are needed to study the correlation between changes in the skin microbiome after Dermoflan AD cream treatment and clinical improvement of AD.<sup>20</sup>

#### CONCLUSION

Skin microbiome dysbiosis is a key component of atopic dermatitis (AD) disease initiation and progression. Therapies that aim to rebalance the skin microbiome can reduce S. aureus abundance, increase microbial diversity in AD skin could help maintain a functional skin barrier and improve disease management. By rebalancing the skin microbiome, Lipikar Baume AP+M has been shown to be effective as monotherapy or adjunct therapy in AD management, representing the most cost-effective strategy in AD relapse prevention.

- 1. Baldwin HE, Bhatia ND, Friedman A, Eng RM, Seité S. The role of cutaneous microbiota harmony in maintaining a functional skin barrier. J Drugs Dermatol 2017; 16(1): 12-8.
- 2. Ständer S. Atopic dermatitis. N Engl J Med 2021; 384(12): 1136-43.
- 3. Bridgman AC, Block JK, Drucker AM. The multidimensional burden of atopic dermatitis: An update. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2018; 120(6): 603-6.
- 4. Kim BS, Kim JY, Lim HJ, Ju WJ, Seok-Jong Lee L, Kim JM et al. Colonising features of Staphylococcus aureus in early childhood atopic dermatitis and in mothers: A cross-sectional comparative study done at four kindergartens in Daegu, South Korea. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2011; 106(4): 323-9.
- 5. Kong HH, Oh J, Deming C, Conlan S, Grice, Beatson MA et al. Temporal shifts in the skin microbiome associated with disease flares and treatment in children with atopic dermatitis. Genome Res 2012; 22(5): 850-59.
- 6. Alenius H, Sinkko H, Moitinho-Silva L, Rodriguez E, Broderick C, Alexander H, et al. The power and potential of BIOMAP to elucidate host-microbiome interplay in skin inflammatory diseases. Exp Dermatol 2021; 30(10): 1517-31.
- 7. Wollenberg A, Barbarot S, Bieber T, Christen-Zaech S, Deleuran M, Fink-Wagner A, et al. Consensus-based European guidelines for treatment of atopic eczema (atopic dermatitis) in adults and children: Part I. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2018; 32(5): 657-82.

- 8. Chow S, Seow CS, Dizon MV, Godse K, Foong H, Chan V, et al. A clinician's reference guide for the management of atopic dermatitis in Asians. Asia Pac Allergy 2018; 8(4): e41.
- Ministry of Health, Malaysia. Clinical Practice Guidelines on the Management of Atopic Eczema. [cited September 2023] Accessed from: https://www.dermatology.org.my/pdf/CPG\_Management\_ of\_Atopic\_Eczema.pdf.
- Seité S, Zelenkova H, Martin R. Clinical efficacy of emollients in atopic dermatitis patients – relationship with the skin microbiota modification. Clin Cosmet Investig Dermatol 2017; 10: 25-33.
- 11. Gueniche A, Knaudt B, Schuck E, Volz T, Bastien P, Martin P, et al. Effects of non-pathogenic, gram-negative bacterium Vitreoscilla filiformis lysate on atopic dermatitis: A prospective, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled clinical study. Br J Dermatol 2008; 159(6): 1357-63.
- 12. Cestari S, Correia P, Kerob D. Emollients "plus" are beneficial in both the short and long term in mild atopic dermatitis. Clin Cosmet Investig Dermatol 2023; 16: 2093-2-102.
- Zelenkova H, Kerob D, Salah S, Demessant-Flavigny AL. Impact of daily use of emollient "plus" on corticosteroid consumption in patients with atopic dermatitis: An open, randomised controlled study. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2023; 37(Suppl 5): 27-34.
- 14. Magnolo N, Jaenicke T, Tsianakas A, Czech W, Thaçi D, Pinter A, et al. Comparison of different skin care regimens in patients with moderate-to-severe atopic dermatitis receiving systemic treatment: A randomised controlled trial. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2023; 37(Suppl 5): 18-26.

- 15. Patsatsi A, Vakirlis E, Kanelleas A, Stefanaki I, Kemanetzi C, Loizidis C, et al. Effect of a novel "emollient plus" formulation on mild-to-severe atopic dermatitis and other dry skin-related diseases as monotherapy or adjunctive therapy: an observational study on efficacy, tolerance and quality of life in adult patients. Eur J Dermatol 2023; 33(2): 137-46.
- Cabout E, Eymere S, Launois R, Aslanian F, Taïeb C, Seité S. Costeffectiveness of emollients in the prevention of relapses in atopic dermatitis. Clin Cosmet Investig Dermatol 2020; 13: 987-96.
- 17. Cabout E, Eymere S, Launois R, SEITÉ S, DELVIGNE V, TAÏEB C, et al. Cost-effectiveness of emollients in the prevention of relapse among French patients with atopic dermatitis. Acta Derm Venereol 2021; 101(7): 147.
- Mahe YF, Perez MJ, Tacheau C, Fanchon C, Martin R, Rousset F, et al. A new Vitreoscilla filiformis extract grown on spa waterenriched medium activates endogenous cutaneous antioxidant and antimicrobial defences through a potential toll-like receptor 2/protein kinase C, zeta transduction pathway. Clin Cosmet Investig Dermatol 2013; 6: 191-6.
- 19. Paufique J. Active ingredient obtained from Ophiopogon japonicus for the treatment of atopic dermatitis. US Patent 11,311,596 B2. July 20, 2017.
- 20. Gasparri F, Sinibaldi TL. Skin microbiome changes after treatment with a topical emollient plus in subjects predisposed to atopic dermatitis. Paper presented at the 20th European Society for Paediatric Dermatology (EPSD) Annual Meeting; May 12–14, 2021; Virtual.

### Intraocular pressure measurements in paediatric glaucoma: A narrative review on accuracy, tolerability, and ease of use

#### Dian Estu Yulia<sup>1</sup>, Sabrina Tan<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Ophthalmology, Faculty of Medicine, Universitas Indonesia, Cipto Mangunkusumo National Central General Hospital, Jakarta, Indonesia, <sup>2</sup>Faculty of Medicine, Universitas Indonesia, Jakarta, Indonesia

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Numerous tonometers are available to measure intraocular pressure (IOP) in children with glaucoma. This review aims to discuss IOP measurement techniques and principles and compare the accuracy, tolerability and ease of use of available tonometers in measuring IOP in paediatric glaucoma patients.

Materials and Methods: A review of observational studies was conducted to discuss the accuracy, tolerability and ease of use of tonometers in measuring IOP in children with glaucoma.

Results: Goldmann applanation tonometry (GAT) and its portable handheld versions remain the gold standard in measuring IOP. Tono-Pen (Reichert Ophthalmic Instruments, Depew, New York, USA) and rebound tonometer (RBT) both correlate well with GAT. Although both tonometers tend to overestimate IOP, Tono-Pen overestimates more than RBT. Overestimation is more remarkable in higher IOP and corneal pathologies (such as but not limited to scarred cornea and denser corneal opacity). RBT was better tolerated than other tonometers in children and was easier to use in children of all ages.

Conclusions: RBT is the preferred tonometer for measuring IOP in children with glaucoma, as it is less traumatic, time efficient and does not require fluorescein dye or anaesthesia. However, examiners should use a second tonometer to confirm elevated IOP readings from the RBT.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Intraocular pressure, measurement, paediatric, glaucoma, tonometry

#### INTRODUCTION

Glaucoma can cause severe vision loss and blindness and can affect people of all ages, including children.<sup>1</sup> Diagnosing paediatric glaucoma is challenging, as perimetry examinations and optic disc evaluation in children are difficult due to a lack of cooperation.<sup>2,3</sup> Usually, raised intraocular pressure (IOP) is the most common feature of paediatric glaucoma and the most important risk factor in glaucoma progression and development.<sup>4</sup>

Precise and accurate IOP measurement depends on several factors, including but not limited to patient cooperation, the

use of anaesthesia and the application of fluorescein dye.<sup>5,6</sup> These pose a challenge, as children tend to cry, hold their breath and squeeze their eyes during examination.<sup>7,8</sup> Furthermore, the use of anaesthesia may cause pain and the application of fluorescein may cause discomfort.<sup>6</sup>

This literature review aims to discuss IOP measurement techniques and principles, and compare the accuracy, tolerability and ease of use of available tonometers in measuring IOP in paediatric glaucoma patients.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

A comprehensive medical literature search was conducted on PubMed and through manual cross-referencing (n = 144). The search terms used alone or in combination were IOP measurement, tonometers, paediatric glaucoma, accuracy, tolerability and ease of use. The review included full-text observational studies in the English language published from inception to April 2022 that discussed the accuracy of various tonometers in measuring IOP in children with glaucoma, as well as studies that investigated the tolerability and ease of use of tonometers in children with glaucoma and healthy children (n = 26). The review also excluded studies that recruited adult subjects (n = 2). Two reviewers performed the search, assessment and data extraction processes. This narrative review includes 14 studies, with 10 focusing on the accuracy of tonometers and four examining the tolerability and ease of use in children (Figure 1).

#### **IOP Measurement Techniques and Operating Principles**

IOP is a dynamic equilibrium of aqueous humour production and outflow, which are nearly equal under normal conditions. IOP can be evaluated by transpalpebral, manometry and tonometry.<sup>9</sup> Tonometry is performed with tonometers. The purpose of tonometers is to obtain accurate IOP measurement with the least disturbance of the eyes. Based on its operating principles, tonometers can be classified into (1) applanation, (2) indentation, (3) applanationindentation and (4) rebound tonometers (Table I).<sup>9</sup>

Goldmann applanation tonometry (GAT) remains the gold standard amongst other tonometers in measuring IOP.<sup>5,10</sup> Perkins applanation tonometer is one of the GAT's portable handheld versions, thus enabling IOP to be measured in both upright and supine positions. Its handheld design is ideal for babies, young children and bedridden children. General anaesthesia is required for IOP measurements with GAT and

This article was accepted: 07 March 2024 Corresponding Author: Dian Estu Yulia Email: dianestu.dianestu@gmail.com

Operating Principles	Explanation	Tonometers (Production year)
Applanation	Operated based on the Imbert-Fick Law (P= F/A), which states that the pressure inside a thin-walled sphere is equal to the force needed to flatten its surface divided by the area of the flattening. <sup>9,10</sup> Can be divided into non-contact tonometers (no physical contact between the eye and tonometer, such as (pneumotonometer, air-puff tonometry, and Ocular Response Analyzer [ORA]).) and contact tonometers (GAT and Perkins tonometer). <sup>10</sup> Most widely used and reliable tonometers.	Goldmann applanation tonometer [GAT] (Haag Streit and Reliance Medical Products, Mason, Ohio, USA) (1955) Perkins tonometer (Haag Streit and Reliance Medical Products, Mason, Ohio, USA) (1965) Pneumotonometer (Reichert, Buffalo, New York, USA) (1969) Air-puff tonometer (1973) ORA (Beichert Ophthalmic Instruments
		Depew, New York, USA) (2005)
Indentation	Operated based on the basic principle that a known force will indent a fluid- or gas-filled object to a greater extent if the	Schiøtz tonometer (1905)
	internal pressure is low, as opposed to high. The force can be provided digitally or by a known weight. <sup>9</sup>	Bailliart tonometer (1923)
	Although it is no longer used in developed countries, it is still	Maurice electrical tonometer (1958)
	widely used in developing countries. <sup>10</sup>	Mueller electronic tonometer (1960)
Applanation-Indentation	Operated based on the principle of applanation and indentation. <sup>9,10</sup>	Tono-Pen (Reichert Ophthalmic Instruments, Depew, New York, USA) (1989)
		Corvis ST (Oculus, Wezlar, Germany) (2011)
Rebound	Analysis of motion parameters of a bouncing probe from the tonometer caused by an electrical pulse generator that creates a magnetic field after impact with the cornea. When the probe makes contact with the cornea, it bounces back to the instrument, causing a voltage change. The solenoid inside the tonometer detects voltage changes. The greater the IOP, the shorter the time the probe is in contact with the cornea and the faster it returns to the tonometer. <sup>3</sup> One of the most commonly used tonometers in clinical	lcare tonometer (lcare Finland Oy, Helsinki, Finland) (1997)
	shorter the time the probe is in contact with the cornea and the faster it returns to the tonometer. <sup>3</sup> One of the most commonly used tonometers in clinical practice today.	

#### Table I: Operating principles of tonometers

handheld applanation tonometers. There have been no studies that compare the accuracy of handheld applanation tonometry and GAT, however, in adults, the IOP measurements obtained with handheld applanation tonometer are closely comparable to those obtained with GAT.  $^{18,19}$ 

The applanation principle is also used in non-contact tonometry (NCT), in which the cornea is flattened with a puff of air.<sup>3,10</sup> NCT eliminates the possibility of contamination because it does not make contact with the cornea, thus ideal for cooperative children at increased risk of infection.<sup>2,10</sup> Another notable advantage is that NCT does not require topical anaesthesia's instillation.<sup>3,10</sup> NCT is available in handheld and stationary models.<sup>3</sup> Only a few studies investigated the accuracy of NCT, especially in children with glaucoma. Chan et al. in 2015 discovered that in the eyes of children with anterior segment pathology, including those with congenital glaucoma, the mean IOP measured by NCT was 3.9 mmHg lower than the IOP measured by Icare (Icare Finland Oy, Helsinki, Finland) rebound tonometry (RBT), and

this difference became more significant at higher levels of IOP. The authors did, however, mention the possibility of IOP variation in their cohort due to stress on the cornea when measuring IOP with NCT to RBT, thus resulting in the lower IOP measurement with NCT.<sup>20</sup> More robust studies on the accuracy of NCT in children with glaucoma are warranted.

Tono-Pen is a battery-powered tonometer that operates on the principles of applanation and indentation. Tono-Pen is equipped with a disposable latex cap to reduce crossinfection. A more recent tonometer, Icare RBT, is a lightweight, portable handheld instrument with a disposable probe. Unlike Tono-Pen, RBT does not require topical anaesthesia.<sup>3,10</sup> RBT has high reproducibility, both intraobserver and interobserver.<sup>4,21</sup> IOP measurements with Tono-Pen and RBT correlate well with GAT, although both tonometers tend to overestimate the IOP. Studies have consistently shown that the IOP measured by RBT is higher than GAT (Table II).<sup>4,7,12,13,17</sup> When comparing the accuracy of RBT and Tono-Pen, numerous studies have found that the overestimation by Tono-Pen is greater than RBT.<sup>5,14-16</sup>

Author (Year)	Study population	Sample size	Tonometers used	Mean IOP measurements
Levy et al. (2005) <sup>11</sup>	PCG (IOP measured ~3 minutes after inhalation anaesthesia)	16 children (28 eyes)	Perkins tonometry and Tono-Pen XL	Perkins: 18 ± 6 mmHg Tono-Pen XL: 22 ± 8 mmHg
Martinez-de-la- Casa et al. (2009) <sup>12</sup>	PCG	47 children (47 eyes)	Perkins tonometry and RBT	Perkins: 19.1 ± 5.4 mmHg RBT: 22.1 ± 7.7 mmHg
Flemmons et al. (2011) <sup>13</sup>	Known or suspected glaucoma	71 children (71 eyes)	GAT and lcare	GAT: 18.7 ± 6.8 mmHg lcare: 21.1 ± 8.4 mmHg
Gandhi et al. (2012) <sup>7</sup>	Known or suspected glaucoma	60 children (60 eyes)	GAT and lcare ONE	GAT: 16.9 ± 5.7 mmHg Icare ONE: 19.0 ± 8.4 mmHg
Dahlmann-Noor et al. (2013)⁴	Glaucoma	102 children	GAT and RBT	GAT: 18 ± 6.45 mmHg RBT: 21.1 ± 8.19 mmHg (observer 1); 21.14 ± 8.41 mmHg (observer 2)
Dosunmu et al. (2014) <sup>14</sup>	Known or suspected glaucoma and healthy children	47 children (94 eyes)	GAT, Icare PRO and Tono-Pen	Sitting position GAT: 16.4 ± 4.2 mmHg Icare PRO: 17.5 ± 3.5 mmHg Tono-Pen: 18.0 ± 3.9 mmHg
				Supine position Icare PRO: 18.4 ± 4.5 mmHg Icare PRO: 18.8 ± 4.2 mmHg
McKee et al. (2015)⁵	Glaucoma with/without corneal pathology and healthy children (IOP measured immediately after inhalation anaesthesia)	50 children (100 eyes)	lcare PRO and Tono-Pen XL	lcare PRO: 16.7 ± 7.1 mmHg Tono-Pen XL: 16.9 ± 7.5 mmHg
AlHarkan et al. (2016)¹⁵	Glaucoma and other eye pathologies (IOP measured ~20 minutes after oral sedation)	28 children (52 eyes)	lcare PRO, Tono-Pen XL and Pneumotonometer	Glaucoma group Icare PRO: 17.6 ± 6 mmHg Tono-Pen XL: 20.5 ± 6.8 mmHg Pneumotonometer: 20 ± 6.4 mmHg
				Control group Icare PRO: 13.54 ± 3.07 mmHg Tono-Pen XL: 14.6 ± 3.3 mmHg Pneumotonometer: 15.25 ± 3.3 mmHg
Mendez- Hernandez et al. (2020) <sup>16</sup>	Glaucoma	46 children (91 eyes)	Perkins, Icare PRO, and Tono-Pen XL	Perkins: 17.99 ± 6.24 mmHg Icare PRO: 19.3 ± 6.10 mmHg Tono-Pen XL: 23.5 ± 10.65 mmHg
Angmo et al. (2021) <sup>17</sup>	Glaucoma (Patients were under general anaesthesia)	105 children (200 eyes)	Perkins and Icare IC200	Clear cornea Perkins: 15.05 ± 8.8 mmHg Icare IC200: 15.83 ± 10.4 mmHg
				Corneal haze Perkins: 19.1 ± 10.8 mmHg Icare IC200: 18.59 ± 10.74 mmHg
				Corneal haze Perkins: 23.71 ± 11.6 mmHg Icare IC200: 26.05 ± 15.09 mmHg

#### Table II: Summary of accuracy from included studies

PCG = Primary congenital glaucoma; IOP: Intraocular pressure; RBT = Rebound tonometer; GAT = Goldmann applanation tonometer

Author (Year)	Study population	Sample size (Age range)	Tonometers used	Tonometers used
Lundvall et al. (2011) <sup>26</sup>	Healthy children	39 children (3 to 18 months)	lcare	No child shows discomfort.
Rodrigues et al. (2014) <sup>27</sup>	Children with horizontal strabismus and healthy children	50 children (3 to 21 months)	Icare PRO and Perkins tonometry	Icare PRO is more tolerable than Perkins tonometry. Three infants (6%) were distressed and cried during examination with Icare PRO, compared to 31 infants (62%) with Perkins tonometry.
Sahin et al. (2007) <sup>21</sup>	Healthy children	152 children (7 to 15 years)	RBT (lcare) and GAT	RBT is more tolerable than GAT. Ten (6.6%) children felt slight pain and/or discomfort, and the remaining 142 (93.4%) children experienced no pain or discomfort.
Gandhi et al. (2012) <sup>7</sup>	Known or suspected glaucoma	60 children (5 to 17 years)	lcare ONE and GAT	Icare PRO is more tolerable than GAT. Forty parents (78%) rated Icare ONE as equal or more tolerated than GAT.

Table III: Summary of tolerability of different tonometers in children from included studies

GAT = Goldmann applanation tonometer; RBT = Rebound tonometer



Fig. 1: Flow chart of the study selection process.

The mean difference between IOP readings with Tono-Pen and RBT is more significant in eyes with corneal oedema or abnormalities.<sup>5,22</sup> According to Levy et al., the overestimation with Tono-Pen is greater than with handheld applanation tonometry when the IOP exceeds 16 mmHq.<sup>11</sup> A study by Mendez-Hernandez found that the overestimation by Tono-Pen is even more remarkable if measurements by handheld applanation tonometry are greater than 20 mmHg.<sup>16</sup> When comparing RBT and handheld applanation tonometry, overestimation with RBT is more pronounced in eyes with an IOP of  $\geq$ 19 mmHq and scarred cornea.<sup>6,17</sup> Angmo et al. discovered that the scarred cornea group (2.34 mmHg) had significantly higher IOP overestimation with RBT than the clear cornea group (0.78 mmHq).<sup>17</sup> These findings imply that RBT IOP values are less reliable in eyes with higher IOP and denser corneal opacity. Three case reports concluded that high IOP readings obtained with RBT should be interpreted with caution in cases of congenital corneal opacity with corneal fibrosis and that examiners should always consider the possibility of false-positive glaucoma diagnosis in these patients.<sup>23</sup> The accuracy of Tono-Pen over other tonometers in children with paediatric glaucoma presenting with oedematous cornea is still in question. However, several studies have stated that Tono-Pen is superior to GAT in adults with glaucoma and oedematous cornea.<sup>10</sup> Thus, more studies should be conducted to validate the accuracy of Tono-Pen in the oedematous cornea in children.

The notable challenge when measuring IOP in children with suspected or known glaucoma is the need for repetitive measurements. This has been shown to influence IOP readings in adults.<sup>24</sup> However, this is not true for children, as Dosunmu et al. found that the mean IOP difference between the initial and final (eighth) measurements with RBT was similar among the 20 eyes of 10 children recruited for the study. This could be because the RBT tip measures only 1 mm in diameter and makes only a small and brief contact with the cornea, hence, it does not appear to affect IOP.<sup>25</sup>

Another noteworthy challenge is the effect of body position during examinations and measured IOP. IOP measurements in infants are usually taken in supine positions, and it was questioned whether IOP measurements in older children in seated positions would be significantly different. Dosunmu et al. found that supine IOP readings with RBT and Tono-Pen were higher than seated readings in children. However, the IOP increases of 0.9 and 0.7 mmHg with RBT and Tono-Pen were considered insignificant and unlikely to change treatment plans in children with or without glaucoma.<sup>14</sup>

Tolerability and ease of use are two essential features of a tonometer, especially in children with paediatric glaucoma. As previously mentioned, GAT, handheld applanation tonometer, and Tono-Pen readings require topical anaesthetic drop and general anaesthesia which may be daunting to younger children.<sup>3,13</sup> The Tono-Pen has a relatively large tip that may intimidate children. Although no prior topical anaesthetic is required for IOP measurement with NCT, the puff of air may be frightening to children.<sup>3</sup>

Numerous studies have investigated the tolerability of various tonometers in infants and school-aged children without general anaesthesia (Table III). Lundvall et al. discovered that 39 healthy infants aged 3 to 18 months experienced no discomfort using RBT during or after an IOP examination.<sup>26</sup> A later study by Rodrigues et al. found that measurement with RBT was better tolerated in infants, causing distress and crying in only 6% of infants, compared to 62% with handheld applanation tonometer.<sup>27</sup>

In children between 5 to 17 years of age with known or suspected glaucoma in clinical settings, majority of patients' parents rated RBT as equally or more tolerable than GAT.<sup>7</sup> In a study by Sahin et al., school going children aged 7 to 15 years were asked to rate their level of discomfort during IOP measurements using RBT. According to their testimonies, 93.4% of the children experienced no pain or discomfort during IOP measurement with RBT, while the remaining children felt minor discomfort.<sup>21</sup>

In terms of ease of use, a survey of current paediatric tonometry practice in 2012 that included 144 paediatric ophthalmologists in the UK discovered that rebound tonometry (77.8%) is the most preferred method to measure IOP in children, followed by GAT/Perkins (44.4%), Tono-Pen (5.6%) and air-puff NCT (5.6%). 85.7% of participants rated rebound tonometry as 'very easy' and 'moderately easy'.<sup>4</sup> Another study found that examiners rated RBT higher than handheld applanation tonometer, regardless of the child' age.<sup>12</sup>

#### CONCLUSION

The primary goal of paediatric glaucoma diagnosis is to avoid irreversible eye damage that can lead to blindness. Goldmann applanation tonometry (GAT) is the gold standard for measuring intraocular pressure (IOP) but can only be used on older, cooperative children. Many newer tonometers have been developed, including handheld applanation tonometer (Perkins), rebound tonometer (RBT) (Icare), Tono-Pen, and air-puff non-contact tonometry (NCT) (in descending order of accuracy), each with distinct advantages over GAT. In children with suspected or known glaucoma, choosing the right tonometer is crucial. considering the accuracy, tolerability and ease of use. This review suggests that RBT is a better option than other tonometers in paediatric glaucoma patients because it is less traumatic, time-efficient and does not require anaesthesia or fluorescein dye. However, high readings with RBT, especially in patients with scarred cornea, should prompt the examiner to confirm findings with a second instrument. Further studies should be done in large, multi-centred cohorts to assess the accuracy of tonometers (and their various versions) in different anterior segment abnormalities in patients with paediatric glaucoma.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

None declared.

#### FUNDING ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Authors receive no financial support for this article's research, authorship and/or publication.

#### **DECLARATION OF CONFLICTING INTERESTS**

None declared.

- 1. Weinreb RN, Aung T, Medeiros FA. The pathophysiology and treatment of glaucoma: a review. JAMA 2014; 311: 1901-11.
- Zareei A, Razeghinejad M, Nowroozzadeh M, Mehrabi Y, Aghazadeh-Amiriet, M. Intraocular pressure measurement by three different tonometers in primary congenital glaucoma. J Ophthalmic Vis Res 2015; 10: 43-8.
- 3. Lambert SR, Melia M, Buffenn AN, Chiang MF, Simpson JL, Yang, MB. Rebound tonometry in children: a report by the American academy of ophthalmology. Ophthalmology 2013; 120(4): e21-7.
- 4. Dahlmann-Noor AH, Puertas R, Tabasa-Lim S, Kadhim M, Wride NK, Lewis A, et al. Comparison of handheld rebound tonometry with Goldmann applanation tonometry in children with glaucoma: a cohort study. BMJ Open 2013; 3(4): e001788.
- McKee EC, Ely AL, Duncan JE, Dosunmu EO, Freedman SF. A comparison of Icare pro and tono-pen xl tonometers in anesthetized children. J AAPOS 2015; 19(4): 332-7.
- 6. Badakere SV, Rao HL, Ali MH, Mandal AK, Choudhari NS, Chandrasekharet G, et al. Comparison of rebound tonometry and handheld applanation tonometry in pediatric glaucoma with clear and scarred corneas. Ophthalmology 2019; 126: 1330-2.
- Gandhi NG, Prakalapakorn SG, El-Dairi MA, Jones SK, Freedman SF. Icare ONE rebound versus Goldmann applanation tonometry in children with known or suspected glaucoma. Am J Ophthalmol 2012; 154(5): 843-9.
- Strzalkowska A, Pirlich N, Stingl JV, Schuster AK, Rezapour J, Wagner FM, et al. Intraocular pressure measurement in childhood glaucoma under standardized general anaesthesia: the prospective eyeBIS study. J Clin Med 2022; 11(10): 2846.
- 9. Kniestedt C, Punjabi O, Lin S, Stamper RL. Tonometry through the ages. Surv Ophthalmol 2008; 53: 568-91.
- Brusini P, Salvetat ML, Zeppieri M. How to measure intraocular pressure: an updated review of various tonometers. J Clin Med 2021; 10(17): 3860.
- 11. Levy J, Lifshitz T, Rosen S, Tessler Z, Biedner B-Z. Is the tono-pen accurate for measuring intraocular pressure in young children with congenital glaucoma? J AAPOS 2005; 9: 321-5.
- Martinez-De-La-Casa JM, Garcia-Feijoo J, Saenz-Frances F, Vizzeri G, Fernandez-Vidal A, Mendez-Hernandez C, et al. Comparison of rebound tonometer and goldmann handheld applanation tonometer in congenital glaucoma. J Glaucoma 2009; 18: 49-52.
- Flemmons MS, Hsiao YC, Dzau J, Asrani S, Jones S, Freedman SF. Icare rebound tonometry in children with known and suspected glaucoma. J AAPOS 2011; 15: 153-7.

- Dosunmu EO, Marcus I, Tung I, Thiamthat W, Freedman SF. Intraocular pressure in children: the effect of body position as assessed by Icare and tono-pen tonometers. Am J Ophthalmol 2014; 158: 1348-52.
- 15. Alharkan D, Al-Shamlan F, Edward D, Khan AO. A comparison of rebound to indentation tonometry in supine sedated children with glaucoma. Middle East Afr J Ophthalmol 2016; 23: 183-6.
- Mendez-Hernandez C, Arribas-Pardo P, Jean RS, Garcia-Feljoo J. Influence of axial length on intraocular pressure measurement with three tonometers in childhood glaucoma. J Pediatr Ophthalmol Strabismus 2020; 57: 27-32.
- 17. Angmo D, Ramesh P, Mahalingam K, Azmira K, Pandey S, Gupta V, et al. Comparative evaluation of rebound and Perkins tonometers in pediatric glaucoma with varied corneal characteristics. J Glaucoma 2021; 30: 312-6.
- Arora R, Bellamy H, Austin MW. Applanation tonometry: a comparison of the Perkins handheld and Goldmann slit lampmounted methods. Clin Ophthalmol 2014; 8: 605-10.
- 19. Punit S, Bhoomi T, Hushedar K, Mudra P, Samiksha M, Niklank M. A comparative study of intraocular pressure measurement between gold-mann applanation tonometer and Perkins applanation tonometer in glaucoma patients. Int J Curr Res Rev 2021; 13: 61-5.
- Chan WH, Chris Lloyd I, Symes RJ, Ashworth JL, Cosgrove E, Pilling R, et al. Accuracy of intraocular pressure measurement with the Icare tonometer in children. Asia Pac J Ophthalmol. 2015; 4: 357-9.
- 21. Sahin A, Basmak H, Niyaz L, Yildirim N. Reproducibility and tolerability of the Icare rebound tonometer in school children. J Glaucoma 2007; 16: 185-8.
- 22. Umfress AC, Glaser TS, Ploysangam P, Freedman SF. Rebound tonometry by Icare 200 (ic200): comparison with tono-pen in the operating room and goldmann applanation in the clinic. J AAPOS 2021; 25: 329.e1-329.e6.
- 23. Kang BS, Jeoung JW, Oh JY. Inaccuracy of intraocular pressure measurement in congenital corneal opacity: three case reports. BMC Ophthalmol 2020; 20(1): 3.
- 24. Gaton DD, Ehrenberg M, Lusky M, Wussuki-Lior O, Dotan G, Weinberger D, et al. Effect of repeated applanation tonometry on the accuracy of intraocular pressure measurements. Curr Eye Res 2010; 35: 475-9.
- Dosunmu EO, Marcus I, Tung I, Thiamthat W, Freedman SF. The effect of repeated measurements and the use of topical anesthetic on rebound tonometry values in children. J AAPOS 214; 18: 619-21.
- 26. Lundvall A, Svedberg H, Chen E. application of the icare rebound tonometer in healthy infants. J Glaucoma 2011; 20: 7-9.
- 27. Rodrigues IA, Chan WH. A comparison of the icare pro rebound tonometer with applanation tonometry in healthy infants. Adv Ophthalmol Vis Syst 2014; 1: 1-5.

# Interventions to Improve Adherence to Medication on Multidrug-Resistant Tuberculosis Patients: A Scoping Review

# Peppy Octaviani, M.Sc<sup>1,2</sup>, Zullies Ikawati<sup>3</sup>, Nanang Munif Yasin, PhD<sup>3</sup>, Susi Ari Kristina<sup>4</sup>, Ikhwan Yuda Kusuma, M.Si<sup>2,5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Doctoral Program in Pharmacy, Faculty of Pharmacy, Gadjah Mada University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia, <sup>2</sup>Pharmacy Study Program, Faculty of Health, Harapan Bangsa University, Purwokerto, Indonesia, <sup>3</sup>Department of Pharmacology and Clinical Pharmacy, Faculty of Pharmacy, Gadjah Mada University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia, <sup>4</sup>Department of Pharmaceutics, Faculty of Pharmacy, Gadjah Mada University, Yogyakarta, Indonesia, 5Institute of Clinical Pharmacy, Faculty of Pharmacy, University of Szeged, Szeged, Hungary

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Inappropriate treatment and non-adherence use of anti-tuberculosis (TB) drugs trigger the spread of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) strains and causes an emerging public health threat worldwide. Therefore, non-adherence to MDR-TB treatment leading to prolonged medication period, increase incidence of adverse event and financial burden, thus it requires interventions to achieve a therapeutic outcome.

Objective: This scoping review aims to provide an overview of interventions to improve the adherence level to medication of MDR-TB patients.

Materials and Methods: A review of observational studies was conducted to discuss the accuracy, tolerability and ease of use of tonometers in measuring IOP in children with glaucoma.

Three databases (PubMed, Web of Science, Scopus) were used in a scoping review. The data were synthesised using Rayyan AI. The Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines were used to guide this review.

Results: A total of 11 articles were included in this review to describe the various interventions in MDR-TB treatment adherence. Psychological counselling or education intervention was the most popular intervention, and it significantly increased adherence levels among MDR-TB patients. Increased adherence level patients also reported by interventions with Medication Event Reminder Monitor (MERM), Video Directly Observed Therapy (VDOT), 30-day recall and Visual Analogue Scale (VAS), Financial Support, mHealth Application and directly observed therapy, short course (DOTS) and DOTS-Plus programs. However, we found that Electronic Dose Monitoring (EDM) device intervention has less effect on MDR-TB patients' adherence. Conclusion: The recovery of patients can be facilitated through MDR-TB treatment adherence interventions. It is acknowledged that the studies included in this review exhibit heterogeneity, with a majority showing significant improvement. Therefore, further study was required to investigate the specific on developing highly personalised interventions tailored to specific population or context, as well as to assess the cost-effectiveness of such interventions.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Adherence intervention, scoping review, therapy MDR-TB

#### INTRODUCTION

Tuberculosis (TB) is an infectious disease caused by Mycobacterium tuberculosis which has existed for millennia and remains a major global health problem for approximately 10 million people each year, and is one of the top 10 causes of death worldwide.<sup>1</sup> Treatment of TB is even more complex and challenging with the emergence of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB).<sup>2,3</sup> Multidrugresistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) is caused by Mycobacterium tuberculosis strains resistant to at least isoniazid and rifampicin, two first-line medicines used to treat TB.<sup>4</sup>

The prevalence of multidrug-resistant/rifampicin-resistant tuberculosis (MDR/RR-TB) was estimated to be 3.3% in new cases and 18% in previously treated cases globally in 2020. Overall, an estimated 465,000 incident cases of MDR/RR-TB were reported, and the global proportion of RR-TB cases estimated to have MDR-TB was 78%.<sup>1</sup> Despite considerable advances in therapy in the last decade, treatment outcomes remain poor for individuals with MDR-TB, with treatment success rates of 56% worldwide and 48% in India for the 2017 patient cohort.<sup>5</sup> Although some of the variability in treatment outcomes may be attributable to the composition of the patient's drug regimen,<sup>7,8</sup> suboptimal medication adherence may be another critical problem contributing to poor MDR-TB treatment outcomes.<sup>9</sup>

Medication non-adherence is well recognised as a leading cause of health problems and a financial burden.<sup>10-12</sup> Therefore, a robust assessment of adherence to the treatment regimen MDR-TB is needed to assess progress towards the treatment goals and inform policy and practice.<sup>13</sup> Recent data

This article was accepted: 13 March 2024 Corresponding Author: Zullies Ikawati Email: zullies\_ikawati@ugm.ac.id

#### Table I: Keywords used in each database

No.	Database	Keywords
1	PubMed	(intervention program) AND (multidrug resistant tuberculosis) AND (adherence)

from a global meta-analysis explained that non-adherence to treatment regimens was associated with a higher prevalence of MDR-TB and poor treatment outcomes.14,15 Socioeconomic, health care systems, conditions, treatment and patient knowledge factors are closely related to adherence level.<sup>16,17</sup> Previous studies on interventions to increase adherence in TB patients have outlined various approaches.<sup>18-22</sup> These encompass TB interventions, education, counselling, incentives, community-based initiatives, and mixed interventions, all linked to several active TB care cascade outcomes. However, the selection of strategies requires accounting for cost-effectiveness and local contexts due to their substantial diversity. Despite these investigations, there is not comprehensively review study addressing interventions targeted specifically at MDR-TB patients. This scoping review aims to provide an overview of interventions to improve the adherence level of MDR-TB patients.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

A scoping review was conducted to assess the articles interventions to improve adherence among MDR-TB patients. The review encompassed articles published between January 2012 to November 2022. This period was specifically chosen to encompass the latest advancements and initiatives in MDR-TB treatment and adherence strategies, reflecting a decade of significant progress and innovation in this field. This scoping review was reported according to the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) quidelines.<sup>23</sup> The review specifically emphasised the PICOS criteria which included the population (patient with MDR-TB, infected with strains resistant to isoniazid and rifampicin), intervention, comparator, outcomes and study design. Only interventions specifically targeting medication adherence and treatment outcomes for MDR-TB were considered in this review. The intervention included in this review required a comparison group to assess their effectiveness of the intervention, such as a comparison between intervention groups or a control group. Additionally, the review examined treatment outcome in relation to improvements in adherence level or the absence of no impact after the intervention.

#### Searching Strategy

Initial searches were conducted using three electronic databases (PubMed, Web of Science, and Scopus). A broad literature search was undertaken to identify keywords in the field. Literature search uses the primary term to expand the search. Key terms used for the search were as follows (Table I).

#### Eligibility Criteria

This review uses inclusion and exclusion criteria for specific journals as material for this review. The inclusion criteria included an original study with adult MDR-TB patients receiving continuous anti-TB treatment, supplemented with adherence tools interventions. The exclusion criteria were review articles, commentary articles, handbooks, guidelines and study protocol.

#### Study Selection

The title and abstract of the articles were screened by the authors, and then the full text of the articles was assessed for eligibility and quality by the authors. Data screening was conducted using Rayyan Intelligent Systematic Review software (https://www.rayyan.ai/). Duplicate papers were excluded from the study. Abstracts were read, and relevant full articles were reviewed for data extraction. Any uncertainty or conflict was discussed at regular check-ins until a consensus was reached among the authors. While Rayyan's AI screening and highlighting feature were utilised, each record was still individually screened. In cases of uncertainty, a more inclusive approach was adopted. Independent screening of full-text articles was conducted by at least two researchers, and conflicts or uncertainties were resolved through further discussions until a consensus was reached among all researchers conflicts and uncertainties were resolved through further discussion until a consensus was reached among all researchers.

#### Charting the Data

We developed data extraction templates to map data to each research question. To define these conceptual areas, we adopted the World Health Organisation's guidance on ethics and governance of MDR-TB for health definitions (based on the recommendations of the Artificial Intelligence Council of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development states.<sup>5,6</sup> The following data were extracted:

- General information: Authors, publication year, country, intervention, participants, duration of intervention, outcome measurement and conclusion of the intervention effect.
- Types of intervention: Psychological Counselling or Educational Intervention, Medication Event Reminder Monitor (MERM)/Electronic Dose Monitoring (EDM), Video Directly Observed Therapy (VDOT), 30 day recall and Visual Analogue Scale (VAS), Financial Support, mHealth Application, directly observed therapy, short course (DOTS) and DOTS-Plus program.

#### Collating, Summarising, and Reporting the Results

The analysis used data related to the research questions to summarise implementation motives and elements in the implementation process. Articles were read and re-read, with initial ideas sorted into domains of explanations for improved adherence for MDR-TB patients. Next, initial codes were identified within each article. The codes were compared based on similarities and differences and organised into potential themes, which were then compared to generate the interventions used to come up with clear definitions and names for each intervention in each of the domains of adherence levels of MDR-TB patients. Data analysis was conducted in pairs, and any uncertainties or differences were discussed among all authors until a consensus was reached.

° N	Author	Year	Country	Intervention	Participants	Participants type	Duration of intervention	Outcome measurement	Conclusion of the interventions effect
<b>—</b>	Baral et al. <sup>25</sup>	2014	Nepal	A mixed-method study comprising a qualitative formative survey, pilot intervention study, and explanatory qualitative study better to understand barriers to completion of treatment for MDR-TB	49 registered people with MDR-TB for interview	Patients	18 months	The MDR-TB treatment causes extreme social, financial, and employment difficulties. The pilot intervention study resulted in cure rates for those receiving counselling, combined support, and no support of 85%, 76% and 67%, respectively. Compared with no support, the (adjusted) risk ratios of a cure for those receiving counselling and receiving combined support were 1.2 (95% Cl 1.0 to 1.6), respectively.	Financial and counselling support appear to improve MDR-TB treatment outcomes and cure rates.
7	Tola, et al. <sup>33</sup>	2016	Ethiopia	A structured questionnaire, psychological counselling, and adherence education.	698 TB patients, who were in treatment	Patients	30 minutes	Non-adherence level decreased among the intervention group from 19.4 (at baseline) to 9.5% (at endpoint), while it increased among the control group from 19.4% (baseline) to 25.4% (endpoint).	Psychological counselling and educational interventions, which were guided by HBM (Health Belief Model), significantly decreased treatment non- adherence levels among the intervention group
m	Malini et al.²®	2021	Indonesia	The study used a quasi- experimental design with a pretest-post-test without a control group. The program intervention of health education uses with lecture method and group discussion using flipcharts and video as media	29 respondents	Patients	4 months	The result of this study shows that 65.5% of patients take medication regularly. The provision of health education on MDR-TB prevention behaviour emphasises motivation and self-efficacy.	The effect of health education in improving respondents' knowledge of MDR-TB preventive health behaviour.
4	Calligaro et al ا	2021	South Africa	questionnaires and conducting qualitative interviews	60 patients	Patients	3 months	Qualitative interviews revealed participants' perceptions of the value of the intervention. From baseline to follow-up, patients reported reductions in substance use severity, symptoms of depression, distress, and functional impairment.	Participant retention in the study was moderate. Randomized studies are needed to demonstrate the efficacy of this intervention before considering the potential for wider implementation.
Ъ	Walker et al. <sup>26</sup>	2018	Nepal	This feasibility study used a mixed quantitative and qualitative approach. Counselling, using educational materials and group interaction	135 patients	Patient	30 to 60 minutes	All aspects of the intervention package were acceptable to patients. Researchers successfully trained individuals with no psychological counselling experience to deliver HAP (Health Activity Program).	This psychosocial support package is acceptable to patients.

Ŷ	Author	Year	Country	Intervention	Participants	Participants type	Duration of intervention	Outcome measurement	Conclusion of the interventions effect
و	Thomas et al.°	2021	India, US	Interviews with patients (MDR- TB) multidrug resistance- tuberculosis and health care providers (HCPs)	65 patients with MDR-TB and 10 HCPs.	Patients and HCPs	45 minutes	HCPs reported that MERM implementation resulted in fewer in-person interactions with patients and thus allowed HCPs to dedicate more time to other tasks, which improved job satisfaction.	
~	Bateman et al. <sup>30</sup>	2022	South Africa	Patients on ART and starting MDR-TB treatment with bedaquiline were enrolled at a public hospital in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa (PRAXIS Study). Participants received separate EDM tools measuring adherence to bedaquiline and ART (nevirapine or lobinavir/ritonavir).	198 persons with MDR-TB and HIV	Patients	6 month	A total 11% of people with MDR-TB and HIV had multiple resistance at baseline, and 7.5% developed ART resistance.	Adherence to ART was independently associated with ART resistance and mortality
8	casalme et al. <sup>29</sup>	2022	Philippines	Healthcare workers (HCWs) monitored adherence by watching videos via a web-based dashboard with the VOT (video- observed therapy) mobile app.	308 patients converted to MDR-TB cases	Patients and treatment providers		The treatment success rate was 88%, and the loss to follow-up rate was 8.1%. All HCWs agreed that VOT data accurately reflect the medication intake of the patients; 88/89 (99%) mentioned benefits of VOT, notably convenience, sense of comfort, privacy, and security	VOT (video-observed therapy) is feasible and acceptable for both patients and HCWs (Healthcare workers)
თ	Stephens et al. <sup>32</sup>	2019	South Africa	3-day recall, 30-day recall, and Visual Analogue Scale (VAS) and examined adherence to monthly study visits (months 0-12).	200 patients	Patients	30 days	Adherence to medications (81–98% fully adherent across all measures) and clinic visits (80% missed ≤1 visit) were high, irrespective of HIV status. Adherence to antiretroviral therapy (ART) was significantly higher than to MDR-TB treatment by all self-reported measures (3-day recall: 92% vs. 84%, respectively. Adjusted risk ratio (aRR) of unsuccessful MDR-TB treatment increased with every missed visit: 1.50, 2.25, and 3.37 for unsuccessful treatment, for 1, 2, ≥3 missed visits.	Adherence to ART was significantly higher than MDR-TB treatment by all self-reported measures. Less effect of the intervention on MDR-TB patients.
10	chaiyach ati <sup>34</sup>	2013	South Africa	Trained five Health Care Workers (HCWs) in one location and given mobile phone HCWs' mobile usage patterns were electronically tracked for seven months and analysed	Five HCWs (one of five HCWs is female, two mobile HCWs were nurses; three completed secondary schooling without additional training)	Healthcare Workers and patients	7 months	Mobile HCWs submitted nine of 33 (27%) expected adverse events forms, conflicting with qualitative results in which mobile HCWs stated that mobilise improved adverse events communication, helped their daily workflow, and could be successfully expanded to other health interventions.	Explore the motivations of HCWs in the context of the limitations of their workflow and better technology for closer and real-time performance monitoring to create scalable interventions
7	Chien et al. <sup>27</sup>	2013	Taiwan	Researchers conducted a retrospective analysis of resistance profiles among MTB isolates obtained from 2160 consecutive patients with culture-confirmed pulmonary tuberculosis (pulmonary TB).	2160 patients	Patients	month	Trend analysis revealed that the rates of acquired MDR-TB were significantly lower after implementing the DOT5 and DOT5-Plus programs (p < 0.01). The rates of resistance to rifampicin, isoniazid, ofloxacin, moxifloxacin, levofloxacin, and para- aminosalicylic acid decreased significantly during the study period.	DOTS and DOTS-Plus are both effective at preventing the acquisition of MDR-TB in Taiwan

	Intervention	Studies
1	Psychological counselling or educational intervention	Baral et al. 2014; <sup>25</sup> Tola et al., 2016; <sup>33</sup> Walker et al, 2018; <sup>26</sup> Malini et al., 2021; <sup>28</sup> Calligaro et al., 2021 <sup>31</sup>
2	Medication event reminder monitor (MERM)/electronic dose monitoring (EDM)	Thomas, et.al, 2021;º Bateman, et al., 2022 <sup>30</sup>
3	Video Directly Observed Therapy (VDOT)	Casalme et al., 2022; <sup>29</sup> Malini et al., 2021 <sup>28</sup>
4	30-day recall and VAS	Stephens et al., 2019 <sup>32</sup>
5	Financial Support	Baral et al., 2014 <sup>25</sup>
6	mHealth Application	Chaiyachati et al, 2013 <sup>34</sup>
7	Directly observed therapy, short course (DOTS) and DOTS-Plus programmes	Chien et al, 2013 <sup>27</sup>





Fig. 1: PRISMA diagram of this review.

#### RESULTS

#### Study Selection

All original studies are assessing the intervention to improve adherence to medication MDR-TB. We use journals published for the period January 2012 and November 2022 that were selected for this systematic review. During the search, we found 569 articles divided into 109 articles from the PubMed database, 11 articles from the WoS database and 449 articles from Scopus. We identified 47 duplicate articles using the Rayyan AI® software.<sup>24</sup> A total of 522 articles were screened for the title and abstract. This initial screening excluded 502 irrelevant articles then, the full-text screening process was continued for 20 articles. In the full-text screening, nine articles were excluded, consisting of no access to full-text articles (n = 4) and no adherence measure (n = 5). We finally analysed 11 articles for qualitative synthesis. The flow diagram, literature search and screening process following the inclusion and exclusion criteria using the PRISMA diagram23 can be seen in Figure 1.

#### Study Characteristic

We found 11 studies related to improving the adherence in MDR-TB patients. In this review, we included studies on two continents, i.e. Asia and Africa. The studies from Asian
countries, i.e., India,<sup>9</sup> Nepal,<sup>25,26</sup> Taiwan,<sup>27</sup> Indonesia<sup>28</sup> and Philippines,<sup>29</sup> while the African studies from South Africa,<sup>30-32</sup> and Ethiopia<sup>33</sup> (Table II).

#### Study Interventions

The implementation of an intervention for MDR-TB patients is essential to improve adherence (20). Some interventions are very influential in improving the adherence level of MDR-TB patients. The results of the intervention can be seen in Table II.

From all the intervention studies we identified, psychological counselling or educational interventions were found to be are the most popular interventions for improving adherence in MDR-TB patients because as indicated by several.<sup>25,26,28,31,33</sup> It has been shown that psychological counselling increases the adherence rate of MDR-TB patients and promotes regular medication intake.

Furthermore, the electronic-based monitoring system using specifically MERM/EDM has also garnered. The implementation of MERM has been demonstrated to improve adherence in MDR-TB patients<sup>9</sup>, while EDM had less effect on adherence levels in the same patient group.<sup>30</sup> VDOT is also one of the effective methods to improve adherence levels in MDR-TB patients. Recent study show that VDOT methods enhance the adherence of MDR-TB patients because it provides a sense of ease, comfort, privacy and safety.<sup>28,29</sup> Recent study with interventions such as 30 day recall and VAS,<sup>32</sup> Financial,<sup>25</sup> mHealth application,<sup>34</sup> DOTS and DOTS-Plus programs<sup>27</sup> also had a significant in improving adherence to MDR-TB patients.

#### DISCUSSION

#### **Principal Findings**

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study of adherence to explore the adherence level of MDR-TB patients. We found eleven intervention studies in the research literature that mostly supported adherence rates in MDR-TB patients. Some intervention studies, such as psychological counselling and educational intervention, were more widely used by researchers in the literature sources. Focusing on the implementation process of adherence in MDR-TB patients still seems to be an important topic in research.

#### Study Characteristics

Regarding our findings, based on the studies published in 2012 to 2022, the research on the intervention to increase the adherence level of MDR-TB patients were dominated by lower-middle countries such as South Africa (four studies). In low- and middle-income countries, TB is often linked to poverty, poor living conditions and lack of access to healthcare.<sup>35</sup> Our findings are supported by the fact that more than 90% of notified tuberculosis infections occur in low-income and middle-income countries. Two-thirds of the estimated 10 million new active tuberculosis cases globally are accounted for by eight countries: India (26% of global cases), Indonesia (9%), China (8%), the Philippines (6%), Pakistan (6%), Nigeria (4%), Bangladesh (4%) and South Africa (4%).<sup>36</sup>

#### Study Interventions

Interventions aimed at improving to treatment adherence in patients with multi-drug resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) in low- and middle-income countries can pose challenges due to various factors such as poverty, lack of access to healthcare, and poor understanding of the disease.<sup>36</sup> Regarding our findings, psychological counselling or education intervention were identified as the most popular interventions, especially in low- and middle-income countries. MDR-TB treatment is a long and complex process that often leads to psychological distress for patients, including anxiety, depression and stigma.<sup>35</sup> The implementation of psychological counselling and health education interventions resulted in a significantly reduction in non-adherence levels among the intervention group. Moreover, unlike those studies that reported contradictory results, our findings were consistent with many other studies findings. For instance, Liefooghe et al. reported limited impact on adherence improvement despite intensive patient counselling.<sup>37</sup> However based on the evidence from five studies using psychosocial were found to be the most effective, efficient and cost-effective making them suitable for implementation in low-income countries. This conclusion with the study conducted by Kaliakbarova et al. which revealed significant decrease in treatment non-adherence levels with the provision of psychological support to MDR-TB patients.<sup>38</sup> Furthermore, Lee et al. found that physical education significantly reduced cumulative non-adherence levels among the intervention group compared with the control group.<sup>39</sup> Thiam et al. also reported an improvement in TB treatment adherence levels following an intervention focused on enhancing communication between health care workers and patients.<sup>40</sup>

Psychological and social factors that can affect treatment adherence can be addressed through counselling which provides emotional support, coping strategies and diseaserelated information to patients.<sup>9,41</sup> One approach utilised is cognitive-behavioural therapy (CBT), which assists patients in identifying and modifying thought patterns and behaviours affecting their adherence to treatment. CBT also in the development of coping strategies for managing medication side effects and the physical and emotional impacts of the disease.42 Another approach is motivational interviewing (MI), an employs patient-centred counselling method to helps patients explore and resolve ambivalence about treatment adherence. MI also facilitates the identification of personal motivations for adherence and the establishment of treatment goals.<sup>25,33</sup> Group counselling can also prove effective for MDR-TB patients, as it allows patients to share their experiences with others facing similar challenges. Offering emotional support and reducing feelings of isolation and stigmatisation.<sup>26,28</sup> It is important to note that psychological counselling should be provided by trained professionals and integrated into the comprehensive treatment plan for MDR-TB patients. In summary, psychological counselling was valuable intervention for increasing treatment adherence in MDR-TB patient by addressing psychological and social factors, providing emotional support, coping strategies and disease related information.9,40,41

The improvement of MDR-TB adherence can be achieved through the utilisation of MERM. Positive outcomes were observed in studies conducted by Thomas et al., demonstrating the effectiveness of MERM in improving treatment adherence among MDR-TB patients.<sup>9</sup> MERMs serve as reminders for patients to take their medication at the designated time and generate electronic records of medication adherence. Patients greatly appreciated the reduction in clinic visits, resulting in time and cost savings, as the frequency of routine clinic visits for patients with MDR-TB was reduced during the pilot implementation of MERM.<sup>41</sup> Despite the decreased in face-to-face interactions with healthcare providers (HCPs), some patients expressed a feeling more cared for. This feeling stemmed from the perception that HCPs were remotely monitoring their clinical progress and the from positive responses to receive through actual phone or in-person outreach based on adherence data. The study also highlights the advantage of MERM as the reminders prompt patient to access their medication storage area, increasing the likelihood of prompt medication intake and promote habit-forming medication-taking behaviour.45,46

Furthermore, the impact of MERM monitoring in this population will contingent upon the development of interventions to address issues such as drug toxicity, depression, stigma and substance use disorders, which frequently contribute to non-adherence.45 Therefore, the utilisation MERMs is deemed to have a good impact on adherence in MDR-TB patients. In a study conducted in India, the implementation of a mobile phone-based system with text message reminders improved treatment adherence among MDR-TB patients by more than 20%.<sup>41</sup> However, a study on EDM in South Africa<sup>30</sup> shows that EDM has less effect on improving adherence among MDR-TB patients, and there are several reasons why studies on EDM may have indicated limited effectiveness. One reason is the potential inadequate utilisation of EDM systems by patients, healthcare providers or both. For example, patients may forget to use the device or may not understand how to use it properly. Similarly, healthcare providers may not properly integrate the device into their care and follow-up practices.<sup>47</sup> Another reason is that EDM systems may not be appropriate or feasible for all patients, especially those residing in low- and middle-income countries with limited access to technology.

Additionally, some patients may not have access to the necessary infrastructure to support EDM, such as electricity or mobile phone networks.<sup>48</sup> Another reason is that EDM systems alone may not improve adherence in patients with MDR-TB. Treatment adherence is a complex issue influenced by many psychological, social, and economic factors. Therefore, it's important to consider a multifaceted approach that includes psychological counselling, social support, and financial support.<sup>39,40</sup> Finally, some studies may have limitations that affect the results' accuracy and generalisability of the findings. Therefore, it's important to consider the design and methodology of studies when interpreting their results. While EDM systems such as MERMs can be an effective approach to improve adherence to treatment in patients with MDR-TB, they may not be as effective in specific populations or when used in isolation. It's important to consider the context and the patient's needs and

to use a multifaceted approach when addressing adherence to treatment in MDR-TB patients.

VDOT is a technology-based approach that can improve adherence to treatment in patients with MDR-TB. VDOT involves video conferencing technology, allowing healthcare workers to observe patients taking their medication remotely. Additionally, it allows for more frequent monitoring of medication adherence, which can improve treatment outcomes. Our findings show this approach positively enhanced the adherence of MDR-TB patients to treatment who have difficulty attending in-person clinic visits, such as those who live in remote areas or have mobility limitations.<sup>28,29</sup> Garfein and Doshi<sup>50</sup> and Chen et al.<sup>51</sup> stated that the combination of media (audio-visual) and effective communication while delivering health education programs could be effective in improving knowledge and behaviour for TB control.<sup>52-54</sup> A randomised clinical trial in Moldova showed that VOT increased adherence to TB treatment.<sup>55</sup> A much earlier study on asynchronous VOT at five sites in California showed that VOT reduced stress on the TB programs and enabled a quicker return to daily activities. It also reported that VOT was beneficial for patients in remote areas as it does not require consistent network connectivity.56 VDOT can effectively improve adherence to treatment in patients with MDR-TB by increasing accessibility to care, allowing healthcare workers to observe patients taking their medication remotely, and providing more frequent monitoring of medication adherence.

The 30-day recall method and VAS are two methods that can be used as interventions to improve adherence to treatment in patients with multi-drug resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB).<sup>32</sup> Both methods can be used with other interventions, such as directly observed therapy (DOT) and psychological counselling to improve treatment adherence. For example, the 30-day recall method can monitor medication adherence over time, while VAS can assess patients' attitudes and beliefs about their treatment and adherence.<sup>32</sup> However, a study conducted by Wilson et al. stated that the closer correlation between the 3-day recall measure and TB treatment outcomes compared to the 30-day recall measure is consistent with evidence suggesting that self-reports during shorter recall periods (2 to 4 days) tend to be more accurate compared to more extended recall periods.<sup>57</sup> We agree that in addition to more accurate results with shorter recall periods, the results may also provide adherence for MDR-TB patients.57,58 The 30-day recall method and VAS are two methods that can be used as interventions to improve adherence to treatment in patients with MDR-TB. Still, they should be used in conjunction with EDM or DOT to get a more comprehensive picture of a patient's adherence.

Another approach is financial support, which can help to reduce the burden of treatment-related costs and increase treatment adherence. Providing counselling and financial support reduces their vulnerability and increases recovery rates.<sup>25</sup> Another study in India showed that providing financial support through transportation vouchers improved treatment adherence among MDR-TB patients by more than 15%.<sup>59</sup> A recent study in Thailand shows no significant difference in medication adherence rates after financial support.<sup>60</sup> It is important to note that financial support should be provided in a way sensitive to the patient's needs and cultural context. It can be an effective intervention for improving adherence to treatment in patients with MDR-TB by reducing the burden of treatment-related costs and making it easier for patients to adhere to their treatment regimen.

Furthermore, an approach through mHealth applications is mobile phone-based health interventions that can provide patients with reminders to take their medication, information about the disease and its treatment, and the ability to communicate with healthcare providers.<sup>34</sup> Additionally, mHealth applications can be integrated with financial incentives for adherence, such as mobile phone credit or other rewards, to motivate patients to adhere to their treatment regimen.<sup>25</sup> The mHealth applications should be designed with the patient's needs and cultural context in mind, and they should be easy to use and accessible to patients with limited literacy and technology skills.<sup>61</sup>

The classical way to improve the adherence level of MDR-TB patients was DOTS and DOTS-Plus program approaches.27 DOTS is a World Health Organisation (WHO) recommended strategy for the treatment of TB, which involves providing patients with daily supervised therapy.62 DOTS-Plus is an extension of the DOTS strategy that includes using secondline drugs to treat MDR-TB. It is a comprehensive package of care that provides for the provision of medicines, diagnostic services, and other support services. DOTS-plus also includes components such as psychological counselling, social support, and financial assistance, which can help to improve adherence to treatment.63 The rationale is that the social interaction and peer pressure involved in DOT can motivate patients to more adhere to prescribed treatment.<sup>64</sup> However, DOT raises several ethical and legal issues.<sup>65,66</sup> Some studies have shown that frequent DOT can reveal a patient's TB status, which is stigmatised in many cultures.<sup>67,68</sup> Despite the unfavourable stigma, continued use of DOTs will yield positive results. This is because, in some countries, DOT is provided by trained private observers such as volunteers or specialized DOT providers employed by the government.<sup>69,70</sup>

There are several limitations that may be encountered when studying interventions to improve adherence to treatment in patients with multi-drug resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB). The results of studies may not be generalisable to other populations or settings. The interventions may be effective in specific contexts but may not be appropriate or feasible in others. MDR-TB is a complex disease that requires a multifaceted approach to address treatment adherence. It's important to consider the length of treatment and side effects when addressing adherence to treatment in patients with MDR-TB. In addition, it's important to acknowledge the challenges associated with different interventions to study limitations. These include scalability, cost-effectiveness, cultural considerations and implementation barriers. However, similar evaluation should apply to other interventions to comprehensively understand their real-world impact.

#### CONCLUSION

Our review implies that interventions to improve adherence to treatment for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) are essential for successful outcomes. These interventions can include directly observed therapy (DOT), counselling, education and provision of social support. Additionally, involving community members and traditional healers in the care and treatment of patients with MDR-TB can increase trust and understanding, leading to better adherence. Overall, a combination of interventions tailored to the patient's and community's specific needs and cultural context is likely to be most effective in improving adherence to treatment for MDR-TB. Further study is required to investigate the specific on developing highly personalized interventions for a particular population or context, and examining the cost-effectiveness of interventions to help policymakers, and health systems make informed decisions about which interventions to implement.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENT

This study is supported by Indonesian Education Scholarship and Harapan Bangsa University Purwokerto.

- 1. World Health Organization. WHO Consolidated Guidelines on Tuberculosis: Tuberculosis Preventive Treatment. 2020.
- Khawbung JL, Nath D, Chakraborty S. Drug resistant tuberculosis: a review. Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis. 2021; 74: 101574.
- 3. World Health Organization. WHO Consolidated Guidelines on Tuberculosis. Module 4: Treatment-Drug-Resistant Tuberculosis Treatment. World Health Organization; 2020.
- Mirzayev F, Viney K, Linh NN, Gonzalez-Angulo L, Gegia M, Jaramillo E, et al. World Health Organization recommendations on the treatment of drug-resistant tuberculosis, 2020 update. Eur Respir J 2021; 57(6): 2003300. doi:10.1183/13993003.03300-2020
- 5. World Health Organization. Ethics and governance of artificial intelligence for health: WHO guidance. Published online 2021.
- 6. Yeung K. Recommendation of the council on artificial intelligence (OECD). Int Leg Mater 2020; 59(1): 27-34.
- Ahmad N, Ahuja SD, Akkerman OW, Alffenaar J-W C, Anderson LF, Baghaei P, et al. Treatment correlates of successful outcomes in pulmonary multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: an individual patient data meta-analysis. The Lancet 2018; 392(10150): 821-34.
- 8. Kusuma IY, Matuz M, Bordás R, Haverinen MJ, Bahar MK, Hajdu E, et al. Antibiotic use in elderly patients in ambulatory care: a comparison between Hungary and Sweden. Front Pharmacol 2022; 13: 1042418.
- Thomas BE, Kumar JV, Periyasamy M, Khandewale AS, Mercy JH, Raj EM, et al. Acceptability of the medication event reminder monitor for promoting adherence to multidrug-resistant tuberculosis therapy in two indian cities: Qualitative study of patients and health care providers. J Med Internet Res 2021; 23(6): e23294.
- Chimeh RA, Gafar F, Pradipta IS, Akkerman OW, Hak E, Alffenaar J-W C, et al. Clinical and economic impact of medication non-adherence in drug-susceptible tuberculosis: a systematic review. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2020; 24(8): 811-9.
- Munro SA, Lewin SA, Smith HJ, Engel ME, Fretheim A, Volmink J. Patient adherence to tuberculosis treatment: a systematic review of qualitative research. PLoS Med 2007; 4(7): e238.

- Patel AR, Campbell JR, Sadatsafavi M, Marra F, Johnston JC, Smillie K, et al. Burden of non-adherence to latent tuberculosis infection drug therapy and the potential cost-effectiveness of adherence interventions in Canada: a simulation study. BMJ Open 2017; 7(9): e015108.
- Nellums LB, Rustage K, Hargreaves S, Friedland JS. Multidrugresistant tuberculosis treatment adherence in migrants: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Med 2018; 16(1): 27.
- 14. Pradipta IS, Forsman LD, Bruchfeld J, Hak E, Alffenaar JW. Risk factors of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: a global systematic review and meta-analysis. J Infect 2018; 77(6): 469-78.
- 15. Pradipta IS, van't Boveneind-Vrubleuskaya N, Akkerman OW, Alffenaar JWC, Hak E. Predictors for treatment outcomes among patients with drug-susceptible tuberculosis in the Netherlands: a retrospective cohort study. Clin Microbiol Infect 2019; 25(6): 761e1.
- 16. Kusuma IY, Triwibowo DN, Pratiwi ADE, Pitaloka DAE. Rasch modelling to assess psychometric validation of the knowledge about tuberculosis questionnaire (KATUB-Q) for the general population in Indonesia. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2022; 19(24): 16753.
- 17. World Health Organization. Adherence to long-term therapies: evidence for action. 2003. https://www.paho.org/en/documents/ who-adherence-long-term-therapies-evidence-action-2003. Accessed date November 2022.
- 18. Aranas LL, Alam K, Gyawali P, Mahumud RA. Examining drugresistant tuberculosis stigma among health care workers toward the development of a stigma-reduction intervention: protocol for a scoping review. JMIR Res Protoc 2023; 12(1): e43084.
- 19. Marley G, Zou X, Nie J, Cheng W, Xie Y, Liao L, et al. Improving cascade outcomes for active TB: A global systematic review and meta-analysis of TB interventions. PLoS Med 2023; 20(1): e1004091.
- 20. Pradipta IS, Houtsma D, van Boven JF, Alffenaar JWC, Hak E. Interventions to improve medication adherence in tuberculosis patients: a systematic review of randomized controlled studies. NPJ Prim Care Respir Med 2020; 30(1): 1-10.
- 21. Solans BP, Béranger A, Radtke K, Mohamed A, Mirzayev F, Gegia M et al. Effectiveness and pharmacokinetic exposures of first-line drugs used to treat drug-susceptible tuberculosis in children: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis 2023; 76(9): 1658-70fc.
- 22. Usharani N, Kanth SV, Saravanan N. Current nanotechnological strategies using lipids, carbohydrates, proteins and metal conjugates-based carrier systems for diagnosis and treatment of tuberculosis: a review. Int J Biol Macromol 2023; 227: 262-72.
- Page MJ, McKenzie JE, Bossuyt PM, Boutron I, Hoffmann TC, Mulrow CD, et al. The PRISMA 2020 statement: an updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. BMJ 2021; 372: n71. 24.Ouzzani M, Hammady H, Fedorowicz Z, Elmagarmid A. Rayyan-a web and mobile app for systematic reviews. System Rev 2016; 5: 210.
- 25. Baral SC, Aryal Y, Bhattrai R, King R, Newell JN. The importance of providing counselling and financial support to patients receiving treatment for multi-drug resistant TB: mixed method qualitative and pilot intervention studies. BMC Public Health 2014; 14(1): 46.
- 26. Walker IF, Khanal S, Hicks JP, Lamichhane B, Thapa A, Elsey H, et al. Implementation of a psychosocial support package for people receiving treatment for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in Nepal: a feasibility and acceptability study. PLOS ONE 2018; 13(7): e0201163.
- 27. Chien JY, Lai CC, Tan CK, Chien ST, Yu CJ, Hsueh PR. Decline in rates of acquired multidrug-resistant tuberculosis after implementation of the directly observed therapy, short course (DOTS) and DOTS-Plus programmes in Taiwan. J Antimicrob Chemother 2013; 68(8): 1910-16.
- Malini H, Huriani E, Lenggogeni DP, Herlina S. Health education on multidrug-resistant tuberculosis prevention among tuberculosis patients. Int J Public Health Sci 2021; 10(1): 27-32.

- 29. Casalme D, Marcelo D, Tonquin M, Frias M, Gler MT, et al. Feasibility and acceptability of asynchronous VOT among patients with MDR-TB. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2022; 26(8): 760-65.
- 30. Bateman M, Wolf A, Chimukangara B, Brust JCM, Lessells R, Amico R, et al. Adherence measured using electronic dose monitoring is associated with emergent antiretroviral resistance and poor outcomes in people with human immunodeficiency virus/AIDS and multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. Clin Infect Dis 2022; 75(9): 1489-96.
- 31. Calligaro GL, de Wit Z, Cirota J, Orrell C, Myers B, Decker S, et al. Brief psychotherapy administered by non-specialised health workers to address risky substance use in patients with multidrug-resistant tuberculosis: a feasibility and acceptability study. Pilot Feasibility Stud 2021; 7(1): 28.
- 32. Stephens F, Gandhi NR, Brust JCM, Mlisana K, Moodley P, Allana S, et al. Treatment adherence among persons receiving concurrent multidrug-resistant tuberculosis and HIV treatment in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. JAIDS J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 2019; 82(2): 124-30.
- 33. Tola HH, Shojaeizadeh D, Tol A, Garmaroudi G, Yekaninejad MS, Kebede A, et al. Psychological and educational intervention to improve tuberculosis treatment adherence in ethiopia based on health belief model: a cluster randomized control trial. PLOS ONE 2016; 11(5): e0155147.
- 34. Chaiyachati KH, Loveday M, Lorenz S, Lesh N, Larkan LM, Cintiet S, al. A pilot study of an mHealth application for healthcare workers: poor uptake despite high reported acceptability at a rural South African community-based MDR-TB treatment program. Pai M, ed. PLoS ONE 2013; 8(5): e64662.
- Cannon LAL, Oladimeji KE, Goon DT. Socio-economic drivers of drug-resistant tuberculosis in Africa: a scoping review. BMC Public Health 2021; 21(1): 1-8.
- 36. World Health Organization. Global Tuberculosis Report 2022. World Health Organization, 21, 2022. [cited November 2022] Accessed from: https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/363752
- 37. Liefooghe R, Suetens C, Meulemans H, Moran MB, De Muynck A. A randomised trial of the impact of counselling on treatment adherence of tuberculosis patients in Sialkot, Pakistan. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 1999; 3(12): 1073-80.
- 38. Kaliakbarova G, Pak S, Zhaksylykova N, Raimova G, Temerbekova B, Hof S. Psychosocial support improves treatment adherence among MDR-TB patients: experience from East Kazakhstan. Open Infect Dis J 2013; 7(1).
- 39. Lee S, Khan OF, Seo JH, Kim DY, Park KH, Jung SI, et al. Impact of physician's education on adherence to tuberculosis treatment for patients of low socioeconomic status in Bangladesh. Chonnam Med J 2013; 49(1): 27-30.
- 40. Thiam S, LeFevre AM, Hane F, Ndiaye A, Ba F, Fielding KL, et al. Effectiveness of a strategy to improve adherence to tuberculosis treatment in a resource-poor setting: a cluster randomized controlled trial. Jama 2007; 297(4): 380-6.
- 41. Thomas BE, Shanmugam P, Malaisamy M, Ovung S, Suresh C, Subbaraman R, et al. Psycho-socio-economic issues challenging multidrug resistant tuberculosis patients: a systematic review. PloS One 2016; 11(1): e0147397.
- 42. Zuo X, Dong Z, Zhang P, Zhang P, Zhu X, Qiao C, et al. Cognitive-behavioral therapy on psychological stress and quality of life in subjects with pulmonary tuberculosis: a communitybased cluster randomized controlled trial. BMC Public Health 2022; 22(1): 2160.
- 43. Casalme DJO, Marcelo DB, dela Cuesta DM, Tonquin M, Frias MVG, Gler MT. Feasibility and acceptability of asynchronous VOT among patients with MDR-TB. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2022; 26(8): 760-65.
- 44. Malini H, Huriani E, Lenggogeni DP, Herlina S. Health education on multidrug-resistant tuberculosis prevention among tuberculosis patients. Int J Public Health Sci IJPHS 2021; 10(1): 27.

- Haberer JE, Subbaraman R. Digital technology for tuberculosis medication adherence: promise and peril. Ann Am Thorac Soc 2020; 17(4): 421-3.z
- 46. Ware NC, Pisarski EE, Tam M, Wyatt MA, Atukunda E, Musiimenta A, et al. The meanings in the messages: how SMS reminders and real-time adherence monitoring improve antiretroviral therapy adherence in rural Uganda. AIDS Lond Engl 2016; 30(8): 1287.
- Ventola CL. Mobile devices and apps for health care professionals: uses and benefits. Pharm Ther. 2014; 39(5): 356.
- Labrique AB, Wadhwani C, Williams KA, Lamptey P, Hesp C, Luk R, et al. Best practices in scaling digital health in low and middle income countries. Glob Health 2018; 14(1): 1-8.
- 49. Meresse M, March L, Kouanfack C, Bonono R-C, Boyer S, Laborde-Balenet G, et al. Patterns of adherence to antiretroviral therapy and HIV drug resistance over time in the S tratall ANRS 12110/ESTHER trial in C ameroon. HIV Med 2014; 15(8): 478 87.
- Garfein RS, Doshi RP. Synchronous and asynchronous video observed therapy (VOT) for tuberculosis treatment adherence monitoring and support. J Clin Tuberc Mycobact Dis 2019; 17: 100098.
- 51. Chen SH, Wang I, Hsu HL, Huang CC, Liu YJ, Putri DU, et al. Advantage in privacy protection by using synchronous video observed treatment enhances treatment adherence among patients with latent tuberculosis infection. J Infect Public Health 2020; 13(9): 1354-9.
- 52. Arulchelvan S, Elangovan R. Effective communication approaches in tuberculosis control: Health workers' perceptions and experiences. Indian J Tuberc 2017; 64(4): 318-22.
- 53. Colvin C, De Silva G, Garfin C, Alva S, Cloutier S, Gaviola D, et al. Quality of TB services assessment: The unique contribution of patient and provider perspectives in identifying and addressing gaps in the quality of TB services. J Clin Tuberc Mycobact Dis 2019; 17: 100117.
- 54. Nursasi AY, Bahtiar B. Utilization of interactive educational media in improving self efficacy of lung tuberculosis patients: systematic literature review. Enfermeria Clin 2019; 29: 101-5.
- 55. Ravenscroft L, Kettle S, Persian R, Ruda S, Severin L, Doltu S, et al. Video-observed therapy and medication adherence for tuberculosis patients: randomised controlled trial in Moldova. Eur Respir J. 2020; 56(2).
- 56. Garfein RS, Liu L, Cuevas-Mota J, Collins K, Muñoz F, Catanzaro DG, et al. Tuberculosis treatment monitoring by video directly observed therapy in 5 health districts, California, USA. Emerg Infect Dis 2018; 24(10): 1806-15.
- 57. Wilson IB, Lee Y, Michaud J, Fowler FJ, Rogers WH. Validation of a new three-item self-report measure for medication adherence. AIDS Behav 2016; 20(11): 2700-8.

- 58. Ruslami R, Van Crevel R, Van de Berge E, Alisjahbana B, Aarnoutse R. A step-wise approach to find a valid and feasible method to detect non-adherence to tuberculosis drugs. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health 2008; 39(6): 1083.
- Deshmukh R, Dhande D, Sachdeva K, Sreenivas A, Kumar AM, Parmar M. Social support a key factor for adherence to multidrug-resistant tuberculosis treatment. Indian J Tuberc 2018; 65(1): 41-7.
- Watthananukul T, Liabsuetrakul T, Pungrassami P, Chongsuvivatwong V. Effect of global fund financial support for patients with multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2020; 24(7): 686-93.
- 61. Maramba I, Chatterjee A, Newman C. Methods of usability testing in the development of eHealth applications: A scoping review. Int J Med Inf 2019; 126: 95-104.
- 62. Young C, Walzl G, Du Plessis N. Therapeutic host-directed strategies to improve outcome in tuberculosis. Mucosal Immunol 2020; 13(2): 190-204.
- 63. Kibret KT, Moges Y, Memiah P, Biadgilign S. Treatment outcomes for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis under DOTS-Plus: a systematic review and meta-analysis of published studies. Infect Dis Poverty 2017; 6(1): 1-8.
- 64. Volmink J, Garner P. Directly observed therapy for treating tuberculosis. In: The Cochrane Collaboration, Editors. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd; 2007:CD003343.pub3.
- 65. Kim HJ, Hong YP, Kim SJ, Lew WJ, Lee EG. Ambulatory treatment of multidrug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis patients at a chest clinic. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2001; 5(12): 1129-36.
- 66. Verma G, Upshur RE, Rea E, Benatar SR. Critical reflections on evidence, ethics and effectiveness in the management of tuberculosis: public health and global perspectives. BMC Med Ethics 2004; 5(1): 2.
- 67. Selgelid MJ, Reichman LB. Ethical issues in tuberculosis diagnosis and treatment. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2011; 15(6): 9-13.
- 68. Wei X, Walley JD, Liang X, Liu F, Zhang X, Li R. Adapting a generic tuberculosis control operational guideline and scaling it up in China: a qualitative case study. BMC Public Health 2008; 8(1): 260.
- 69. Shin S, Furin J, Bayona J, Mate K, Kim JY, Farmer P. Communitybased treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in Lima, Peru: 7 years of experience. Soc Sci Med 2004; 59(7): 1529-39.
- 70. Shin S, Muñoz M, Żeladita J, Slavin S, Caldas A, Sanchez E, et al. How does directly observed therapy work? The mechanisms and impact of a comprehensive directly observed therapy intervention of highly active antiretroviral therapy in Peru: Social support and community-based DOT-HAART in Peru. Health Soc Care Community 2011; 19(3): 261-71.

# Exploring measurement tools to optimise hospital physician distribution

## Mohd Azri Mohd Suan, MSc<sup>1</sup>, Shahrul Aiman Soelar, MSc<sup>1</sup>, Rosilawati Abd Rani, MPH<sup>2</sup>, Nur Anisah Anuar, BSc<sup>2</sup>, Khairul Azlan Abdul Aziz, MIntMed<sup>3</sup>, Huan-Keat Chan, PhD<sup>4</sup>, Wee Kooi Cheah, MRCP<sup>2,5</sup>, Saiful Safuan Md Sani, MRCP<sup>3,6</sup>, Rosaida Md Said, MRCP<sup>7</sup>, Muhammad Radzi Abu Hassan, MRCP<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Clinical Research Center, Hospital Sultanah Bahiyah, Alor Setar, Kedah, Malaysia, <sup>2</sup>Clinical Research Center, Hospital Taiping, Taiping, Perak, Malaysia, <sup>3</sup>Department of Internal Medicine, Hospital Kuala Lumpur, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, <sup>4</sup>Office of Director General, Ministry of Health Malaysia, Putrajaya, Malaysia, <sup>5</sup>Department of Internal Medicine, Hospital Taiping, Taiping, Perak, Malaysia, <sup>6</sup>Clinical Research Center, Hospital Kuala Lumpur, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, <sup>7</sup>Department of Internal Medicine, Hospital Serdang, Serdang, Selangor, Malaysia

#### ABSTRACT

Introduction: Equitable healthcare delivery is essential and requires resources to be distributed, which include assets and healthcare workers. To date, there is no gold standard for measuring the correct number of physicians to meet healthcare needs. This rapid review aims to explore measurement tools employed to optimise the distribution of hospital physicians, with a focus on ensuring fair resource allocation for equitable healthcare delivery.

Materials and Methods: A literature search was performed across PubMed, EMBASE, Emerald Insight and grey literature sources. The key terms used in the search include 'distribution', 'method', and 'physician', focusing on research articles published in English from 2002 to 2022 that described methods or tools to measure hospital-based physicians' distribution. Relevant articles were selected through a two-level screening process and critically appraised. The primary outcome is the measurement tools used to assess the distribution of hospital-based physicians. Study characteristics, tool advantages and limitations were also extracted. The extracted data were synthesised narratively.

Results: Out of 7,199 identified articles, 13 met the inclusion criteria. Among the selected articles, 12 were from Asia and one from Africa. The review identified eight measurement tools: Gini coefficients and Lorenz curve, Robin Hood index, Theil index, concentration index, Workload Indicator of Staffing Need method, spatial autocorrelation analysis, mixed integer linear programming model and cohort-component model. These tools rely on fundamental data concerning population and physician numbers to generate outputs. Additionally, five studies employed a combination of these tools to gain a comprehensive understanding of physician distribution dynamics.

Conclusion: Measurement tools can be used to assess physician distribution according to population needs. Nevertheless, each tool has its own merits and limitations, underscoring the importance of employing a combination of tools. The choice of measuring tool should be tailored to the specific context and research objectives.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

Review, physicians, resource allocation, delivery of healthcare

#### INTRODUCTION

Equitable allocation of health resources is crucial for ensuring optimal healthcare delivery, characterised by providing equal opportunities for individuals to access healthcare services.<sup>1</sup> This principle is particularly important during the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic,<sup>2,3</sup> which has further intensified the challenge of allocating limited resources in healthcare systems already under strain. The impact of the pandemic has been particularly severe in lower-income countries, leading to disruption in essential services, including maternal and childcare, vaccination programs and cancer care.<sup>4-6</sup>

Healthcare delivery systems encompass public health, community care and hospital care, each with distinct resource needs. In hospital settings, a multidisciplinary approach has been widely adopted to provide comprehensive and patient-centred care, with physicians often assuming clinical leadership roles. Hence, it is important to ensure an equitable distribution of physicians across hospitals.<sup>7</sup> However, achieving this equity remains a global challenge influenced by various factors. Typically, urban regions with higher living standards tend to have a higher physician density.<sup>8</sup>

Several measurement tools have been employed to assess the distribution of physicians across hospitals. However, a universally accepted standard measure is currently absent. Policymakers face the task of carefully selecting appropriate measuring tools to facilitate human resource planning. The selected tool should be straightforward and provide timely information to effectively guide the allocation of physicians to suitable geographical areas. Therefore, this rapid review aimed to explore the various measurement tools specifically designed or adapted to guide the allocation of hospital physicians and evaluate their respective advantages and disadvantages.

This article was accepted: 13 March 2024 Corresponding Author: Mohd Azri Mohd Suan Email: irzah96@yahoo.com

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Ethics Approval

This review was prospectively registered with National Medical Research Register (NMRR-22-02136-255) and obtained exemption from the Medical Research and Ethics Committee, Ministry of Health Malaysia as all data used in this review is publicly available.

#### Stakeholder Engagement

This review was conducted to provide guidance for policymaking in response to a request from the Committee of Internal Medicine, Ministry of Health Malaysia, with a strict timeline for completion. Multiple meetings were held with the head of service for internal medicine, senior consultants, physicians and health system researcher to develop literature search strategies, assessment methods and a data extraction plan. Stakeholders were regularly updated on the progress of the review, and all decisions were made in close consultation with them.

#### Search Strategy

The research question was formulated using the problemconcept-context format. Primary research articles published in English between January 2002 and June 2022, which described the use of at least one measurement tool to assess the distribution of hospital physicians, were considered eligible for inclusion in the review. Literature search was performed in three databases (PubMed, EMBASE and Emerald Insight) using search strings as follows: (placement OR distribution OR allocation OR planning OR equity OR fairness) AND (tool OR method OR index OR measure) AND (physician OR hospital-based internal medicine OR specialist). Additionally, a search of grey literature was conducted using Google Search.

#### Study Selection

The article selection process involved a two-level screening approach. In the level 1 screening, a pilot screening was independently conducted by three authors (RAR, SAS, NAA) on 5% of the records using titles and abstracts. Any inconsistencies in decision-making were resolved through discussions to reach a consensus. Subsequently, the same researchers screened the titles and abstracts for the remaining 95% of records. In the level 2 screening, the full texts of the records selected in the level 1 screening were retrieved and independently assessed for eligibility by two other authors (MAMS and KAAA). Any disagreements during the article selection were resolved through discussions and consensus.

#### Data Extraction and Synthesis

A data extraction form was created and pre-piloted on two selected articles. Two authors (RAR and MAMS) independently extracted the following information into the form: author and publication date, country of origin, measurement tools used to assess hospital physician distribution and the specific variables used. Any uncertainties during the data extraction process were discussed until consensus was reached. Subsequently, data extraction was conducted on all included articles in the review using the form for narrative synthesis.

#### Quality Appraisal

Study appraisal employed an assessment tool by Hawker et al., which evaluates each study's reporting quality for elements such as the abstract, title, introduction, objectives, methods, sampling, data analysis, ethics approval, researcher reflexivity, population generalisability and findings' implications.<sup>9</sup> Scores for each element range from 1 (very poor) to 4 (good). One author (MAMS) appraised all studies, while another author (RAR) evaluated 10% of the studies. Both authors' assessments demonstrated 95% agreement, with the remaining 5% of discrepancies resolved through discussion.

#### RESULTS

#### Included Studies

The initial literature search identified a total of 7.199 records. with an additional record retrieved from arey literature sources. After the removal of 1,460 duplicate records, the remaining 5,739 titles and abstracts underwent thorough screening. Subsequently, 46 articles were considered for fulltext review. During this phase, 33 articles were excluded based on the predefined criteria, leaving with a final selection of 13 articles for the review.<sup>10-22</sup> The reasons for excluding articles during the full-text review primarily revolved around ensuring relevance to the specific focus of this study on hospital-based physician distribution and the evaluation of measurement tools. In details, a subset of the excluded articles (seven in total) did not pertain to hospital-based physicians, three articles were excluded due to a lack of explicit mention or discussion regarding the specific formula or method employed in the distribution of physicians, and a significant portion of the excluded articles (23 in total) did not delve into the subject of physician distribution. A detailed breakdown of the article search, selection process, and reasons for exclusion is presented in Figure 1. It's noteworthy that literature search also identified one relevant record from grey literature, which offers valuable insights into the intricate dynamics of physician supply and demand.

#### Study Characteristics

The selected articles are predominantly from Asian countries, particularly Thailand, Japan, China, Iran and Taiwan, reflecting a geographical emphasis in the literature on hospital physician distribution. It is worth noting that there is representation from Africa, albeit with only one article included in the review. A notable aspect is that five out of the 13 articles took a comprehensive approach by employing a combination of measurement tools. This methodological choice enhances the depth of understanding, offering a more nuanced evaluation of the dynamics involved in hospital physician distribution within populations. The characteristics of the selected articles are summarised in Table I.

### Measurement Tools Used to Assess the Distribution of Hospital Physicians

A total of eight distinct measurement tools used to assess the hospital physician distribution: the Lorenz curve and Gini coefficient, the Robin Hood index, the Theil index, the concentration index, the Workload Indicator of Staffing Need method, the mixed integer linear programming model, the cohort-component model and the spatial autocorrelation

No.	Title	Year Published	Country	Tool/measure(s) used
1.	Equity of health workforce distribution in Thailand: an implication of concentration index. <sup>13</sup>	2019	Thailand	Concentration index
2.	Examining changes in the equity of physician distribution in Japan: a specialty-specific longitudinal study. <sup>14</sup>	2017	Japan	Gini coefficients and Lorenz curve
3.	Equity analysis of Chinese physician allocation based on Gini coefficient and Theil index. <sup>11</sup>	2021	China	<ol> <li>Gini coefficients and Lorenz curve</li> <li>Theil index</li> </ol>
4.	Physician distribution across China's cities: regional variations. <sup>20</sup>	2021	China	Gini coefficients and Lorenz curve
5.	The cost of health workforce gaps and inequitable distribution in the Ghana Health Service: an analysis towards evidence-based health workforce planning and management. <sup>21</sup>	2021	Ghana	Workload Indicator of Staffing Need method
6.	Model for allocation of medical specialists in a hospital network. <sup>19</sup>	2018	Thailand	Mixed integer linear programming model
7.	Future projection of the physician workforce and its geographical equity in Japan: a cohort-component model. <sup>16</sup>	2018	Japan	Cohort-component model
8.	What about the health workforce distribution in rural China? An assessment based on eight-year data. <sup>22</sup>	2019	China	<ol> <li>Gini coefficient and Lorenz curve</li> <li>Theil index</li> </ol>
9.	Equity in distribution of health care resources; assessment of need and access, using three practical indicators. <sup>12</sup>	2013	Iran	<ol> <li>Gini coefficient and Lorenz curve</li> <li>Concentration index</li> <li>Robin Hood index</li> </ol>
10.	Comparing regional distribution equity among doctors in China before and after the 2009 medical reform policy: a data analysis from 2002 to 2017. <sup>10</sup>	2020	China	1. Gini coefficient 2. Theil index
11.	Incorporating spatial statistics into examining equity in health workforce distribution: an empirical analysis in the Chinese context. <sup>17</sup>	2018	China	<ol> <li>Spatial autocorrelation analysis</li> <li>Theil index</li> </ol>
12.	Examining sufficiency and equity in the geographic distribution of physicians in Japan: a longitudinal study. <sup>15</sup>	2017	Japan	Gini coefficient and Lorenz curve
13.	Measuring inequality in physician distributions using spatially adjusted Gini coefficients. <sup>18</sup>	2016	Taiwan	Gini coefficient and Lorenz curve

#### Table I: Summary of included articles for data synthesis

analysis. Table II summarised all the measurement tools found including data requirements, standard formulations, advantages and limitations for each tool.

#### 1. Lorenz curve and Gini coefficient

The Lorenz curve (LC) is often regarded as equivalent to the Gini coefficient. The LC serves as a graphical representation illustrating the distribution of health resources, specifically physicians. It is constructed by plotting the cumulative percentage of physicians, categorised into different levels based on the populations or regions, on the vertical axis against the cumulative percentage of the population on the horizontal axis. The LC appears as a diagonal line when physicians are equally distributed. Deviations from the diagonal line indicates the degrees of disparities in physician distribution.

The Gini coefficient, derived from the LC, is a numerical measure to quantify health resource inequality in a population with a single value. It is a commonly used measurement tool by studies included in this review. A population with total inequality has a Gini coefficient of 1, while a population with a perfect distribution has a value of 0. The Gini coefficient is calculated by comparing the area between the LC and the line of perfect equality (a diagonal line) to the total area under the line of perfect equality. A higher Gini coefficient indicates a more unequal distribution of physicians.

Gini coefficients and LC are applied to assess inequality in physician distribution, revealing if specific regions or specialties dominate concentration. They are effective in visually representing distribution disparities and identifying areas or specialties with disproportionate physician concentration. In this review, their application can be seen in eight studies conducted in various countries, including Japan and China.<sup>10-12,14-15,18,20,22</sup> Common variables for analysis include the number of physicians per population and population data. The application of Gini coefficient and LC allows the visualisation of a decreasing trend in physician numbers per population over time, with some specialties experiencing increases.<sup>12,14,15</sup> In other studies, results from Gini coefficient and LC analyses can highlight disparities between urban and rural areas, emphasising the importance of balancing medical resources.<sup>10,11,20,22</sup> An additional study conducted in Taiwan proposed spatially adjusted Gini coefficients, integrating the use of Geographic Information Systems (GISs) to analyse the impact of geographic accessibility (travel distance and travel time) in relation to the utilisation of health services.<sup>18</sup> This study concludes that by increasing physician numbers in medium-sized cities and improving transportation infrastructure, one can address geographical maldistribution effectively.

In terms of advantages, both the Gini coefficient and LC are sensitive to changes in the distribution of physicians. They can capture even small shifts in the distribution and detect

Ŷ	Method	Brief Description	Data Requirements	Standard Formulation*	Advantages	Limitation
~	Lorenz curve, Gini coefficient	Measure and compare cumulative percentage of physicians that ranked according to different populations or regions and the cumulative percentage of the population. Gini coefficient took values between 0 and 1, with higher values indicating higher levels of inequality. The standard of Gini-coefficient in health resource allocation is as follow; Gini coefficient <0.2 indicates in highly fair fair; 0.3-0.4 indicates reasonable distribution; 0.2-0.3, relatively fair; 0.3-0.4 indicates a large gap; and >0.5 indicates a high degree of unfairness <sup>11</sup> .	<ol> <li>Number of physicians in different populations or regions.</li> <li>Total number of physicians.</li> <li>Population of units or region.</li> </ol>	The Lorenz curve is a graphical representation and doesn't have a single mathematical formula. It is created by plotting the cumulative percentage of the population (x-axis) against the cumulative percentage of physician in the population (y-axis). Gini coefficient = $A / (A + B)$ , where A is the area between the Lorenz curve and the line of equality, and B is the area under the line of equality.	<ol> <li>Generally regarded as gold standard in economic work.</li> <li>The Lorenz curve provides a visual assessment of how physician availability is distributed across different regions or population</li> <li>Both the Gini coefficient and Lorenz curve are sensitive to changes in the distribution of physicians, meaning it can capture even small shifts in the distribution and detect improvements or deteriorations in fairness over time.</li> <li>Enable comparisons of physician distribution across different regions or time periods.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>May not fully capture the complexities of healthcare access and disparities that go beyond income considerations as they primarily designed to measure income or wealth inequality.</li> <li>Able to provide an overall summary of inequality in a population but does not capture disparities within specific subgroups or regions (within or between group comparison).</li> <li>Do not consider non-health factors that influence healthcare resource allocation, such as disease prevalence, healthcare needs, and efficiency of healthcare systems.</li> </ol>
8	Robin Hood index	Measures proportion of physicians to be redistributed from areas with above-average provision to areas with below-average provision to achieve equal distribution. Based on the Lorenz Curve, it is equivalent to the maximum vertical distance from the Lorenz curve to 45° equality line and is denoted as a vertical line. The index value ranges from 0 (complete equality) to 100 (complete inequality).	<ol> <li>Physician distribution data across different geographical areas or population groups.</li> <li>Population data for the same geographic areas or population groups.</li> </ol>	Robin Hood index = (Vertical Distance / Total Area Under Lorenz Curve) * 100	<ol> <li>Result is easier to understand compare with Loren curve and Gini coefficient outcome.</li> <li>It highlights the potential for redistribution to achieve a more equal distribution.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Although the index primarily addresses the redistribution of resources based on health needs or socioeconomic status, other dimensions of equity (geographic disparities, cultural factors, or specific health requirements of different population groups) may not fully capture.</li> </ol>
m	Theil index	Measure the equity of physician distribution within and between different populations or regions. Theil index took values between 0 and 1, with higher values indicating higher levels of inequality.	<ol> <li>Number of physicians allocated in different populations or regions.</li> <li>Total number of physicians.</li> <li>Population of units or region.</li> <li>Total population.</li> </ol>	Theil index = $\Sigma$ (Xi) * log (Xi/Yi) where Xi is the proportion of population in the ith city / state accounting for the total population. Yi is proportion of physician in the ith city / state accounting for the total physician.	<ol> <li>Well reflect the contributions to inequality by within group and between group and is complementary to the Gini coefficient.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Not intuitively interpretable as some other inequality measures. Thus, the result interpretation could be challenging.</li> <li>Cannot directly compare populations with different sizes as calculation depends on the number of physicians in the population or region.</li> </ol>

Ŷ	Method	Brief Description	Data Requirements	Standard Formulation*	Advantages	Limitation
4	Concentration index	Measures whether the number of physicians is distributed fairly across different socioeconomic groups. The Cl value ranges from - 1 to +1. Cl=0 indicates equal physicians' distribution among socioeconomic groups; Cl>0 indicates physicians' distribution is disproportionately concentrated on higher socioeconomic groups; Cl<0 indicates physicians are more concentrated among lower socioeconomic groups.	<ol> <li>Ranked data of socioeconomic status such as income of individuals or households.</li> <li>Physician to population ratio.</li> </ol>	Concentration index = 2 *Cov (Y, R)/µ, where Y is the health variable of interest (e.g., physicians per population), R is the rank of individuals by socioeconomic status, Cov is the covariance, and µ is the mean of Y (the variable).	<ol> <li>Helps assess the concentration of physicians in specific areas and reveals the extent to which the distribution is skewed towards certain regions or socioeconomic groups.</li> <li>Allows for comparisons across different regions, demographic groups, or time periods.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Can only be applied if a strict ranking socioeconomic variable, like income, is available.</li> <li>Unable to make comparison within and between income/socioeconomic group.</li> </ol>
ν	Spatial autocorrelation analysis	Measure the distribution of physicians across different geographic areas and examine any spatial patterns or clustering in their allocation. Global Moran's I were used to evaluate the degree of spatial autocorrelation and estimate the local autocorrelation between a single area and its neighbours, respectively.	<ol> <li>Data that represents the geographic boundaries and spatial units of the study areas such Geographic Information System (GIS) data.</li> <li>Number or density of physicians in each geographic area.</li> <li>Population data for each geographic area.</li> </ol>	Spatial autocorrelation analysis involves various statistical tests, and the specific formulae may depend on the method used.	<ol> <li>Can gain insights into the spatial relationships between different locations. It helps determine whether nearby locations tend to have similar or dissimilar values, indicating potential patterns or trends.</li> <li>Can highlight areas where there might be disparities or uneven access to healthcare services, enalling policymakers to identify areas that require attention and intervention.</li> <li>Helps in targeting areas that require additional healthcare infrastructure, recruiting more physicians, or implementing policy interventions to improve access to healthcare services.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Require data on spatial units or boundaries which may not readily available or inaccurate.</li> <li>Choice of spatial units or boundaries used in the analysis can significantly impact the results. Different levels of aggregation may reveal different patterns of physician distribution.</li> <li>Only provides a snapshot of physician distribution at a specific point in time. Many factors can influence the distribution patterns over time.</li> <li>Require special software for spatial analysis and clustering map generation.</li> </ol>

Ŷ	Method	Brief Description	Data Requirements	Standard Formulation*	Advantages	Limitation
٥	Workload Indicator of Staffing Meed (WISN) method	Assess physician distribution and determine the optimal number of physicians required in a particular setting or facility. Does not have specific values range applicable, but calculation typically result in ratio or percentage. This ratio represents the estimated physician requirement based on the workload demand. A ratio greater than 1 indicates that additional physician is needed to meet the workload, while a ratio less than 1 suggests an excess of physician relative to the workload.	<ol> <li>Service profiles: types of services provided by physician including specific tasks and procedures, frequency to perform the tasks.</li> <li>Work measurement: the time required to deliver different tasks.</li> <li>Workforce data: number of physician available, working hours of physicians.</li> </ol>	WISN ratio = Workload demand/available workforce	<ol> <li>The approach to staffing decisions is more objective and evidence based. By matching workforce distribution with workload requirements, it helps prevent understaffing or overstaffing situations.</li> <li>It is a flexible technique for labour planning since it take into consideration of variations in service profiles and working conditions.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Physician's task varies between facilities or study area and may not be reflective if categories under larger job scopes.</li> <li>May not fully consider other elements such as population demographics, healthcare demonds, or infrastructure availability because it focuses solely on workload and physician capability.</li> <li>Data required are retrospective in nature, which may not accurately reflect current workload variations.</li> <li>Require regular reviews and updates on various parameters to maintain results relevance and accuracy.</li> </ol>
~	Mixed integer linear (MILP) (MILP)	A mathematical optimisation model to measure and optimize physician distribution in a systematic and quantitative manner.	<ol> <li>Healthcare system data, (e.g., number of healthcare facilities, capacity, and geographical coverage area).</li> <li>Population data on the population served by the healthcare system, (e.g., demographics, geographical distribution, and healthcare needs).</li> <li>Physician data on the available pool of physicians, their specialties, skills, and constraints (e.g., working hours, preferences).</li> <li>Data on constraints (e.g., minimum staffing requirements, workload capacities and travel distances, or equity considerations).</li> </ol>	Formulations depend on specific objectives, constraints, and decision variables chosen by the modeler. Involves equations representing population changes due to births, deaths, and migration, specific to demographic and workforce dynamics.	<ol> <li>Offer a systematic approach to physician distribution. Due to the optimisation of resource allocation choices based on predetermined goals and constraints, better distribution outcomes are produced.</li> <li>These models are flexible and can accommodate various constraints, objectives, and scenarios.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>As a mathematical model, it requires computational resources and expertise in mathematical programming.</li> <li>Large-scale problems cannot always be solved.</li> </ol>
œ	Cohort- component model	Measure physician distribution by projecting the future supply of physicians based on population characteristics and workforce dynamics.	<ol> <li>Population data</li> <li>Current physician workforce.</li> <li>Population's birth and death rates.</li> <li>Information on internal and external migration.</li> </ol>	Involves equations representing population changes due to births, deaths, and migration, specific to demographic and workforce dynamics	<ol> <li>The model able to estimate the future physician's distribution enables long-term planning.</li> <li>Considers various demographic elements to help policymakers to match physician distribution to the population's changing demographics.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>It is highly dependent on reliable birth, death, and migration data. Thus, it may be difficult to collect the information to apply this method.</li> <li>Assumes that survival and birth rate and estimates of net migration will remain the same throughout the projection period.</li> </ol>
۳ ۴۵	neral formulations	s, and variations may exist in diffe	rent studies or applications.			

distribution
physician
l hospital
assessing
f studies
Quality o
Table III:

Study title	Abstract and title	Introduction and objectives	Method and data	Sampling	Data analysis	Ethics and bias	Finding and results	Transferability and/or generalisability	Implications and usefulness
Equity of health workforce distribution in Thailand: an implication of concentration index. <sup>13</sup>	4	4	4	m	4	-	4	4	4
Examining changes in the equity of physician distribution in Japan: a specialty-specific longitudinal study. <sup>14</sup>	4	4	4	Μ	4	4	4	4	4
Equity analysis of Chinese physician allocation based on Gini coefficient and Theil index."	m	4	4	4	4	m	4	4	4
Physician distribution across China's cities: regional variations. <sup>20</sup>	4	4	4	4	4	4	Μ	ĸ	e
The cost of health workforce gaps and inequitable distribution in the Ghana Health Service: an analysis towards evidence-based health workforce planning and management. <sup>21</sup>	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
Model for allocation of medical specialists in a hospital network. $^{19}$	m	4	ω	Μ	m	-	Μ	m	e
Future projection of the physician workforce and its geographical equity in Japan: a cohort-component model. <sup>16</sup>	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
What about the health workforce distribution in rural China? An assessment based on eight-year data. <sup>22</sup>	m	m	m	4	m	4	ε	m	4
Equity in distribution of health care resources; assessment of need and access, using three practical indicators. <sup>12</sup>	7	m	4	m	m	4	ſ	m	m
Comparing regional distribution equity among doctors in China before and after the 2009 medical reform policy: a data analysis from 2002 to 2017. <sup>10</sup>	4	4	4	4	4	m	4	4	4
Incorporating spatial statistics into examining equity in health workforce distribution: an empirical analysis in the Chinese context. <sup>17</sup>	4	4	4	4	4	m	4	4	4
Examining sufficiency and equity in the geographic distribution of physicians in Japan: a longitudinal study. $^{\rm 15}$	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	4
Measuring inequality in physician distributions using spatially adjusted Gini coefficients. <sup>18</sup>	4	4	£	4	4	4	4	4	4

Note: 1 = Very poor, 2 = Poor, 3 = Fair, 4 = Good



Fig. 1: PRISMA flow diagram of included studies.

improvements or deteriorations in fairness over time.<sup>14</sup> Additionally, both tools enable comparisons of physician distribution across different regions or time periods. However, these measurements may be sensitive to extreme values, potentially leading to misinterpretations if outliers significantly impact the distribution. Furthermore, they do not fully capture the complexities of healthcare access and disparities that go beyond income considerations.<sup>12,20</sup> Primarily designed to measure income or wealth inequality, they treat all the regions or areas equally and do not account for geographic disparities in healthcare access. Furthermore, the Gini coefficient is limited to assessing overall inequality without providing insights into its sources, whether originating between different regions or within each region.<sup>22</sup> Therefore, the incorporation of the Theil index (more information on Theil index can be found later) can complement the Gini coefficient by offering a means to measure and understand the specific sources of inequality.

#### 2. Robin Hood index

The Robin Hood index, a measure derived from the LC and known as the Hoover index, the Pietra index and the Ricci-Schutz index, quantifies the proportion of resources to be relocated to achieve an equal distribution. It evaluates the impact of redistributive policies, indicating if certain areas or groups disproportionately benefit from physician resources. This index measures the vertical distance between the LC and the equality line. Only study by Omrani-Khoo et al used this index in this review.<sup>12</sup> In the context of physician distribution, it signifies the proportion of physicians to be redistributed from populations or regions above the mean to those below the mean, ranging from 0 (complete equality) to 100 (complete inequality).

In essence, elevated Robin Hood values signify greater societal inequality, suggesting that a larger proportion of physicians must be redistributed to attain equality. This tool offers a more intuitive interpretation than the Gini coefficient, emphasising the potential for redistribution based on health needs and socioeconomic status.<sup>23</sup> However, it is important to note a limitation of the Robin Hood index. Although the index primarily addresses the redistribution of resources based on health needs or socioeconomic status, it may not fully capture other dimensions of equity such as geographic disparities, cultural factors, or specific health requirements of different population groups.

#### 3. Theil index

The Theil index, another valuable measure for assessing physician distribution disparities, was referenced in four articles.<sup>10,11,17,22</sup> It considers variations in physician allocation within populations or regions and between them. Moreover, it helps identify areas or groups experiencing more significant disparities in physician supply, contributing to a comprehensive understanding of distribution equality. For a given variable, it is calculated as the sum of the ratio of each subgroup's value to the overall average, multiplied by the natural logarithm of this ratio. When applied to physician allocation, the Theil index can pinpoint specific subgroups with significant gaps in access to physicians, aiding policymakers in comprehending the extent of these disparities for resource allocation decisions. One key advantage of the Theil index is its capacity to offer a detailed analysis, capturing disparities both within and between subgroups, well reflecting the contributions to inequality by within-group and between-group factors.22 It serves as a complementary measure to the Gini coefficient. Like the Gini coefficient, the Theil index falls between 0 and 1, with higher values indicating greater inequality. However, the result from Theil index is less intuitive to interpret compared to some other inequality measures, making the interpretation of results potentially challenging.24 Additionally, this index cannot directly compare populations with different sizes, as its calculation depends on the number of physicians in the population or region.

#### 4. Concentration index

The concentration index (CI) is another tool to assess the fairness of physician distribution across different socioeconomic groups. The CI usually defined in relation to the concentration curve, which plots the cumulative percentage of the population, ranked according to living standards, starting with the low standard, on the x-axis, and the cumulative percentage of the health human resources or physicians, corresponding to each cumulative percentage of the living standard variable, on the y-axis.

The CI is calculated as twice the area between the concentration curve and the line of equality (the 45-degree line), with values ranges from -1 to +1. A value of 0 indicates an equal distribution of physicians among socioeconomic groups, reflecting equality. A positive index suggests that physicians are more concentrated among higher socioeconomic groups, reflecting an inequitable distribution. Conversely, a negative index indicates a concentration of physicians among lower socioeconomic groups, which signifies an inequitable distribution in the opposite direction. This tool is effective in understanding how specific factors influence the concentration of physicians in different regions. For example, Witthayapipopsakul et al. applied the CI to assess the equity of health workforce distribution in public hospitals in Thailand, and the CI values demonstrated equity in health workforce distribution, with doctors being relatively concentrated in wealthier provinces.13 However, the applicability of the CI relies on the availability of strictly ranked socioeconomic variables, such as income.<sup>25</sup> Missing or unreliable income data can result in misleading interpretations of the CI.26

#### 5. Spatial autocorrelation analysis

Many traditional methods used to measure the equity in health workforce distribution have ignored spatial location information.<sup>27</sup> Overcoming this limitation, Zhu et al. adopted spatial statistics into traditional methods through spatial autocorrelation analysis.<sup>17</sup> Spatial autocorrelation analysis identifies spatial patterns in physician distribution, showing if similar values cluster or disperse geographically. It is useful for understanding geographic clustering of physicians, particularly in scenarios where spatial patterns are crucial for equitable distribution. Zhu et al. applied this method for studying physician distribution patterns and detecting spatial clustering or dispersion of similar values across geographic regions in China.<sup>17</sup> It explores whether nearby locations exhibit similar physician allocation or non-random differences. This analysis yields two key indices: global Moran's I and local Moran's I.

Global Moran's I evaluates the overall spatial pattern of physician distribution across all study areas or geographical units, with values ranging from -1 to +1. A positive Moran's I indicates positive spatial autocorrelation, signifying the clustering of areas with similar physician densities. This suggests the presence of regions with concentrated physicians alongside those with fewer physicians. Conversely, a negative Moran's I suggests negative spatial autocorrelation, indicating that areas with contrasting physician densities cluster.<sup>17,28</sup> A value close to zero denotes no spatial autocorrelation, indicating, indicating a random pattern of physician distribution.

Local Moran's I, an extension of the global measure, examines local spatial patterns by calculating spatial autocorrelation for each area separately. It helps identify local clusters or outliers in physician distribution and categorises areas as having high-high (areas with high physician density surrounded by areas with high physician density), low-low (areas with low physician density surrounded by areas with low physician density), high-low, or low-high spatial autocorrelation. This analysis not only highlights areas with potential healthcare disparities but also aids in targeting regions that need additional healthcare infrastructure, more physicians, or policy interventions to enhance access to healthcare services. However, the accuracy and availability of spatial units or boundary data, as well as the need for advanced software for spatial analysis and clustering map generation, may limit the use of this analysis.29

#### 6. Workload Indicator of Staffing Need

The Workload Indicator of Staffing Need (WISN) is a workforce planning tool used to determine the required number of physicians in a given area. It helps assess physician adequacy or shortages based on workload and population health needs in a specific region. Only study by Asama et al. conducted in Ghana applied WISN method to quantify the inequitable distribution of health workforce.<sup>21</sup> The WISN method require data on physician services (including specific tasks and their frequency), task durations and workforce details (physician numbers and working hours). Using these variables, the WISN method calculates physicians' needs by comparing workload demand to the available workforce, typically resulting in a ratio or percentage.

The resulting ratio reflects the estimated physician requirement based on workload demand. A ratio exceeding 1 indicates the need for additional physicians to meet the workload, while a ratio below 1 suggests an excess of physicians. The WISN method's core purpose is to align workforce distribution with workload requirements, preventing situations of understaffing or overstaffing. However, the complexity and diversity of physician tasks can introduce challenges and variability, potentially affecting staffing estimates' accuracy. Moreover, all data required for WISN are retrospective in nature, which may not accurately reflect current workload variations.<sup>30</sup> The number of physicians needed in a facility may evolve over time due to factors like population growth, changing healthcare needs, policy shifts, increasing healthcare demands, and new service requirements. Therefore, regular reviews and updates of these calculations are essential to maintain their ongoing relevance and accuracy.

#### 7. Mixed integer linear programming models

Mixed integer linear programming (MILP) models offer a systematic approach to physician distribution, simultaneously considering multiple criteria and constraints. These models guide resource allocation decisions based on predefined goals and constraints, leading to improved distribution outcomes. They are effective in scenarios with diverse objectives and constraints. For example, Suppapitnarm and Pongpirol conducted a study on the model for the allocation of medical specialists in Thailand's hospital network.<sup>19</sup> They aim to enhance the systematic approach to physician distribution by leveraging the capabilities of MILP models.

Five MILP models were formulated, aiming to find an optimal solution for resource allocation, minimising transportation costs, while maximising physician engagement and meeting patients' needs. These models differed based on the inclusion of part-time medical specialists and the consideration of the case mix index. Based on data analysis, the Medical Services' executives favoured Model 5 due to its reported feasibility and practicality.<sup>19</sup>

While MILP models offer valuable insights into allocation strategies and policy changes, it is essential to recognise that, being mathematical in nature, they can pose computational challenges.<sup>31</sup> Implementing this method requires computational resources and mathematical programming expertise, particularly in large-scale healthcare systems or when dealing with numerous constraints. Policymakers should carefully explore different allocation strategies and conduct sensitivity analyses to assess the robustness of distribution outcomes.<sup>32</sup>

#### 8. Cohort-component model

The cohort-component model is a commonly used technique for population projection.<sup>33,34</sup> In the context of physician distribution, this model employs demographic techniques to estimate physician distribution based on population dynamics and workforce characteristics. This model is useful for long-term planning, projecting future physician needs based on changes in population demographics. It examines the interplay between aging, population growth and physician supply, tracking distinct age and gender-based cohorts over time. This model considers migration, births, deaths and physician workforce changes, enabling predictions of physician distribution in various regions or healthcare settings.

This review identified one study conducted by Hara et al. that applied a cohort-component model to project the future geographical distribution of physicians and their demographics in Japan.16 The study projected that from 2005 to 2035, the absolute number of physicians aged 25 to 64 will decline by 6.1% in rural areas with an initially lower physician supply, while it will increase by 37.0% in urban areas with an initially lower supply. Despite an increase in the overall number of physicians in rural areas, the geographical disparity in physician distribution is expected to worsen, with physicians aged 25 to 64 becoming more concentrated in urban areas. By employing this model, policymakers can visualise regional disparities in physician supply and address them through effective measures to ensure equitable distribution.

However, to effectively use a cohort-component model for physician distribution, accurate data on population, current physician workforce, birth and death rates and migration, both internal and external, are crucial. Challenges in collecting comprehensive and reliable data for these variables may limit the model's accuracy.<sup>16,35</sup>

#### Quality Appraisal

All studies, except one,<sup>12</sup> featured informative abstracts with clear titles, as detailed in Table III. Each study received good or fair ratings for the introduction, aims, and well-described methods, including sampling and data collection. These aspects included specifics on targeted samples, recruitment processes and sample size justifications. Clear data analysis descriptions also earned good or fair ratings across all studies. Ethical and bias considerations were addressed adequately in all studies, except for two,13,19 that did not mention these issues. The presentation of results was explicit and logically structured in all studies, with the exception of  ${\rm four}^{{\scriptscriptstyle 12,19,20,22}}$  that require additional explanations for better comprehension. All studies, except for six,<sup>12-14,19,20,22</sup> offered sufficient context and setting descriptions, supporting generalisability. Furthermore, all studies contributed to generating new knowledge, offering ideas for future research and suggesting policy or practice implications, except for three.<sup>12,19,20</sup>

#### DISCUSSION

#### Statement of Principal Findings

The current review identified 13 published articles that utilised eight different tools to assess distribution of hospital physicians across populations or regions. Each tool, namely the Lorenz curve and Gini coefficient, the Robin Hood index, the Theil index, the concentration index, the Workload Indicator of Staffing Need method, the mixed integer linear programming model, the cohort-component model and the spatial autocorrelation analysis, possess its own strengths and limitations.

#### Interpretation within the Context of the Wider Literature

Interestingly, all but one of these 13 articles focused on work conducted in Asia, suggesting that imbalanced physician

distribution is a common issue in this region. Most Asian countries are characterised by their large size and challenging terrain, facing significant obstacles in providing equitable healthcare services and achieving balanced physician distribution. Within these countries, larger cities often offer more attractive opportunities for physicians, including career advancement, better employment prospects, active lifestyles, and enhanced educational opportunities for their children.<sup>36-38</sup> Geographical maldistribution of physicians also concerns European countries, as their physician density grew at a slower rate between 1990 and 2005 compared to the period from 1975 to 1990.<sup>39</sup> However, unlike low- and middle-income countries, most high-income countries have the capacity to mitigate the effects of maldistribution through strategies such as air medical services or the adoption of telemedicine technology.40-42

Among the eight measures identified, the LC, Gini coefficient, Theil index, CI and Robin Hood index are economic methodologies conventionally used to assess socioeconomic disparities within a population. While originally developed for income inequality analysis, these measures can be adapted for assessing fairness or inequality in various contexts,43 including physician and healthcare resource distribution.44 The Gini coefficient and LC are widely considered as gold standards in economic analysis due to their simplicity and interpretability.<sup>17</sup> This may explain their prevalent use in analysing geographical physician distribution disparities in eight articles from this study. Nevertheless, the traditional Gini coefficient fails to account for the fact that people living in adjacent regions may share medical services. Therefore, Hsu et al. recommended the use of spatially adjusted Gini coefficients, which incorporate factors like neighbourhood population density, travel distance and travel time, to effectively evaluate inequality in physician distributions.<sup>18</sup>

Selecting the appropriate tool for physician allocation relies on the availability of essential data. This review revealed that all methods require regional data on the population and the number of physicians. Researchers with this data can readily employ simple measurement tools, such as the Gini coefficient and LC, the Robin Hood index and the Theil index to measure physician distribution. However, other methods necessitate more complex information. For example, the CI method relies primarily on the selection of socioeconomic indicators, commonly utilising population or individual income data.<sup>25</sup> Income data is typically obtained from household surveys and must be used cautiously.<sup>26</sup> Challenges in accurately measuring income, such as recall bias or capturing all sources of income, can affect the reliability of CI interpretations. Difficulty in obtaining essential data, such as geographical boundaries (for spatial autocorrelation analysis), service profiles and work measurement (for WISN method), workload capacities and travel distance (for MILP) and information on population migration (for cohortcomponent model), also limit the use of these measurement tools.

#### Implications for Policy, Practice and Research

It is also important to note that no single measurement tool can fully capture the complex factors influencing physician distribution and equitable healthcare delivery. For policy makers and researchers, the choice of tool should be tailored to the specific context and research objectives. Furthermore, assessing physician distribution is just the initial step. The findings should ultimately inform evidence-based policy decisions and interventions aimed at addressing disparities and improving healthcare equity. Regular monitoring and evaluation of the distribution of hospital physicians are also crucial to assess the effectiveness of implemented strategies and identify the need for further adjustments.

#### STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS

Some limitations encountered in this review should be acknowledged. The review was conducted to provide stakeholders with timely evidence. Due to time constraints, the literature search was limited to a few databases and included only English-language articles, potentially leading to the omission of relevant data and selection bias. Additionally, the abbreviated timeframe restricted extensive data extraction and synthesis, potentially impacting the depth and accuracy of the findings.

#### CONCLUSIONS

In summary, this rapid review identified eight different measurement tools to assess the distribution of hospital physicians. Each tool has its own merits and limitations, underscoring the importance of employing a combination of tools. Adopting a comprehensive and evidence-based approach are crucial for policymaking to promote equitable healthcare. Additionally, advocating for ongoing evaluation and refinement of measurement tools is essential. Rigorous validation studies, comparative analyses and the incorporation of novel data sources can also further enhance the precision and reliability of these measurement tools.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

We would like to acknowledge the Ministry of Health Malaysia for permission to publish the study findings. We would also like to thank researchers from the Institute of Health System Research, National Institute of Health Malaysia for their assistance and support of this study. Our gratitude to Associate Prof. Dr Shaun Lee Wen Huey from Monash University for his valuable input during literature search and articles screening process.

- 1. Pu L. Fairness of the distribution of public medical and health resources. Front Public Health 2021; 9: 768728.
- 2. Hashim JH, Adman MA, Hashim Z, Mohd Radi MF, Kwan SC. COVID-19 epidemic in Malaysia: epidemic progression, challenges, and response. Front Public Health 2021; 9: 560592.
- Moynihan R, Sanders S, Michaleff ZA, Scott AM, Clark J, To EJ, et al. Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on utilisation of healthcare services: a systematic review. BMJ Open 2021; 11(3): e045343.
- 4. Lassi ZS, Naseem R, Salam RA, Siddiqui F, Das JK. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on immunization campaigns and programs: a systematic review. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2021; 18(3): 988.
- Jindal V, Sahu KK, Gaikazian S, Siddiqui AD, Jaiyesimi I. Cancer treatment during COVID-19 pandemic. Med Oncol 2020; 37(7): 58.

- Ahmed T, Rahman AE, Amole TG, Galadanci H, Matjila M, Soma-Pillay P, et al. The effect of COVID-19 on maternal newborn and child health (MNCH) services in Bangladesh, Nigeria and South Africa: call for a contextualised pandemic response in LMICs. Int J Equity Health 2021; 20(1): 77.
- Evans DB, Hsu J, Boerma T. Universal health coverage and universal access. Bull World Health Organ 2013; 91(8): 546 546A.
- Ono T, Schoenstein M, Buchan J. Geographic imbalances in the distribution of doctors and health care services in OECD countries. In: Health Workforce Policies in OECD Countries: Right Jobs, Right Skills, Right Places. Paris, 2016 [cited June 2023]. Available from: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issuesmigration-health/health-workforce-policies-in-oecdcountries/geographic-imbalances-in-the-distribution-of-doctorsand-health-care-services-in-oecd-countries\_9789264239517-8en.
- Hawker S, Payne S, Kerr C, Hardey M, Powell J. Appraising the evidence: reviewing disparate data systematically. Qual Health Res 2002; 12(9): 1284-99.
- Cao X, Bai G, Cao C, Zhou Y, Xiong X, Huang J, et al. Comparing regional distribution equity among doctors in China before and after the 2009 medical reform policy: a data analysis from 2002 to 2017. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2020; 17(5): 1520.
- 11. Yu H, Yu S, He D, Lu Y. Equity analysis of Chinese physician allocation based on Gini coefficient and Theil index. BMC Health Serv Res 2021; 21(1): 455.
- Omrani-Khoo H, Lotfi F, Safari H, Zargar Balaye Jame S, Moghri J, Shafii M. Equity in distribution of health care resources; assessment of need and access, using three practical indicators. Iran J Public Health 2013; 42(11): 1299-308.
   Witthayapipopsakul W, Cetthakrikul N, Suphanchaimat R,
- Witthayapipopsakul W, Cetthakrikul N, Suphanchaimat R, Noree T, Sawaengdee K. Equity of health workforce distribution in Thailand: an implication of concentration index. Risk Manag Healthc Policy 2019; 12: 13–22.
- Hara K, Kunisawa S, Sasaki N, Imanaka Y. Examining changes in the equity of physician distribution in Japan: a specialtyspecific longitudinal study. BMJ Open 2018; 8(1): e018538.
- Hara K, Otsubo T, Kunisawa S, Imanaka Y. Examining sufficiency and equity in the geographic distribution of physicians in Japan: a longitudinal study. BMJ Open 2017; 7(3): e013922.
- Hara K, Kunisawa S, Sasaki N, Imanaka Y. Future projection of the physician workforce and its geographical equity in Japan: a cohort-component model. BMJ Open 2018; 8(9): e023696.
- Zhu B, Hsieh CW, Zhang Y. Incorporating spatial statistics into examining equity in health workforce distribution: an empirical analysis in the Chinese context. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2018; 15(7): 1309.
- Hsu YHE, Lin W, Tien JJ, Tzeng LY. Measuring inequality in physician distributions using spatially adjusted Gini coefficients. Int J Qual Health Care 2016; 28(6): 657-64.
- Suppapitnarm N, Pongpirul K. Model for allocation of medical specialists in a hospital network. J Healthc Leadersh 2018; 10: 45–53.
- 20. Yu X, Zhang W, Liang J. Physician distribution across China's cities: regional variations. Int J Equity Health 2021; 20(1): 162.
- 21. Asamani JA, Ismaila H, Plange A, Ekey VF, Ahmed AM, Chebere M, et al. The cost of health workforce gaps and inequitable distribution in the Ghana Health Service: an analysis towards evidence-based health workforce planning and management. Hum Resour Health 2021; 19(1): 43.
- 22. Yang L, Wang H, Xue L. What about the health workforce distribution in rural China? An assessment based on eight-year data. Rural Remote Health 2019; 19(3): 4978.
- Honarmand R, Mozhdehifard M, Kavosi Z. Geographic distribution indices of general practitioners, midwives, pediatricians, and gynecologists in the public sector of Iran. Electron Physician 2017; 9(6): 4584–9.
   Conceicao P, Ferreira P. The young person's guide to the Theil
- 24. Conceicao P, Ferreira P. The young person's guide to the Theil index: Suggesting intuitive interpretations and exploring analytical applications 2000 [cited Feb 2024]. Available from: http://utip.gov.utexas.edu/papers/utip\_14.pdf

- 25. Tao Y, Henry K, Zou Q, Zhong X. Methods for measuring horizontal equity in health resource allocation: a comparative study. Health Econ Rev 2014; 4(1): 1–10.
- 26. Kim S, Egerter S, Cubbin C, Takahashi ER, Braveman P. Potential implications of missing income data in population-based surveys: an example from a postpartum survey in California. Public Health Rep 2007; 122(6): 753–63.
- 27. Dussault G, Franceschini MC. Not enough there, too many here: understanding geographical imbalances in the distribution of the health workforce. Hum Resour Health 2006; 4(1): 12.
- 28. Zhu B, Liu J, Fu Y, Zhang B, Mao Y. Spatio-temporal epidemiology of viral hepatitis in China (2003–2015): implications for prevention and control policies. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2018; 15(4): 661.
- 29. Luo Q, Hu K, Liu WW, Wu H. Scientometric analysis for spatial autocorrelation-related research from 1991 to 2021. ISPRS Int J Geo Inf 2022; 11(5): 309.
- 30. Asres GD. Workload Indicators of Staffing Need (WISN) method for midwives planning and estimation at Asrade Zewude Memorial Primary Hospital, Northwest Ethiopia. Discov Health Syst 2023; 2(1): 1.
- 31. Morillo-Torres D, Baena MT, Escobar JW, Romero-Conrado AR, Coronado-Hernández JR, Gatica G. A mixed-integer linear programming model for the cutting stock problem in the steel industry. In: Figueroa-García JC, Díaz-Gutierrez Y, Gaona-García EE, Orjuela-Cañón AD, Editors. Applied Computer Sciences in Engineering. Springer International Publishing; 2021: 315-26.
- Asfora B, Banfi J, Campbell M. Mixed-integer linear programming models for multi-robot non-adversarial search. IEEE Robot Autom Lett 2020; 5(4): 6805 12.
- Puga-Gonzalez I, Bacon RJ, Voas D, Shults FL, Hodulik G, Wildman WJ. Adapting cohort-component methods to a microsimulation: a case study. Soc Sci Comput Rev 2022; 40(4): 1054-68.
- 34. Vanella P, Deschermeier P. A probabilistic cohort-component model for population forecasting the case of Germany. J Popul Ageing 2020; 13(4): 513-45.
- Alexander M, Alkema L. A Bayesian cohort component projection model to estimate women of reproductive age at the subnational level in data-sparse settings. Demography 2022; 59(5): 1713-37.
- 36. Perera IM. What doctors want: a comment on the financial preferences of organized medicine. J Health Polit Policy Law 2021; 46(4): 731-45.
- 37. Sheikh K, Mondal S, Patanwar P, Rajkumari B, Sundararaman T. What rural doctors want: a qualitative study in Chhattisgarh state. Indian J Med Ethics 2016; 1(3): 138-44.
- 38. Heikkilä TJ, Hyppölä H, Aine T, Halila H, Vänskä J, Kujala S, et al. How do doctors choose where they want to work? - motives for choice of current workplace among physicians registered in Finland 1977-2006. Health Policy 2014; 114(2 3): 109-17.
- 39. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. The Looming Crisis in the Health Workforce: How Can OECD Countries Respond? Paris, 2008 [cited June 2023]. Available from: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/social-issues-migrationh e a l t h / t h e - l o o m i n g - c r i s i s - i n - t h e - h e a l t h workforce\_9789264050440-en
- Iacobucci G. GP at Hand: commissioning group asks NHS England for extra £18m to cope with demand. BMJ 2018; 361: k2080.
- 41. Iacobucci G. Online GP service prescribed drugs without safety checks, says CQC. BMJ 2017; 357: j3194.
- 42. Brown JB, Gestring ML, Guyette FX, Rosengart MR, Stassen NA, Forsythe RM, et al. Helicopter transport improves survival following injury in the absence of a time-saving advantage. Surgery 2016; 159(3): 947-59.
- 43. Sitthiyot T, Holasut K. A simple method for measuring inequality. Palgrave Commun 2020; 6(1): 1–9.
- 44. Isabel C, Paula V. Geographic distribution of physicians in Portugal. Eur J Health Econ 2010; 11(4): 383–93.

# Audit on data accuracy of the Malaysian Dialysis and Transplant Registry (MDTR)

## Thong Kah Mean, FRCP<sup>1</sup>, Maisarah Jalalonmuhali, MRCP<sup>2</sup>, Choo Cheh Loo, Bachelor of Software Engineering<sup>3</sup>, Yee Seow Yeing, MRCP<sup>4</sup>, Rosnawati Yahya, FRCP<sup>4</sup>, Philip Navaratnam Jeremiah, FRCP<sup>5</sup>, Sunita Bavanandan, FRCP<sup>4</sup>, Hooi Lai Seong, FRCP<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Nephrology Unit, Medical Department, Hospital Raja Permaisuri Bainun, Ipoh, Malaysia, <sup>2</sup>Renal Division, Department of Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, University of Malaya, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, <sup>3</sup>National Renal Registry, Malaysia, <sup>4</sup>Nephrology Department, Hospital Kuala Lumpur, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, <sup>5</sup>KPJ Ampang Puteri Specialist Hospital, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia

#### SUMMARY

Diabetes mellitus is the main aetiology of end stage kidney disease (ESKD) in Malaysia. However, there may be concerns of over-reporting of diabetes mellitus as the cause of ESKD in the Malaysian Dialysis and Transplant Registry (MDTR). The objective of this audit is to assess the accuracy of data collected in the MDTR. There were 151 centres/source data providers (SDP) with a total of 1977 patients included in this audit. The audit showed that 80.2% of doctors' records matched the MDTR data. The results were comparable with published validation studies in other countries.

#### INTRODUCTION

The Malaysian Dialysis and Transplant Registry (MDTR) of the National Renal Registry (NRR) collects data on all patients receiving kidney replacement therapy in Malaysia. There was a total of 9123 new dialysis patients in 2021, and diabetes mellitus remained the main cause (53.0%) of end stage kidney disease (ESKD), followed by hypertension (33.9%), unknown (4%) and glomerulonephritis/systemic lupus erythematosus (1.9%).1 The proportion of diabetes mellitus appeared to have declined from 67.4% in 2016. This was probably artefactual due to the over-reporting of diabetes mellitus as the cause of ESKD, which was reviewed upon migration to a new deceased donor kidney transplant allocation system, the Malaysian Kidney Allocation System (MyKAS) in 2020.<sup>2</sup> The new system seeks to achieve the best use of scarce kidneys from deceased donors, applying ethical principles of utility and equity while retaining the principle of justice in the allocation process. Under MyKAS, a diagnosis of diabetes mellitus increases the 'estimated post transplant survival (EPTS)' score, and in effect excludes the patient from listing as a potential kidney transplant recipient. It is therefore important that all attempts are made to confirm the presence of diabetes mellitus.

The objective of this audit is to assess the accuracy of data collected in the MDTR on notification of new ESKD patients, specifically on the diagnosis of diabetes mellitus as cause of primary renal disease (PRD), in reference to patients' medical records.

Adult patients who were initiated on haemodialysis (HD) or peritoneal dialysis (PD) in year 2021 were included in the audit. Paediatric and transplant patients were excluded. A total of 177 centres/source data providers (SDP) were invited. Data collection was carried out from 1st November 2022 to 31st December 2022.

Doctors at each site reviewed the patients' medical records retrospectively and coded as 'Yes' if there was documentation of diabetes mellitus in the medical records, or 'No' if absent. Their results were then compared with the original data of PRD that was submitted by the SDP staff to MDTR.

Sub-group analysis was carried out to analyse the data accuracy according to sectors, HD versus PD, geographical regions as well as types of institution.

Descriptive statistics were used to describe demographics, primary renal disease, and comorbid conditions. Chi square tests were used to make comparisons between matched and unmatched data in subgroup analysis. The alpha level was established as  $p \le 0.05$ . SPSS (version 25) and MS Excel were used for all calculations.

There were 151 (118 HD, 33 PD) centres/SDP from 12 out of 16 states/federal territories in Malaysia which participated in the audit, of which 139 were from the Ministry of Health (MOH), eight were from the Ministry of Education (MOE) and four were private HD centres. A total of 1977 patients were included, and their medical records were reviewed. Median age was 54.2 years (IQR 40.4, 62.7), 52.1% were male and 63.4% were on PD. Table I compares the characteristics of SDP and patients of the cohort we audited with the non-audited cohort in MDTR.

The audit showed that 80.2% of the doctor's record matched the MDTR data (Table II), with 0.6% of patients having untraceable records (missing data). There were 45.7% of patients with documentation of diabetes mellitus in the doctor's record and MDTR also confirmed the primary aetiology of kidney disease was diabetes mellitus.

There were 326~(16.5%) patients in which doctors documented the presence of DM, but MDTR did not indicate

This article was accepted: 29 January 2024 Corresponding Author: Thong Kah Mean Email: thongkmean@gmail.com

	Audited cohort (n=151 SDP)	Non-audited cohort (n=752 SDP)	MDTR cohort (n=903 SDP)
Number of centres (SDP)			
Number of HD centres (SDP)	118	737	855
Number of PD centres (SDP)	33	15	48
Number of centres (SDP) according to geographical distribution			
West Malaysia			
East coast	46	93	139
West coast	59	605	664
East Malaysia	46	54	100
Number of centres (SDP) according to sectors			
MOH (Ministry of Health)	139	56	195
MOE (Ministry of Education)	8	4	12
MOD (Ministry of Defence)	0	5	5
NGO (Non-government organizations)	0	159	159
Private	4	528	532
Number of centres (SDP) according to types of institutions			
Tertiary institutions	31	6	37
Secondary institutions	105	132	237
Free-standing clinics	15	614	629
New dialysis patients in 2021			
Number	1 977	7 129	9 106
Age of patients (median, years)	54.2	59.1	58.3
Male patients (%)	52.1%	53.9%	53.5%
Patients on HD (%)	36.6%	94.9%	82.2%
Patients on PD (%)	63.4%	5.1%	17.8%

#### Table I: Baseline characteristics of the audited and non-audited cohorts

SDP: source data provider

#### Table II: Matching of doctors' records with Malaysian Dialysis and Transplant Registry (MDTR) data

	Matche	d result	Unmate	ched result
	Dr's record: Yes;	Dr's record: No;	Dr's record: Yes;	Dr's record: No;
	MDTR data: Yes	MDTR data: No	MDTR data: No	MDTR data: Yes
Patients (%)	904 (45.7%)	683 (34.5%)	326 (16.5%)	53 (2.7%)
Total patients	1587	(80.2%)	379 (19.2%)	

Untraceable/missing data: 11 (0.6%)

DM as the PRD. Further analysis showed that 123 (out of 326) patients had documentation of diabetes mellitus as 'co-morbidity' in the MDTR.

Sub-group analysis (Figure 1) showed that private centres or free-standing clinics had lower rate of matching data (p < 0.05) whereas no differences were detected among HD or PD centres/SDP, nor different geographical regions.

This is the first audit of accuracy of reported data in MDTR and it showed that 80.2% of the doctor's records matched the MDTR data. The results were comparable with other published validation studies. A pilot audit of the Australia and New Zealand Dialysis and Transplant Registry (ANZDATA) reported that the PRD data was correct for 86.3%.<sup>3</sup> The overall rate of accurate data entry of the Hong Kong Renal Registry was 81%.<sup>4</sup> Canadian Organ Replacement Register validation study reported a rate of 70.9%<sup>5</sup> and the United States Renal Data System (USRDS) validation result of 59.5%.<sup>6</sup>

In the group of unmatched results (Table II), 326 (16.5%) patients had documentation of diabetes mellitus in the doctor's notes, but MDTR did not reveal diabetes mellitus as the PRD. Although this could be due to inaccurate data

submission, another explanation was related to diabetic patients having other causes of ESKD (e.g. glomerulonephritis, autosomal dominant kidney disease, etc). In this group of patients, further analysis showed that 123 (6.2%) patients had a record of diabetes mellitus as comorbidity in MDTR, but PRD due to other causes. We believe the number may be higher, as it is not compulsory to report co-morbidity to NRR. Hence, the 'true' data inaccuracy of the MDTR was likely lower than 19.2% as shown in this audit. There were 2.7% of patients with an MDTR record as 'Yes' (diabetes mellitus as PRD) but the doctor's record did not concur. This small group of patients would require necessary correction in the MDTR to avoid being de-listed as kidney transplant recipients in MyKAS.

Over-reporting of diabetes mellitus in the past could be due to changes in the classification of diabetes as the PRD. In 2017 data collection migrated from a paper-based system to an electronic NRR, and it allowed more than one PRD. The NRR office adjudicated discrepancies in the data submitted to determine the PRD. For example, if the PRD was recorded as unknown and patient had diabetes mellitus as the secondary cause or co-morbidity, the PRD was amended to diabetes mellitus. However, since year 2021, only one cause of PRD is accepted. If PRD was unknown and diabetes mellitus is



Fig. 1: Sub-group analysis according to sectors, dialysis modalities, geographical regions and types of institution

included in comorbidity at notification, 'unknown' PRD is maintained.

We recognise that our study has a both limitations and strengths. This limited audit involved mostly centres from MOH and MOE, although a large number of incident HD patients were in private HD centres. Although 63.4% were PD patients as opposed to 17.8% in MDTR, we audited 118 HD centres and 33 PD centres. We covered 12 states in Malaysia.

Our results were comparable with published validation studies in other countries. Strategies to improve data quality are on-going. These include providing guidance for diagnosis of diabetic nephropathy, educating staff in data submission and requiring a doctor to verify "primary renal disease" upon submitting data to MDTR.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank the nephrologists, physicians, doctors and SDP staff for participating in the MDTR and this audit. Without their help, this report would not have been possible.

#### **CONFLICT OF INTEREST**

There is no conflict of interest or competing financial interests.

#### SOURCE OF FUNDING

Malaysian Society of Nephrology (MSN)

- Hooi LS, Ong LM (Eds). 29th Report of the Malaysian Dialysis and Transplant Registry 2021. https://www.msn.org.my/nrr/ 29th-report-of-the-malaysian-dialysis-and-transplant-registry-2021/
- https://app.msn.org.my/enrr/doc/From%20MOSS%20to% 20MyKAS\_Final-forMSN.pdf
- 3. Gray NA, Mahadevan K, Campbell VK, Noble EP, Anstey CM. Data quality of the Australia and New Zealand Dialysis and Transplant Registry: a pilot audit. Nephrol 2013; 18: 665-70.
- Tang AWC, Tang S, Lam WO, Cheng YY, O TK, Hui YH, et al. Audit on the Hong Kong Renal Registry data accuracy: a single centre perspective. Hong Kong J Nephrol 2002; 4(2), 95 100.
- 5. Moist LM, Richards HA, Miskulin D, Lok CE, Yeates K, Garg AX, et al. A validation study of the Canadian Organ Replacement Register. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 2011; 6: 813-8.
- How good are the data? USRDS data validation special study. Am J Kidney Dis 1992; 20 (Suppl 2): 68-83.

## A real-world experience of a prescribing policy for SGLT2inhibitors in HFrEF in a Malaysian public tertiary cardiac centre

## Vee Sim Yong, MPharm<sup>1,2</sup>, Chia How Yen, MD<sup>1,2</sup>, Sahrin Saharudin, MD<sup>1,2</sup>, Sze Ling Tan, MClinPharm<sup>3</sup>, Nor Fadhilah Kaukiah, BSc (Biology)<sup>1,2</sup>, Houng Bang Liew, MB BCh BAO<sup>1,4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Clinical Research Centre, Hospital Queen Elizabeth II, Sabah, Malaysia, <sup>2</sup>Institute for Clinical Research, National Institute of Health (NIH), Malaysia, <sup>3</sup>Pharmacy Department, Hospital Queen Elizabeth II, Malaysia, <sup>4</sup>Cardiology Department, Hospital Queen Elizabeth II, Malaysia

#### SUMMARY

A prescribing policy for SGLT2-inhibitors was implemented in a local public tertiary cardiology centre in Sabah to improve access for heart failure (HF) patients. The study evaluated 169 HF patients with reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF) who met the policy criteria. After starting SGLT2inhibitors, a significant proportion of patients experienced decreased NTproBNP levels, indicating a positive response. HF hospitalisation rates within 1 year were lower compared to the previous year. No adverse events were reported, suggesting that the treatment is safe. Findings demonstrates the benefits of implementing prescribing policies to enhance treatment accessibility and generate valuable real-world data at the local healthcare level.

#### **KEYWORDS**:

HFrEF, prescribing policy, empagliflozin, SGLT2-inhibitors, realworld

#### INTRODUCTION

Heart failure (HF) is a chronic and progressive condition that typically represents the end stage of various cardiovascular disorders, with high risk of readmissions and mortality.<sup>1</sup> In Malaysia, hospital admissions due to HF constitute approximately 6 to 10% of all the acute medical admissions.<sup>2</sup> Sodium-glucose cotransporter 2 inhibitors (SGLT2 inhibitors), an antihyperglycemic agent, has emerged as the fourth pillar of Guideline Directed Medical Therapy (GDMT) together with renin-angiotensin system (RAS) inhibitors, beta blockers and mineralocorticoid receptor antagonists (MRA) to reduce the HF burden of readmissions and mortality. However, given that Malaysia's healthcare system is mostly governmentfunded, introducing new therapy often requires careful planning to maintain a balance.

Malaysia is a part of Southeast-Asia, known for its cultural diversity. Of the estimated population of 33 million, the state of Sabah has the third highest population (10.4%) in Malaysia. The public tertiary cardiac centre in Sabah caters to the state's population, translating to approximately 3.5 million people.

However, access to SGLT2-inhibitors is limited in the public healthcare setting, where resources need to be carefully

planned and fully maximised. Careful selection of patients who may reap greater benefit can improve access to this medication. We evaluated the outcome of HF patients prescribed with GDMT and SGLT2-inhibitors in a local public tertiary cardiac centre in Sabah, Malaysia, through the introduction of the centre's prescribing policy for SGLT2inhibitors in HFrEF. Patient eligibility was determined based on the centre's prescribing policy, which include patients with HFrEF (LVEF  $\leq$ 40%), optimised on GDMT, either NYHA II and above despite on GDMT, or NTproBNP levels > 600 pg/ml. Patients with eGFR<30 mL/min/1.732, known hypersensitivity to SGLT2-inihibitors, and known history of ketoacidosis were excluded.

In this observational study of patient enrolment from September 2020 to June 2022, 169 HFrEF patients with available records for review were initiated with SGLT2-inhibitors. Their baseline characteristics were analysed (Table I). Mean age was 53.8 year (SD13.02), with 83.43% males. Majority of ethnicity profiles were Sabah-natives (56.8%), Chinese and Malay. Patients were primarily initiated with SGLT2-inhibitor as outpatients (68.05%). Data available from 58 patients in this group showed an average eGFR of 61.358 ml/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup>.

There were 33.14% (n = 56) patients with DeNovo HF, while 66.86% (n = 113) had a history of HF for 6 months and above. Common HFrEF aetiologies observed were ischemic cardiomyopathy, and non-ischemic dilated cardiomyopathy. More than 80% had co-morbidities, mainly hypertension, diabetes mellitus, coronary artery disease, dyslipidaemia and atrial fibrillation.

Baseline drug utilisation prior to initiation were also analysed. Majority were optimised on three GDMT drugs (85.8%). Overall, 95.27% patients were on RAS inhibitors (75.15% on ACEi, 10.65% on ARB and 8.88% on ARNi). Betablockers were prescribed for 97.6%, while 91.7% were prescribed for MRA.

NTproBNP levels were categorised to < 1000 pg/ml, 1000 to 3000 pg/ml and >3000 pg/ml. From 161 available readings, 62.11% had baseline NTproBNP levels >3000 pg/ml. Within 1 year following SGLT2-inhibitor initiation, 45.9% of these patients showed decreased NTproBNP levels, 10.56% had

This article was accepted: 19 February 2024 Corresponding Author: Vee Sim Yong Email: veesim84@gmail.com

Baseline demographics	Total no (%)	
Gender		
Male	141(83.43)	
Female	28(16.57)	
Age (Mean)	53.8(SD 13.02)	
Race		
Sabah-native	96(56.8)	
Malay	22(13.02)	
Chinese	35(20.71)	
Others	16(9.47)	
NYHA functional class		
I	74(43.79)	
II	71(42.01)	
III	9(5.33)	
IV	15(8.88)	
Cause of heart failure		
Ischemic	59(34.9)	
Nonischemic	40(23.67)	
Valvular heart disease	5(2.96)	
Others	18(10.6)	
Under investigation	52(30.77)	
Co-morbidities		
Hypertension	89(52.5)	
Diabetes mellitus	60(35.6)	
Coronary artery disease	60(35.6)	
Dyslipidemia	44(26.04)	
Atrial fibrillation	33(19.53)	
Others	18(10.65)	
None	31(18.34)	
NTproBNP levels (n = 161)		
<1000 pg/ml	14(8.7)	
1000 to 3000 pg/ml	47(29.19)	
>3000 pg/ml	100(62.1)	
Heart failure medication		
RAS inhibitors	16(95.27)	
Beta-blocker	165(97.6)	
MRA	155(91.7)	
Diuretics	104(61.54)	

#### Table I: Characteristics of the patients at baseline

increased levels, while 43.48% lacked a repeat NTproBNP reading. The decrease in NTproBNP seen is consistent with findings from studies showing 5-13% reduction in HFrEF treatment with empagliflozin.3 [However, a significant number of patients did not have subsequent readings while a minor subset of patients recorded elevated NTproBNP levels following SGLT2-I initiation, but this was not further explored. There were a total 107 patients with 1 year followup after SGLT2-inhibitor initiation, and 62 patients who did not attend the 1 year visit. In these 107 patients, 43% reported HFH within a year prior to initiating SGLT2inhibitors. After SGLT2-inihibitors initiation, HFH within 1 year was reported in 15.9% of these patients. In this group of 107 patients, there were five deaths reported within the year. One was attributed to advanced HF, while the cause of death of the remaining four patients was undocumented.

There were no adverse events reported, suggesting drug safety although this may be under reported in cases where patients sought treatment elsewhere and failed to report the events during their clinic visits.

This communication was intended to describe the implementation strategy of providing empagliflozin to HFrEF patients, through a localised prescribing policy, matching

closely to the study population seen in randomised-control trials such as the EMPEROR-REDUCED trial, where participants were above 18 years of age, with NYHA II, III or IV, with LVEF  $\leq$ 40%, high levels of NTproBNP and receiving all appropriate treatments as available and tolerated.<sup>4</sup> Our findings demonstrate that the use of SGLT2 inhibitors echoes the similar benefits seen in randomised-controlled trials to reduce HF hospitalisation and death within 1 year.

The introduction of new therapies in any healthcare system comes with additional costs for healthcare providers or patients. Affordability, particularly in heavily subsidised public healthcare systems, can pose a barrier to accessing these new therapies, but it can be addressed through further economic evaluations. While treatment guidelines may provide strong evidence for implementing new treatments, barriers continue to exist in real-world practice. Although it may not always be feasible to fully translate new evidence into real-world practice, our findings support the benefits of initiating SGLT2-inhibitors in reducing HF hospitalisations and mortality and highlight the need for careful patient selection through prescribing policies to improve the access to new treatments in real-world practice, eventually benefitting a wider group of patients. Widespread implementation of this prescribing policy can also generate robust real-world,

diverse, Asian data and help inform healthcare policy at the local level.

#### CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors have no financial disclosure or conflicts of interest concerning materials in this article. This study has been approved by the Malaysia's Medical Research and Ethics Committee (NMRR-21-789-59532(IIR)).

#### SOURCE OF FUNDING

This article is not financially supported by any company or grant.

- 1. Reyes EB, Ha J-W, Firdaus I, Ghazi, AM, Phrommintikul A, Sim D. Heart failure across Asia: same healthcare burden but differences in organization of care. Int J Cardiol 2016; 233: 163-7.
- 2. National Heart Association Malaysia, Clinical Practice Guidelines: Management of Heart Failure (4th Edition 2019), National Heart Association of Malaysia, 2019.
- 3. Cunningham JW and Myhre PL. NT-proBNP response to heart failure therapies: an imperfect surrogate. J Am Coll Cardiol 2021; 78(13): 1333-6.
- 4. Packer M, Anker S, Butler J, Filippatos G, Pocock SJ, Carson P. Cardiovascular and renal outcomes with empagliflozin in heart failure. N Engl J Med 2020; 383(15): 1413-24.

### Acknowledgement March Issue 2024

#### The Editorial Board of The Medical Journal of Malaysia gratefully acknowledge the following individuals for reviewing the papers submitted for publication:

- 1. Dr Abdul Rashid Abdul Rahman
- Dr Aidalina Mahmud 2.
- 3. Dr Aisha Fadhilah Abang Abdullah
- Prof Dr Andee Dzulkarnaen 4.
- 5. Dr Andrew Chang Kean Wei
- 6. Dr Bambang Ardianto
- 7. Dr Bernadetta Laksamana
- 8. Dr Chen Ting Tan
- Dr Dai Wee Lee 9.
- 10. Dr Felix Boon-Bin Yap
- 11. Dr Gagandeep Mann
- 12. Dr Hardip Gendeh
- 13. Dr Haris Abdul Rahman
- 14. Dr Hj Muhammad bin Hj Mohd Isa
- 15. Dr I Wayan Eka Sutyawan
- 16. Dr Ian Chik
- 17. Dr Intan Baiduri Badri
- 18. Dr Intan Kartika Kamarudin
- 19. Dr Koh Keng Hee
- 20. Dr Liew Boon Seng
- 21. Dr Lim Boon Leong
- 22. Dr Mahathar Abd Wahab
- 23. Dr Mila Htay
- 24. Dr Mohd Aizuddin Abd Rahman
- 25. Dr Mohd Hafiz Harun
- 26. Dr Mohd Ihsanuddin Abas27. Dr Mohd Nazri Ali
- 28. Dr Navin Kumar Devarai
- 29. Dr Rohaizam bin Jaafar
- 30. Dr Rufinah Teo
- 31. Dr Ruslinda Mustafar
- 32. Dr Sharif Ahmad
- Prof Dr Shatriah Ismail
   Dr Shu Ching Teo
- 35. Dr Supathiratheavy Rasiah
- 36. Dr Tan Wooi Chiang
- 37. Dr Terence Ong
- 38. Dr Theepa Nesam
- 39. Dr Tim Aung
- 40. Dr Vasu Pillai Letchumanan
- 41. Dr Vigneswari M Ganesan
- 42. Dr Wan Fatihah Wan Sohaimi
- 43. Dr Wong Abdul Rahim